AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

among

AMR CORPORATION,

AMR MERGER SUB, INC.

and

US AIRWAYS GROUP, INC.

Dated as of February 13, 2013

			Page
ARTICLE I	The Mer	ger; Closing; Effective Time	2
1.1	The M	[erger	2
1.2	Closin	g	2
1.3	Effecti	ive Time	3
1.4	Plan of	f Reorganization	3
1.5	Effects	s of the Merger	3
1.6	Certifi	cate of Incorporation	3
1.7	By-La	ws	3
1.8	Board	of Directors	3
1.9	Office	rs	4
1.10	Headq	uarters; Airline Name	4
ARTICLE II Effects of the Merger		of the Merger	4
2.1	Effect	on Capital Stock	5
2.2	Exchai	nge of Certificates.	7
2.3	Ameri	can Equity	10
2.4	No Dis	ssenters' Rights	10
ARTICLE II	I Represe	entations and Warranties	10
3.1	Repres	sentations and Warranties of American	10
	(a)	Organization, Good Standing and Qualification	10
	(b)	Capital Structure	11
	(c)	Corporate Authority; Approval	12
	(d)	Governmental Filings; No Violations; Certain Contracts	13
	(e)	American Reports; Financial Statements	14
	(f)	Absence of Certain Changes	16
	(g)	Litigation	16
	(h)	Employee Benefits	17
	(i)	Compliance with Laws; Licenses	19
	(j)	Material Contracts	20
	(k)	Real Property	21
	(1)	Takeover Statutes	
	(m)	Environmental Matters	
	(n)	Taxes	25

			Page
	(o)	Labor Matters	25
	(p)	Intellectual Property and IT Assets	26
	(q)	Foreign Corrupt Practices Act; UK Bribery Act	28
	(r)	Aircraft	29
	(s)	Slots	31
	(t)	Major Airports	32
	(u)	U.S. Citizen; Air Carrier	32
	(v)	Insurance	32
	(w)	Brokers and Finders	32
3.2	Repr	32	
	(a)	Organization, Good Standing and Qualification	33
	(b)	Capital Structure	33
	(c)	Corporate Authority; Approval and Fairness,	35
	(d)	Governmental Filings; No Violations; Certain Contracts	35
	(e)	US Airways Reports; Financial Statements	36
	(f)	Absence of Certain Changes	38
	(g)	Litigation	38
	(h)	Employee Benefits	39
	(i)	Compliance with Laws; Licenses	41
	(j)	Material Contracts	42
	(k)	Real Property	43
	(1)	Takeover Statutes	44
	(m)	Environmental Matters	44
	(n)	Taxes	45
	(o)	Labor Matters	45
	(p)	Intellectual Property and IT Assets	46
	(q)	Foreign Corrupt Practices Act; UK Bribery Act	48
	(r)	Aircraft	49
	(s)	Slots	50
	(t)	Major Airports	51
	(u)	U.S. Citizen; Air Carrier	51
	(v)	Insurance	51

		<u>Page</u>
	(w) Brokers and Finders	51
ARTICLE IV	V Covenants	52
4.1	American Forbearances	52
4.2	US Airways Forbearances	56
4.3	American Acquisition Proposals	61
4.4	US Airways Acquisition Proposals	66
4.5	Information Supplied	69
4.6	Stockholders Meeting	70
4.7	Filings; Other Actions; Notification	70
4.8	Access and Reports	73
4.9	Publicity	73
4.10	Employee Matters	73
4.11	Expenses	78
4.12	Indemnification; Directors' and Officers' Insurance	78
4.13	Takeover Statutes	81
4.14	Transfer Taxes	81
4.15	Taxation	81
4.16	Stock Exchange Listing and De-listing	82
4.17	Reservation of Newco Common Stock	83
4.18	Transition Planning	83
4.19	Section 16(b)	83
4.20	Approval of Plan; Confirmation Order	83
4.21	US Airways Equity Plans	87
4.22	US Airways Convertible Debt.	89
4.23	Rights of the Creditors' Committee	90
ARTICLE V	Conditions	90
5.1	Conditions to Each Party's Obligation to Effect the Merger	90
5.2	Conditions to Obligation of American.	91
5.3	Conditions to Obligation of US Airways	92
ARTICLE V	T Termination	94
6.1	Termination by Mutual Consent	94
6.2	Termination by Either American or US Airways	95

11-15463-shl Doc 6800 Filed 02/22/13 Entered 02/22/13 17:03:08 Main Document Pg 81 of 336 TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>Page</u>
6.3	Termination by US Airways	95
6.4	Termination by American	96
6.5	Effect of Termination and Abandonment	96
6.6	US Airways Termination Fees	96
6.7	American Termination Fees	99
ARTICLE V	VII Miscellaneous and General	101
7.1	Effectiveness	101
7.2	Survival	101
7.3	Modification or Amendment	102
7.4	Waiver of Conditions	102
7.5	Counterparts	102
7.6	Governing Law and Venue; Waiver of Jury Trial	102
7.7	Notices	103
7.8	Entire Agreement	105
7.9	Third Party Beneficiaries	106
7.10	Obligations of American and of US Airways	106
7.11	Definitions	106
7.12	Severability	106
7.13	Interpretation; Construction	106
7.14	Assignment	107
7.15	Specific Performance	107

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), dated as of February 13, 2013, among AMR Corporation, a Delaware corporation, and its successors (including, as the context may require, on or after the effective date of the Plan, as reorganized pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code) ("<u>American</u>"), US Airways Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>US</u> <u>Airways</u>"), and AMR Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of American ("<u>Merger Sub</u>"). Annex A to this Agreement contains a list of defined terms that are used in this Agreement and the applicable Sections of this Agreement in which each such term is defined.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, on November 29, 2011, American and certain of its direct and indirect domestic Subsidiaries (each, a "<u>Debtor</u>", and collectively, the "<u>Debtors</u>") filed voluntary petitions for relief under chapter 11 of title 11 of the United States Code, 11 U.S.C. Sections 101 et seq. (the "<u>Bankruptcy Code</u>") in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York (the "<u>Bankruptcy Court</u>"), Case No. 11-15463 (SHL) (Jointly Administered) (the "<u>Cases</u>");

WHEREAS, American and US Airways have determined to engage in a strategic business combination whereby Merger Sub will be merged with and into US Airways, with US Airways continuing as the surviving entity in such merger as a direct wholly-owned subsidiary of American (the "*Merger*");

WHEREAS, following the commencement of the Cases, American engaged in a deliberative process that explored various strategic alternatives, including a plan of reorganization in which the Debtors would emerge from the Cases without entering into a strategic business combination and without obtaining new equity investments of more than \$1 billion (a "<u>Standalone Plan</u>"), and has determined, as of the date hereof, that implementation of the Merger pursuant to the Plan will maximize value for the stakeholders of the Debtors;

WHEREAS, the respective Boards of Directors of each of American, US Airways and Merger Sub have, by resolutions duly adopted, declared that the Merger, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement are advisable, and approved and adopted this Agreement;

WHEREAS, American and the other Debtors, with the support of the Official Committee of Unsecured Creditors of American (the "<u>Creditors' Committee</u>"), intend to seek the entry of an order of the Bankruptcy Court (the "<u>Confirmation Order</u>") approving the restructuring of the Debtors pursuant to the Plan, including the approval of the Merger contemplated by this Agreement, and the authorization of American to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby;

WHEREAS, pursuant to and in accordance with the Plan, all allowed prepetition general unsecured claims against the Debtors (other than intercompany claims), all equity interests in American, and all rights of labor groups of the Debtors to receive Newco Common Stock in

connection with the Plan, will be fully settled and satisfied with Plan Shares, except as otherwise expressly permitted under this Agreement and the Plan;

WHEREAS, it is intended that, for federal income tax purposes, the Merger in conjunction with the Plan will qualify as a reorganization under the provisions of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "<u>Code</u>"), and that this Agreement constitute the adoption of a plan of reorganization within the meaning of Section 368 of the Code;

WHEREAS, American, US Airways and Merger Sub desire to make certain representations, warranties, covenants and agreements in connection with this Agreement;

WHEREAS, following the execution and delivery of this Agreement by each of the parties hereto, American and the other Debtors shall seek the entry of the Merger Support Order, pursuant to which, among other things, the Bankruptcy Court will approve this Agreement and the obligations of American hereunder; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms of Section 7.1 of this Agreement, prior to entry of the Merger Support Order, this Agreement is not effective and is not binding or enforceable with respect to any party hereto.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises, and of the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained herein, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

The Merger; Closing; Effective Time

- 1.1 <u>The Merger</u>. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, and in accordance with the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "<u>DGCL</u>"), at the Effective Time, Merger Sub shall be merged with and into US Airways and the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub shall thereupon cease. US Airways shall be the surviving entity in the Merger (US Airways is hereinafter referred to with respect to post-Effective Time periods as the "<u>Surviving Corporation</u>") as a direct wholly-owned subsidiary of American (American, as reorganized pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code, is hereinafter referred to from time to time with respect to post-Effective Time periods as "<u>American</u>" or "<u>Newco</u>").
- 1.2 <u>Closing</u>. The closing of the Merger (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall take place (i) at the offices of Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, 200 Crescent Court, Suite 300, Dallas, Texas at 9:00 a.m., Dallas time, on a date to be specified by American and US Airways, which shall be no later than the fifth business day following the day on which the last to be satisfied or waived of the conditions set forth in Article V (other than those conditions that by their terms are to be satisfied at the Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of those conditions) shall be satisfied or waived in accordance with this Agreement or (ii) at such other place and time or on such other date as American and US Airways may agree (the "<u>Closing Date</u>"). As used in this Agreement, "<u>business day</u>" means any day of the year on which national banking institutions in

New York are open to the public for conducting business and are not required or authorized to be closed

- 1.3 <u>Effective Time</u>. Upon the Closing, American and US Airways will cause a Certificate of Merger (the "<u>Certificate of Merger</u>") to be executed, acknowledged and filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware in accordance with the relevant provisions of the DGCL and shall make all other filings or recordings required under the DGCL. The Merger shall become effective at such time as the Certificate of Merger shall have been duly filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware or at such later date or time as may be agreed by the parties in writing and specified in the Certificate of Merger (the time at which the Merger becomes effective is referred to herein as the "<u>Effective Time</u>").
- 1.4 <u>Plan of Reorganization</u>. The Merger shall be effected as a principal component of the Plan.
- 1.5 <u>Effects of the Merger</u>. The Merger shall have the effects set forth in the DGCL.

1.6 Certificate of Incorporation.

- (a) Newco. Immediately prior to the Effective Time, the certificate of incorporation of American shall be amended and restated as set forth on Exhibit A hereto, until thereafter duly amended as provided therein or by applicable Laws (the "Newco Charter"), with such changes thereto as may be reasonably agreed between American and US Airways prior to the date the Prospectus / Proxy Statement is initially mailed to US Airways stockholders. Immediately following the Effective Time and pursuant to the Plan, the Newco Charter shall be further amended to change the name of Newco from "AMR Corporation" to "American Airlines Group Inc.".
- (b) <u>Surviving Corporation</u>. Immediately following the Effective Time, Newco shall cause the certificate of incorporation of US Airways to be amended and restated as set forth on Exhibit B hereto, until thereafter duly amended as provided therein or by applicable Laws.

1.7 By-Laws.

- (a) <u>Newco</u>. At the Effective Time, the by-laws of American shall be amended and restated in their entirety to read as set forth on Exhibit C hereto until duly amended as provided therein or by applicable Laws (the "<u>Newco By-Laws</u>").
- (b) <u>Surviving Corporation</u>. At the Effective Time, the by-laws of the Surviving Corporation shall be amended and restated in their entirety to read as set forth on Exhibit D hereto until duly amended as provided therein or by applicable Laws.

1.8 Board of Directors.

(a) The number of directors initially comprising the full Board of Directors of Newco as of the Effective Time shall be 12 directors consisting of: (i) five

- (5) directors designated by the Search Committee, (A) each of whom shall be Independent Directors and (B) one of whom shall serve as the initial Lead Independent Director of Newco in accordance with the Newco By-Laws, and whom shall be designated to serve in such role by the Search Committee, (ii) two (2) directors designated by American, each of whom shall be Independent Directors and each of whom shall be reasonably acceptable to the Search Committee, (iii) three (3) directors designated by US Airways, each of whom shall be Independent Directors, (iv) one (1) director who shall be Mr. Thomas W. Horton, the current Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of American, who shall serve as the initial Chairman of the Board of Directors of Newco in accordance with the Newco By-Laws, and (v) one (1) director who shall be Mr. W. Douglas Parker, the current Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of US Airways. American shall take all necessary action to cause, effective at the Effective Time, the Board of Directors of Newco to be comprised as set forth in this Section 1.8. Following the Effective Time, all rights to designate directors set forth in Section 1.8 shall terminate. An "Independent Director" means a person who satisfies the requirements for independence under Rule 303A of the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") as then in effect.
- (b) Promptly following the date hereof, the Creditors' Committee shall establish a committee (the "Search Committee") to identify and designate the directors contemplated by Section 1.8(a)(i) prior to the Effective Date, which shall be comprised of (i) four (4) members designated by the Creditors' Committee and (ii) four (4) members designated by a majority of the initial consenting creditors under that certain support and settlement agreement with American relating to the Plan entered into as of February 13, 2013. The Search Committee will be assisted by the UCC's Legal Advisor and a nationally recognized search firm retained by the UCC's Advisors. The Search Committee's mandate shall be to select director designees based on consensus, but in any event by not less than 75% of the voting members of the Search Committee.
- 1.9 Officers. American shall take all necessary action to cause Mr. W. Douglas Parker, the current Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of US Airways, to be the Chief Executive Officer of Newco as of the Effective Time. Mr. Parker shall designate from the management ranks of American and US Airways the individuals who will be the additional officers of Newco following the Effective Time, subject to approval of the Board of Directors of Newco, and Mr. Parker shall consult with Mr. Horton in connection with such selections.
- 1.10 <u>Headquarters; Airline Name</u>. American, US Airways and Merger Sub agree that immediately following the Effective Time the headquarters of Newco and the Surviving Corporation shall be located at 4333 Amon Carter Blvd., Fort Worth, Texas. The name of the combined airline will be "American Airlines."

ARTICLE II

Effects of the Merger

- 2.1 <u>Effect on Capital Stock</u>. At the Effective Time, as a result of the Merger and in conjunction with and pursuant to the Plan, and without any further action on the part of American, US Airways, Merger Sub or the stakeholders of the Debtors or the holders of any shares of US Airways Common Stock or any shares of Merger Sub Common Stock:
 - (a) <u>Capital Stock of Merger Sub</u>. Each share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Merger Sub (the "<u>Merger Sub Common Stock</u>") issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into one fully paid and nonassessable share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Surviving Corporation.
 - (b) <u>Cancellation of Shares</u>. Each share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of US Airways (the "<u>US Airways Common Stock</u>"), issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time that is directly owned by US Airways, American or Merger Sub shall no longer be outstanding and shall automatically be canceled and shall cease to exist, and no consideration shall be delivered in exchange therefor.
 - Conversion of US Airways Common Stock. Each share of US (c) Airways Common Stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than shares described in Section 2.1(b)) shall be converted into the right to receive one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Newco (the "Newco Common Stock") (such shares of Newco Common Stock into which shares of US Airways Common Stock are converted pursuant to this Section 2.1(c), the "Merger Consideration"). All shares of US Airways Common Stock converted pursuant to this Section 2.1(c), when so converted, shall no longer be outstanding and shall automatically be canceled and shall cease to exist, and each holder of a certificate that immediately prior to the Effective Time represented any such shares of US Airways Common Stock (each such certificate, whether represented in certificated or noncertificated book-entry form, to the extent applicable, a "Certificate") shall cease to have any rights with respect thereto, except the right to receive the Merger Consideration and any dividends or other distributions to which holders become entitled upon the surrender of such Certificate in accordance with Section 2.2(c), without interest.
 - (d) For purposes of this Agreement:
 - (i) "Maximum Plan Shares" means an aggregate number of shares of Newco Common Stock equal to (i)(A) the number of US Airways Fully Diluted Shares as of the Share Determination Date multiplied by (B) the quotient (rounded to four decimals) of 72 divided by 28 (rounded to the nearest whole share) less (ii) the number of shares of Newco Common Stock represented by equity-based awards to be issued to employees of American and its Subsidiaries (other than the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries) as contemplated by this Agreement and the Plan, (1) including in the case of cash awards or cash-settled equity awards made pursuant to paragraph (b) of Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter a number of shares of Newco Common Stock determined pursuant to that paragraph, (2) including for this purpose the Newco Common Stock share equivalent of cash awards or cash-settled equity awards contemplated by

paragraph (c) of Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter that the parties agree to treat as equity-based awards for purposes of this definition, and (3) excluding for this purpose equity-based awards contemplated by paragraph (c) of Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter that the parties agree to treat as cash awards or cash-settled equity awards for purposes of this definition.

- "Newco Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock" means a series of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Newco, with respect to which the only rights, powers, preferences or privileges consist of (A) the right to convert the stated amount per share of each outstanding share of such series of preferred stock, together with any accrued dividends thereon, in full solely into shares of Newco Common Stock within 120 days following the effective date of the Plan, (B) the right to vote each such outstanding share on an as-converted to Newco Common Stock basis together with the outstanding shares of Newco Common Stock on matters presented to the stockholders of Newco generally and (C) such other rights that the Newco Common Stock into which such preferred stock is convertible is entitled to under the Newco Charter. All shares of Newco Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding on the date that is 120 days following the effective date of the Plan shall automatically be converted into shares of Newco Common Stock in accordance with the terms thereof (if then entitled to receive any shares of Newco Common Stock upon conversion), and shall be cancelled and retired and shall not be reissued and shall cease to exist, and all such shares shall return to the status of authorized but unissued shares of preferred stock of Newco. All shares of Newco Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock shall be issued pursuant to the Plan at or promptly following the Effective Time.
- (iii) "<u>Person</u>" means any individual, corporation (including not-for-profit), general or limited partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, estate, trust, association, organization, Governmental Entity or other entity of any kind or nature.
- (iv) "Plan Shares" means shares of Newco Common Stock and Newco Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock issued pursuant to the Plan and shares of Newco Common Stock that are or may become issuable upon conversion or exchange of shares of Newco Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock; provided that the aggregate number of shares of Newco Common Stock constituting Plan Shares, when taken together with all shares of Newco Common Stock that are or may become issuable upon conversion or exchange of shares of Newco Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock constituting Plan Shares, shall not exceed the Maximum Plan Shares.
- (v) "<u>Share Determination Date</u>" means 11:59 p.m., New York time, on the sixth trading day prior to the Closing.
- (vi) "<u>US Airways Fully Diluted Shares</u>" means, as of a given time, a number of shares of US Airways Common Stock equal to the aggregate number of shares of US Airways Common Stock that would be deemed to be outstanding as of such time for purposes of calculating "diluted earnings per share" under GAAP using the treasury stock method (calculated for the purposes hereof as though all US Airways Options and US Airways Equity Awards were vested notwithstanding the vesting requirements of any

agreements related thereto and using the as-if converted method with respect to outstanding convertible securities), except that the average market price used in such calculation shall equal the average of the daily closing price of US Airways Common Stock on the NYSE for each of the twenty (20) trading days ending on (and including) the Share Determination Date. Solely for illustrative purposes, if the Share Determination Date were February 11, 2013, the US Airways Fully Diluted Shares would equal 208,570,0577 shares of Newco Common Stock. US Airways shall deliver to American on the business day immediately following the Share Determination Date a schedule that sets forth, as of the Share Determination Date: (i) the number of outstanding shares of US Airways Common Stock, (ii) a ledger of the outstanding US Airways Options and US Airways Equity Awards, which ledger includes the applicable exercise price, (iii) the principal amount of the outstanding US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes and outstanding US Airways 7% Convertible Notes, including the applicable conversion price, (iv) a ledger of any other outstanding securities or obligations convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for US Airways Common Stock, which ledger includes the applicable exercise price or conversion price, and (v) US Airways' determination of US Airways Fully Diluted Shares (for the avoidance of doubt, each of the foregoing items in clauses (i) through (iv) shall be included in the determination of US Airways Fully Diluted Shares).

2.2 Exchange of Certificates.

- (a) Exchange Agent. Prior to the Effective Time, a commercial bank, trust company or transfer agent shall be mutually selected by American and US Airways to act as exchange agent (the "Exchange Agent") for the delivery of the Merger Consideration. At or prior to the Effective Time, American shall deposit with the Exchange Agent, for the benefit of the holders of Certificates, for exchange in accordance with this Article II through the Exchange Agent, certificates representing the shares of Newco Common Stock to be delivered as the Merger Consideration (such certificates, whether represented in certificated or non-certificated book-entry form, to the extent applicable, the "Newco Common Certificates"). In addition, American shall deposit with the Exchange Agent, from time to time as needed, cash sufficient to pay any dividends or other distributions which holders of Certificates have the right to receive pursuant to Section 2.2(c). All such Newco Common Certificates and cash deposited with the Exchange Agent pursuant to this Section 2.2(a) is hereinafter referred to as the "Exchange Fund".
- (b) Exchange Procedures. As soon as reasonably practicable after the Effective Time, Newco shall cause the Exchange Agent to mail to each holder of record of a Certificate whose shares were converted pursuant to Section 2.1(c) into the right to receive the Merger Consideration (i) a letter of transmittal in customary form as reasonably agreed by the parties which (A) shall specify that delivery shall be effected, and risk of loss and title to the Certificates shall pass, only upon delivery of the Certificates to the Exchange Agent and (B) shall have such other provisions as American and US Airways may reasonably specify and (ii) instructions for effecting the surrender of the Certificates in exchange for the Merger Consideration. Upon proper surrender of a Certificate to the Exchange Agent, together with such letter of transmittal, duly

completed and validly executed in accordance with the instructions thereto, and such other documents as may reasonably be required by the Exchange Agent, the holder of such Certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor a Newco Common Certificate representing that number of whole shares of Newco Common Stock that such holder has the right to receive in respect of the aggregate number of shares of US Airways Common Stock previously represented by such Certificate pursuant to Section 2.1(c) and a check representing cash in respect of any dividends or other distributions that the holder has the right to receive pursuant to Section 2.2(c), and the Certificate so surrendered shall immediately be canceled. In the event of a transfer of ownership of US Airways Common Stock that is not registered in the transfer records of US Airways, a Newco Common Certificate representing the proper number of shares of Newco Common Stock pursuant to Section 2.1(c) and a check representing cash in respect of any dividends or other distributions that the holder has the right to receive pursuant to Section 2.2(c) may be delivered to a transferee if the Certificate representing such US Airways Common Stock is presented to the Exchange Agent, accompanied by all documents required to evidence and effect such transfer and by evidence that any applicable transfer Taxes have been paid. Until surrendered as contemplated by this Section 2.2, each Certificate shall be deemed at any time after the Effective Time to represent only the right to receive upon such surrender the Merger Consideration that the holder of such Certificate has the right to receive in respect of such Certificate pursuant to Section 2.1(c) (and cash in respect of any dividends or other distributions pursuant to Section 2.2(c)). No interest shall be paid or shall accrue on the cash payable upon surrender of any Certificate.

- distributions declared or made with respect to Newco Common Stock with a record date after the Effective Time shall be paid to the holder of any unsurrendered Certificate with respect to the shares of Newco Common Stock deliverable upon surrender thereof until the surrender of such Certificate in accordance with this Article II. Subject to escheat or other applicable Law, following surrender of any such Certificate, there shall be paid to the holder of the Certificate, without interest, (i) at the time of such surrender, the amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time theretofore paid with respect to such number of whole shares of Newco Common Stock that such holder has the right to receive pursuant to Section 2.1(c), and (ii) at the appropriate payment date, the amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time but prior to such surrender and a payment date subsequent to such surrender payable with respect to such number of whole shares of Newco Common Stock that such holder has the right to receive pursuant to Section 2.1(c).
- (d) No Further Ownership Rights in US Airways Common Stock. The shares of Newco Common Stock delivered and cash paid in accordance with the terms of this Article II upon conversion of any shares of US Airways Common Stock shall be deemed to have been delivered and paid in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to such shares of US Airways Common Stock. From and after the Effective Time, (i) all holders of Certificates shall cease to have any rights as stockholders of US Airways other than the right to receive the Merger Consideration and any dividends or other distributions that holders have the right to receive upon the surrender of such Certificate in accordance

with Section 2.2(c), without interest, and (ii) the stock transfer books of US Airways shall be closed with respect to all shares of US Airways Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time. From and after the Effective Time, there shall be no further registration of transfers on the stock transfer books of the Surviving Corporation of shares of US Airways Common Stock that were outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time. If, after the Effective Time, any Certificates formerly representing shares of US Airways Common Stock are presented to the Surviving Corporation, Newco or the Exchange Agent for any reason, such Certificates shall be canceled and exchanged as provided in this Article II.

- (e) <u>Termination of Exchange Fund</u>. Any portion of the Exchange Fund (including any interest or other amounts received with respect thereto) that remains unclaimed by, or otherwise undistributed to, the holders of Certificates for 180 days after the Effective Time shall be delivered to Newco, upon demand, and any holder of Certificates who has not theretofore complied with this Article II shall thereafter look only to Newco for satisfaction of its claim for Merger Consideration and any dividends and distributions which such holder has the right to receive pursuant to this Article II.
- (f) <u>No Liability</u>. None of Newco, the Surviving Corporation or the Exchange Agent shall be liable to any Person in respect of any portion of the Exchange Fund or the Merger Consideration delivered to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar Law.
- (g) <u>Investment of Exchange Fund</u>. The Exchange Agent shall invest any cash in the Exchange Fund as directed by Newco on a daily basis, <u>provided</u> that, subject to Section 2.2(e), no such investment or losses will affect the cash payable to holders of Certificates. Any interest or other amounts received with respect to such investments shall be paid to Newco.
- (h) <u>Withholding Rights</u>. Newco, Merger Sub, the Surviving Corporation or the Exchange Agent shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from amounts otherwise payable under this Agreement any amounts that it is required to deduct and withhold with respect to such payments under the Code, Treasury Regulations promulgated under the Code, or any provision of state, local or foreign Tax Law. Any amounts so deducted and withheld will be timely paid to the appropriate Governmental Entity and treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the Person in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made.
- (i) <u>Lost Certificates</u>. If any Certificate shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the Person claiming such Certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed and, if required by Newco, the posting by such Person of a bond, in such reasonable amount as Newco may direct, as indemnity against any claim that may be made against it with respect to such Certificate, the Exchange Agent (or, if subsequent to the termination of the Exchange Fund and subject to Section 2.2(e), Newco) shall deliver, in exchange for such lost, stolen or destroyed Certificate, the Merger Consideration and any dividends and distributions deliverable in respect thereof pursuant to this Agreement.

- 2.3 American Equity. At the Effective Time, after giving effect to the Confirmation Order and the Plan, all outstanding shares of common stock, par value \$1.00 per share, of American ("American Common Stock") or preferred stock of American, all options to purchase shares of American Common Stock or preferred stock, all awards of any kind consisting of shares of American Common Stock or preferred stock, that have been or may be granted, held, awarded, outstanding, payable or reserved for issuance, and all other equity securities of American, including all securities or obligations convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for shares of American Common Stock, preferred stock or other equity securities of American, and each other right of any kind, contingent or accrued, to acquire or receive shares of American Common Stock, preferred stock or other equity securities of American, whether upon exercise, conversion or otherwise, whether vested or unvested, will, pursuant to the Plan, and without any action on the part of the holder thereof, be cancelled and retired and shall cease to exist. For the avoidance of doubt, the foregoing paragraph does not apply with respect to any Newco Common Stock, Newco Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock or any other equity securities or rights to acquire or receive equity securities or any other awards of any kind relating to Newco that are issued in accordance with or pursuant to this Agreement and the Plan.
- 2.4 <u>No Dissenters' Rights</u>. In accordance with Section 262 of the DGCL, no appraisal rights shall be available to holders of shares of US Airways Common Stock in connection with the Merger.

ARTICLE III

Representations and Warranties

- 3.1 Representations and Warranties of American and Merger Sub. Except (i) as set forth in the disclosure letter (subject to Section 7.13(c) of this Agreement) delivered to US Airways by American concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement (the "American Disclosure Letter"), or (ii) to the extent the qualifying nature of such disclosure with respect to a specific representation and warranty is readily apparent therefrom, as set forth in the American Reports filed on or after January 1, 2012 and prior to the date hereof (excluding any disclosures included in any such American Report that are predictive or forward-looking in nature or included in any "risk factor" disclosure), American and Merger Sub each hereby represents and warrants to US Airways that:
 - (a) Organization, Good Standing and Qualification. Each of American and its Subsidiaries is a legal entity duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of its respective jurisdiction of organization, has all requisite corporate or similar power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business as presently conducted, and is qualified to do business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation in each jurisdiction where the ownership, leasing or operation of its assets or properties or conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so organized, validly existing, qualified or in good standing, or to have such power or authority, would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect. American has made available to US Airways complete and correct copies of (i) American's certificate of incorporation and by-laws, each as amended to date, and (ii) Merger Sub's certificate

of incorporation and by-laws, each as amended to date. As used in this Agreement, the term: (i) "Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person of which at least a majority of the securities or ownership interests having by their terms ordinary voting power to elect a majority of the board of directors or other persons performing similar functions is directly or indirectly owned or controlled by such Person or by one or more of its respective Subsidiaries or by such Person and any one or more of its respective Subsidiaries; (ii) "Material Adverse Effect" means, with respect to American or US Airways and their respective Subsidiaries, a material adverse effect on the financial condition, assets, liabilities, business or results of operations of such party and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, excluding, in each case, any such effect resulting from (I) changes or conditions generally affecting the economy or financial markets, in each case in the United States or any foreign jurisdiction, (II) changes or conditions generally affecting any of the segments of the airline industry in which such party or any of its Subsidiaries operates, (III) increases in the price of fuel, (IV) changes or conditions resulting from divestiture required in order to satisfy Section 5.1(b) hereof, (V) the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the announcement or consummation of the Merger, (VI) any change in applicable Laws or GAAP (or authoritative interpretation thereof), (VII) geopolitical conditions, the outbreak of a pandemic or other widespread health crisis, the outbreak or escalation of hostilities, any acts of war, sabotage or terrorism, or any escalation or worsening of any such acts of war, sabotage or terrorism threatened or underway as of the date of this Agreement or (VIII) any hurricane, tornado, flood, earthquake, volcano eruption or natural disaster; provided, however, any such effect referred to in clauses (II), (VI) or (VIII) may be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur to the extent (but only to the extent) such effect has a materially disproportionate impact on such party or its Subsidiaries relative to other air carriers operating in the airline industry; and (iii) "American Material Adverse Effect" means a Material Adverse Effect as applicable to American and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

(b) <u>Capital Structure</u>.

Upon the Closing and after giving effect to the Confirmation Order and the Plan, the authorized capital stock of Newco shall consist of 1,750,000,000 shares of Newco Common Stock and 100,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Newco. At the time of issuance, all shares of Newco Common Stock that may be issued pursuant to Article II of this Agreement or upon the exercise or vesting of, or pursuant to, Converted US Airways Options and Converted US Airways Equity Awards or upon the conversion of the Converted US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes or the Converted US Airways 7% Convertible Notes, will be duly authorized and validly issued and fully paid, nonassessable, and not subject to or issued in violation of any purchase option, call option, right of first refusal, preemptive right, subscription right or any similar right under any provision of the DGCL, the Newco Charter, the Newco By-Laws of Newco or any Contract to which Newco is a party or by which it is otherwise bound. At the time of issuance, all Plan Shares issued pursuant to the Plan will be issued in compliance with the registration requirements under the Securities Act and any applicable "blue sky" laws or will otherwise be exempt from such registration requirements pursuant to section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code.

- Except (A) for the awards to be issued to employees of American and its Subsidiaries as contemplated by Section 4.10(d), (B) for the shares of Newco Common Stock to be issued pursuant to Article II of this Agreement and Plan Shares to be issued pursuant to the Plan, or (C) for the shares of Newco Common Stock to be issued upon the exercise, conversion or vesting of Converted US Airways Options and Converted US Airways Equity Awards or upon the conversion of the Converted US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes or the Converted US Airways 7% Convertible Notes, upon the Closing and after giving effect to the Confirmation Order and the Plan, (1) there will be no shares of Newco Common Stock, Newco Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock or any other shares of capital stock of Newco issued, reserved for issuance or outstanding or held by Newco and (2) there will be no preemptive or other outstanding rights, options, warrants, conversion rights, stock appreciation rights, deferred shares, performance shares, redemption rights, repurchase rights, agreements, arrangements, calls, commitments or rights of any kind that obligate Newco or any of its Subsidiaries to issue or sell any shares of capital stock or other securities of Newco or any of its Subsidiaries or any securities or obligations convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for, or giving any Person a right to subscribe for or acquire, any securities of Newco or any of its Subsidiaries, and no securities or obligations evidencing such rights will be authorized, issued or outstanding.
- (iii) Except as set forth in Section 3.1(b)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter, all of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock or other equity ownership interests of each Subsidiary of American are owned by American, directly or indirectly, all such shares or equity ownership interests are set forth in Section 3.1(b)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter, and all of such shares or equity ownership interests are duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid, nonassessable and free of preemptive rights. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(b)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter, and except for the capital stock or other equity ownership interests of the Subsidiaries of American, as of the date of this Agreement, American does not beneficially own directly or indirectly any capital stock, membership interest, partnership interest, joint venture interest or other equity interest in any Person.
- (iv) Merger Sub. The authorized capital stock of Merger Sub consists of 1,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of which 1,000 shares are issued and outstanding. American is, and at the Effective Time will be, the legal and beneficial owner of all of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of Merger Sub. All of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of Merger Sub are, and at the Effective Time will be, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable. Merger Sub was formed at the direction of American prior to the date hereof, solely for the purposes of effecting the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby. Merger Sub has not conducted any business prior to the date hereof and has no, and prior to the Effective Time will have no, assets, liabilities or obligations of any nature other than those incident to its formation and pursuant to this Agreement and the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
 - (c) <u>Corporate Authority; Approval.</u>

- (i) Subject to the entry by the Bankruptcy Court of the Merger Support Order, (x) each of American and Merger Sub have all requisite corporate power and authority and have taken all corporate action necessary in order to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement and, subject to the entry of the Confirmation Order and the occurrence of the effective date under the Plan, to consummate the Merger, and (y) this Agreement is a valid and binding agreement of American and Merger Sub enforceable against American and Merger Sub in accordance with its terms.
- (ii) The Board of Directors of American has, as of the date of this Agreement, declared that the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby are advisable and in the best interests of American and the stakeholders of the Debtors and has approved and adopted this Agreement, which approval and adoption have not been rescinded or modified.
- (iii) The Board of Directors of Merger Sub has, as of the date of this Agreement, declared that the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby are advisable and the Board of Directors and sole stockholder of Merger Sub have approved and adopted this Agreement, which approval and adoption have not been rescinded or modified.

(d) Governmental Filings; No Violations; Certain Contracts.

Other than the notices, reports, filings, consents, registrations, (i) approvals, permits or authorizations (A) pursuant to Section 1.3; (B) required under the Hart Scott Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended (the "HSR Act") and the European Community Council Regulation No. 139/2004 (the "EU Merger <u>Regulation</u>"), and any other applicable foreign antitrust, competition or similar Laws; (C) required under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), any applicable state securities or "blue sky" laws, and the rules and regulations promulgated under any of the foregoing; (D) with, from or to the Federal Aviation Administration (the "FAA"), the United States Department of Transportation (the "DOT"), the Federal Communications Commission (the "FCC"), and the Department of Homeland Security (the "DHS"), including the U.S. Transportation Security Administration (the "TSA"); (E) with, from or to NYSE, The NASDAQ Stock Market ("<u>NASDAQ</u>") or the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc.; and (F) with, from or to any applicable foreign Governmental Entities regulating any aspect of the airline industry, no notices, reports or other filings are required to be made by American or any of its Subsidiaries with, nor are any consents, registrations, approvals, permits or authorizations required to be obtained by American or any of its Subsidiaries from, any domestic or foreign governmental or regulatory authority, agency, commission, body, court or other legislative, executive or judicial governmental entity (each, a "Governmental Entity") (subject and after giving effect to any required approvals of the Bankruptcy Court (including to the extent applicable, the Confirmation Order confirming the Plan) and the Plan), in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by American and the consummation by American and Merger Sub of the Merger and the other transactions

contemplated hereby, except those that the failure to make or obtain would not, individually or in the aggregate, (i) reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect or (ii) reasonably be expected to prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of American and its Subsidiaries to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby.

Except as set forth in Section 3.1(d)(ii) of the American Disclosure Letter, and subject to the entry by the Bankruptcy Court of the Merger Support Order and the Confirmation Order, the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by American and Merger Sub do not, and the consummation by American and Merger Sub of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby will not, constitute or result in (A) a breach or violation of, or a default under, the certificate of incorporation or bylaws of American or Merger Sub or the comparable governing documents of any other Subsidiaries of American; (B) with or without notice, lapse of time or both, a breach or violation of, a termination (or right of termination) or a default under, or the creation, increase or acceleration of any obligations under any agreement, lease, license, contract, note, mortgage, indenture or other legally binding obligation (a "Contract") that (i) was entered into prior to the commencement of the Cases and has been assumed by the Debtors as of the date of this Agreement or as of the Closing Date, (ii) was entered into after the commencement of the Cases and is binding upon the Debtors, (iii) was entered into prior to the commencement of the Cases but is a type of Contract that can neither be assumed or rejected by the Debtors in connection with the Cases but will be binding upon the Debtors upon Closing after giving effect to the Confirmation Order and the occurrence of the effective date under the Plan or (iv) was entered into prior to or after the commencement of the Cases and is binding upon any non-Debtor Subsidiary of American (each of the foregoing, a "Binding American Contract") or, assuming (solely with respect to performance of this Agreement and consummation by American and Merger Sub of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby) compliance with the matters referred to in Section 3.1(d)(i), any Law or governmental or nongovernmental permit or license to which American or any of its Subsidiaries is subject; or (C) with or without notice, lapse of time or both, the creation of any lien, charge, pledge, security interest, claim or other encumbrance (each, a "Lien") on any of the assets of American or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant to any Binding American Contract, including any loan agreement or any other indebtedness agreement or instrument of indebtedness, except, in the case of clause (B) or (C) above, for any such breach, violation, termination, default, creation, increase, acceleration or Lien that would not, individually or in the aggregate, (i) reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect or (ii) reasonably be expected to prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of American and its Subsidiaries to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby.

(e) American Reports; Financial Statements.

(i) American and each Subsidiary has filed or furnished all forms, statements, schedules, reports and documents required to be filed or furnished by it with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "<u>SEC</u>") pursuant to applicable securities statutes, regulations, policies and rules since December 31, 2011 (the "<u>American Audit</u>"

Date") (the forms, statements, schedules, reports and documents filed or furnished with the SEC since the American Audit Date and those filed or furnished with the SEC subsequent to the date of this Agreement and prior to the Effective Time, if any, including any amendments thereto, the "American Reports"). Except as set forth in Section 3.1(e)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter, each of the American Reports, at the time of its filing, complied in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder and complied in all material respects with the then applicable accounting standards. As of their respective dates (or, if amended, as of the date of such amendment), the American Reports did not, and any American Reports filed with the SEC subsequent to the date hereof will not, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not misleading, except to the extent corrected prior to the date of this Agreement by a subsequently filed American Report. The American Reports included or will include all certificates required to be included therein pursuant to Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, as amended (the "SOX Act"), and the internal control report and attestation of American's outside auditors required by Section 404 of the SOX Act.

- Each of the consolidated balance sheets included in or incorporated (ii) by reference into the American Reports (including the related notes and schedules) fairly presents, or, in the case of American Reports filed after the date hereof, will fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of American and any other entity included therein and their respective Subsidiaries as of its date, and each of the consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity (deficit) and cash flows included in or incorporated by reference into the American Reports (including any related notes and schedules) fairly presents, or in the case of American Reports filed after the date hereof, will fairly present, in all material respects, the net income, total stockholders' equity and net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents, as the case may be, of American and any other entity included therein and their respective Subsidiaries for the periods set forth therein (subject, in the case of unaudited statements, to the absence of full notes and normal year-end adjustments that are not expected to be material in amount or effect), in each case in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") consistently applied during the periods involved, except as may be noted therein
- (iii) The management of American (x) has established and maintains disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) of the Exchange Act) designed to ensure that material information relating to American, including its consolidated Subsidiaries, is made known to the management of American by others within those entities, and (y) has disclosed, based on its most recent evaluation, to American's outside auditors and the audit committee of the Board of Directors of American (A) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) of the Exchange Act) which are reasonably likely to adversely affect American's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial data and (B) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in

American's internal controls over financial reporting. Since the American Audit Date, any material change in internal control over financial reporting required to be disclosed in any American Report has been so disclosed.

- (iv) Since the American Audit Date, neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries nor, to American's Knowledge, any director, officer, employee, auditor, accountant or representative of American or any of its Subsidiaries has received or otherwise had or obtained knowledge of any material complaint, allegation, assertion or claim, whether written or oral, regarding the accounting or auditing practices, procedures, methodologies or methods of American or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective internal accounting controls relating to periods after the American Audit Date, including any material complaint, allegation, assertion or claim that American or any of its Subsidiaries has engaged in questionable accounting or auditing practices (except for any of the foregoing which have no reasonable basis). "American's Knowledge" shall mean the knowledge of those individuals listed in Section 3.1(e)(iv) of the American Disclosure Letter, after reasonable inquiry.
- Letter, there are no liabilities or obligations of American or any of its Subsidiaries, whether or not accrued, contingent or otherwise and whether or not required to be disclosed, or any other facts or circumstances that would reasonably be expected to result in any obligations or liabilities of, American or any of its Subsidiaries, other than: (A) liabilities or obligations to the extent (I) accrued and reflected on the consolidated balance sheet of American or (II) disclosed in the notes thereto, in accordance with GAAP, in each case included in American's quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2012 or in American's annual report on Form 10-K for the period ended December 31, 2011; (B) liabilities or obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business since December 31, 2011; (C) performance obligations under Contracts required in accordance with their terms, or performance obligations, to the extent required under applicable Law, in each case to the extent arising after the date hereof; or (D) liabilities or obligations that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect.
- (f) Absence of Certain Changes. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(f) of the American Disclosure Letter, from the American Audit Date to the date of this Agreement, American and its Subsidiaries have conducted their respective businesses only in accordance with, and have not engaged in any material transaction other than in accordance with, the ordinary course of such businesses and the orders of the Bankruptcy Court for the operation of American. Since the American Audit Date, there has not been any American Material Adverse Effect or any event, occurrence, discovery or development which would, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect.
- (g) <u>Litigation</u>. Other than the Cases and the proceedings therein, or as otherwise disclosed in American Reports filed prior to the date hereof or as set forth in Section 3.1(g) of the American Disclosure Letter, there are no (A) civil, criminal or administrative actions, suits, claims, hearings, arbitrations, investigations or proceedings

pending or, to American's Knowledge, threatened against American or any of its Subsidiaries (excluding any claims against the Debtors filed in the Cases) or (B) litigations, arbitrations, investigations or other proceedings, or injunctions or final judgments relating to, pending or, to American's Knowledge, threatened against American or any of its Subsidiaries before any Governmental Entity (excluding any claims against the Debtors filed in the Cases), including the FAA, except in the case of either clause (A) or (B), for those that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect. None of American or any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or subject to the provisions of any judgment, order, writ, injunction, decree or award of any Governmental Entity which would, individually or in the aggregate, (i) reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect or (ii) reasonably be expected to prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of American and its Subsidiaries to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby.

(h) Employee Benefits.

- (i) Section 3.1(h)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter contains, as of the date of this Agreement, a true and complete list of each material American Compensation and Benefit Plan, except with respect to that certain letter agreement, which is attached hereto as Exhibit G. "American Compensation and Benefit Plan" means each employment agreement, and each bonus, deferred compensation, incentive compensation, equity compensation, severance pay, change in control, medical, life insurance, profit-sharing, pension, retirement, retiree medical, fringe benefit and each other material employee benefit plan, program or agreement as to which American or any of its Subsidiaries has any liability, contingent or otherwise, for the benefit of, with or relating to any current or former employee, officer or director of American or any of its Subsidiaries, excluding any governmental plan or program or any statutory obligation.
- (ii) With respect to each of the material American Compensation and Benefit Plans, American has heretofore delivered or made available to US Airways true and complete copies of each of the following documents: (A) the American Compensation and Benefit Plan and most recent trust agreement and insurance contract (including all amendments thereto), if any; (B) the most recent annual report, actuarial report, and financial statement, if any; (C) the most recent Summary Plan Description, together with each Summary of Material Modifications, required under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA") with respect to such American Compensation and Benefit Plan, if any; and (D) the most recent determination letter received from the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") with respect to each American Compensation and Benefit Plan that is intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code.
- (iii) Except to the extent covered by the Plan or as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have an American Material Adverse Effect, and except as set forth in Section 3.1(h)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter, all obligations in respect of each American Compensation and Benefit Plan have been properly accrued and reflected on the most recent consolidated statement of operations and consolidated

balance sheet filed or incorporated by reference in the American Reports as of the respective dates of such balance sheet or report to the extent required by GAAP.

- None of the American Compensation and Benefit Plans is a "multiple employer welfare arrangement," as such term is defined in Section 3(40) of ERISA, or single employer plan that has two or more contributing sponsors, at least two of whom are not under common control, within the meaning of Section 4063(a) of ERISA or a "multiemployer plan," as such term is defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(h)(iv) of the American Disclosure Letter, the IRS has issued a favorable determination letter in respect of each of the American Compensation and Benefit Plans that is intended to be "qualified" within the meaning of Section 401(a) of the Code and neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries is aware of any circumstances that could reasonably be expected to result in the revocation of such letter. Each of the American Compensation and Benefit Plans that is intended to satisfy the requirements of Section 125 or 501(c)(9) of the Code satisfies such requirements, except as would not, either individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have an American Material Adverse Effect. Each of the American Compensation and Benefit Plans has been operated and administered in accordance with its terms and applicable Laws, including but not limited to ERISA and the Code, except as would not, either individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have an American Material Adverse Effect.
- (v) As of the date of this Agreement no participants are accruing or will accrue any benefits for service after the date hereof, other than accruing service for purposes of vesting into retirement benefits accrued prior to the date hereof, and eligibility for early retirement subsidies on benefits accrued prior to the date hereof, under any American Compensation and Benefit Plan which is subject to Title IV of ERISA (an "American DB Plan"). Each participant in an American DB Plan was provided notice in a timely manner under Section 204(h) of ERISA regarding the cessation of benefit accruals under the American DB Plan. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(h)(v) of the American Disclosure Letter, the plan assets of each American DB Plan equals or exceeds the benefit liabilities of such American DB Plan assuming each American DB Plan was terminated in a standard termination under Section 4041 of ERISA as of the date of this Agreement. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(h)(v) of the American Disclosure Letter, neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries has any outstanding liability for any minimum required contributions under Sections 412 or 430 of the Code or Sections 302 and 303 of ERISA or any premiums due but unpaid to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(h)(v) of the American Disclosure Letter, all defined benefit pension plans of the Debtors have been frozen and the pilot pension plan lump sum distribution right has been terminated.
- (vi) Except for claims filed or expunged in connection with the Cases, or as set forth in Section 3.1(h)(vi) of the American Disclosure Letter, there are no claims pending, or, to American's Knowledge, threatened or anticipated (other than routine claims for benefits) against any American Compensation and Benefit Plan, the assets of any American Compensation and Benefit Plan or against American or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to any American Compensation and Benefit Plan. Except in

connection with the Cases, there is no judgment, decree, injunction, rule or order of any court, governmental body, commission, agency or arbitrator outstanding against or in favor of any American Compensation and Benefit Plan or any fiduciary thereof (other than rules of general applicability). There are no pending or, to American's Knowledge, threatened audits or investigations by any governmental body, commission or agency involving any American Compensation and Benefit Plan, that would, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have an American Material Adverse Effect.

- (vii) Except as set forth in Section 3.1(h)(vii) of the American Disclosure Letter, the transactions contemplated under this Agreement shall not, by themselves or in coordination with any other event or condition, result in (A) any increase in the amount of any payment to any current or former employee, consultant or director of American or any of its Subsidiaries, or (B) accelerate the vesting, time of payment or funding of any compensation or benefits, or right to any compensation or benefits, of any current or former employee, consultant or director of American or any of its Subsidiaries.
- (viii) With respect to each American Compensation and Benefit Plan that primarily provides benefits or compensation to non-U.S. employees and is maintained subject to the Laws of any jurisdiction outside of the United States (the "American Foreign Plans"): (A) such American Foreign Plan complies in all material respects in form and operation in accordance with all applicable Laws; (B) except as could not reasonably be expected to result in a material liability, if an American Foreign Plan is intended to qualify for special Tax treatment, such plan meets all requirements for such treatment; (C) if required under applicable Laws to be funded and/or book-reserved, such American Foreign Plan is funded and/or book reserved, as appropriate, to the extent so required by applicable Laws; and (D) there are no going-concern unfunded actuarial liabilities, past service unfunded liabilities, solvency deficiencies or contribution holidays with respect to any of the American Foreign Plans.

(i) <u>Compliance with Laws; Licenses</u>.

(i) The businesses of each of American and its Subsidiaries have not been conducted in violation of any material federal, state, local or foreign law, statute or ordinance, common law, or any rule, regulation, standard, judgment, order, writ, injunction, decree, arbitration award, agency requirement, license or permit, of any Governmental Entity (collectively, "Laws") or any applicable operating certificates, common carrier obligations, airworthiness directives ("ADs"), Federal Aviation Regulations ("FARs") or any other rules, regulations, directives or policies of the FAA, DOT, FCC, DHS or any other Governmental Entity, except for such violations that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Disclosure Letter, no investigation or review by any Governmental Entity with respect to American or any of its Subsidiaries is pending or, to American's Knowledge, threatened, nor has any Governmental Entity indicated an intention to conduct the same, except for any such investigations or reviews that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect. Except as set

forth in Section 3.1(i)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter, each of American and its Subsidiaries has obtained and is in substantial compliance with all permits, licenses, certifications, approvals, registrations, consents, authorizations, franchises, variances, exemptions and orders required, issued or granted by the FAA, DOT or any other Governmental Entity applicable to it ("Licenses") necessary to conduct its business as presently conducted, except for any failures to have or to be in compliance with such Licenses which would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect. The representations and warranties contained in this Section 3.1(i) shall not apply to the following applicable Laws to the extent applicable to American and its Subsidiaries (or Licenses required under such applicable Laws): (i) ERISA and other applicable Laws regarding employee benefit matters, which are exclusively governed by Section 3.1(h), (ii) applicable Laws regarding Taxes, which are exclusively governed by Section 3.1(h) and Section 3.1(n), (iii) Environmental Laws, which are exclusively governed by Section 3.1(m), and (iv) applicable Laws regarding labor matters, which are exclusively governed by Section 3.1(o).

- Each of American and its Subsidiaries is in compliance with the rules and regulations of the Governmental Entity issuing such Licenses, except in each instance for any failures to be in compliance which would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect. There is not pending or, to American's Knowledge, threatened before the FAA, DOT or any other Governmental Entity any material proceeding, notice of violation, order of forfeiture or complaint or investigation against American or any of its Subsidiaries relating to any of the Licenses, except for any of the foregoing that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect. The actions of the applicable Governmental Entities granting all Licenses have not been reversed, stayed, enjoined, annulled or suspended, and there is not pending or, to American's Knowledge, threatened, any material application, petition, objection or other pleading with the FAA, DOT or any other Governmental Entity which challenges or questions the validity of or any rights of the holder under any License, except as set forth in Section 3.1(i)(ii) of the American Disclosure Letter and except, for any of the foregoing, that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect.
- (j) <u>Material Contracts</u>. Except, in each case, as listed in Section 3.1(j) of the American Disclosure Letter:
- (i) As of the date of this Agreement, neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or bound by any Contract (other than Contracts rejected in connection with the Cases as of the date of this Agreement) required pursuant to Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act to be filed as an exhibit to American's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011, or on any Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or Current Report on Form 8-K filed by American since December 31, 2011, which has not been so filed.

- (ii) As of the date of this Agreement, neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or is bound by any Contract (other than Contracts rejected in connection with the Cases as of the date of this Agreement) that is: (A) a non-competition Contract or other Contract (other than the American CBAs) that (I) purports to limit in any material respect (including pursuant to an exclusivity provision that is material to the operation of the business of American and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole) either the type of business in which American or its Subsidiaries may engage or the manner or locations in which any of them may so engage in any business, or (II) could require the disposition of any material assets or line of business of American or any of its Subsidiaries; (B) a material joint venture, partnership or business alliance Contract; (C) a capacity purchase, regional carrier or similar Contract; (D) a material co-branded credit card or credit card processing Contract; or (E) a Contract pursuant to which any indebtedness is outstanding or may be incurred (except for any Contract pursuant to which the aggregate principal amount of such indebtedness cannot exceed \$200,000,000).
- (iii) All Contracts (other than Contracts rejected in connection with the Cases as of the date of this Agreement or rejected in connection with the Cases after the date hereof in accordance with this Agreement) that have been filed as an exhibit to American's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011, or on any Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or Current Report on Form 8-K filed by American since December 31, 2011, and all Contracts listed in Section 3.1(j)(ii) of the American Disclosure Letter, together with all amendments, exhibits and schedules to such Contracts, shall constitute the "American Material Contracts."
- (iv) A true and complete copy of each American Material Contract has previously been delivered or made available to US Airways (subject to applicable confidentiality restrictions) and each American Material Contract that is a Binding American Contract is a valid and binding agreement of American or one of its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, and is, or will be, in full force and effect, except to the extent it has previously expired in accordance with its terms or if the failure to be in full force and effect would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have an American Material Adverse Effect. Neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries is in default or breach under the terms of any American Material Contract that is a Binding American Contract, which default or breach would, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect.

(k) Real Property.

(i) Section 3.1(k)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter sets forth, as of the date hereof, the fee owner and address of all material real property owned by American and its Subsidiaries (the "<u>American Owned Real Property</u>"). Except as set forth in Section 3.1(k)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter, with respect to such American Owned Real Property, (A) each identified owner thereof has good, marketable, indefeasible fee simple title to such American Owned Real Property, free and clear of any Encumbrance; (B) there are no outstanding options, rights of first offer or rights of first refusal to purchase such American Owned Real Property or any material portion thereof or interest therein; (C) neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any

Contract or option to purchase any material real property or interest therein; and (D) there does not exist any actual, pending or, to American's Knowledge, threatened condemnation or eminent domain proceedings that affect any American Owned Real Property, and neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notice of the intention of any Governmental Entity or other Person to take or use any American Owned Real Property.

- Section 3.1(k)(ii) of the American Disclosure Letter sets forth, as of the date hereof, the address of each lease, sublease, license, concession and other agreement (written or oral) pursuant to which American or any of its Subsidiaries hold a leasehold or subleasehold estate in real property which requires payments by American or any Subsidiary of American in excess of \$25,000,000 per annum (collectively, the "American Leased Real Property" and, together with American Owned Real Property, the "American Real Property"). True and complete copies of all Contracts (other than Contracts rejected in connection with the Cases as of the date of this Agreement) pertaining to the American Leased Real Property (each, an "American Lease") have been made available to US Airways prior to the date hereof. With respect to American Leased Real Property and each American Lease that is a Binding American Contract, (A) each such American Lease is in full force and effect and is valid and enforceable in accordance with its terms; (B) there is no default under any such American Lease either by American, any of its Subsidiaries or, to American's Knowledge, by any other party thereto; (C) neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries has received or delivered a written notice of default or objection to any party to any such American Lease to pay and perform its obligations, and, to American's Knowledge, no event has occurred or circumstance exists which, with the delivery of notice, the passage of time or both, would constitute a material breach or default, or permit the termination, modification or acceleration of rent under such American Lease; and (D) American or one of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, holds a good and valid leasehold interest in all American Leased Real Property free and clear of all Encumbrances.
- For purposes of this Section 3.1(k) only, "*Encumbrance*" means (iii) any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest, easement, covenant, or other restriction or title matter or encumbrance of any kind in respect of such asset except for (A) specified encumbrances described in Section 3.1(k)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter; (B) encumbrances that arise under zoning, land use and other similar Laws and other similar imperfections of title; (C) Liens for Taxes excluded from the Lien representation in Section 3.1(n) or other governmental charges not yet due and payable or not yet delinquent; (D) mechanics', carriers', workmen's, repairmen's or other like encumbrances arising or incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice relating to obligations as to which there is no default on the part of American, or the validity or amount of which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; and (E) other encumbrances that do not, individually or in the aggregate, materially impair the continued use, operation, value or marketability of the specific parcel of American Owned Real Property or American Leased Real Property to which they relate or the conduct of the business of American and its Subsidiaries as presently conducted.

(l) <u>Takeover Statutes</u>. The Board of Directors of each of American and Merger Sub has approved this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby as required to render inapplicable to such agreements and transactions DGCL Section 203, to the extent applicable. To American's Knowledge, no other state takeover or similar statute or regulation (each, a "<u>Takeover Statute</u>") is applicable to the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(m) Environmental Matters.

- Except as set forth in Section 3.1(m) of the American Disclosure (i) Letter, and except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect: (A) American and its Subsidiaries have complied at all times with all applicable Environmental Laws; (B) no property currently owned, leased or operated by American or any of its Subsidiaries (including soils, groundwater, surface water, buildings or other structures) is contaminated with any Hazardous Substance in a manner that is or could reasonably be expected to require Removal, Remedial or Response Action, that is in violation of any Environmental Law, or that is reasonably likely to give rise to any Environmental Liability; (C) American and its Subsidiaries have no information that any property formerly owned, leased or operated by American or any of its Subsidiaries was contaminated with any Hazardous Substance during or prior to such period of ownership, leasehold, or operation, in a manner that is or could reasonably be expected to require Removal, Remedial or Response Action, that is in violation of any Environmental Law, or that is reasonably likely to give rise to any Environmental Liability; (D) neither American or any of its Subsidiaries, nor, to American's Knowledge, any other Person whose Environmental Liabilities American or its Subsidiaries have retained or assumed, either contractually or by operation of law, has incurred in the past or is now subject to any Environmental Liabilities; (E) in the past five (5) years neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any notice, demand, letter, claim or request for information alleging that American or any of its Subsidiaries may be in violation of or subject to any Environmental Liability; (F) neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries is subject to any order, decree, injunction or agreement with any Governmental Entity, or any indemnity or other agreement with any third party, concerning any Environmental Liability or otherwise relating to any Hazardous Substance or any environmental matter; (G) there is no Removal, Remedial or Response Action being undertaken on any property currently owned, leased or operated by American or any of its Subsidiaries; and (H) there are no other circumstances or conditions involving American or any of its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to result in any Environmental Liability.
- (ii) As used in this Agreement, the term "<u>Environmental Laws</u>" means all Laws relating to: (A) the protection, investigation or restoration of the environment, health, safety, or natural resources, (B) the handling, use, presence, disposal, Release or threatened release of any Hazardous Substance or (C) noise, odor, indoor air, employee exposure, electromagnetic fields, wetlands, pollution, contamination or any injury or threat of injury to persons or property relating to any Hazardous Substance.

- As used in this Agreement, the term "Environmental Liability" means any obligations or liabilities (including any notices, claims, complaints, suits or other assertions of obligations or liabilities) that are: (A) related to environment, health or safety issues (including on-site or off-site contamination by Hazardous Substances of surface or subsurface soil or water, natural resource damages and occupational safety and health); and (B) based upon (I) any provision of Environmental Laws or (II) any order, consent, decree, writ, injunction or judgment issued or otherwise imposed by any Governmental Entity. The term "Environmental Liability" includes any: (A) fines, penalties, judgments, awards, settlements, losses, damages (including consequential damages), costs, fees (including attorneys' and consultants' fees), expenses and disbursements relating to environmental, health or safety matters; (B) defense and other responses to any administrative or judicial action (including notices, claims, complaints, suits and other assertions of liability) relating to environmental, health or safety matters; and (C) financial responsibility for (x) cleanup costs and injunctive relief, including any Removal, Remedial or Response Actions, and natural resource damages, and (y) other Environmental Laws compliance or remedial measures.
- (iv) As used in this Agreement, the term "*Hazardous Substance*" means any "hazardous substance" and any "pollutant or contaminant" as those terms are defined in the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980, as amended ("*CERCLA*"); any "hazardous waste" as that term is defined in the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act ("*RCRA*"); and any "hazardous material" as that term is defined in the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act (49 U.S.C. § 1801 et seq.), as amended (including as those terms are further defined, construed, or otherwise used in rules, regulations, standards, orders, guidelines, directives, and publications issued pursuant to, or otherwise in implementation of, said Laws); and including, without limitation, any petroleum product or byproduct, solvent, flammable or explosive material, radioactive material, asbestos, lead paint, polychlorinated biphenyls (or PCBs), dioxins, dibenzofurans, heavy metals, radon gas, mold, mold spores, and mycotoxins.
- (v) As used in this Agreement, the term "<u>Release</u>" means any spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, leaching, dumping, placing, discarding, abandonment, or disposing into the environment (including the placing, discarding or abandonment of any barrel, container or other receptacle containing any Hazardous Substance or other material).
- (vi) As used in this Agreement, the term "<u>Removal, Remedial or Response Actions</u>" means all actions required to: (1) cleanup, remove, treat or remediate Hazardous Substances in the indoor or outdoor environment; (2) prevent the Release of Hazardous Substances so that they do not migrate, endanger or threaten to endanger public health or welfare or the indoor or outdoor environment; (3) perform pre-remedial studies and investigations and post-remedial monitoring and care; or (4) respond to any government requests for information or documents in any way relating to cleanup, removal, treatment or remediation or potential cleanup, removal, treatment or remediation of Hazardous Substances in the indoor or outdoor environment.

Taxes. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect, American and each of its Subsidiaries (i) have prepared in good faith and duly and timely filed (taking into account any extension of time within which to file) all Tax Returns required to be filed by any of them and all such filed Tax Returns are complete and accurate; and (ii) have paid all Taxes that are required to be paid or that American or any of its Subsidiaries are obligated to withhold from amounts owing to any employee, creditor or third party, except with respect to matters contested in good faith for which adequate reserves have been established on the most recent consolidated balance sheet included in or incorporated into the American Reports. As of the date hereof, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an increase in Taxes that is material to American, there are no audits, examinations, investigations or other proceedings, in each case, pending or threatened in writing, in respect of Taxes or Tax matters. American has made available to US Airways true and correct copies of the United States federal income Tax Returns filed by American and its Subsidiaries for each of the fiscal years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010. None of American or its Subsidiaries has been a "distributing corporation" or "controlled corporation" in any distribution occurring during the last 30 months that was purported or intended to be governed by Section 355 of the Code (or any similar provision of state, local or foreign Law). Neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries has taken any action or knows of any fact, agreement, plan or other circumstance that is reasonably likely to prevent the Merger from qualifying as a "reorganization" with the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. There are no Liens for Taxes on any asset of American or any of its Subsidiaries. except for Liens for Taxes not yet due and payable or not yet delinquent, Liens for Taxes being contested in good faith for which appropriate reserves have been established on the most recent consolidated balance sheet included in or incorporated into the American Reports, and Liens for Taxes that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect.

As used in this Agreement, (i) the term "<u>Taxx</u>" (including, with correlative meaning, the term "<u>Taxes</u>") includes all federal, state, local and foreign income, profits, franchise, gross receipts, customs duty, capital stock, severances, stamp, payroll, sales, employment, unemployment, disability, use, property, withholding, excise, escheat, production, value added, occupancy and other taxes, duties or assessments of any nature whatsoever, together with all interest, penalties and additions imposed with respect to such amounts and any interest in respect of such penalties and additions, and (ii) the term "<u>Tax Return</u>" includes all returns, reports and other documents (including elections, declarations, disclosures, schedules, estimates and information returns) required or permitted to be supplied to a Tax authority relating to Taxes.

(o) Labor Matters.

(i) American has made available to US Airways true and complete copies of all collective bargaining agreements, works council agreements, work rules and practices and other labor union Contracts, terms sheets, memoranda of understanding or similar agreements (including all amendments thereto) applicable to any employees of American or any of its Subsidiaries as of the date of this Agreement with respect to their

employment with American or any of its Subsidiaries (the "<u>American CBAs</u>"), each of which is set forth in Section 3.1(o)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(o)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter, as of the date of this Agreement, none of American or any of its Subsidiaries has breached or otherwise failed to comply with any provision of any American CBA that is a Binding American Contract, except for any breaches or failures to comply that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect.

- (ii) Except as set forth in Section 3.1(o)(ii) of the American Disclosure Letter:
 - (A) No labor union, labor organization or group of employees of American or any of its Subsidiaries has made a pending demand for recognition or certification, and there are no representation or certification proceedings or petitions seeking a representation proceeding presently pending or threatened in writing to be brought or filed with any labor relations tribunal or authority. To American's Knowledge, there are no labor union organizing activities pending or threatened with respect to any employees of American or any of its Subsidiaries.
 - (B) There is no material labor dispute, strike, slowdown, work stoppage or lockout, or to American's Knowledge, threat thereof by or with respect to any employee of American or any of its Subsidiaries.
 - (C) There are no arbitrations, written grievances or written complaints outstanding or, to American's Knowledge, threatened against American or any of its Subsidiaries under any American CBAs, except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect. Neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries is in receipt of written notice of any material statutory disputes or unfair labor practice charges.
- (iii) The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by American and Merger Sub do not, and the consummation by American and Merger Sub of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby will not, constitute or result in a breach or violation of, a termination (or right of termination) or a default under, or the creation, increase, triggering or acceleration of any obligations or rights of any kind (including under any change of control type provisions) or result in any material changes under, or increase in compensation paid under, the American CBAs.
- (p) <u>Intellectual Property and IT Assets</u>. Except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect:
- (i) All Patents, patent applications, Trademark and Copyright registrations and applications for registration, and Internet domain name registrations

claimed to be owned by American or its Subsidiaries are owned exclusively by American or such Subsidiaries and are subsisting and, to American's Knowledge, valid and enforceable.

- (ii) Except as set forth in Section 3.1(p)(ii) of the American Disclosure Letter, American and/or each of its Subsidiaries owns, or is licensed or otherwise possesses legally enforceable rights to use, all Intellectual Property necessary to conduct the business of American and its Subsidiaries as currently conducted, all of which rights shall in all material respects survive unchanged the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereunder.
- (iii) Except as set forth in Section 3.1(p)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter, the conduct of the business as currently conducted by American and its Subsidiaries does not infringe, misappropriate or otherwise violate the Intellectual Property rights of any third Person and in the three (3) year period immediately preceding the date of this Agreement, there has been no such claim, action or proceeding asserted, or to American's Knowledge threatened against American or its Subsidiaries or any indemnitees thereof. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(p)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter, there is no claim, action or proceeding asserted, or to American's Knowledge threatened, against American or its Subsidiaries or any indemnitees thereof concerning the ownership, validity, registerability, enforceability, infringement, use or licensed right to use any Intellectual Property claimed to be owned or held by American or its Subsidiaries.
- (iv) Except as set forth in Section 3.1(p)(iv) of the American Disclosure Letter, to American's Knowledge, no third Person has, in the three (3) year period immediately preceding the date of this Agreement, infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated the Intellectual Property rights of American or its Subsidiaries. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(p)(iv) of the American Disclosure Letter, there are no claims, actions or proceedings asserted or threatened by American, or decided by American to be asserted or threatened, that (A) a third Person infringes, misappropriates or otherwise violates, or in the three (3) year period immediately preceding the date of this Agreement, infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated, the Intellectual Property rights of American or its Subsidiaries; or (B) a third Person's owned or claimed Intellectual Property interferes with, infringes, dilutes or otherwise harms the Intellectual Property rights of American or its Subsidiaries.
- (v) American and its Subsidiaries have taken reasonable measures to protect the confidentiality of all material Trade Secrets that are owned, used or held by American and its Subsidiaries and, to American's Knowledge, such material Trade Secrets have not been used, disclosed to or discovered by any Person except pursuant to valid and appropriate non-disclosure and/or license agreements which have not been breached.
- (vi) Except as set forth in Section 3.1(p)(vi) of the American Disclosure Letter, the IT Assets of American and its Subsidiaries operate and perform in

all material respects in accordance with their documentation and functional specifications and otherwise as required by American and its Subsidiaries for the operation of their respective businesses, and have not malfunctioned or failed within the three (3) year period immediately preceding the date of this Agreement. To American's Knowledge, no Person has gained unauthorized access to such IT Assets. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(p)(vi) of the American Disclosure Letter, American and its Subsidiaries have implemented and maintained for the three (3) year period immediately preceding the date of this Agreement reasonable and sufficient backup and disaster recovery technology consistent with industry practices.

As used in this Agreement:

- (1) "<u>Computer Software</u>" means all computer software and databases (including, without limitation, source code, object code, and all related documentation).
- "Intellectual Property" means, collectively, all (2) United States and foreign (i) trademarks, service marks, brand names, certification marks, collective marks, d/b/a's, internet domain names, logos, symbols, trade dress, assumed names, fictitious names, trade names, and other indicia of origin, all applications and registrations for the foregoing, and all goodwill associated therewith and symbolized thereby, including all renewals of same (collectively, "Trademarks"); (ii) inventions and discoveries, whether patentable or not, and all patents, registrations, invention disclosures and applications therefor, including divisions, continuations, continuations-in-part and renewal applications, and including renewals, extensions and reissues (collectively, "Patents"); (iii) trade secrets and confidential information and know-how, including confidential processes, schematics, business methods, formulae, drawings, prototypes, models, designs, customer lists and supplier lists (collectively, "Trade Secrets"); (iv) all rights in published and unpublished works of authorship, whether copyrightable or not (including without limitation Computer Software and other compilations of information), copyrights therein and thereto, and registrations and applications therefor, and all renewals, extensions, restorations and reversions thereof (collectively, "Copyrights"); (v) moral rights, rights of publicity and rights of privacy; and (vi) all other intellectual property or proprietary rights.
- (3) "<u>IT Assets</u>" means computers, Computer Software, firmware, middleware, servers, workstations, routers, hubs, switches, data communications lines, and all other information technology equipment and elements, and all associated documentation.
- (q) <u>Foreign Corrupt Practices Act; UK Bribery Act.</u> Except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a material adverse impact on the ability of American and its Subsidiaries to conduct their operations in the ordinary course of business:

- (i) American and its Subsidiaries have developed and implemented a compliance program which includes corporate policies and procedures to ensure compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, as amended (the "<u>Foreign Corrupt</u> <u>Practices Act</u>") and the U.K. Bribery Act 2010, as amended (the "<u>UK Bribery Act</u>").
- (ii) In connection with its compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and the UK Bribery Act, there are no adverse or negative past performance evaluations or ratings by the U.S. or U.K. governments, or any voluntary disclosures under the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act, any enforcement actions or threats of enforcement actions, or any facts that, in each case, could result in any adverse or negative performance evaluation related to the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act.
- (iii) American and its Subsidiaries have not been notified in writing of any actual or alleged violation or breach of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act.
- (iv) None of American or its Subsidiaries has undergone and is undergoing any audit, review, inspection, investigation, survey or examination of records relating to American's or any of its Subsidiaries' compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act, and, to American's Knowledge, there is no basis for any such audit, review, inspection, investigation, survey or examination of records.
- (v) American and its Subsidiaries have not been and are not now under any administrative, civil or criminal investigation, charge or indictment involving alleged false statements, false claims or other improprieties relating to American's or any of its Subsidiaries' compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act, nor, to American's Knowledge, is there any basis for any such investigation or indictment.
- (vi) American and its Subsidiaries have not been and are not now a party to any administrative or civil litigation involving alleged false statements, false claims or other improprieties relating to American's or any of its Subsidiaries' compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act, nor, to American's Knowledge, is there any basis for any such proceeding.

(r) Aircraft.

(i) Section 3.1(r)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter sets forth a true and complete list of all aircraft owned or leased by American or any of its Subsidiaries as of January 31, 2013 (the "<u>American Aircraft</u>"), including a description of the type and registration number of each such American Aircraft and the delivery date, manufacture date or age of such American Aircraft, as the case may be. All American Aircraft owned or leased by American or any of its Subsidiaries are being maintained according to applicable FAA regulatory standards and the FAA-approved maintenance program of American and its Subsidiaries and, except with respect to American Aircraft in storage or

undergoing maintenance, are in airworthy condition. American and its Subsidiaries have implemented maintenance schedules with respect to their respective American Aircraft and engines that, if complied with, would result in the satisfaction of all requirements under all applicable ADs and FARs required to be complied with in accordance with the FAA-approved maintenance program of American and its Subsidiaries, and American and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with such maintenance schedules in all material respects (except with respect to American Aircraft in storage) and currently have no reason to believe that they will not satisfy any component of such maintenance schedules on or prior to the dates specified in such maintenance schedules (except with respect to American Aircraft in storage).

- (ii) Section 3.1(r)(ii) of the American Disclosure Letter sets forth a true and complete list, as of the date hereof, of all Contracts (other than (x) existing aircraft leases, (y) Contracts that may be terminated by American or its Subsidiaries without penalty or material liability and (z) Contracts rejected in connection with the Cases as of the date of this Agreement) pursuant to which American or any of its Subsidiaries has an obligation to purchase or lease aircraft, including the manufacturer and model of all aircraft subject to such Contract, the nature of the purchase or lease obligation (*i.e.*, firm commitment, subject to reconfirmation or otherwise) and the anticipated year of delivery of the aircraft subject to such Contract. American has delivered or made available to US Airways true and complete copies (except as may have been redacted for pricing and other commercially sensitive information and subject to applicable confidentiality restrictions) of all Contracts listed in Section 3.1(r)(ii) of the American Disclosure Letter, including all material amendments, modifications and side letters thereto.
- (iii) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have an American Material Adverse Effect:
 - (A) each American Aircraft has a validly issued, current individual aircraft FAA Certificate of Airworthiness with respect to such American Aircraft which satisfies all requirements for the effectiveness of such FAA Certificate of Airworthiness;
 - (B) each American Aircraft's structure, systems and components are functioning in accordance with its intended use, except for American Aircraft that are undergoing maintenance and temporarily deferred maintenance items that are permitted by American's maintenance programs;
 - (C) except with respect to American Aircraft in storage, all deferred maintenance items and temporary repairs with respect to each such American Aircraft have been or will be made in accordance with American's maintenance programs;
 - (D) each American Aircraft is registered on the FAA aircraft registry;

- (E) except as set forth in Section 3.1(r)(iii)(E) of the American Disclosure Letter, neither American nor its Subsidiaries is a party to any interchange or pooling agreements with respect to the American Aircraft, other than pooling agreements in the ordinary course of business; and
- (F) no American Aircraft is subleased to or otherwise in the possession of another air carrier or other Person other than American or any of its Subsidiaries, to operate such American Aircraft in air transportation or otherwise.
- Slots. Section 3.1(s) of the American Disclosure Letter sets forth a (s) true, correct and complete list of all held or owned takeoff and landing slots, operating authorizations from the FAA or any other Governmental Entity and other similar designated takeoff and landing rights held or owned by American or any of its Subsidiaries ("American Slots") on the date hereof at any domestic or international airport, and such list shall indicate and identify (i) any held or owned American Slots that have been allocated to another air carrier beyond the end-of-the current International Air Transport Association ("IATA") traffic season and in which American and its Subsidiaries hold only temporary use rights, (ii) any American Slots that have been allocated to American and its Subsidiaries from another air carrier beyond the end-of-the current IATA traffic season and in which such other air carrier holds only temporary use rights and (iii) any Contracts, agreements or temporary government orders or decisions concerning specific American Slots or operating authorities. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have an American Material Adverse Effect, (i) American and its Subsidiaries will have complied in all material respects with the requirements of the regulations issued under the Federal Aviation Act and any other Laws, rules or regulations promulgated in the United States or in any country in which American operates by either a civil aviation authority, airport authority or slot coordinator with respect to the American Slots, (ii) neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries has received, as of the date hereof, any notice of any proposed withdrawal of the American Slots by the FAA, the DOT or any other Governmental Entity, (iii)(A) the American Slots have not been designated for the provision of essential air services under the regulations of the FAA, were not acquired pursuant to 14 C.F.R. § 93.219 and have not been designated for international operations, as more fully detailed in 14 C.F.R. § 93.217 and (B) to the extent covered by 14 C.F.R. § 93.227, American and its Subsidiaries have used the American Slots (or the American Slots have been used by other air carriers) either at least 80% of the maximum amount that each American Slot could have been used during each full and partial reporting period (as described in 14 C.F.R. § 93.227(i)) or such greater or lesser amount of minimum usage as may have been required to protect such American Slot's authorization from termination or withdrawal under regulations established by any Governmental Entity or airport authority, (iv) all reports required by the FAA or any other Governmental Entity relating to the American Slots have been filed in a timely manner and (v) except as set forth in Section 3.1(s)(v) of the American Disclosure Letter, as of the date hereof, neither American nor any of its Subsidiaries has agreed to any future American Slot slide, American Slot trade, American Slot purchase, American Slot sale or other transfer of any of the American Slots outside the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice.

- (t) <u>Major Airports.</u> As of the date hereof, no civil aviation authority, airport authority, or slot coordinator at Dallas/Fort Worth International Airport (DFW), John F. Kennedy International Airport (JFK), Los Angeles International Airport (LAX), Miami International Airport (MIA), O'Hare International Airport (ORD), London Heathrow Airport (LHR), Tokyo Narita Airport (NRT), or São Paulo/Guarulhos—Governador André Franco Montoro International Airport (GRU) (each such airport, a "<u>Major American Airport</u>") has taken or, to American's Knowledge, threatened to take any action that would reasonably be expected to materially interfere with the ability of American and its Subsidiaries to conduct their respective operations at any Major American Airport in the same manner as currently conducted in all material respects.
- (u) <u>U.S. Citizen; Air Carrier</u>. American's primary subsidiary, American Airlines, Inc., is a "citizen of the United States" as defined in the Federal Aviation Act and is an "air carrier" within the meaning of such Act operating under certificates issued pursuant to such Act (49 U.S.C. §§ 41101-41112).
- (v) <u>Insurance</u>. Section 3.1(v) of the American Disclosure Letter lists and briefly describes (including name of insurer, agent or broker, coverage and expiration date), as of the date of this Agreement, each insurance policy maintained by, at the expense of or for the benefit of American or any of the Subsidiaries with respect to its properties, assets and liabilities and describes any material claims made thereunder. All such insurance policies are in full force and effect and neither American nor any Subsidiary is in default with respect to its obligations under any such insurance policy. The insurance coverage of American and the Subsidiaries is customary for corporations of similar size engaged in similar lines of businesses. American has not received any notice or other communication regarding any actual or possible (a) cancellation or invalidation of any insurance policy, (b) refusal of any coverage or rejection of any material claim under any insurance policy or (c) material adjustment in the amount of premiums payable with respect to any insurance policy.
- (w) <u>Brokers and Finders</u>. Neither American nor any of its officers, directors or employees has employed any broker or finder or incurred any liability for any brokerage fees, commissions, finder's fees or financial advisory fees that may be payable in connection with the Merger or the other transactions contemplated in this Agreement, except that American has employed, and is solely responsible for the fees and expenses of, Rothschild Inc., or one of its affiliates, as its financial advisor, and a copy of the engagement letter with such financial advisor has been provided to US Airways prior to the date hereof. As used in this Agreement, "<u>affiliate</u>" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by, or under common control with such Person.
- 3.2 <u>Representations and Warranties of US Airways</u>. Except (i) as set forth in the disclosure letter (subject to Section 7.13(c) of this Agreement) delivered to American by US Airways concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement (the "<u>US Airways</u> <u>Disclosure Letter</u>"), or (ii) to the extent the qualifying nature of such disclosure with respect to a specific representation and warranty is readily apparent therefrom, as set forth in the US Airways Reports filed on or after January 1, 2012 and prior to the date hereof (excluding any disclosures

included in any such US Airways Report that are predictive or forward-looking in nature or included in any "risk factor" disclosure), US Airways hereby represents and warrants to American and Merger Sub that:

(a) Organization, Good Standing and Qualification. Each of US Airways and its Subsidiaries is a legal entity duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of its respective jurisdiction of organization, has all requisite corporate or similar power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business as presently conducted, and is qualified to do business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation in each jurisdiction where the ownership, leasing or operation of its assets or properties or conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so organized, validly existing, qualified or in good standing, or to have such power or authority, would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. As used in this Agreement, the term "US Airways Material Adverse Effect" means a Material Adverse Effect as applicable to US Airways and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole. US Airways has made available to American complete and correct copies of US Airways' certificate of incorporation and by-laws, each as amended to date.

(b) <u>Capital Structure</u>.

US Airways. As of the date of this Agreement, the authorized (i) capital stock of US Airways consists of 400,000,000 shares of US Airways Common Stock, of which 162,897,835 shares of US Airways Common Stock were issued and outstanding as of the close of business on February 11, 2013, and zero (0) shares of US Airways Common Stock were held by US Airways as treasury shares as of the close of business on February 11, 2013. The Subsidiaries of US Airways hold no shares of capital stock of US Airways, or securities or obligations convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for such capital stock. As of the close of business on February 11, 2013, there were (A) an aggregate of 512,872 shares of US Airways Common Stock issuable with respect to outstanding stock options to purchase shares of US Airways Common Stock (the "US Airways Options"), (B) an aggregate of 5,451,228 shares of US Airways Common Stock issuable with respect to outstanding stock-settled stock appreciation rights (the "US Airways Stock-Settled SARs"), as if US Airways Stock-Settled SARs such were settled as of such date at a stock price per share for US Airways Common Stock of \$14.46, and (C) an aggregate of 2,227,957 shares of US Airways Common Stock issuable with respect to outstanding stock-settled restricted stock units ("US Airways Stock-Settled" RSUs"), granted pursuant to the US Airways Group, Inc. 2011 Incentive Award Plan, US Airways Group, Inc. 2008 Equity Incentive Plan, US Airways Group, Inc. 2005 Equity Incentive Plan and America West 2002 Incentive Equity Plan (collectively, the "US" Airways Equity Plans"), an aggregate of 10,286,076 shares of US Airways Common Stock reserved for issuance pursuant to the US Airways Equity Plans, 37,746,174 shares of US Airways Common Stock issuable upon the conversion of outstanding US Airways' 7.25% Convertible Senior Notes due 2014 (the "US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes") and 199,379 shares of US Airways Common Stock issuable upon the conversion of outstanding US Airways' 7% Senior Convertible Notes due 2020 (the "US Airways 7% Convertible Notes"). As of the close of business on February 11, 2013, outstanding cashsettled stock appreciation rights (the "US Airways Cash-Settled SARs" and, collectively with the US Airways Stock-Settled SARs the "US Airways SARs") and outstanding cashsettled restricted stock units (the "US Airways Cash-Settled RSUs" and, collectively with the US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs, the "<u>US Airways RSUs</u>") granted pursuant to the US Airways Equity Plans had an aggregate cash value of approximately \$53,856,417 calculated as if such US Airways Cash-Settled SARs and such US Airways Cash-Settled RSUs were settled as of such date at a stock price per share for US Airways Common Stock of \$14.46, net of any applicable exercise price. For purposes of this Agreement, the phrase "US Airways Equity Awards" shall refer to, collectively, the US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs and the US Airways Stock-Settled SARs. As of the Closing Date, between the Share Determination Date and the Effective Time, other than the issuance of shares of US Airways Common Stock upon the exercise or vesting of US Airways Options, US Airways Stock-Settled SARs or US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs or the conversion of the US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes or the US Airways 7% Convertible Notes, US Airways has not issued, sold, granted or authorized the issuance, sale, or grant of, any shares of capital stock of US Airways, or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for any shares of such capital stock, or any options, warrants, conversion rights, stock appreciation rights, redemption rights, repurchase rights, agreements, arrangements, calls, commitments or other rights of any kind to acquire any shares of such capital stock or such convertible or exchangeable securities.

- Except as set forth in Section 3.2(b)(i) above, as of the date of this Agreement, (i) there are no shares of capital stock or other securities of US Airways issued, reserved for issuance or outstanding and (ii) there are no preemptive or other outstanding rights, options, warrants, conversion rights, stock appreciation rights, deferred shares, performance shares, redemption rights, repurchase rights, agreements, arrangements, calls, commitments or rights of any kind that obligate US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries to issue or sell any shares of capital stock or other securities of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries or any securities or obligations convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for, or giving any Person a right to subscribe for or acquire, any securities of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, and no securities or obligations evidencing such rights are authorized, issued or outstanding. All of the issued and outstanding shares of US Airways Common Stock are and, at the time of issuance, all such shares that may be issued upon the exercise or vesting of, or pursuant to, US Airways Options and US Airways Equity Awards or upon the conversion of the US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes or the US Airways 7% Convertible Notes, will be, duly authorized and validly issued and fully paid, nonassessable, and not subject to or issued in violation of any purchase option, call option, right of first refusal, preemptive right, subscription right or any similar right under any provision of the DGCL, the certificate of incorporation of US Airways, the by-laws of US Airways or any Contract to which US Airways is a party or by which it is otherwise bound. Neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries is party to any voting agreement with respect to the voting of any capital stock or voting securities of, or other equity interests in, US Airways.
- (iii) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(b)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, all of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock or other equity ownership interests of each Subsidiary of US Airways are owned by US Airways,

directly or indirectly, all such shares or equity ownership interests are set forth in Section 3.2(b)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, and all of such shares or equity ownership interests are duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid, nonassessable and free of preemptive rights. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(b)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, and except for the capital stock or other equity ownership interests of the Subsidiaries of US Airways, as of the date of this Agreement, US Airways does not beneficially own directly or indirectly any capital stock, membership interest, partnership interest, joint venture interest or other equity interest in any Person.

(c) Corporate Authority; Approval and Fairness.

- (i) US Airways has all requisite corporate power and authority and has taken all corporate action necessary in order to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement and to consummate the Merger, subject only to the receipt of the Stockholder Approval. Subject to Section 7.1, this Agreement is a valid and binding agreement of US Airways enforceable against US Airways in accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium and similar Laws of general applicability relating to or affecting creditors' rights and to general equity principles.
- (ii) The Board of Directors of US Airways has, as of the date of this Agreement, (A) declared that the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby are advisable and in the best interests of US Airways and its stockholders and has approved and adopted this Agreement, which approval and adoption have not been rescinded or modified; (B) received an opinion of its financial advisor, Barclays Capital Inc., to the effect that, from a financial point of view, the Merger Consideration in the Merger is fair to the stockholders of US Airways, which opinion has not been amended or rescinded as of the date of this Agreement; (C) resolved to recommend that the holders of US Airways Common Stock vote to adopt this Agreement (such recommendation being the "US Airways Directors' Recommendation"); and (D) directed that the adoption of this Agreement be submitted to the holders of US Airways Common Stock entitled to vote for their approval.
- (iii) The matters contemplated by Section 4.6, including the Stockholder Approval, are the only votes of the holders of any class or series of US Airways capital stock necessary to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby.

(d) Governmental Filings; No Violations; Certain Contracts.

(i) Other than the notices, reports, filings, consents, registrations, approvals, permits or authorizations (A) pursuant to Section 1.3; (B) required under the HSR Act, the EU Merger Regulation and any other applicable foreign antitrust, competition or similar Laws; (C) required under the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, any applicable state securities or "blue sky" laws, and the rules and regulations promulgated under any of the foregoing; (D) with, from or to the FAA, the DOT, the

FCC, and the DHS, including the TSA; (E) with, from or to the NYSE or the principal securities market on which the shares of US Airways Common Stock are then listed or quoted; and (F) with, from or to any applicable foreign Governmental Entities regulating any aspect of the airline industry, no notices, reports or other filings are required to be made by US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries with, nor are any consents, registrations, approvals, permits or authorizations required to be obtained by US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries from any Governmental Entity (subject and after giving effect to any required approvals of the Bankruptcy Court (including to the extent applicable, the Confirmation Order confirming the Plan) and the Plan) in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by US Airways and the consummation by US Airways of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby, except those that the failure to make or obtain would not, individually or in the aggregate, (i) reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect or (ii) reasonably be expected to prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of US Airways and its Subsidiaries to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby.

Except as set forth in Section 3.2(d)(ii) of the US Airways (ii) Disclosure Letter, the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by US Airways does not, and the consummation by US Airways of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby will not, constitute or result in (A) a breach or violation of, or a default under, the certificate of incorporation or by-laws of US Airways or the comparable governing documents of any of its Subsidiaries; (B) with or without notice, lapse of time or both, a breach or violation of, a termination (or right of termination) or a default under, or the creation, increase or acceleration of any obligations under any Contract binding upon US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries or, assuming (solely with respect to performance of this Agreement and consummation by US Airways of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby) compliance with the matters referred to in Section 3.2(d)(i), any Law or governmental or non-governmental permit or license to which US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries is subject; or (C) with or without notice, lapse of time or both, the creation of a Lien on any of the assets of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant to any Contract, including any loan agreement or any other indebtedness agreement or instrument of indebtedness that is binding upon US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries or binding upon its assets, except, in the case of clause (B) or (C) above, for any such breach, violation, termination, default, creation, increase, acceleration or Lien that would not, individually or in the aggregate, (i) reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect or (ii) reasonably be expected to prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of US Airways and its Subsidiaries to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby.

(e) US Airways Reports; Financial Statements.

(i) US Airways and each Subsidiary has filed or furnished all forms, statements, schedules, reports and documents required to be filed or furnished by it with the SEC pursuant to applicable securities statutes, regulations, policies and rules since December 31, 2011 (the "<u>US Airways Audit Date</u>") (the forms, statements, schedules, reports and documents filed or furnished with the SEC since the US Airways Audit Date

and those filed or furnished with the SEC subsequent to the date of this Agreement and prior to the Effective Time, if any, including any amendments thereto, the "<u>US Airways Reports</u>"). Each of the US Airways Reports, at the time of its filing, complied in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder and complied in all material respects with the then applicable accounting standards. As of their respective dates (or, if amended, as of the date of such amendment), the US Airways Reports did not, and any US Airways Reports filed with the SEC subsequent to the date hereof will not, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not misleading, except to the extent corrected prior to the date of this Agreement by a subsequently filed US Airways Report. The US Airways Reports included or will include all certificates required to be included therein pursuant to Sections 302 and 906 of the SOX Act, and the internal control report and attestation of US Airways' outside auditors required by Section 404 of the SOX Act.

- Each of the consolidated balance sheets included in or incorporated (ii) by reference into the US Airways Reports (including the related notes and schedules) fairly presents, or, in the case of US Airways Reports filed after the date hereof, will fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of US Airways and any other entity included therein and their respective Subsidiaries as of its date, and each of the consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity (deficit) and cash flows included in or incorporated by reference into the US Airways Reports (including any related notes and schedules) fairly presents, or in the case of US Airways Reports filed after the date hereof, will fairly present, in all material respects, the net income, total stockholders' equity and net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents, as the case may be, of US Airways and any other entity included therein and their respective Subsidiaries for the periods set forth therein (subject, in the case of unaudited statements, to the absence of full notes and normal year-end adjustments that are not expected to be material in amount or effect), in each case in accordance with GAAP consistently applied during the periods involved, except as may be noted therein.
- (iii) The management of US Airways (x) has established and maintains disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) of the Exchange Act) designed to ensure that material information relating to US Airways, including its consolidated Subsidiaries, is made known to the management of US Airways by others within those entities, and (y) has disclosed, based on its most recent evaluation, to US Airways' outside auditors and the audit committee of the Board of Directors of US Airways (A) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) of the Exchange Act) which are reasonably likely to adversely affect US Airways' ability to record, process, summarize and report financial data and (B) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in US Airways' internal controls over financial reporting. Since the US Airways Audit Date, any material change in internal control over financial reporting required to be disclosed in any US Airways Report has been so disclosed.

- (iv) Since the US Airways Audit Date, neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries nor, to US Airways' Knowledge, any director, officer, employee, auditor, accountant or representative of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries has received or otherwise had or obtained knowledge of any material complaint, allegation, assertion or claim, whether written or oral, regarding the accounting or auditing practices, procedures, methodologies or methods of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective internal accounting controls relating to periods after the US Airways Audit Date, including any material complaint, allegation, assertion or claim that US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries has engaged in questionable accounting or auditing practices (except for any of the foregoing which have no reasonable basis). "US Airways' Knowledge" shall mean the knowledge of those individuals listed in Section 3.2(e)(iv) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, after reasonable inquiry.
- Except as set forth in Section 3.2(e)(v) of the US Airways (v) Disclosure Letter, there are no liabilities or obligations of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, whether or not accrued, contingent or otherwise and whether or not required to be disclosed, or any other facts or circumstances that would reasonably be expected to result in any obligations or liabilities of, US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, other than: (A) liabilities or obligations to the extent (I) accrued and reflected on the consolidated balance sheet of US Airways or (II) disclosed in the notes thereto, in accordance with GAAP, in each case included in US Airways' quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2012 or in US Airways' annual report on Form 10- K for the period ended December 31, 2011; (B) liabilities or obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business since December 31, 2011; (C) performance obligations under Contracts required in accordance with their terms, or performance obligations, to the extent required under applicable Law, in each case to the extent arising after the date hereof; or (D) liabilities or obligations that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect.
- of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, from the US Airways Audit Date to the date of this Agreement, US Airways and its Subsidiaries have conducted their respective businesses only in accordance with, and have not engaged in any material transaction other than in accordance with, the ordinary course of such businesses. Since the US Airways Audit Date, there has not been any US Airways Material Adverse Effect or any event, occurrence, discovery or development which would, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect.
- (g) <u>Litigation</u>. Except as otherwise disclosed in US Airways Reports filed prior to the date hereof, or as set forth in Section 3.2(g) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, there are no (A) civil, criminal or administrative actions, suits, claims, hearings, arbitrations, investigations or proceedings pending or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened against US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries or (B) litigations, arbitrations, investigations or other proceedings, or injunctions or final judgments relating to, pending or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened against US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries before any Governmental Entity, including the FAA, except in the case of either clause (A) or (B), for those that would not, individually or in the aggregate,

reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. None of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or subject to the provisions of any judgment, order, writ, injunction, decree or award of any Governmental Entity which would, individually or in the aggregate, (i) reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect or (ii) reasonably be expected to prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of US Airways and its Subsidiaries to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby.

(h) Employee Benefits.

- (i) Section 3.2(h)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter contains, as of the date of this Agreement, a true and complete list of each material US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan. "US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan" means each employment agreement, and each bonus, deferred compensation, incentive compensation, equity compensation, severance pay, change in control, medical, life insurance, profit-sharing, pension, retirement, retiree medical, fringe benefit and each other material employee benefit plan, program or agreement as to which US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries has any liability, contingent or otherwise, for the benefit of, with or relating to any current or former employee, officer or director of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, excluding any governmental plan or program or any statutory obligation.
- (ii) With respect to each of the material US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plans, US Airways has heretofore delivered or made available to American true and complete copies of each of the following documents: (A) the US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan and most recent trust agreement and insurance contract (including all amendments thereto), if any; (B) the most recent annual report, actuarial report, and financial statement, if any; (C) the most recent Summary Plan Description, together with each Summary of Material Modifications, required under ERISA with respect to such US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan, if any; and (D) the most recent determination letter received from the IRS with respect to each US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan that is intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code.
- (iii) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a US Airways Material Adverse Effect, and except as set forth in Section 3.2(h)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, all obligations in respect of each US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan have been properly accrued and reflected on the most recent consolidated statement of operations and consolidated balance sheet filed or incorporated by reference in the US Airways Reports as of the respective dates of such balance sheet or report to the extent required by GAAP.
- (iv) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(h)(iv) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, none of the US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plans is a "multiple employer welfare arrangement," as such term is defined in Section 3(40) of ERISA, or single employer plan that has two or more contributing sponsors, at least two of whom are not under common control, within the meaning of Section 4063(a) of ERISA or a "multiemployer plan," as such term is defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of

ERISA. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(h)(iv) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, the IRS has issued a favorable determination letter in respect of each of the US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plans that is intended to be "qualified" within the meaning of Section 401(a) of the Code and neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries is aware of any circumstances that could reasonably be expected to result in the revocation of such letter. Each of the US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plans that is intended to satisfy the requirements of Section 125 or 501(c)(9) of the Code satisfies such requirements, except as would not, either individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. Each of the US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plans has been operated and administered in accordance with its terms and applicable Laws, including but not limited to ERISA and the Code, except as would not, either individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a US Airways Material Adverse Effect.

- (v) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(h)(v) of the US Disclosure Letter, none of the US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plans are subject to Title IV of ERISA.
- (vi) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(h)(vi) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, there are no claims pending, or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened or anticipated (other than routine claims for benefits) against any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan, the assets of any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan or against US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan. There is no judgment, decree, injunction, rule or order of any court, governmental body, commission, agency or arbitrator outstanding against or in favor of any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan or any fiduciary thereof (other than rules of general applicability). There are no pending or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened audits or investigations by any governmental body, commission or agency involving any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan, that would, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a US Airways Material Adverse Effect.
- (vii) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(h)(vii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, the transactions contemplated under this Agreement shall not, by themselves or in coordination with any other event or condition, result in (A) any increase in the amount of any payment to any current or former employee, consultant or director of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, or (B) accelerate the vesting, time of payment or funding of any compensation or benefits, or right to any compensation or benefits, of any current or former employee, consultant or director of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries.
- (viii) With respect to each US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan that primarily provides benefits or compensation to non-U.S. employees and is maintained subject to the Laws of any jurisdiction outside of the United States (the "<u>US Airways Foreign Plans</u>"): (A) such US Airways Foreign Plan complies in all material respects in form and operation in accordance with all applicable Laws; (B) except as could not reasonably be expected to result in a material liability, if a US Airways Foreign

Plan is intended to qualify for special Tax treatment, such plan meets all requirements for such treatment; (C) if required under applicable Laws to be funded and/or book-reserved, such US Airways Foreign Plan is funded and/or book reserved, as appropriate, to the extent so required by applicable Laws, and (D) there are no going-concern unfunded actuarial liabilities, past service unfunded liabilities, solvency deficiencies or contribution holidays with respect to any of the US Airways Foreign Plans.

(i) Compliance with Laws; Licenses.

- The businesses of each of US Airways and its Subsidiaries have (i) not been conducted in violation of any material federal, state, local or foreign Laws or any applicable operating certificates, common carrier obligations, ADs, FARs or any other rules, regulations, directives or policies of the FAA, DOT, FCC, DHS or any other Governmental Entity, except for such violations that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(i)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, no investigation or review by any Governmental Entity with respect to US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries is pending or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened, nor has any Governmental Entity indicated an intention to conduct the same, except for any such investigations or reviews that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(i)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, each of US Airways and its Subsidiaries has obtained and is in substantial compliance with all Licenses necessary to conduct its business as presently conducted, except for any failures to have or to be in compliance with such Licenses which would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. The representations and warranties contained in this Section 3.2(i) shall not apply to the following applicable Laws to the extent applicable to US Airways and its Subsidiaries (or Licenses required under such applicable Laws): (i) ERISA and other applicable Laws regarding employee benefit matters, which are exclusively governed by Section 3.2(h), (ii) applicable Laws regarding Taxes, which are exclusively governed by Section 3.2(h) and Section 3.2(n), (iii) Environmental Laws, which are exclusively governed by Section 3.2(m), and (iv) applicable Laws regarding labor matters, which are exclusively governed by Section 3.2(o).
- (ii) Each of US Airways and its Subsidiaries is in compliance with the rules and regulations of the Governmental Entity issuing such Licenses, except in each instance for any failures to be in compliance which would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. There is not pending or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened before the FAA, DOT or any other Governmental Entity any material proceeding, notice of violation, order of forfeiture or complaint or investigation against US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries relating to any of the Licenses, except for any of the foregoing that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. The actions of the applicable Governmental Entities granting all Licenses have not been reversed, stayed, enjoined, annulled or suspended, and there is not pending or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened, any material application,

petition, objection or other pleading with the FAA, DOT or any other Governmental Entity which challenges or questions the validity of or any rights of the holder under any License, except as set forth in Section 3.2(i)(ii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter and except, for any of the foregoing, that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect.

- (j) <u>Material Contracts</u>. Except, in each case, as listed in Section 3.2(j) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter:
- (i) As of the date of this Agreement, neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or bound by any Contract required pursuant to Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act to be filed as an exhibit to US Airways' Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011, or on any Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or Current Report on Form 8-K filed by US Airways since December 31, 2011, which has not been so filed.
- (ii) As of the date of this Agreement, neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or is bound by any Contract that is (A) a non-competition Contract or other Contract (other than the US Airways CBAs) that (I) purports to limit in any material respect (including pursuant to an exclusivity provision that is material to the operation of the business of US Airways and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole) either the type of business in which US Airways or its Subsidiaries may engage or the manner or locations in which any of them may so engage in any business, or (II) could require the disposition of any material assets or line of business of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries; (B) a material joint venture, partnership or business alliance Contract; (C) a capacity purchase, regional carrier or similar Contract; (D) a material co-branded credit card or credit card processing Contract; or (E) a Contract pursuant to which any indebtedness is outstanding or may be incurred (except for any Contract pursuant to which the aggregate principal amount of such indebtedness cannot exceed \$200,000,000).
- (iii) All Contracts that have been filed as an exhibit to US Airways' Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011, or on any Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or Current Report on Form 8-K filed by US Airways since December 31, 2011, and all Contracts listed in Section 3.2(j)(ii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, together with all amendments, exhibits and schedules to such Contracts, shall constitute the "US Airways Material Contracts."
- (iv) A true and complete copy of each US Airways Material Contract has previously been delivered or made available to American (subject to applicable confidentiality restrictions) and each US Airways Material Contract is a valid and binding agreement of US Airways or one of its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, and is in full force and effect, except to the extent it has previously expired in accordance with its terms or if the failure to be in full force and effect would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. Neither US Airways Material Contract which default or breach under the terms of any such US Airways Material Contract which default or breach would, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect.

(k) Real Property.

- Section 3.2(k)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter sets forth, as (i) of the date hereof, the fee owner and address of all material real property owned by US Airways and its Subsidiaries (the "US Airways Owned Real Property"). Except as set forth in Section 3.2(k)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, with respect to such US Airways Owned Real Property, (A) each identified owner thereof has good, marketable, indefeasible fee simple title to such US Airways Owned Real Property, free and clear of any Encumbrance; (B) there are no outstanding options, rights of first offer or rights of first refusal to purchase such US Airways Owned Real Property or any material portion thereof or interest therein; (C) neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any Contract or option to purchase any material real property or interest therein; and (D) there does not exist any actual, pending or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened condemnation or eminent domain proceedings that affect any US Airways Owned Real Property, and neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notice of the intention of any Governmental Entity or other Person to take or use any US Airways Owned Real Property.
- (ii) Section 3.2(k)(ii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter sets forth, as of the date hereof, the address of each lease, sublease, license, concession and other agreement (written or oral) pursuant to which US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries hold a leasehold or subleasehold estate in real property which requires payments by US Airways or any Subsidiary of US Airways in excess of \$25,000,000 per annum (collectively, the "US Airways Leased Real Property" and, together with US Airways Owned Real Property, the "US Airways Real Property"). True and complete copies of all Contracts pertaining to the US Airways Leased Real Property (each, an "US Airways Lease") have been made available to American prior to the date hereof. With respect to such US Airways Leased Real Property, (A) each US Airways Lease is in full force and effect and is valid and enforceable in accordance with its terms; (B) there is no default under any US Airways Lease either by US Airways, any of its Subsidiaries or, to US Airways' Knowledge, by any other party thereto; (C) neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries has received or delivered a written notice of default or objection to any party to any US Airways Lease to pay and perform its obligations, and, to US Airways' Knowledge, no event has occurred or circumstance exists which, with the delivery of notice, the passage of time or both, would constitute a material breach or default, or permit the termination, modification or acceleration of rent under such US Airways Lease; and (D) US Airways or one of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, holds a good and valid leasehold interest in all US Airways Leased Real Property free and clear of all Encumbrances.
- (iii) For purposes of this Section 3.2(k) only, "<u>Encumbrance</u>" means any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest, easement, covenant, or other restriction or title matter or encumbrance of any kind in respect of such asset except for (A) specified encumbrances described in Section 3.2(k)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter; (B) encumbrances that arise under zoning, land use and other similar Laws and other similar imperfections of title; (C) Liens for Taxes excluded from the Lien representation in Section 3.2(n) or other governmental charges not yet due and payable or

not yet delinquent; (D) mechanics', carriers', workmen's, repairmen's or other like encumbrances arising or incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice relating to obligations as to which there is no default on the part of US Airways, or the validity or amount of which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; and (E) other encumbrances that do not, individually or in the aggregate, materially impair the continued use, operation, value or marketability of the specific parcel of US Airways Owned Real Property or US Airways Leased Real Property to which they relate or the conduct of the business of US Airways and its Subsidiaries as presently conducted.

- (l) <u>Takeover Statutes</u>. The Board of Directors of US Airways has approved this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby as required to render inapplicable to such agreements and transactions DGCL Section 203, to the extent applicable. To US Airways' Knowledge, no other Takeover Statute is applicable to the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Except as contemplated by Section 4.15(c), US Airways does not have any stockholder rights plan or similar agreement.
- Environmental Matters. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(m) of (m) the US Airways Disclosure Letter, and except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect: (A) US Airways and its Subsidiaries have complied at all times with all applicable Environmental Laws; (B) no property currently owned, leased or operated by US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries (including soils, groundwater, surface water, buildings or other structures) is contaminated with any Hazardous Substance in a manner that is or could reasonably be expected to require Removal, Remedial or Response Action, that is in violation of any Environmental Law, or that is reasonably likely to give rise to any Environmental Liability; (C) US Airways and its Subsidiaries have no information that any property formerly owned, leased or operated by US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries was contaminated with any Hazardous Substance during or prior to such period of ownership, leasehold, or operation, in a manner that is or could reasonably be expected to require Removal, Remedial or Response Action, that is in violation of any Environmental Law, or that is reasonably likely to give rise to any Environmental Liability; (D) neither US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, nor, to US Airways' Knowledge, any other Person whose Environmental Liabilities US Airways or its Subsidiaries have retained or assumed, either contractually or by operation of law, has incurred in the past or is now subject to any Environmental Liabilities; (E) in the past five (5) years neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any notice, demand, letter, claim or request for information alleging that US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries may be in violation of or subject to any Environmental Liability; (F) neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries is subject to any order, decree, injunction or agreement with any Governmental Entity, or any indemnity or other agreement with any third party, concerning any Environmental Liability or otherwise relating to any Hazardous Substance or any environmental matter; (G) there is no Removal, Remedial or Response Action being undertaken on any property currently owned, leased or operated by US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries; and (H) there are no other circumstances or conditions

involving US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to result in any Environmental Liability.

Taxes. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect, US Airways and each of its Subsidiaries (i) have prepared in good faith and duly and timely filed (taking into account any extension of time within which to file) all Tax Returns required to be filed by any of them and all such filed Tax Returns are complete and accurate; and (ii) have paid all Taxes that are required to be paid or that US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries are obligated to withhold from amounts owing to any employee, creditor or third party, except with respect to matters contested in good faith for which adequate reserves have been established on the most recent consolidated balance sheet included in or incorporated into the US Airways Reports. As of the date hereof, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in an increase in Taxes that is material to US Airways, there are no audits, examinations, investigations or other proceedings, in each case, pending or threatened in writing, in respect of Taxes or Tax matters. US Airways has made available to American true and correct copies of the United States federal income Tax Returns filed by US Airways and its Subsidiaries for each of the fiscal years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010. None of US Airways or its Subsidiaries has been a "distributing corporation" or "controlled corporation" in any distribution occurring during the last 30 months that was purported or intended to be governed by Section 355 of the Code (or any similar provision of state, local or foreign Law). Neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries has taken any action or knows of any fact, agreement, plan or other circumstance that is reasonably likely to prevent the Merger from qualifying as a "reorganization" with the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. There are no Liens for Taxes on any asset of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, except for Liens for Taxes not yet due and payable or not yet delinquent, Liens for Taxes being contested in good faith for which appropriate reserves have been established on the most recent consolidated balance sheet included in or incorporated into the US Airways Reports, and Liens for Taxes that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect.

(o) Labor Matters.

(i) US Airways has made available to American true and complete copies of all collective bargaining agreements, works council agreements, work rules and practices and other labor union Contracts, terms sheets, memoranda of understanding or similar agreements (including all amendments thereto) applicable to any employees of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries as of the date of this Agreement with respect to their employment with US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries (the "*US Airways CBAs*"), each of which is set forth in Section 3.2(o)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(o)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, as of the date of this Agreement, none of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries has breached or otherwise failed to comply with any provision of any US Airways CBA, except for any breaches or failures to comply that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect.

- (ii) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(o)(ii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter:
 - (A) No labor union, labor organization or group of employees of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries has made a pending demand for recognition or certification, and there are no representation or certification proceedings or petitions seeking a representation proceeding presently pending or threatened in writing to be brought or filed with any labor relations tribunal or authority. To US Airways' Knowledge, there are no labor union organizing activities pending or threatened with respect to any employees of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries.
 - (B) There is no material labor dispute, strike, slowdown, work stoppage or lockout, or to US Airways' Knowledge, threat thereof by or with respect to any employee of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries.
 - (C) There are no arbitrations, written grievances or written complaints outstanding or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened against US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries under any US Airways CBAs, except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect. Neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries is in receipt of written notice of any material statutory disputes or unfair labor practice charges.
- (iii) The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by US Airways do not, and the consummation by US Airways of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby will not, constitute or result in a breach or violation of, a termination (or right of termination) or a default under, or the creation, increase, triggering or acceleration of any obligations or rights of any kind (including under any change of control type provisions) or result in any material changes under, or increase in compensation paid under, the US Airways CBAs (including any "snap-back" provisions therein). That certain Memorandum of Understanding Regarding Contingent Collective Bargaining Agreement among American Airlines, Inc., US Airways, Inc., Allied Pilots Association and US Airline Pilots Association ("<u>USAPA</u>") was ratified by the membership of USAPA on February 8, 2013.
- (p) <u>Intellectual Property and IT Assets</u>. Except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect:
- (i) All Patents, patent applications, Trademark and Copyright registrations and applications for registration, and internet domain name registrations claimed to be owned by US Airways or its Subsidiaries are owned exclusively by US Airways or such Subsidiaries and are subsisting and, to US Airways' Knowledge, valid and enforceable.

- (ii) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(p)(ii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, US Airways and/or each of its Subsidiaries owns, or is licensed or otherwise possesses legally enforceable rights to use, all Intellectual Property necessary to conduct the business of US Airways and its Subsidiaries as currently conducted, all of which rights shall in all material respects survive unchanged the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereunder.
- (iii) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(p)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, the conduct of the business as currently conducted by US Airways and its Subsidiaries does not infringe, misappropriate or otherwise violate the Intellectual Property rights of any third Person and in the three (3) year period immediately preceding the date of this Agreement, there has been no such claim, action or proceeding asserted, or to US Airways' Knowledge threatened against US Airways or its Subsidiaries or any indemnitees thereof. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(p)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, there is no claim, action or proceeding asserted, or to US Airways' Knowledge threatened, against US Airways or its Subsidiaries or any indemnitees thereof concerning the ownership, validity, registerability, enforceability, infringement, use or licensed right to use any Intellectual Property claimed to be owned or held by US Airways or its Subsidiaries or used or alleged to be used in the business of US Airways or its Subsidiaries.
- (iv) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(p)(iv) of the US Airways
 Disclosure Letter, to US Airways' Knowledge, no third Person has, in the three (3) year
 period immediately preceding the date of this Agreement, infringed, misappropriated or
 otherwise violated the Intellectual Property rights of US Airways or its Subsidiaries.
 Except as set forth in Section 3.2(p)(iv) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, there are no
 claims, actions or proceedings asserted or threatened by US Airways, or decided by US
 Airways to be asserted or threatened, that (A) a third Person infringes, misappropriates or
 otherwise violates, or in the three (3) year period immediately preceding the date of this
 Agreement, infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated, the Intellectual Property
 rights of US Airways or its Subsidiaries; or (B) a third Person's owned or claimed
 Intellectual Property interferes with, infringes, dilutes or otherwise harms the Intellectual
 Property rights of US Airways or its Subsidiaries.
- (v) US Airways and its Subsidiaries have taken reasonable measures to protect the confidentiality of all material Trade Secrets that are owned, used or held by US Airways and its Subsidiaries and, to US Airways' Knowledge, such material Trade Secrets have not been used, disclosed to or discovered by any Person except pursuant to valid and appropriate non-disclosure and/or license agreements which have not been breached.
- (vi) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(p)(vi) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, the IT Assets of US Airways and its Subsidiaries operate and perform in all material respects in accordance with their documentation and functional specifications and otherwise as required by US Airways and its Subsidiaries for the operation of their respective businesses, and have not malfunctioned or failed within the

- three (3) year period immediately preceding the date of this Agreement. To US Airways' Knowledge, no Person has gained unauthorized access to such IT Assets. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(p)(vi) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, US Airways and its Subsidiaries have implemented and maintained for the three (3) year period immediately preceding the date of this Agreement reasonable and sufficient backup and disaster recovery technology consistent with industry practices.
- (q) <u>Foreign Corrupt Practices Act; UK Bribery Act</u>. Except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a material adverse impact on the ability of US Airways and its Subsidiaries to conduct their operations in the ordinary course of business:
- (i) US Airways and its Subsidiaries have developed and implemented a compliance program which includes corporate policies and procedures to ensure compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and the UK Bribery Act.
- (ii) In connection with its compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and the UK Bribery Act, there are no adverse or negative past performance evaluations or ratings by the U.S. or U.K. governments, or any voluntary disclosures under the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act, any enforcement actions or threats of enforcement actions, or any facts that, in each case, could result in any adverse or negative performance evaluation related to the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act.
- (iii) US Airways and its Subsidiaries have not been notified in writing of any actual or alleged violation or breach of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act.
- (iv) None of US Airways or its Subsidiaries has undergone and is undergoing any audit, review, inspection, investigation, survey or examination of records relating to US Airways' or any of its Subsidiaries' compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act, and, to US Airways' Knowledge, there is no basis for any such audit, review, inspection, investigation, survey or examination of records
- (v) US Airways and its Subsidiaries have not been and are not now under any administrative, civil or criminal investigation, charge or indictment involving alleged false statements, false claims or other improprieties relating to US Airways' or any of its Subsidiaries' compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act, nor, to US Airways' Knowledge, is there any basis for any such investigation or indictment.
- (vi) US Airways and its Subsidiaries have not been and are not now a party to any administrative or civil litigation involving alleged false statements, false claims or other improprieties relating to US Airways' or any of its Subsidiaries' compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and/or the UK Bribery Act, nor, to US Airways' Knowledge, is there any basis for any such proceeding.

(r) Aircraft.

- Section 3.2(r)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter sets forth a (i) true and complete list of all aircraft owned or leased by US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries as of January 31, 2013 (the "US Airways Aircraft"), including a description of the type and registration number of each such US Airways Aircraft and the delivery date, manufacture date or age of such US Airways Aircraft, as the case may be. All US Airways Aircraft owned or leased by US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries are being maintained according to applicable FAA regulatory standards and the FAA-approved maintenance program of US Airways and its Subsidiaries and, except with respect to US Airways Aircraft in storage or undergoing maintenance, are in airworthy condition. US Airways and its Subsidiaries have implemented maintenance schedules with respect to their respective US Airways Aircraft and engines that, if complied with, would result in the satisfaction of all requirements under all applicable ADs and FARs required to be complied with in accordance with the FAA-approved maintenance program of US Airways and its Subsidiaries, and US Airways and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with such maintenance schedules in all material respects (except with respect to US Airways Aircraft in storage) and currently have no reason to believe that they will not satisfy any component of such maintenance schedules on or prior to the dates specified in such maintenance schedules (except with respect to US Airways Aircraft in storage).
- (ii) Section 3.2(r)(ii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter sets forth a true and complete list, as of the date hereof, of all Contracts (other than (x) existing aircraft leases and (y) Contracts that may be terminated by US Airways or its Subsidiaries without penalty or material liability) pursuant to which US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries has an obligation to purchase or lease aircraft, including the manufacturer and model of all aircraft subject to such Contract, the nature of the purchase or lease obligation (*i.e.*, firm commitment, subject to reconfirmation or otherwise) and the anticipated year of delivery of the aircraft subject to such Contract. US Airways has delivered or made available to American true and complete copies (except as may have been redacted for pricing and other commercially sensitive information and subject to applicable confidentiality restrictions) of all Contracts listed in Section 3.2(r)(ii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, including all material amendments, modifications and side letters thereto.
- (iii) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a US Airways Material Adverse Effect:
 - (A) each US Airways Aircraft has a validly issued, current individual aircraft FAA Certificate of Airworthiness with respect to such US Airways Aircraft which satisfies all requirements for the effectiveness of such FAA Certificate of Airworthiness;
 - (B) each US Airways Aircraft's structure, systems and components are functioning in accordance with its intended use, except for US Airways Aircraft that are undergoing maintenance and temporarily deferred maintenance items that are permitted by US Airways' maintenance programs;

- (C) except with respect to US Airways Aircraft in storage, all deferred maintenance items and temporary repairs with respect to each such US Airways Aircraft have been or will be made in accordance with US Airways' maintenance programs;
- (D) each US Airways Aircraft is registered on the FAA aircraft registry;
- (E) except as set forth in Section 3.2(r)(iii)(E) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, neither US Airways nor its Subsidiaries is a party to any interchange or pooling agreements with respect to the US Airways Aircraft, other than pooling agreements in the ordinary course of business; and
- (F) no US Airways Aircraft is subleased to or otherwise in the possession of another air carrier or other Person other than US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, to operate such US Airways Aircraft in air transportation or otherwise.
- Slots. Section 3.2(s) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter sets (s) forth a true, correct and complete list of all held or owned takeoff and landing slots, operating authorizations from the FAA or any other Governmental Entity and other similar designated takeoff and landing rights held or owned by US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries ("US Airways Slots") on the date hereof at any domestic or international airport, and such list shall indicate and identify (i) any held or owned US Airways Slots that have been allocated to another air carrier beyond the end-of-the current IATA traffic season and in which US Airways and its Subsidiaries hold only temporary use rights, (ii) any US Airways Slots that have been allocated to US Airways and its Subsidiaries from another air carrier beyond the end-of-the current IATA traffic season and in which such other air carrier holds only temporary use rights and (iii) any Contracts, agreements or temporary government orders or decisions concerning specific US Airways Slots or operating authorities. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a US Airways Material Adverse Effect, (i) US Airways and its Subsidiaries will have complied in all material respects with the requirements of the regulations issued under the Federal Aviation Act and any other Laws, rules or regulations promulgated in the United States or in any country in which US Airways operates by either a civil aviation authority, airport authority or slot coordinator with respect to the US Airways Slots, (ii) neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries has received, as of the date hereof, any notice of any proposed withdrawal of the US Airways Slots by the FAA, the DOT or any other Governmental Entity, (iii)(A) the US Airways Slots have not been designated for the provision of essential air services under the regulations of the FAA, were not acquired pursuant to 14 C.F.R. § 93.219 and have not been designated for international operations, as more fully detailed in 14 C.F.R. § 93.217 and (B) to the extent covered by 14 C.F.R. § 93.227, US Airways and its Subsidiaries have used the US Airways Slots (or the US Airways Slots have been used by other air carriers) either at least 80% of the maximum amount that each US Airways Slot could have been used during each full and partial reporting period (as described in 14 C.F.R. § 93.227(i)) or such greater or lesser amount of minimum usage as may have been required

to protect such US Airways Slot's authorization from termination or withdrawal under regulations established by any Governmental Entity or airport authority, (iv) all reports required by the FAA or any other Governmental Entity relating to the US Airways Slots have been filed in a timely manner and (v) except as set forth in Section 3.2(s)(v) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, as of the date hereof, neither US Airways nor any of its Subsidiaries has agreed to any future US Airways Slot slide, US Airways Slot trade, US Airways Slot purchase, US Airways Slot sale or other transfer of any of the US Airways Slots outside the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice.

- (t) <u>Major Airports.</u> As of the date hereof, no civil aviation authority, airport authority, or slot coordinator at Charlotte/Douglas International Airport (CLT), Philadelphia International Airport (PHL), Phoenix Sky Harbor International Airport (PHX) or Ronald Reagan Washington National Airport (DCA) (each such airport, a "<u>Major US Airways Airport</u>") has taken or, to US Airways' Knowledge, threatened to take any action that would reasonably be expected to materially interfere with the ability of US Airways and its Subsidiaries to conduct their respective operations at any Major US Airways Airport in the same manner as currently conducted in all material respects.
- (u) <u>U.S. Citizen; Air Carrier</u>. US Airways' primary subsidiary, US Airways, Inc., is a "citizen of the United States" as defined in the Federal Aviation Act and is an "air carrier" within the meaning of such Act operating under certificates issued pursuant to such Act (49 U.S.C. §§ 41101-41112).
- (v) <u>Insurance</u>. Section 3.2(v) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter lists and briefly describes (including name of insurer, agent or broker, coverage and expiration date), as of the date of this Agreement, each insurance policy maintained by, at the expense of or for the benefit of US Airways or any of the Subsidiaries with respect to its properties, assets and liabilities and describes any material claims made thereunder. All such insurance policies are in full force and effect and neither US Airways nor any Subsidiary is in default with respect to its obligations under any such insurance policy. The insurance coverage of US Airways and the Subsidiaries is customary for corporations of similar size engaged in similar lines of businesses. US Airways has not received any notice or other communication regarding any actual or possible (a) cancellation or invalidation of any insurance policy, (b) refusal of any coverage or rejection of any material claim under any insurance policy or (c) material adjustment in the amount of premiums payable with respect to any insurance policy.
- (w) <u>Brokers and Finders</u>. Neither US Airways nor any of its officers, directors or employees has employed any broker or finder or incurred any liability for any brokerage fees, commissions, finder's fees or financial advisory fees that may be payable in connection with the Merger or the other transactions contemplated in this Agreement, except that US Airways has employed, and is solely responsible for the fees and expenses of, Barclays Capital Inc. and Millstein & Co., LLC, or one of their affiliates, as its financial advisors, and a copy of the engagement letter with each such financial advisor has been provided to American prior to the date hereof.

ARTICLE IV

Covenants

- American Forbearances. American covenants and agrees as to itself and 4 1 its Subsidiaries that, after the date hereof and prior to the Effective Time, except (A) as otherwise expressly required by this Agreement or applicable Laws, (B) as US Airways may approve in writing (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) or (C) as set forth in Section 4.1 of the American Disclosure Letter, (I) its business and that of its Subsidiaries shall be conducted in the ordinary and usual course as such businesses were conducted prior to the commencement of the Cases (it being understood that the fact that the Debtors may seek Bankruptcy Court approval of any matter shall not, in and of itself, constitute a determination that such matter is not in the ordinary and usual course for purposes of this Agreement) and, to the extent consistent therewith, it shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to, use their respective reasonable best efforts to preserve their business organizations intact and maintain existing relations and goodwill with Governmental Entities, customers, suppliers, distributors, creditors, lessors, employees and business associates and keep available the services of the present employees and agents of American and its Subsidiaries, provided, that, subject to the limitations on the Debtors set forth in Section 4.20(b)(i), nothing contained in this Section 4.1(I) shall restrict the Debtors from carrying out their fiduciary and statutory responsibilities in the administration of the Cases, including without limitation the assumption and rejection of Contracts, and (II) without limiting the generality of the foregoing clause (I), and in furtherance thereof, American will not and will not permit its Subsidiaries to:
 - (a) adopt or propose any change in its certificate of incorporation or by-laws or other applicable governing instruments or amend any term of the shares of American Common Stock;
 - (b) merge or consolidate American or any of its Subsidiaries with any other Person, except for any such transactions among wholly-owned Subsidiaries of American that are not obligors or guarantors of third-party indebtedness, or adopt a plan of liquidation;
 - (c) acquire or dispose of (including by way of sale-leaseback transactions, operating or capital leases or other similar transactions) any assets, properties, operations or businesses (including the purchase or sale of capital stock of any Person other than American), or make any capital expenditures, except for (i) capital expenditures made pursuant to American's capital expenditure budget (excluding capital expenditures for aircraft, engines and pre-delivery deposits for aircraft and engines) for calendar year 2013 as set forth in Section 4.1(c)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter, (ii) sale-leaseback transactions, operating or capital leases or similar transactions permitted under Section 4.1(i), (iii) acquisitions, dispositions or capital expenditures set forth in Section 4.1(c)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter, (iv) capital expenditures (including pre-delivery deposits) with respect to any aircraft and engines listed in Section 4.1(c)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter, (v)(A) acquisitions or dispositions of inventory, intangible assets (including Intellectual Property) and other assets (other than aircraft, engines, American Slots and American Routes), (B) acquisitions of American Slots or

American Routes and (C) dispositions of aircraft or engines (excluding sale-leaseback transactions or similar transactions not permitted under Section 4.1(i)), in each case, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (vi) other acquisitions and dispositions of assets up to \$150,000,000 in the aggregate (measured by the value of such assets), and (vii) other dispositions of assets, operations or businesses (including the sale of capital stock of any Person) undertaken in compliance with American's obligations under Section 4.7;

- (d) other than the grant of any awards permitted under Section 4.1(o) and contemplated by Section 4.10(d), and except for the disposition of capital stock of any Person (other than American) as permitted by Section 4.1(c), issue, sell, pledge, dispose of, grant, transfer, lease, license, guarantee, encumber, or authorize the issuance, sale, pledge, disposition, grant, transfer, lease, license, guarantee or encumbrance of, any shares of capital stock of American or any of its Subsidiaries (other than the issuance of shares by a wholly-owned Subsidiary of American to American or another wholly-owned Subsidiary) or of any successor or parent company thereof, or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for any shares of such capital stock, or any options, warrants, conversion rights, stock appreciation rights, redemption rights, repurchase rights, agreements, arrangements, calls, commitments or other rights of any kind to acquire any shares of such capital stock or such convertible or exchangeable securities;
- (e) create or incur any Lien material to American or any of its Subsidiaries on any assets of American or any of its Subsidiaries having a value in excess of \$120,000,000, in the aggregate, other than (A) Liens for current Taxes or other governmental charges not yet due and payable or not yet delinquent or that are being contested in good faith for which appropriate reserves have been made under GAAP; (B) mechanics', carriers', workmen's, repairmen's or other like Liens arising or incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice relating to obligations as to which there is no default on the part of American, or the validity or amount of which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; (C) Liens securing indebtedness or guarantees incurred in accordance with Section 4.1(i); and (D) other Liens that do not, individually or in the aggregate, materially impair the continued use, operation, value or marketability of any American Aircraft, American Slots, American Routes, or American Real Property or the conduct of the business of American and its Subsidiaries as presently conducted;
- (f) except for the acquisition of capital stock of any Person (other than American) as permitted by Section 4.1(c), make any loans, advances or capital contributions to or investments in any Person (other than American or any direct or indirect wholly-owned Subsidiary of American) in excess of \$140,000,000 in the aggregate;
- (g) declare, set aside or pay any dividend or distribution (whether in cash, stock or property or any combination thereof) on (i) any shares of American Common Stock, or (ii) any shares of capital stock of any Subsidiary (other than whollyowned Subsidiaries and pro rata dividends payable to holders of interests in non whollyowned Subsidiaries);

- (h) reclassify, split, combine, subdivide or repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire, directly or indirectly, any of its capital stock or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for any shares of its capital stock;
- (i) incur any indebtedness or guarantee such indebtedness of another Person, or issue or sell any debt securities or warrants or other rights to acquire any debt security of American or any of its Subsidiaries, except for (i) indebtedness incurred in the ordinary course of business not to exceed \$420,000,000 in the aggregate, (ii) guarantees by American of indebtedness of wholly-owned Subsidiaries of American or guarantees by Subsidiaries of indebtedness of American, (iii) purchase or acquisition financing (including sale-leaseback transactions, operating or capital leases or similar transactions) with respect to any aircraft or engines listed in Section 4.1(c)(iii) of the American Disclosure Letter, or (iv) interest rate swaps on customary commercial terms consistent with past practice and not to exceed \$420,000,000 of notional debt in the aggregate in addition to notional debt currently under swap or similar arrangements;
- (j) (i) other than in the ordinary course of business, enter into any Contract that would have been an American Material Contract, an American Lease or an American CBA had it been entered into prior to the date of this Agreement (other than as permitted by Section 4.1(c), (d), (e) or (i)) or (ii) enter into any Contract that (A) is a material co-branded credit card agreement or credit card processing agreement, (B) is a capacity purchase, regional carrier or similar agreement, (C) is any aircraft or engine purchase agreement (including related sale-leaseback transactions, operating or capital leases or similar transactions not otherwise permitted by Section 4.1(i)), (D) relates to or provides for a new, replacement or material enhancement of any reservation system, flight operating system, crew or maintenance system, frequent flyer system or other system, or materially increases American's financial or term commitment to any such system, or (E) is an information technology agreement, other than as described in Section 4.1(j)(ii)(D), with a term of over five years or that would reasonably be expected to require expenditures greater than \$25,000,000 over its term;
- (k) make any changes with respect to material accounting policies, except as required by changes in GAAP or by applicable Law or except as American, after consultation with US Airways and with American's independent auditors, determines in good faith is preferable;
- (l) other than with respect to claims that would be exchanged for Plan Shares, settle any litigation or other proceedings before or threatened to be brought before a Governmental Entity except for an amount to be paid by American or any of its Subsidiaries (that is not reimbursed by a third-Person insurer) not in excess of \$120,000,000 and which would not be reasonably likely to have a material adverse impact on the operations of American or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (m) (i) other than in connection with indebtedness incurred under Section 4.1(i) or other than in the ordinary course of business, amend or modify in any material respect, or terminate or waive any material right or benefit under, any American Material Contract, American Lease or American CBA or any Contract entered into in

accordance with Section 4.1(j), (ii) amend or modify in any material respect, or terminate or waive any material right or benefit under, any Contract that (A) is a material cobranded credit card or credit card processing agreement, (B) is a capacity purchase, regional carrier or similar agreement, (C) is any aircraft or engine purchase agreement (including related sale-leaseback transactions, operating or capital leases or similar transactions not otherwise permitted by Section 4.1(i)), (D) relates to any existing reservation system, flight operating system, crew or maintenance system, frequent flyer system or other system, which amendment or modification would replace or materially enhance such system or materially increase American's financial or term commitment to such system, or (E) is an information technology agreement, other than as described in Section 4.1(m)(ii)(D), with a term of over five years or that is reasonably expected to require expenditures greater than \$25,000,000 over its term, or (iii) cancel, modify or waive any debts or claims held by it or waive any rights having in the aggregate a value in excess of \$70,000,000;

- (n) except as required by Law or by any currently effective Tax sharing agreement listed in Section 4.1(n) of the American Disclosure Letter, amend any material Tax Return, make any material Tax election or take any material position on any material Tax Return filed on or after the date of this Agreement or adopt any method therefor that is inconsistent with elections made, positions taken or methods used in preparing or filing similar Tax Returns in prior periods;
- except (A) in connection with the replacement or promotion of any existing employee (including any officer) on compensation terms that are consistent with past practice for the applicable position, (B) as required pursuant to existing written, binding agreements executed and delivered prior to the date of this Agreement that have been provided to US Airways, (C) as contemplated by any American Compensation and Benefit Plan as in effect as of the date of this Agreement or any American CBA, or (D) as otherwise required by applicable Law, (i) other than with respect to any newly-hired employees on terms that are consistent with past practice for the applicable position, enter into any commitment to provide any severance, termination or change in control benefits to (or amend any existing arrangement with) any director, officer or employee of American or any of its Subsidiaries, other than the payment of benefits in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice for officers or employees of similar seniority, (ii) materially increase the benefits payable under any existing severance, termination or change in control benefit policy or employment agreement, (iii) except with respect to any newly-hired employees on terms that are consistent with past practice for the applicable position, enter into any employment, severance, change in control, termination, deferred compensation or other similar agreement (or materially amend any such existing agreement) with any director, officer or employee of American or any of its Subsidiaries, (iv) establish, adopt, materially amend or terminate any material American Compensation and Benefit Plan, (v) materially increase the compensation, bonus or other benefits of, make any new awards under any American Compensation and Benefit Plan to, or pay any bonus to any director, officer, or employee of American or any of its Subsidiaries, except for increases, new awards or payments in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (vi) take any action to accelerate the vesting or payment of any compensation or benefits under any American Compensation and Benefit

Plans, to the extent not already required in any such American Compensation and Benefit Plan, (vii) materially change any actuarial or other assumptions used to calculate funding obligations with respect to any American Compensation and Benefit Plan or materially change the manner in which contributions to such plans are made (notwithstanding any failure to make contributions during the pendency of the Cases and other than with respect to making all minimum required contributions (within the meaning of Section 303 of ERISA) as required under Section 4.10(a)) or the basis on which such contributions are determined, except as may be required by GAAP, or (viii) materially amend the terms of any outstanding equity-based award;

- (p) decrease or defer in any material respect the level of training provided to the employees of American or any of its Subsidiaries or the level of costs expended in connection therewith;
- (q) fail to keep in effect any governmental route authority in effect and used by any Subsidiary of American (the "<u>American Routes</u>") as of the date of this Agreement, <u>provided</u> that the restrictions set forth in this Section 4.1(q) shall not apply to any such failure if such failure occurs in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;
- (r) fail to maintain insurance at levels at least comparable to current levels or otherwise in a manner inconsistent with past practice;
- (s) take any action, or fail to take action, which action or failure could result in the loss of American Slots with an aggregate value in excess of \$60,000,000;
- (t) fail to notify US Airways in writing of any incidents or accidents occurring on or after the date hereof involving any property owned or operated by American that resulted or could reasonably be expected to result in damages or losses in excess of \$140,000,000;
- (u) fail to continue, in respect of all American Aircraft, all material maintenance programs consistent with past practice (except as required or permitted by applicable Law), including using reasonable best efforts to keep all such American Aircraft (except with respect to American Aircraft in storage) in such condition as may be necessary to enable the airworthiness certification of such American Aircraft under the Federal Aviation Act to be maintained in good standing at all times;
- (v) knowingly take or permit any of its Subsidiaries to take any action or refrain from taking any action the result of which would be reasonably expected to result in any of the closing conditions set forth in Sections 5.1 and 5.2 not being satisfied; or
- (w) agree, commit or seek Bankruptcy Court approval to do any of the foregoing.
- 4.2 <u>US Airways Forbearances</u>. US Airways covenants and agrees as to itself and its Subsidiaries that, after the date hereof and prior to the Effective Time, except (A) as

otherwise expressly required by this Agreement or applicable Laws, (B) as American may approve in writing (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) or (C) as set forth in Section 4.2 of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, (I) its business and that of its Subsidiaries shall be conducted in the ordinary and usual course and, to the extent consistent therewith, it shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to, use their respective reasonable best efforts to preserve their business organizations intact and maintain existing relations and goodwill with Governmental Entities, customers, suppliers, distributors, creditors, lessors, employees and business associates and keep available the services of the present employees and agents of US Airways and its Subsidiaries and (II) without limiting the generality of the foregoing clause (I), and in furtherance thereof, US Airways will not and will not permit its Subsidiaries to:

- (a) adopt or propose any change in its certificate of incorporation or by-laws or other applicable governing instruments or amend any term of the shares of US Airways Common Stock;
- (b) merge or consolidate US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries with any other Person, except for any such transactions among wholly-owned Subsidiaries of US Airways that are not obligors or guarantors of third-party indebtedness, or adopt a plan of liquidation;
- acquire or dispose of (including by way of sale-leaseback (c) transactions, operating or capital leases or other similar transactions) any assets, properties, operations or businesses (including the purchase or sale of capital stock of any Person other than US Airways), or make any capital expenditures, except for (i) capital expenditures made pursuant to US Airways' capital expenditure budget (excluding capital expenditures for aircraft, engines and pre-delivery deposits for aircraft and engines) for calendar year 2013 as set forth in Section 4.2(c)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, (ii) sale-leaseback transactions, operating or capital leases or similar transactions permitted under Section 4.2(i), (iii) acquisitions, dispositions or capital expenditures set forth in Section 4.2(c)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, (iv) capital expenditures (including pre-delivery deposits) with respect to any aircraft and engines listed in Section 4.2(c)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, (v)(A) acquisitions or dispositions of inventory, intangible assets (including Intellectual Property) and other assets (other than aircraft, engines, US Airways Slots and US Airways Routes), (B) acquisitions of US Airways Slots or US Airways Routes and (C) dispositions of aircraft or engines (excluding sale-leaseback transactions or similar transactions not permitted under Section 4.2(i)), in each case, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (vi) other acquisitions and dispositions of assets up to \$65,000,000 in the aggregate (measured by the value of such assets), and (vii) other dispositions of assets, operations or businesses (including the sale of capital stock of any Person) undertaken in compliance with US Airways' obligations under Section 4.7;
- (d) other than (i) the issuance of shares of US Airways Common Stock prior to but not after the Share Determination Date, (ii) the grant of any US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs permitted under Section 4.2(o) prior to but not after the Share Determination Date, or (iii) the issuance of shares of US Airways Common Stock upon the exercise or vesting of US Airways Options, US Airways Stock-Settled SARs or US

Airways Stock-Settled RSUs or the conversion of the US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes or the US Airways 7% Convertible Notes, all of which will be included in the calculation of US Airways Fully Diluted Shares, and except for the disposition of capital stock of any Person (other than US Airways) as permitted by Section 4.2(c), issue, sell, pledge, dispose of, grant, transfer, lease, license, guarantee, encumber, or authorize the issuance, sale, pledge, disposition, grant, transfer, lease, license, guarantee or encumbrance of, any shares of capital stock of US Airways or any its Subsidiaries (other than the issuance of shares by a wholly-owned Subsidiary of US Airways to US Airways or another wholly-owned Subsidiary), or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for any shares of such capital stock, or any options, warrants, conversion rights, stock appreciation rights, redemption rights, repurchase rights, agreements, arrangements, calls, commitments or other rights of any kind to acquire any shares of such capital stock or such convertible or exchangeable securities;

- (e) create or incur any Lien material to US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries on any assets of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries having a value in excess of \$50,000,000, in the aggregate, other than (A) Liens for current Taxes or other governmental charges not yet due and payable or not yet delinquent or that are being contested in good faith for which appropriate reserves have been made under GAAP; (B) mechanics', carriers', workmen's, repairmen's or other like Liens arising or incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice relating to obligations as to which there is no default on the part of US Airways, or the validity or amount of which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; (C) Liens securing indebtedness or guarantees incurred in accordance with Section 4.2(i); and (D) other Liens that do not, individually or in the aggregate, materially impair the continued use, operation, value or marketability of any US Airways Aircraft, US Airways Slots, US Airways Routes, or US Airways Real Property or the conduct of the business of US Airways and its Subsidiaries as presently conducted;
- (f) except for the acquisition of capital stock of any Person (other than US Airways) as permitted by Section 4.2(c), make any loans, advances or capital contributions to or investments in any Person (other than US Airways or any direct or indirect wholly-owned Subsidiary of US Airways) in excess of \$60,000,000 in the aggregate;
- (g) declare, set aside or pay any dividend or distribution (whether in cash, stock or property or any combination thereof) on (i) any shares of US Airways Common Stock, or (ii) any shares of capital stock of any Subsidiary (other than whollyowned Subsidiaries and pro rata dividends payable to holders of interests in non whollyowned Subsidiaries);
- (h) reclassify, split, combine, subdivide or repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire, directly or indirectly, any of its capital stock or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for any shares of its capital stock;
- (i) incur any indebtedness or guarantee such indebtedness of another Person, or issue or sell any debt securities or warrants or other rights to acquire any debt

security of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, except for (i) indebtedness incurred in the ordinary course of business not to exceed \$180,000,000 in the aggregate, (ii) guarantees by US Airways of indebtedness of wholly-owned Subsidiaries of US Airways or guarantees by Subsidiaries of indebtedness of US Airways, (iii) purchase or acquisition financing (including sale-leaseback transactions, operating or capital leases or similar transactions) with respect to any aircraft or engines listed in Section 4.2(c)(iii) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, or (iv) interest rate swaps on customary commercial terms consistent with past practice and not to exceed \$180,000,000 of notional debt in the aggregate in addition to notional debt currently under swap or similar arrangements;

- (j) (i) other than in the ordinary course of business, enter into any Contract that would have been a US Airways Material Contract, a US Airways Lease or a US Airways CBA had it been entered into prior to the date of this Agreement (other than as permitted by Section 4.2(c), (d), (e) or (i)) or (ii) enter into any Contract that (A) is a material co-branded credit card agreement or credit card processing agreement, (B) is a capacity purchase, regional carrier or similar agreement, (C) is any aircraft or engine purchase agreement (including related sale-leaseback transactions, operating or capital leases or similar transactions not otherwise permitted by Section 4.2(i)), (D) relates to or provides for a new, replacement or material enhancement of any reservation system, flight operating system, crew or maintenance system, frequent flyer system or other system, or materially increases US Airway's financial or term commitment to any such system, or (E) is an information technology agreement, other than as described in Section 4.2(j)(ii)(D), with a term of over five years or that would reasonably be expected to require expenditures greater than \$25,000,000 over its term;
- (k) make any changes with respect to material accounting policies, except as required by changes in GAAP or by applicable Law or except as US Airways, after consultation with American and with US Airways' independent auditors, determines in good faith is preferable;
- (1) settle any litigation or other proceedings before or threatened to be brought before a Governmental Entity except for an amount to be paid by US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries (that is not reimbursed by a third-Person insurer) not in excess of \$50,000,000 and which would not be reasonably likely to have a material adverse impact on the operations of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (m) (i) other than in connection with indebtedness incurred under Section 4.2(i) or other than in the ordinary course of business, amend or modify in any material respect, or terminate or waive any material right or benefit under, any US Airways Material Contract, US Airways Lease or US Airways CBA or any Contract entered into in accordance with Section 4.2(j), (ii) amend or modify in any material respect, or terminate or waive any material right or benefit under, any Contract that (A) is a material co-branded credit card or credit card processing agreement, (B) is a capacity purchase, regional carrier or similar agreement, (C) is any aircraft or engine purchase agreement (including related sale-leaseback transactions, operating or capital leases or similar transactions not otherwise permitted by Section 4.2(i)), (D) relates to any existing reservation system, flight operating system, crew or maintenance system, frequent flyer

system or other system, which amendment or modification would replace or materially enhance such system or materially increase US Airway's financial or term commitment to such system, or (E) is an information technology agreement, other than as described in Section 4.2(m)(ii)(D), with a term of over five years or that is reasonably expected to require expenditures greater than \$25,000,000 over its term, or (iii) cancel, modify or waive any debts or claims held by it or waive any rights having in the aggregate a value in excess of \$30,000,000;

- (n) except as required by Law or by any currently effective Tax sharing agreement listed in Section 4.2(n) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter, amend any material Tax Return, make any material Tax election or take any material position on any material Tax Return filed on or after the date of this Agreement or adopt any method therefor that is inconsistent with elections made, positions taken or methods used in preparing or filing similar Tax Returns in prior periods;
- except (A) in connection with the replacement or promotion of any existing employee (including any officer) on compensation terms that are consistent with past practice for the applicable position, (B) as required pursuant to existing written, binding agreements executed and delivered prior to the date of this Agreement that have been provided to American, (C) as contemplated by any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan as in effect as of the date of this Agreement or any US Airways CBA, or (D) as otherwise required by applicable Law, (i) other than with respect to any newly-hired employees on terms that are consistent with past practice for the applicable position, enter into any commitment to provide any severance, termination or change in control benefits to (or amend any existing arrangement with) any director, officer or employee of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, other than the payment of benefits in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice for officers or employees of similar seniority, (ii) materially increase the benefits payable under any existing severance, termination or change in control benefit policy or employment agreement, (iii) except with respect to any newly-hired employees on terms that are consistent with past practice for the applicable position, enter into any employment, severance, change in control, termination, deferred compensation or other similar agreement (or materially amend any such existing agreement) with any director, officer or employee of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, (iv) establish, adopt, materially amend or terminate any material US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan, (v) materially increase the compensation, bonus or other benefits of, make any new awards under any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan to, or pay any bonus to any director, officer, or employee of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, except for increases, new awards or payments in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (vi) take any action to accelerate the vesting or payment of any compensation or benefits under any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plans, to the extent not already required in any such US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan, (vii) materially change any actuarial or other assumptions used to calculate funding obligations with respect to any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan or materially change the manner in which contributions to such plans are made or the basis on which such contributions are determined, except as may be required by GAAP, or (viii) materially amend the terms of any outstanding equity-based award;

- (p) decrease or defer in any material respect the level of training provided to the employees of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries or the level of costs expended in connection therewith:
- (q) fail to keep in effect any governmental route authority in effect and used by any Subsidiary of US Airways (the "<u>US Airways Routes</u>") as of the date of this Agreement, <u>provided</u> that the restrictions set forth in this Section 4.2(q) shall not apply to any such failure if such failure occurs in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;
- (r) fail to maintain insurance at levels at least comparable to current levels or otherwise in a manner inconsistent with past practice;
- (s) take any action, or fail to take action, which action or failure could result in the loss of US Airways Slots with an aggregate value in excess of \$25,000,000;
- (t) fail to notify American in writing of any incidents or accidents occurring on or after the date hereof involving any property owned or operated by US Airways that resulted or could reasonably be expected to result in damages or losses in excess of \$60,000,000;
- (u) fail to continue, in respect of all US Airways Aircraft, all material maintenance programs consistent with past practice (except as required or permitted by applicable Law), including using reasonable best efforts to keep all such US Airways Aircraft (except with respect to US Airways Aircraft in storage) in such condition as may be necessary to enable the airworthiness certification of such US Airways Aircraft under the Federal Aviation Act to be maintained in good standing at all times;
- (v) knowingly take or permit any of its Subsidiaries to take any action or refrain from taking any action the result of which would be reasonably expected to result in any of the closing conditions set forth in Sections 5.1 and 5.3 not being satisfied; or
 - (w) agree or commit to do any of the foregoing.

4.3 American Acquisition Proposals.

(a) American agrees that, except for the sale of any assets, operations, business or capital stock of any Person permitted by Section 4.1, neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries nor any of the officers and directors of it or any of its Subsidiaries shall, and that it shall not authorize or permit its and its Subsidiaries' directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives, including any investment bankers, attorneys or accountants (collectively, "Representatives") retained by it or any of its Subsidiaries, to, directly or indirectly, initiate, solicit or knowingly encourage or facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal or offer with respect to (1) any merger, consolidation or similar transaction (other than the Merger) pursuant to which any third Person or group of Persons party thereto, or the stockholders of such third Person or Persons, would become the beneficial owner of 10% or more of the outstanding shares of common stock or the

outstanding voting power of American, American Airlines, Inc., AMR Eagle Holding Corporation or American Eagle Airlines, Inc. (as reorganized pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code or prior to such reorganization if acquired to influence acceptance or rejection of the Plan, the management or control of American and its Subsidiaries or the reorganization of the Debtors), or, if applicable, any surviving entity or the parent entity resulting from any such transaction, immediately upon consummation thereof, (2) any purchase of 10% or more of the equity securities or other ownership interests in American, American Airlines, Inc., AMR Eagle Holding Corporation or American Eagle Airlines, Inc. (as reorganized pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code or prior to such reorganization if acquired to influence acceptance or rejection of the Plan, the management or control of American and its Subsidiaries or the reorganization of the Debtors), (3) any purchase of 10% or more of the consolidated assets of American and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole, (4) any purchase of outstanding claims in an amount that would entitle the purchaser of such claims to 10% or more of the equity securities or other ownership interests in American or American Airlines, Inc. (as reorganized pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code), or (5) any plan of reorganization of any Debtor other than the Plan (any such inquiry, proposal or offer being hereinafter referred to as an "American Acquisition Proposal"). For the avoidance of doubt, except as provided above, any inquiry, proposal or offer to purchase outstanding American Common Stock during the Cases shall not constitute an American Acquisition Proposal. American further agrees that, except as permitted by this Section 4.3(a), neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries nor any of the officers and directors of it or any of its Subsidiaries shall, and that it shall cause its and its Subsidiaries' Representatives not to, directly or indirectly, (i) provide any confidential information or data to, or engage in any discussions or negotiations with, any Person relating to an American Acquisition Proposal, (ii) seek authority from the Bankruptcy Court to enter into (or not prosecute in good faith an objection to efforts by any other Person to have American enter into), or enter into, a letter of intent or other agreement or arrangement with respect to any American Acquisition Proposal, or (iii) otherwise knowingly encourage or facilitate any effort or attempt by any Person other than US Airways to make or implement an American Acquisition Proposal. In addition, except as permitted by this Section 4.3(a), from the date hereof to the earlier to occur of the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms or the Effective Time, neither American nor the Board of Directors of American nor any committee thereof shall: (i) withdraw or modify in a manner adverse to US Airways the American Directors' Recommendation; (ii) recommend any American Acquisition Proposal; (iii) fail to include the American Directors' Recommendation in the approved Disclosure Statement; or (iv) take, resolve to take, or permit American or any of its Subsidiaries or Representatives to take, any action described in clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) of this sentence (each of the foregoing actions described in clauses (i) through (iv) being referred to as an "American Change in Recommendation").

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 4.3(a), nothing contained in this Agreement shall prevent American or any of its Subsidiaries or Representatives, or its Board of Directors or any committee thereof from:

(i) complying with its disclosure obligations under applicable Law (including under Sections 14d-9 and 14e-2 of the Exchange Act) with regard to an

American Acquisition Proposal; <u>provided</u> that any such disclosure (other than a "stop, look and listen" communication or similar communication of the type contemplated by Rule 14d-9(f) under the Exchange Act) shall be deemed to be an American Change in Recommendation unless the American Board of Directors publicly reaffirms the American Directors' Recommendation in such disclosure;

- (ii) at any time prior to, but not after, the entry of the Confirmation Order by the Bankruptcy Court:
 - (A) providing information in response to a request therefor by the Person who has made an unsolicited bona fide written American Acquisition Proposal;
 - (B) engaging in any discussions or negotiations with any Person who has made an unsolicited bona fide written American Acquisition Proposal (provided, that representatives of the legal and financial advisors retained by the Creditors' Committee in the Cases (the "UCC's Advisors") shall have the right to participate in any such discussions and negotiations to the same extent permitted under the Joint Exploration Protocol Agreement, dated May 1, 2012, as amended, and the Joint Exploration Protocol Side Letter Agreement, dated July 19, 2012, as amended, between American and the Creditors' Committee (to the extent such agreements are then in effect)); or
 - (C) making an American Change in Recommendation (provided, that prior to making any such American Change in Recommendation, American shall have consulted with the UCC's Advisors);

provided, that (w) in each such case referred to in clause (A) or (B) above, (1) American has not breached its obligations under this Section 4.3(a) in connection with the receipt of an unsolicited bona fide written American Acquisition Proposal, (2) American receives from such Person an executed confidentiality agreement (excluding standstill provisions) containing customary terms that are no less favorable in any material respect to American than those contained in the US Airways NDA, (3) the Board of Directors of American reasonably determines that such American Acquisition Proposal constitutes or is reasonably likely to lead to an American Superior Proposal (without having to take the actions referred to in clause (z) below) and (4) the Board of Directors of American reasonably determines, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that, in light of such American Acquisition Proposal, a failure to take such action is reasonably likely to be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to the stakeholders of the Debtors under applicable Law; (x) in the case referred to in clause (C) above, if such American Change in Recommendation does not relate to an American Acquisition Proposal, the Board of Directors of American determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that a failure to take such action is reasonably likely to be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to the stakeholders of the Debtors under applicable Law, taking into account any revisions to the terms of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement pursuant to Section 4.3(c); (y) in the case referred to in clause (C) above, if such American Change in Recommendation relates to an American Acquisition Proposal,

(1) American has not breached its obligations under this Section 4.3(a) in connection with the receipt of an unsolicited bona fide written American Acquisition Proposal, (2) the Board of Directors of American determines in good faith, after consultation with its financial advisor and outside counsel, taking into account all relevant factors, including legal, financial and regulatory aspects of the proposal, the likelihood of obtaining financing, the likelihood of consummation and the Person making the proposal, that such American Acquisition Proposal is the highest or otherwise best offer available to the stakeholders of the Debtors (to whom fiduciary duties are owed by the Board of Directors of American) as compared to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Plan and (3) the Board of Directors of American determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that a failure to take such action is reasonably likely to be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to the stakeholders of the Debtors under applicable Law, taking into account any revisions to the terms of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement pursuant to Section 4.3(c); and (z) in the case referred to in clause (C) above, US Airways shall have had written notice of American's intention to take the action referred to in clause (C) (a "Notice of American Change in Recommendation") at least five (5) business days prior to the taking of such action by American and American shall have complied with the provisions of Section 4.3(c);

provided, further, that any American Acquisition Proposal referred to in clause (y) above must involve (A) a merger, consolidation or similar transaction pursuant to which any Person or the stockholders of such Person would become the beneficial owners of at least 30% of the outstanding shares of common stock or the outstanding voting power of American or American Airlines, Inc. (as reorganized pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code) or, if applicable, any surviving entity (if neither American or American Airlines, Inc. is the surviving entity) resulting from any such transaction, immediately upon consummation thereof, (B) the acquisition of at least 30% of the equity securities or other ownership interests in American or American Airlines, Inc. (as reorganized pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code) by any Person or group of Persons, or (C) the acquisition of at least 30% of the consolidated assets of American and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in each case, by a Person other than (1) US Airways or its Subsidiaries or (2) the Debtors or their Subsidiaries (any such American Acquisition Proposal being referred to in this Agreement as an "American Superior Proposal").

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event shall a Standalone Plan or any plan of reorganization that is substantially equivalent to a Standalone Plan be deemed an American Superior Proposal.

(b) American agrees that it will immediately cease and cause to be terminated any existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any Person other than US Airways with respect to any American Acquisition Proposal. American will promptly request each Person that has heretofore executed a confidentiality agreement in connection with its consideration of an American Acquisition Proposal to return or destroy all confidential information furnished prior to the execution of this Agreement to or for the benefit of such Person by or on behalf of American or any of its Subsidiaries. American agrees that it will take the necessary steps to promptly inform its Representatives of the obligations undertaken in this Section 4.3. American agrees that

any action inconsistent with the restrictions set forth in this Section 4.3 taken by any Representative of American or any of its Subsidiaries will be deemed to be a breach of this Section 4.3 by American (and any willful action or failure to take an action by any of American's Subsidiaries or any of American's or its Subsidiaries' respective Representatives at the direction or request of, or with the consent or approval of, American and with the actual knowledge of an officer of American (who is a knowledge party within the meaning of "American's Knowledge") that the action so taken or omitted to be taken would constitute a material breach of this Section 4.3 will be deemed to be a Deliberate Material Breach of this Section 4.3 by American).

- American agrees that it will notify US Airways (and the UCC's (c) Legal Advisor) as promptly as practicable (and, in any event, within 24 hours) if any inquiries, proposals or offers with respect to any American Acquisition Proposal or potential American Acquisition Proposal are received by, any such information is requested from, or any such discussions or negotiations are sought to be initiated or continued with, it or any of its Representatives, indicating, in connection with such notice, the name of such Person and the material terms and conditions of any proposal or offer and thereafter shall keep US Airways (and the UCC's Advisors) informed, on a current basis, on the status and terms of any such proposal or offer and the status of any such discussions or negotiations. American agrees that (i) during the five (5) business day period following a Notice of American Change in Recommendation and prior to making an American Change in Recommendation, if requested by US Airways, American and its Representatives (in consultation with the UCC's Advisors) shall negotiate in good faith with US Airways and its Representatives regarding any revisions to the terms of the transaction contemplated by this Agreement proposed by US Airways and (ii) American may make an American Change in Recommendation only if the facts and circumstances that are the basis for such American Change in Recommendation continue to necessitate an American Change in Recommendation in light of any revisions to the terms of the transaction contemplated by this Agreement to which US Airways shall have agreed in writing prior to the expiration of such five (5) business day period. American agrees that it will deliver to US Airways (and the UCC's Legal Advisor) a new Notice of American Change in Recommendation with respect to each American Acquisition Proposal that has been materially revised or modified prior to taking any action to recommend or agreeing to recommend such American Acquisition Proposal to the stakeholders of the Debtors and that a new five (5) business day period shall commence, for purposes of this Section 4.3(c), with respect to each such materially revised or modified American Acquisition Proposal from the time US Airways receives a Notice of American Change in Recommendation with respect thereto. American also agrees to provide any information to US Airways (and the UCC's Advisors) that it is providing to another Person pursuant to this Section 4.3 prior to or substantially contemporaneous with the time it provides it to such other Person unless American has already provided such information to US Airways or it is advised by outside legal counsel that doing so would violate applicable Law.
- (d) Subject to the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, American agrees that its obligations pursuant to Sections 4.7(a) and 4.20 shall not be affected by the commencement, public proposal, public disclosure or communication

to American or the other Debtors or their stakeholders of any American Acquisition Proposal, by any consideration of or agreement with respect to an American Acquisition Proposal or by any change or proposed change to the American Directors' Recommendation (whether or not permitted by the terms of this Agreement).

4.4 <u>US Airways Acquisition Proposals.</u>

US Airways agrees that, except for the sale of any assets, operations, business or capital stock of any Person permitted by Section 4.2, neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries nor any of the officers and directors of it or any of its Subsidiaries shall, and that it shall not authorize or permit its and its Subsidiaries' Representatives retained by it or any of its Subsidiaries, to, directly or indirectly, initiate, solicit or knowingly encourage or facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal or offer with respect to (1) any merger, consolidation or similar transaction (other than the Merger) pursuant to which any third Person or group of Persons party thereto, or the stockholders of such third Person or Persons, would become the beneficial owner of 10% or more of the outstanding shares of common stock or the outstanding voting power of US Airways or US Airways, Inc., or, if applicable, any surviving entity or the parent entity resulting from any such transaction, immediately upon consummation thereof, (2) any purchase of 10% or more of the equity securities or other ownership interests in US Airways or US Airways, Inc. (other than a public offering of equity securities registered pursuant to the Securities Act) or (3) any purchase of 10% or more of the consolidated assets of US Airways and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole (any such inquiry, proposal or offer being hereinafter referred to as a "US Airways Acquisition Proposal"). US Airways further agrees that, except as permitted by this Section 4.4(a), neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries nor any of the officers and directors of it or any of its Subsidiaries shall, and that it shall cause its and its Subsidiaries' Representatives not to, directly or indirectly, (i) provide any confidential information or data to, or engage in any discussions or negotiations with, any Person relating to a US Airways Acquisition Proposal, (ii) enter into a letter of intent or other agreement or arrangement with respect to any US Airways Acquisition Proposal, or (iii) otherwise knowingly encourage or facilitate any effort or attempt by any Person other than American to make or implement a US Airways Acquisition Proposal. In addition, except as permitted by this Section 4.4(a), from the date hereof to the earlier to occur of the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms or the Effective Time, neither US Airways nor the Board of Directors of US Airways nor any committee thereof shall: (i) withdraw or modify in any manner adverse to American or Merger Sub the US Airways Directors' Recommendation; (ii) recommend any US Airways Acquisition Proposal; (iii) fail to include the US Airways Directors' Recommendation in the Prospectus / Proxy Statement; or (iv) take, resolve to take, or permit US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries or Representatives to take, any action described in clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) of this sentence (each of the foregoing actions described in clauses (i) through (iv) being referred to as a "US Airways Change in Recommendation").

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 4.4(a), nothing contained in this Agreement shall prevent US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries or Representatives, or its Board of Directors or any committee thereof from:

- (i) complying with its disclosure obligations under applicable Law (including under Sections 14d-9 and 14e-2 of the Exchange Act) with regard to a US Airways Acquisition Proposal; <u>provided</u> that any such disclosure (other than a "stop, look and listen" communication or similar communication of the type contemplated by Rule 14d-9(f) under the Exchange Act) shall be deemed to be US Airways Change in Recommendation unless the US Airways Board of Directors publicly reaffirms the US Airways Directors' Recommendation in such disclosure;
- (ii) at any time prior to, but not after, the receipt of the Stockholder Approval:
 - (A) providing information in response to a request therefor by the Person who has made an unsolicited bona fide written US Airways Acquisition Proposal;
 - (B) engaging in any discussions or negotiations with any Person who has made an unsolicited bona fide written US Airways Acquisition Proposal; or
 - (C) making a US Airways Change in Recommendation;

provided that, (w) in each such case referred to in clause (A) or (B) above, (1) US Airways has not breached its obligations under this Section 4.4(a) in connection with the receipt of an unsolicited bona fide written US Airways Acquisition Proposal, (2) US Airways receives from such Person an executed confidentiality agreement (excluding standstill provisions) containing customary terms that are no less favorable in any material respect to US Airways than those contained in the American NDA, (3) the Board of Directors of US Airways reasonably determines that such US Airways Acquisition Proposal constitutes or is reasonably likely to lead to a US Airways Superior Proposal (without having to take the actions referred to in clause (z) below) and (4) the Board of Directors of US Airways reasonably determines, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that, in light of such US Airways Acquisition Proposal, a failure to take such action is reasonably likely to be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to the stockholders of US Airways under applicable Law; (x) in the case referred to in clause (C) above, if such US Airways Change in Recommendation does not relate to a US Airways Acquisition Proposal, the Board of Directors of US Airways determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that a failure to take such action is reasonably likely to be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to the stockholders of US Airways under applicable Law, taking into account any revisions to the terms of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement pursuant to Section 4.4(c); (y) in the case referred to in clause (C) above, if such US Airways Change in Recommendation relates to a US Airways Acquisition Proposal, (1) US Airways has not breached its obligations under this Section 4.4(a) in connection with the receipt of an unsolicited bona fide written US Airways Acquisition Proposal, (2) the Board of Directors of US Airways determines in good faith, after consultation with its financial advisor and outside counsel, taking into account all relevant factors, including legal, financial and regulatory aspects of the proposal, the likelihood of obtaining financing, the likelihood of consummation and the

Person making the proposal, that such US Airways Acquisition Proposal is more favorable, from a financial point of view, to US Airways' stockholders than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and (3) the Board of Directors of US Airways determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that a failure to take such action is reasonably likely to be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to the stockholders of US Airways under applicable Law, taking into account any revisions to the terms of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement pursuant to Section 4.4(c); and (z) in the case referred to in clause (C) above, American shall have had written notice of US Airways' intention to take the action referred to in clause (C) (a "Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation") at least five (5) business days prior to the taking of such action by US Airways and US Airways shall have complied with the provisions of Section 4.4(c);

provided, further, that any US Airways Acquisition Proposal referred to in clause (y) above must involve (A) a merger, consolidation or similar transaction pursuant to which any Person or the stockholders of such Person would become the beneficial owner of at least 30% of the outstanding shares of common stock or the outstanding voting power of US Airways or US Airways, Inc., or, if applicable, any surviving entity (if neither US Airways or US Airways, Inc. is the surviving entity) resulting from any such transaction, immediately upon consummation thereof, (B) the acquisition of at least 30% of the equity securities or other ownership interests in US Airways or US Airways, Inc., or (C) the acquisition of at least 30% of the consolidated assets of US Airways and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in each case, by a Person other than (1) American or its Subsidiaries or (2) US Airways or its Subsidiaries (any such US Airways Acquisition Proposal being referred to in this Agreement as a "US Airways Superior Proposal").

- US Airways agrees that it will immediately cease and cause to be terminated any existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any Person other than American with respect to any US Airways Acquisition Proposal. US Airways will promptly request each Person that has heretofore executed a confidentiality agreement in connection with its consideration of a US Airways Acquisition Proposal to return or destroy all confidential information furnished prior to the execution of this Agreement to or for the benefit of such Person by or on behalf of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries. US Airways agrees that it will take the necessary steps to promptly inform its Representatives of the obligations undertaken in this Section 4.4. US Airways agrees that any action inconsistent with the restrictions set forth in this Section 4.4 taken by any Representative of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries will be deemed to be a breach of this Section 4.4 by US Airways (and any willful action or failure to take an action by any of US Airways' Subsidiaries or any of US Airways' or its Subsidiaries' respective Representatives at the direction or request of, or with the consent or approval of, US Airways and with the actual knowledge of an officer of US Airways (who is a knowledge party within the meaning of "US Airways' Knowledge") that the action so taken or omitted to be taken would constitute a material breach of this Section 4.4 will be deemed to be a Deliberate Material Breach of this Section 4.4 by US Airways).
- (c) US Airways agrees that it will notify American as promptly as practicable (and, in any event, within 24 hours) if any inquiries, proposals or offers with

respect to any US Airways Acquisition Proposal or potential US Airways Acquisition Proposal are received by, any such information is requested from, or any such discussions or negotiations are sought to be initiated or continued with, it or any of its Representatives, indicating, in connection with such notice, the name of such Person and the material terms and conditions of any proposal or offer and thereafter shall keep American informed, on a current basis, on the status and terms of any such proposal or offer and the status of any such discussions or negotiations. US Airways agrees that (i) during the five (5) business day period following a Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation and prior to making a US Airways Change in Recommendation, if requested by American, US Airways and its Representatives shall negotiate in good faith with American and its Representatives regarding any revisions to the terms of the transaction contemplated by this Agreement proposed by American and (ii) US Airways may make a US Airways Change in Recommendation only if the facts and circumstances that are the basis for such US Airways Change in Recommendation continue to necessitate a US Airways Change in Recommendation in light of any revisions to the terms of the transaction contemplated by this Agreement to which American shall have agreed in writing prior to the expiration of such five (5) business day period. US Airways agrees that it will deliver to American a new Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation with respect to each US Airways Acquisition Proposal that has been materially revised or modified prior to taking any action to recommend or agreeing to recommend such US Airways Acquisition Proposal to the stockholders of US Airways and that a new five (5) business day period shall commence, for purposes of this Section 4.4(c), with respect to each such materially revised or modified US Airways Acquisition Proposal from the time American receives a Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation with respect thereto. US Airways also agrees to provide any information to American that it is providing to another Person pursuant to this Section 4.4 prior to or substantially contemporaneous with the time it provides it to such other Person unless US Airways has already provided such information to American or it is advised by outside legal counsel that doing so would violate applicable Law.

- (d) Subject to the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, US Airways agrees that its obligations pursuant to Sections 4.6 and 4.7(a) shall not be affected by the commencement, public proposal, public disclosure or communication to US Airways or its stockholders of any US Airways Acquisition Proposal, by any consideration of or agreement with respect to a US Airways Acquisition Proposal, or by any change or proposed change to the US Airways Directors' Recommendation (whether or not permitted by the terms of this Agreement).
- 4.5 <u>Information Supplied</u>. Each of American and US Airways agrees that the information supplied or to be supplied by it or any of its Subsidiaries for inclusion or incorporation by reference in (i) the Form S-4, and any amendment or supplement thereto, will not, at the time the Form S-4 becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading and (ii) the Prospectus / Proxy Statement, and any amendment or supplement thereto, will not, at the date of mailing to stockholders of US Airways and at the time of the Stockholders Meeting, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any

material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. American and US Airways will cause the Form S-4 and the Prospectus / Proxy Statement to comply as to form in all material respects with the applicable provisions of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder.

Stockholders Meeting. US Airways shall take, in accordance with 4.6 applicable Law and its certificate of incorporation and by-laws, all lawful and reasonable action necessary to call, give notice of, convene and hold a meeting of holders of shares of US Airways Common Stock (the "Stockholders Meeting"), which may be the US Airways annual meeting of stockholders, as promptly as practicable after the date of this Agreement, and in any event will use its reasonable best efforts to convene the Stockholders Meeting not more than 45 days after the later of (x) the date the Form S-4 is declared effective or (y) the date on which the Disclosure Statement Order is entered by the Bankruptcy Court, to (a) consider and approve the adoption of this Agreement by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of US Airways Common Stock at the Stockholders Meeting (the "Stockholder Approval") and (b) consider and approve a non-binding, advisory vote on the compensation payable, in connection with the Merger, to each US Airways "named executive officer" (as determined in accordance with Item 402(t) of Regulation S-K) pursuant to arrangements entered into with US Airways. Subject to Section 4.4, the Board of Directors of US Airways shall make the US Airways Directors' Recommendation, the US Airways Directors' Recommendation shall be included in the Prospectus / Proxy Statement and the Board of Directors of US Airways shall take all lawful and reasonable action to obtain the Stockholder Approval.

4.7 <u>Filings; Other Actions; Notification</u>.

American and US Airways shall promptly after the date of this Agreement prepare, and American shall use its reasonable best efforts to file with the SEC as promptly as practicable thereafter, a registration statement on Form S-4 in connection with the issuance of shares of Newco Common Stock to stockholders of US Airways (the "Form S-4"), which Form S-4 will include a prospectus and a proxy statement in connection with the Stockholders Meeting (the "Prospectus / Proxy Statement"). Each of American and US Airways, in consultation with the other and, in the case of American, in consultation with the UCC's Advisors, shall use its reasonable best efforts to (i) respond to any comments on the Form S-4 or the Prospectus / Proxy Statement or requests for additional information from the SEC as soon as reasonably practicable after receipt of any such comments or requests and (ii) have the Form S-4 declared effective under the Securities Act by the date that is 120 days after the date of this Agreement, and US Airways shall use its reasonable best efforts to promptly thereafter mail the Prospectus / Proxy Statement to the holders of shares of US Airways Common Stock. The Form S-4, and any proposed modifications, amendments, supplements, exhibits and other similar documents (collectively, the "Form S-4" Documents"), shall be provided to US Airways and the UCC's Advisors prior to being filed with the SEC and shall be in form and substance reasonably acceptable to US Airways (such acceptance not to be unreasonably delayed, conditioned or withheld). The Prospectus / Proxy Statement, and any proposed modifications, amendments, supplements, exhibits and other similar documents (collectively, the "Proxy Statement"

<u>Documents</u>"), shall be provided to American prior to being mailed to the stockholders of US Airways and shall be in form and substance reasonably acceptable to American (such acceptance not to be unreasonably delayed, conditioned or withheld). Prior to the date the Prospectus / Proxy Statement is initially mailed to US Airways stockholders, American, US Airways and Merger Sub shall cooperate in good faith to approve a certificate or certificates of designation to the Newco Charter as reasonably necessary to create the Newco Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, which certificate or certificates of designation shall be reasonably acceptable to each of American and US Airways.

- American and US Airways shall cooperate with each other and use (b) (and shall cause their respective Subsidiaries to use) their respective reasonable best efforts to take or cause to be taken all actions, and do or cause to be done all things, necessary, proper or advisable on its part under this Agreement and applicable Laws (i) to consummate and make effective the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement as soon as practicable, including preparing and filing as soon as practicable all documentation to effect all necessary notices, reports and other filings (including any required filings under the EU Merger Regulation) and (ii) to obtain as promptly as practicable all material consents, registrations, approvals, permits and authorizations necessary or advisable to be obtained from any third party and/or any Governmental Entity in order to consummate the Merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, American and US Airways agree that obligations relating to "reasonable best efforts" and "as soon as practicable" in the preceding sentence shall, among other things, mean, with respect to filing of the notification and required form under the HSR Act made by the parties prior to the date of this Agreement, using reasonable best efforts to be prepared to complete a certification of compliance with any request for additional information issued by the Department of Justice or Federal Trade Commission in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement ("Second Request") no later than 60 days following the issuance of such Second Request. Subject to applicable Laws relating to the exchange of information, American and US Airways shall permit the other party to review, in advance, any written communication given by it to, and to the extent practicable consult with each other in advance of any meeting or conference with, any Governmental Entity in connection with the Merger and other transactions contemplated by this Agreement. To the extent permitted by Law, each party shall provide the other with copies of all correspondence between it (or its advisors) and any Governmental Entity relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and, to the extent reasonably practicable, all telephone calls and meetings with a Governmental Entity regarding the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall include Representatives of American and US Airways. In exercising the foregoing rights, each of American and US Airways shall act reasonably and as promptly as practicable.
- (c) To the extent permitted by applicable Laws, American and US Airways each shall, upon request by the other, furnish the other with all information concerning itself, its Subsidiaries, directors, officers and stockholders and such other matters as may be reasonably necessary or advisable in connection with the Form S-4, the Prospectus / Proxy Statement or any other statement, filing, notice or application made by

or on behalf of American, US Airways or any of their respective Subsidiaries to any third party and/or any Governmental Entity in connection with the Merger and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

- Subject to applicable Laws and the instructions of any Governmental Entity, American and US Airways each shall keep the other apprised of the status of matters relating to completion of the transactions contemplated hereby, including promptly furnishing the other with copies of notices or other communications received by American or US Airways, as the case may be, or any of its Subsidiaries, from any third party and/or any Governmental Entity with respect to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement. American shall give prompt notice to US Airways of any change, fact or condition which, to American's Knowledge, is reasonably expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect or of any failure of any condition to US Airways' obligations to effect the Merger. US Airways shall give prompt notice to American of any change, fact or condition which, to US Airways' Knowledge, is reasonably expected to result in a US Airways Material Adverse Effect or of any failure of any condition to American's obligations to effect the Merger. Notwithstanding the above, the delivery of any notice pursuant to this Section 4.7(d) will not limit or otherwise affect the remedies available hereunder to the party receiving such notice or the conditions to such party's obligation to consummate the Merger.
- American's and US Airways' obligations under this Section 4.7 (e) shall include the obligation to cooperate with each other and use (and cause their respective Subsidiaries to use) their respective reasonable best efforts to defend any lawsuits or legal proceedings, whether judicial or administrative, or any actions by a Governmental Entity, challenging the consummation of the Merger or the other transactions contemplated hereby, including using reasonable best efforts to seek to have any stay or other injunctive relief which would prevent or materially delay or impair the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement entered by any court or other Governmental Entity reversed on appeal or vacated. For purposes of this Section 4.7, "reasonable best efforts" shall include each of American's and US Airways agreement to, (i) sell, hold separate or otherwise dispose of its assets or the assets of its Subsidiaries or conduct its business in a specified manner or (ii) permit its assets or the assets of its Subsidiaries to be sold, held separate or disposed of or permit its business to be conducted in a specified manner; provided, however, that nothing in this Agreement will require, or be deemed to require, American or US Airways to agree to or effect any divestiture or take any other action (x) if doing so would, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a Newco Material Adverse Effect, (y) if any such sale, holding separate or other disposition of assets or conduct of business in a specified manner would be required to be effected prior to the occurrence of the Effective Time or (z) in the case of American, that is not permitted by the Bankruptcy Court; provided that American has used its reasonable best efforts to, and taken all action reasonably necessary to, promptly obtain permission to take such action from the Bankruptcy Court. "Newco Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on the financial condition, assets, liabilities, business, prospects, consolidated business plan or results of operations of Newco and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

- (f) Each party shall give the other party the opportunity to participate in the defense or settlement of any stockholder litigation against such party and/or its directors relating to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement. For purposes of this paragraph, "participate" means that the non-litigating party will be kept apprised of proposed strategy and other significant decisions with respect to the litigation by the litigating party (to the extent the attorney-client privilege between the litigating party and its counsel is not undermined or otherwise affected), and the non-litigating party may offer comments or suggestions with respect to the litigation but will not be afforded any decision making power or other authority over the litigation of any settlement thereof.
- (g) The provisions contained in this Section 4.7 shall not apply with respect to any filings, motions, orders, authorizations, notices, communications or other interactions of the Debtors with the Bankruptcy Court, which matters are exclusively governed by Section 4.20.
- 4.8 Access and Reports. Subject to applicable Law and that certain Agreed Information Exchange Protocol, dated October 25, 2012, among American and certain of its Representatives, US Airways and certain of its Representatives and certain advisors to the Creditors' Committee, upon reasonable notice, each party shall (and shall cause its Subsidiaries and Representatives to) afford the other party and its officers and other authorized Representatives (including environmental consultants) reasonable access, during normal business hours throughout the period prior to the Effective Time, to (a) such party's properties, books, contracts and records and, during such period, such party shall (and shall cause its Subsidiaries and Representatives to) furnish promptly to the other party and its authorized Representatives all information concerning its business, properties and personnel as may reasonably be requested (subject to applicable confidentiality restrictions and provided that neither party shall be required to furnish any information that would be materially harmful to such party's competitive position) and (b) such party's and its Subsidiaries' Representatives to discuss any information furnished by or on behalf of such party and to discuss such party's and its Subsidiaries' businesses, affairs, finances and accounts.
- 4.9 <u>Publicity</u>. The initial press release disclosing this Agreement shall be a joint press release and thereafter American and US Airways each shall consult with the other prior to issuing any press releases or otherwise making public announcements with respect to the Merger, the Plan and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement and prior to making any substantive filings with any third party or any Governmental Entity (including any national securities exchange) with respect thereto, except as may be required by applicable Law or by obligations pursuant to any listing agreement with or rules of any national securities exchange or by the request of any Governmental Entity (and, subject to Sections 4.3 and 4.4, respectively, other than such party's actions in respect of an American Acquisition Proposal or a US Airways Acquisition Proposal, as applicable).

4.10 Employee Matters.

(a) Prior to the Closing, US Airways shall use best efforts to cause each employee of US Airways that is party to an Executive Change in Control Agreement

to waive his or her rights under such agreement to accelerated vesting of US Airways Options, US Airways Equity Awards, US Airways Cash-Settled RSUs and/or US Airways Cash-Settled SARs, in each case, solely as a result of the consummation of the Merger.

- (b) Prior to the Closing, American and/or its Subsidiaries shall make all minimum required contributions (within the meaning of Section 303 of ERISA) to each American Compensation and Benefit Plan that are required to have been made and were not made prior to the effective time of the Plan.
- (c) Prior to the Closing, American shall adopt and approve, to be effective as of the Effective Time, a Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan, which shall be substantially in the form of the US Airways Group, Inc. 2011 Incentive Award Plan except that references to US Airways Group, Inc. shall be revised to reflect Newco and the aggregate number of shares of Newco Common Stock reserved for issuance pursuant to the Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan shall be equal to 40,000,000 shares of Newco Common Stock (the "Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan").
- (d) American shall, or shall cause its Subsidiaries to, adopt or otherwise put into effect (i) prior to the Closing, the Ordinary Course Changes as defined in and set forth in Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter and (ii) promptly after the Merger Support Order is entered by the Bankruptcy Court, the Employee Protection Arrangements as defined in and set forth in Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter (including but not limited to granting under the Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan, the alignment equity and long term incentive awards in the amounts and upon the terms and conditions set forth in Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter, which awards shall be effective as of the Effective Time).
- Each employee of US Airways, American or any of their respective Subsidiaries as of the Closing (including any employee who is full-time, parttime, temporary, on vacation or on a medical or disability or any other paid or unpaid approved leave of absence) who continues employment with Newco or the Surviving Corporation following the Closing Date (each, a "Continuing Employee") who is not represented by a labor union and/or whose employment is not covered by a collective bargaining agreement (collectively, the "Non-Union Continuing Employees") shall continue to receive, during the one (1)-year period beginning on the Closing Date, base salary or wages that are no less favorable than the base salary or wages received by such Non-Union Continuing Employee immediately prior to the Closing Date. During the two (2)-year period beginning on the Closing Date, each Non-Union Continuing Employee shall be entitled to receive severance pay and benefits that are not less favorable than the severance pay and benefits such Non-Union Continuing Employee would have received under the applicable American Compensation and Benefit Plans in effect immediately prior to the Closing Date, including as amended or supplemented in accordance with Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter, or any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plans in effect immediately prior to the Closing Date, including as amended or supplemented in accordance with Section 4.2(o) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter. The employment terms and conditions of each Continuing Employee who is not a Non-

Union Continuing Employee shall be governed by the applicable labor union agreement and/or collective bargaining agreement.

- To the extent permitted by applicable Laws, Newco shall credit, or shall cause the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries to credit, each Non-Union Continuing Employee with his or her years of service with US Airways, American, or any of their respective Subsidiaries and predecessor entities, under any employee benefit plans, programs and arrangements in which such Non-Union Continuing Employee participates following the Closing (the "Post-Closing Plans"), to the same extent as such Non-Union Continuing Employee was entitled immediately prior to the Closing to credit for such service under any similar US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan or American Compensation and Benefit Plan, for purposes of eligibility, vesting and, to the extent applicable, calculation of the amount of vacation, travel and/or severance benefits. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no service prior to the Closing Date shall be credited for the purpose of benefit accrual or eligibility for any defined benefit pension plan, early retirement benefits or subsidies under any defined benefit pension plan, nor for purposes of eligibility under any retiree medical plan, except to the extent required by applicable Laws (and then only to the extent crediting such service would not result in the duplication of benefits).
- (g) In addition, and without limiting the generality of Section 4.10(f), this Section 4.10(g) or any other provisions herein, (i) for purposes of each Post-Closing Plan providing medical, dental, pharmaceutical, vision and/or other health benefits to any Non-Union Continuing Employee and his or her dependents, Newco shall, or shall cause the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries to, cause all pre-existing condition exclusions and actively-at-work requirements of such Post-Closing Plan to be waived for such Non-Union Continuing Employee and his or her covered dependents, to the extent any such pre-existing condition exclusions or actively-at-work requirements were waived or were inapplicable under the comparable US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan or American Compensation and Benefit Plan and (ii) the Post-Closing Plans shall not deny Non-Union Continuing Employees coverage on the basis of pre-existing conditions and shall credit such Non-Union Continuing Employees for any deductibles and out-of-pocket expenses paid in the year of initial participation in the Post-Closing Plans.
- (h) On the date the employment of any Non-Union Continuing Employee is transferred to Newco or a different Subsidiary of Newco, the accrued and unused vacation and any positive account balance under any medical or dependent care expense reimbursement account of such Non-Union Continuing Employee shall be transferred to such new employer, and such new employer shall be responsible for such obligations at or after the date of such transfer, except in the case of a transfer of such expense reimbursement account balances to a new employer that does not maintain any dependent care or medical expense reimbursement account plan. Each Non-Union Continuing Employee also shall be permitted to continue to have payroll deductions made as most recently elected by him or her under the applicable FSA Plan.
- (i) Notwithstanding anything in Section 4.10(e) to the contrary, Newco shall, or shall cause the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries to, explicitly

assume and hereby agree to perform, or to cause to be performed, the obligations of US Airways or its Subsidiaries under those plans and agreements set forth on Section 4.10(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter (which provide severance payments and/or benefits applicable to Non-Union Continuing Employees).

- Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Non-Union Continuing Employee who satisfies the eligibility requirements of a US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan or an American Compensation and Benefit Plan that is a 401(k) plan shall be eligible to participate in a 401(k) plan maintained by Newco or the Surviving Corporation following the Closing (each, a "Post-Closing 401(k) Plan") and shall be credited with eligibility service and vesting service for all periods of service with US Airways and American, and their respective Subsidiaries to the extent so credited with such service under the applicable 401(k) plan as of the Closing Date. Additionally, in the event Newco or any of its Subsidiaries terminates a 401(k) plan after the Closing Date, each Non-Union Continuing Employee who participates in such plan shall, following such termination, become eligible to participate in a Post-Closing 401(k) Plan for purposes of making rollover contributions and, at his or her election, be entitled to roll over his or her outstanding participant loan and related promissory note under the terminated 401(k) plan. During the period commencing on the date of such termination and ending at the time of the rollover of such loan and related promissory notes and related account balances, such loans shall continue to be maintained under the applicable 401(k) plan, and Newco shall, or shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, make payroll deductions in respect of required payments under any such loan and timely remit such amounts to the applicable 401(k) plan as payments on such loan. During such period, provided that the participant continues to make all required installment payments with respect to such loan, such loan shall not be placed in default, and Newco (or the Surviving Corporation) and the US Airways or one of its Subsidiaries shall take all necessary action to cause such loan not to be placed in default.
- (k) Except as otherwise required under applicable Laws or to the extent expressly set forth in a binding written agreement with Newco, the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective Subsidiaries, Non-Union Continuing Employees shall be considered to be employed "at will" and nothing shall be construed to limit the ability of Newco, the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective Subsidiaries to terminate the employment of any such employee at any time, subject to any applicable severance and related benefits (including any governmental or statutory severance).
- (l) Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to any Continuing Employee who is located in a jurisdiction where local employment Laws provide for an automatic transfer of employees upon transfer of a business as a going concern and such transfer occurs by operation of Law (the "<u>Automatic Transferred Employees</u>"), in the event that the applicable Laws of any country require Newco, the Surviving Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries (i) to maintain Terms and Conditions of Employment with respect to any Automatic Transferred Employee following the Closing or (ii) to continue or cause to be continued any employment contract of any Automatic Transferred Employee, Newco shall cause the entity that employs such Automatic Transferred Employee following the Closing to comply with such requirements to the extent required

by such applicable Laws; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 4.10(l) shall prevent Newco or the Surviving Corporation from terminating the employment of any Automatic Transferred Employee after the Closing (for which Newco and its Subsidiaries shall be responsible for any costs or liabilities) or otherwise modifying the Terms and Conditions of Employment of any Automatic Transferred Employee to the extent permitted by Law or otherwise agreed with applicable employee(s) or representative(s) thereof. "Terms and Conditions of Employment" shall mean the rights of Automatic Transferred Employees according to their individual terms and conditions of employment with US Airways or its Subsidiaries immediately prior to the Closing and, where applicable, under company or shop agreements, and any arrangements based on works customs and unilateral undertakings, if and to the extent they provide to an Automatic Transferred Employee direct and enforceable causes of action against the employer.

- (m) Newco shall take, and may cause any of its Subsidiaries to take, any and all actions necessary or appropriate (including to the extent necessary under the plan) to, as of the Effective Time, (i) assume and adopt each US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan and each American Compensation and Benefit Plan (including all matters set forth in this Section 4.10 and Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter, but excluding any prepetition equity or equity-equivalent plan or agreement of American and its Subsidiaries) and to maintain and to perform under such plans and agreements to the same extent as US Airways or American or their respective subsidiaries would be required to perform under such plans and agreements if the Merger did not take place, and (ii) to the extent applicable, become, or cause the Surviving Corporation to become, a "participating employer" (as applicable) under such US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plans and American Compensation and Benefit Plans. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Newco shall assume, as of the Effective Time, all of the American Compensation and Benefit Plans which constitute retirement plans, including all such plans subject to Title IV of ERISA and the supplemental employee retirement plan. US Airways shall cooperate with American and Newco and shall take or cause to be taken any and all actions reasonably necessary or appropriate in order to effect the provisions of this Section 4.10(m).
- (n) This Agreement shall not be interpreted as an amendment to any American Compensation and Benefit Plan or any US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan or any other compensation and benefits plans maintained for or provided to directors, officers, employees or consultants of American, US Airways, Newco or the Surviving Corporation prior to or following the Effective Time, and nothing in this Agreement shall interfere with or limit Newco's or the Surviving Corporation's right to amend or terminate any individual plan, program, policy or arrangement of US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries, and nothing contained herein shall obligate Newco, the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective Subsidiaries to maintain or continue any individual plan, program, policy or arrangement.
- (o) It is expressly agreed that the provisions of this Section 4.10 are not intended to be for the benefit of or otherwise enforceable by any third Person, including any employee of American or US Airways, or any collective bargaining unit or employee organization. Without limiting the foregoing, nothing contained in this

Agreement shall create or imply any obligation on the part of US Airways, American, Newco, the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective Subsidiaries, to provide any continuing employment right to any individual on or after the Closing.

4.11 <u>Expenses</u>. Except as otherwise provided in Section 6.5, whether or not the Merger is consummated, all costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall be paid by the party incurring such expense; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that American and US Airways shall each be responsible for half of the filing or similar fees incurred in connection with any filings required to be made under the HSR Act, the EU Merger Regulation and any other applicable foreign antitrust, competition or similar Laws, as contemplated by Sections 3.1(d)(i)(B) and 3.2(d)(i)(B).

4.12 Indemnification; Directors' and Officers' Insurance.

- From and after the Effective Time, Newco agrees that it will jointly and severally indemnify and hold harmless each director and officer of American and its Subsidiaries and each director and officer of US Airways and its Subsidiaries, in each case who was a director or officer at any time on or after November 29, 2005 (in each case, for acts or failures to act in such capacity) (the "Indemnified Parties"), against any costs or expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages or liabilities incurred in connection with any claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, arising out of matters existing or occurring at or prior to the Effective Time, whether asserted or claimed prior to, at or after the Effective Time (including any matters arising in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement), to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law, and Newco shall also advance expenses as incurred to the fullest extent permitted under applicable Law; provided that the Person to whom expenses are advanced provides an undertaking to repay such advances if it is ultimately determined that such Person is not entitled to indemnification; and provided, further, that any determination as to whether a Person is entitled to indemnification or advancement of expenses hereunder shall be made by independent counsel selected by Newco and such Person.
- (b) Any Indemnified Party wishing to claim indemnification under Section 4.12(a), upon learning of any such claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation, shall promptly notify Newco thereof, but the failure to so notify shall not relieve Newco of any liability it may have to such Indemnified Party except to the extent such failure materially and actually prejudices the indemnifying party. In the event of any such claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation (whether arising before or after the Effective Time), (i) Newco shall have the right to assume the defense thereof and Newco shall not be liable to such Indemnified Parties for any legal expenses of other counsel or any other expenses subsequently incurred by such Indemnified Parties in connection with the defense thereof, except that if Newco does not elect to assume such defense or counsel for the Indemnified Parties advises that there are issues which raise conflicts of interest between Newco and the Indemnified Parties, the Indemnified Parties may retain counsel satisfactory to them, and Newco shall be obligated to pay all reasonable fees and expenses of such counsel for the Indemnified Parties promptly as

statements therefor are received; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that Newco shall be obligated pursuant to this Section 4.12(b) to pay for only one firm of counsel for all Indemnified Parties in any jurisdiction unless the use of one counsel for such Indemnified Parties would present such counsel with a conflict of interest; (ii) the Indemnified Parties will use their reasonable efforts to cooperate in the defense of any such matter, and (iii) Newco shall not be liable for any settlement effected without their prior written consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed); and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that Newco shall not have any obligation under this Agreement to any Indemnified Party if and when a court of competent jurisdiction shall ultimately determine, and such determination shall have become final, that the indemnification of such Indemnified Party in the manner contemplated hereby is prohibited by applicable Law.

- Unless otherwise agreed by American and US Airways, at or prior to the Effective Time, American shall, and if American is unable to, Newco shall, purchase the six-year "tail" officers' and directors' liability and fiduciary insurance policies described in Section 4.12(c) of the American Disclosure Letter (the "Preferred American D&O Tail Policy") or comparable policies from other reputable insurance providers; provided, that the amount paid by American or Newco for such Preferred American D&O Tail Policy shall not exceed 200% of the annual premium for American's then current officers' and directors' liability and fiduciary insurance policies (such premium, the "American Maximum Premium"). If the Preferred American D&O Tail Policy has been obtained by American or Newco, Newco shall maintain such policy in full force and effect, for its full term, and continue to honor the obligations thereunder. If American or Newco are unable to obtain the Preferred American D&O Tail Policy, Newco shall maintain officers' and directors' liability insurance covering the same Persons covered or to be covered by the Preferred American D&O Tail Policy (including for acts or omissions occurring in connection with this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby) issued by insurance carriers with the same or higher financial strength ratings as, and on terms with respect to coverage and amount no less favorable than, those of the Preferred American D&O Tail Policy, for a period of six (6) years from and after the Effective Time; provided, however, that in no event shall Newco be required to expend annually an amount in excess of the American Maximum Premium for such insurance; provided, further, that if the premiums of such insurance coverage exceed such amount, Newco shall be obligated to obtain a policy with the greatest coverage available for a premium not exceeding the American Maximum Premium.
- (d) Unless otherwise agreed by American and US Airways, at or prior to the Effective Time, US Airways shall, and if US Airways is unable to, Newco shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, purchase the six-year "tail" officers' and directors' liability and fiduciary insurance policies described in Section 4.12(d) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter (the "Preferred US Airways D&O Tail Policy") or comparable policies from other reputable insurance providers; provided, that the amount paid by US Airways or the Surviving Corporation for such Preferred US Airways D&O Tail Policy shall not exceed 200% of the annual premium for US Airway's then current officers' and directors' liability and fiduciary insurance policies (such premium, the "US Airways Maximum Premium"). If the Preferred US Airways D&O Tail Policy has been obtained

by US Airways or the Surviving Corporation, the Surviving Corporation shall, and Newco shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, maintain such policy in full force and effect, for its full term, and continue to honor their respective obligations thereunder. If US Airways or the Surviving Corporation are unable to obtain the Preferred US Airways D&O Tail Policy, the Surviving Corporation shall, and Newco shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, maintain officers' and directors' liability insurance covering the same Persons covered or to be covered by the Preferred US Airways D&O Tail Policy (including for acts or omissions occurring in connection with this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby) issued by insurance carriers with the same or higher financial strength ratings as, and on terms with respect to coverage and amount no less favorable than, those of the Preferred US Airways D&O Tail Policy, for a period of six (6) years from and after the Effective Time; provided, however, that in no event shall the Surviving Corporation be required to expend annually an amount in excess of the US Airways Maximum Premium for such insurance; provided, further, that if the premiums of such insurance coverage exceed such amount, the Surviving Corporation shall be obligated to obtain a policy with the greatest coverage available for a premium not exceeding the US Airways Maximum Premium.

- In addition to the rights provided under Section 4.12(a), all rights (e) to indemnification, advancement of expenses and exculpation from liabilities now existing in favor of the current or former directors or officers of American and its Subsidiaries pursuant to Contracts with American or such Subsidiaries or US Airways and its Subsidiaries pursuant to Contracts with US Airways or such Subsidiaries, their respective organizational documents or applicable Law shall survive the Merger and shall be deemed assumed by Newco as of the Effective Time and shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with their terms. From and after the Effective Time, Newco shall honor and perform under all indemnification Contracts and organizational documents of American and its Subsidiaries and US Airways and its Subsidiaries. Newco shall not, directly or indirectly, amend, modify, limit or terminate, in any manner adverse to the current or former directors or officers of American and its Subsidiaries or US Airways and its Subsidiaries, with respect to their respective rights to indemnification, advancement of expenses and exculpation from liabilities for acts or omissions occurring prior to the Effective Time, any such Contracts with American or its Subsidiaries or US Airways or its Subsidiaries, or any such provisions contained in any of their respective organizational documents.
- (f) The obligations of Newco and the Surviving Corporation under this Section 4.12 shall not be terminated or modified by such parties in a manner so as to adversely affect any Indemnified Party or other Person to whom this Section 4.12 applies without the consent of such affected Indemnified Party or other Person. If Newco or the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective successors or assigns (i) shall consolidate with or merge into any other corporation or entity and shall not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger or (ii) shall transfer all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person, then, and in each such case, proper provisions shall be made so that the successors and assigns of Newco or the Surviving Corporation, as the case may be, shall assume all of the obligations set forth in this Section 4.12.

- From and after the Effective Time, Newco shall, or shall cause its Subsidiaries to, provide: (i) positive space, first class flight privileges to each Person (and such Person's spouse, life partner and dependent children) who as of the date of this Agreement is a non-employee member of the Board of Directors of American or US Airways for personal non-business related travel on substantially the same terms as such flight privileges are provided as of the date of this Agreement to the fully vested members of the Board of Directors of US Airways, and such flight privileges shall continue until the later of the death of such Person or such Person's spouse or life partner, (ii) to each Person who as of the date of this Agreement is a non-employee member of the Board of Directors of American or US Airways, participation in Newco's flight benefit program for directors, as the same may be amended or modified from time to time, with the exception that only Persons then serving as members of the Board of Directors of Newco shall be entitled to a tax gross-up with respect to their flight privileges or any flight benefit plan benefits, and (iii) flight privileges to each Person (and such Person's spouse, life partner and dependent children) who as of the date of this Agreement is a former member of the Board of Directors of American or US Airways on substantially the same terms as such flight privileges are provided to such Person as of the date of this Agreement.
- (h) The provisions of this Section 4.12 are intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, each of the Indemnified Parties and the other Persons contemplated by Section 4.12(e) and Section 4.12(g) and their heirs and legal representatives.
- 4.13 <u>Takeover Statutes</u>. If any Takeover Statute becomes applicable to the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, each of American and US Airways and their respective Board of Directors shall grant such approvals and take such actions as are necessary so that such transactions may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated by this Agreement and by the Merger and otherwise act to eliminate or minimize the effects of such statute or regulation on such transactions.
- 4.14 <u>Transfer Taxes</u>. Except as provided in Section 2.2(b), each of American, US Airways and Merger Sub shall pay any sales, use, ad valorem, property, transfer (including real property transfer) and similar Taxes imposed on such Person as a result of or in connection with the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby (any such Taxes, "<u>Transfer Taxes</u>"), except to the extent such Transfer Taxes may not be assessed pursuant to section 1146(a) of the Bankruptcy Code. In addition, the parties shall cooperate in good faith to prepare and timely deliver any certificate or instrument necessary for a party hereto to claim a bulk sale or other exemption from Transfer Taxes otherwise payable.

4.15 Taxation.

(a) The parties intend that the Merger in conjunction with the Plan will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code and shall use their reasonable best efforts (and shall cause their respective Subsidiaries to use their reasonable best efforts) to cause the Merger (together with the Plan) to so qualify. Neither American nor US Airways shall take, cause or permit to be taken, or fail to take,

any action, whether before or after the Effective Time, which action or failure to act would disqualify the Merger (together with the Plan) as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

- with each other in obtaining opinions of Latham & Watkins LLP, counsel to US Airways, and Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, counsel to American and Merger Sub, to satisfy the conditions set forth in Sections 5.2(d) and 5.3(d). US Airways and American (on its behalf and on behalf of Merger Sub) shall execute and deliver to each of Latham & Watkins LLP, counsel to US Airways, and Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, counsel to American and Merger Sub, certificates substantially in the forms attached hereto as Exhibits E and F at such time or times as reasonably requested by each such law firm in connection with its delivery of the opinion referred to in Section 5.2(d) or Section 5.3(d), as the case may be. Prior to the Effective Time, none of American, US Airways or Merger Sub shall take or cause to be taken any action that would cause to be untrue any of the representations in such certificates. The parties will take the position for all Tax purposes that the Merger (together with the Plan) qualifies as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, unless a contrary position is required by a final determination within the meaning of Section 1313 of the Code.
- The parties intend that the "ownership change" of American within the meaning of Section 382 of the Code resulting from the consummation of the Merger and the implementation of the Plan qualify for relief under Section 382(1)(5) of the Code, and shall use their reasonable best efforts to so qualify. Accordingly, the parties shall utilize the procedures in that certain Bankruptcy Court order establishing notification procedures for substantial claimholders, dated January 27, 2012, as amended or revised prior to or, with the reasonable approval of US Airways, after the date hereof (the "Notification Procedures Order"), to obtain Notices of Substantial Claimholder Status (as defined in the Notification Procedures Order) and, if the parties so determine in accordance with such Notification Procedures Order, to seek Bankruptcy Court approval of appropriate Sell Down Notices (as defined in the Notification Procedures Order). In furtherance of the foregoing and to protect against multiple "ownership changes" of US Airways, US Airways shall adopt, effective upon the execution of this Agreement, a rights plan, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to American, to minimize the likelihood that any additional Persons or group of Persons acting together become "5% shareholders" of US Airways within the meaning of Section 382 of the Code and that any existing such "5% shareholders" increase their ownership, other than pursuant to the Plan.
- 4.16 <u>Stock Exchange Listing and De-listing</u>. American shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause the shares of Newco Common Stock to be authorized for listing on the NYSE or NASDAQ upon official notice of issuance, prior to the Closing Date, and American shall use its reasonable best efforts to have Newco's trading symbol reflect the American Airlines brand after the Closing Date. The Surviving Corporation shall cause the shares of US Airways Common Stock to be no longer listed on the NYSE or the principal securities market on which the shares of US Airways Common Stock are then listed or quoted and de-registered under the Exchange Act as soon as practicable following the Effective Time.

- 4.17 Reservation of Newco Common Stock. Effective at such time as the Newco Charter shall have been duly filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware pursuant to Section 1.6(a), Newco shall reserve (free from preemptive rights) out of its authorized but unissued or treasury shares of Newco Common Stock, sufficient shares of Newco Common Stock to effect the issuance of shares of Newco Common Stock under Section 2.1 and upon the exercise of Converted US Airways Options and Converted US Airways Equity Awards or the conversion of the Converted US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes and Converted US Airways 7% Convertible Notes.
- <u>Transition Planning</u>. In order to facilitate the integration of the operations of American and US Airways and their respective Subsidiaries and to permit the coordination of their related operations on a timely basis, and in an effort to accelerate to the earliest time practicable following the Effective Time the realization of synergies, operating efficiencies and other benefits expected to be realized by the parties as a result of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, prior to the Effective Time, American and US Airways shall establish a committee (the "Transition Committee") to be managed by the chief executive officers of each of American and US Airways and with such other members as they shall mutually agree, which Transition Committee shall have responsibility for coordinating and directing the efforts of the parties with respect to (a) the integration of operations and fleet plan of American and US Airways and their respective Subsidiaries, (b) obtaining the required consents and approvals from Governmental Entities as contemplated by Section 4.7, (c) communications, public relations and investor relations strategy and approach of the parties regarding the Plan, the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby (other than any party's actions in respect of an American Acquisition Proposal or a US Airways Acquisition Proposal, respectively) and (d) other business and operational matters, including the financing needs of Newco and its Subsidiaries following the Effective Time, to the extent not in violation of applicable Laws, including Laws regarding the exchange of information and other laws regarding competition. The Creditors' Committee shall have the right to have up to two designees from the UCC's Advisors attend meetings of the Transition Committee.
- 4.19 <u>Section 16(b)</u>. American and US Airways shall take all steps reasonably necessary to cause the transactions contemplated hereby and any other dispositions of shares of US Airways Common Stock or acquisitions of Newco Common Stock in connection with this Agreement by each individual who is a director or officer of US Airways to be exempt under Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act.

4.20 Approval of Plan; Confirmation Order.

- (a) <u>Plan and Disclosure Statement</u>. Unless otherwise consented to in writing by US Airways (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), American (in consultation with the UCC's Advisors) shall and shall cause each of the other Debtors to:
- (i) (A) by the date that is the seventh (7th) business day following the execution of this Agreement, file a motion (the "<u>Merger Support Motion</u>") with the Bankruptcy Court, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to American, US Airways and the UCC's Advisors, seeking approval pursuant to an order of the

Bankruptcy Court in form and substance reasonably acceptable to American and US Airways (the "Merger Support Order") of (1) this Agreement and (2) the execution and delivery hereof by American and the performance by American of all of its obligations hereunder (which Merger Support Order shall include authorization and approval of the matters set forth in Section 4.10 and Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Schedule); (B) use reasonable best efforts to include in the Merger Support Order a provision ordering (1) a waiver of Bankruptcy Rule 6004(h) and (2) that the Merger Support Order be effective immediately upon its entry by the Bankruptcy Court; (C) fully support the Merger Support Motion; (D) in the Merger Support Motion, expressly acknowledge that, to American's Knowledge, US Airways has acted in good faith and expended, and will likely continue to expend, considerable time and expense in connection with this Agreement and the negotiation hereof, and that this Agreement provides value to and is beneficial to the Debtors' estates; and (E) use reasonable best efforts to obtain the entry of the Merger Support Order by the date that is the thirtieth (30th) day following the filing of the Merger Support Motion with the Bankruptcy Court and to defend against any appeal, motion to stay or similar action with respect thereto;

- (ii) prepare, as soon as reasonably practicable after the date of this Agreement a draft plan of reorganization under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code proposed by American and the other Debtors pursuant to which, among other things, the Merger shall be consummated (the "<u>Plan</u>"; it is understood and agreed that a condition precedent to the effectiveness of the Plan shall be that the matters set forth in Section 4.10 and Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Schedule shall be in effect) and an accompanying disclosure statement under section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code (the "<u>Disclosure Statement</u>"), and after such preparation promptly provide such Plan and Disclosure Statement, in draft form, to US Airways and its legal and financial advisors and the UCC's Advisors for review and comment a reasonable period of time in advance of any filing thereof;
- (iii) (A) subject to Section 4.3, include in the approved Disclosure Statement a statement that the Board of Directors of American has recommended the acceptance of the Plan by the stakeholders of the Debtors who are entitled to vote on the Plan (such recommendation, the "<u>American Directors' Recommendation</u>") and (B) include in the approved Disclosure Statement a statement provided by the Creditors' Committee that the Creditors' Committee recommends the acceptance of the Plan by the unsecured creditors holding claims against the Debtors who are entitled to vote on the Plan ("<u>Creditors' Committee Recommendation</u>");
- (iv) use reasonable best efforts to file with the Bankruptcy Court the Plan and the Disclosure Statement, in each case, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to US Airways (such acceptance, not to be unreasonably delayed, conditioned or withheld; it being agreed that it would not be reasonable for US Airways to object to any proposed Plan or Disclosure Statement that is consistent with the terms of this Agreement, including the requirements of a Conforming Plan (except that financial projections relating to Newco shall be reasonably acceptable to US Airways without such limitation)), by the date that is the thirtieth (30th) day following the later of (1) the date on which US Airways has provided initial comments pursuant to clause (ii) above and (2)

entry of the Merger Support Order, and thereafter, in consultation with US Airways, use reasonable best efforts to (A) obtain approval of the Disclosure Statement by the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to an order, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to American and US Airways (the "<u>Disclosure Statement Order</u>"), by the date that is the seventy-fifth (75th) day following the date on which the Plan and Disclosure Statement are filed with the Bankruptcy Court (the "<u>Disclosure Statement Approval Date</u>"); and (B) commence solicitation of the Plan as soon as reasonably practicable after the Disclosure Statement Approval Date and as provided in the Disclosure Statement Order;

- (v) prepare and provide the proposed Confirmation Order, in draft form, to US Airways and its legal and financial advisors and the UCC's Advisors for review and comment a reasonable period of time in advance of any filing thereof and, subject to the prior written consent of US Airways (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) to the form and substance of the Confirmation Order, and consultation with US Airways, use reasonable best efforts to file with the Bankruptcy Court the proposed Confirmation Order promptly following the end of the period to solicit acceptances of the Plan;
- (vi) subject to the terms and provisions of this Agreement, diligently pursue confirmation and consummation of the Plan;
- (vii) reasonably cooperate with US Airways and its counsel in connection with any discovery and hearings in connection with this Agreement, the Disclosure Statement or the Plan and any transactions contemplated by such documents;
- (viii) use reasonable best efforts to provide US Airways and its counsel with copies of any notices, motions, pleadings, filings or other documents filed by the Debtors or third-parties with the Bankruptcy Court reasonably requested by US Airways;
- (ix) without duplication or limitation of the foregoing, use its reasonable best efforts to provide drafts of any proposed modifications, amendments, supplements, schedules, exhibits and other similar documents related to the Plan or the Disclosure Statement or their terms and conditions (collectively, the "Plan Related Documents") to US Airways and its counsel and the UCC's Advisors a reasonable period of time prior to the date on which the Debtors intend to file such documents with the Bankruptcy Court, and any such Plan Related Documents shall be reasonably acceptable to US Airways (such acceptance not to be unreasonably delayed, conditioned or withheld; it being agreed that it would not be reasonable for US Airways to object to any Plan, Plan Related Document or Confirmation Order that is consistent with the terms of this Agreement, including the requirements of a Conforming Plan (except that financial projections relating to Newco shall be reasonably acceptable to US Airways without such limitation)); and
- (x) timely file a formal objection and prosecute in good faith such objection to any motion filed with the Bankruptcy Court seeking the entry of an order (A) modifying or terminating the Debtors' exclusive right to file and/or solicit acceptances of a plan of reorganization, (B) directing the appointment of an examiner with expanded

powers or a trustee, (C) converting the Cases to cases under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code, or (D) dismissing the Cases.

- (b) <u>Cooperation from American</u>. Unless US Airways has otherwise consented in writing (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), American shall, and shall cause each of the other Debtors to, after the date hereof and prior to the Effective Time:
- (i) not move for or support any order authorizing or directing, or provide in the Plan for, the assumption or rejection of any American Material Contract, American Lease or American CBA (and object to efforts by any other Person to have such an order entered), unless the consent of US Airways was previously obtained for any amendment, modification or termination of such American Material Contract, American Lease or American CBA in accordance with the applicable requirements of Section 4.1;
- not (A) settle, compromise or otherwise agree to resolve any (ii) prepetition general unsecured claims against the Debtors or equity interests in American by providing the creditor, equity interest holder or other claimant with any payment of cash or other assets or with any other right or benefit, other than in each case (1) the right to receive Plan Shares pursuant to the Plan, or (2) payments of cash not to exceed \$25,000,000 in the aggregate; (B) settle, compromise, amend or otherwise agree to resolve the other post-employment benefits accounted for under ASC 715-60 Defined Benefit Plans- Other Postretirement ("OPEB") of the Debtors other than any settlement, compromise or other agreement that satisfies all such OPEB obligations solely in exchange for a right to receive Plan Shares pursuant to the Plan or (C) prepay any prepetition secured indebtedness of any Debtor with any payment of cash or other assets, except (1) as may be required by the existing terms of any Contract governing such indebtedness (excluding a prepayment as a result of any breach of, or default under, the terms of any such Contract), (2) in connection with a refinancing permitted under Section 4.1 or (3) payments of cash not to exceed \$25,000,000 in the aggregate;
- (iii) not assert any objection to (and if requested by US Airways, consent in writing to) the standing of US Airways to appear and object before the Bankruptcy Court to any action that would be subject to US Airways' consent pursuant to this Section 4.20, whether individually or in the aggregate, but to which US Airways has not provided such consent; and
- (iv) use reasonable best efforts to include in any release and exculpation provisions of the Plan, that US Airways and (to the extent included for American) its agents, directors, officers, employees, representatives, advisors, attorneys, Subsidiaries and affiliates shall be beneficiaries of such provisions.
- (c) <u>Cooperation from US Airways</u>. Upon request of American, US Airways agrees to use reasonable best efforts to (x) assist and cooperate with the Debtors in the Plan solicitation process and/or (y) assist the Debtors in obtaining entry of the Confirmation Order.

4.21 US Airways Equity Plans.

(a) Prior to the Effective Time, the Boards of Directors of US Airways (or, if appropriate, any committee thereof administering the US Airways Equity Plans) and American shall adopt such resolutions or take such other actions as may be required to effect the following as of the Effective Time:

(i) <u>US Airways Options and US Airways SARs.</u>

- (A) (i) Each US Airways Option and each US Airways Stock-Settled SAR outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, whether vested or unvested, shall be converted into an option (each, a "Converted US Airways Option") or stock-settled stock appreciation right (each, a "Converted US Airways Stock-Settled SAR"), as applicable, to acquire, on the same terms and conditions as were applicable to such US Airways Option or US Airways Stock-Settled SAR immediately prior to the Effective Time, a number of shares of Newco Common Stock equal to the number of shares of US Airways Common Stock subject to such US Airways Option or US Airways Stock-Settled SAR, at an exercise price per share of Newco Common Stock equal to the exercise price per share of US Airways Common Stock under such US Airways Option or US Airway Stock-Settled SAR; provided, however, in the case of any US Airways Option to which Section 421 of the Code applies by reason of its qualification (as an "incentive stock option") under either Section 422 or 424 of the Code, the option price, the number of shares purchasable pursuant to such option and the terms and conditions of exercise of such option shall be determined in a manner that complies with Section 424(a) of the Code.
- (B) Each US Airways Cash-Settled SAR outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, whether vested or unvested, shall be converted into a cash-settled stock appreciation right (each, a "Converted US Airways Cash-Settled SAR") to acquire, on the same terms and conditions as were applicable to such US Airways Cash-Settled SAR immediately prior to the Effective Time, an amount of cash determined by reference to the number of shares of Newco Common Stock equal to the number of shares of US Airways Common Stock referenced by such US Airways Cash-Settled SAR, at an exercise price per share of Newco Common Stock equal to the exercise price per share of US Airways Common Stock under such US Airways Cash-Settled SAR.
- (C) In each of Sections 4.21(a)(i)(A) and (B) above, each US Airways Option and each US Airways SAR shall be adjusted in a manner which complies with Section 409A of the Code and that causes the resulting Converted US Airways Option, Converted US Airways Cash-Settled SAR or Converted US Airways Stock-Settled SAR not to constitute the grant of a new option or stock appreciation right or a change in the form of payment of an option or stock appreciation right, as provided under Treasury Regulation section 1.409A-1(b)(5)(v)(D).

(ii) US Airways RSUs.

- (A) Each award of US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into a number of stock-settled restricted stock units corresponding to shares of Newco Common Stock equal to the number of shares of US Airways Common Stock subject to such US Airways Stock-Settled RSU award, with the same terms and conditions as were applicable to such US Airways Stock-Settled RSU award immediately prior to the Effective Time (each, a "Converted Stock-Settled US Airways RSU").
- (B) Each award of US Airways Cash-Settled RSUs outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into the right to receive an amount in cash, on the same terms and conditions as were applicable to such US Airways RSU award immediately prior to the Effective Time, based on a number of shares of Newco Common Stock equal to the number of shares of US Airways Common Stock referenced under such US Airways Cash-Settled RSU award immediately prior to the Effective Time (each, a "Converted Cash-Settled US Airways RSU").
- (C) In each of Sections 4.21(a)(ii)(A) and (B) above, all adjustments made to the US Airways RSUs shall be made in compliance with Section 409A of the Code.
- (iii) ensure that, after the Effective Time, awards under the US Airways Equity Plans shall be granted with respect to Newco Common Stock and make such other changes to the US Airways Equity Plans as it deems appropriate to give effect to the Merger (subject to the approval of American, which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed).

The Converted US Airways Stock-Settled SARs and the Converted US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs are referred to, collectively, as the "*Converted US Airways Equity Awards*".

(b) At the Effective Time, Newco shall assume all the obligations of US Airways under the US Airways Equity Plans, each outstanding US Airways Option, each outstanding US Airways Equity Award, each outstanding US Airways Cash-Settled SAR, each outstanding US Airways Cash-Settled RSU and the agreements evidencing the grants thereof. As soon as practicable after the Effective Time, Newco shall deliver to the holders of US Airways Options, US Airways Equity Awards, US Airways Cash-Settled SAR and US Airways Cash-Settled RSU appropriate notices setting forth such holders' rights pursuant to the respective US Airways Equity Plans, and the agreements evidencing the grants of such US Airways Options, US Airways Equity Awards, US Airways Cash-Settled SARs and US Airways Cash-Settled RSUs shall continue in effect on the same terms and conditions (subject to the adjustments required by this Section 4.21 after giving effect to the Merger).

(c) American shall, or shall cause Newco to, prepare and file with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-8 with respect to the shares of Newco Common Stock issuable upon exercise or vesting of the assumed Converted US Airways Equity Awards on or before the Effective Time and shall maintain the effectiveness of such registration statement thereafter for so long as any such Converted US Airways Equity Awards remain outstanding.

4.22 US Airways Convertible Debt.

- At the Effective Time, American and US Airways and, if necessary (a) or advisable, Merger Sub shall enter into a supplemental indenture in respect of the US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes containing such provisions as may be required or are advisable as a result of the Merger pursuant to the terms of that certain Indenture, dated as of May 13, 2009, between US Airways and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the "7.25% Base Indenture"), as supplemented by the First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of May 13, 2009, between US Airways and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the "7.25% Supplemental *Indenture*" and, together with the 7.25% Base Indenture, the "7.25% Indenture"). Such supplemental indenture will (i) include the provisions required by Section 5.06 of the 7.25% Supplemental Indenture as a result of the Merger, which may include a provision that requires each outstanding US Airways 7.25% Convertible Note to be convertible solely into the number of shares of Newco Common Stock that the holder of such US Airways 7.25% Convertible Note would have received pursuant to the Merger if such holder had converted such US Airways 7.25% Convertible Note into shares of US Airways Common Stock immediately prior to the Effective Time (each, a "Converted US" Airways 7.25% Convertible Note") and (ii) provide for the guarantee by Newco of US Airways' obligations under the 7.25% Indenture and the 7.25% Convertible Notes following the Effective Time.
- (b) At the Effective Time, American and US Airways and, if necessary or advisable, Merger Sub shall enter into a supplemental indenture in respect of the US Airways 7% Convertible Notes containing such provisions as may be required or are advisable as a result of the Merger pursuant to the terms of the Indenture, dated as of September 30, 2005, by and between US Airways and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee (the "7% Indenture"). Such supplemental indenture will (i) include the provisions required by Section 4.8 of the 7% Indenture, which may include a provision that requires each outstanding US Airways 7% Convertible Note to be convertible solely into the number of shares of Newco Common Stock that the holder of such US Airways 7% Convertible Note would have received pursuant to the Merger if such holder had converted such US Airways 7% Convertible Note into shares of US Airways Common Stock immediately prior to the Effective Time (each, a "Converted US Airways 7% Convertible Note") and (ii) provide for the guarantee by Newco of US Airways' obligations under the 7% Indenture and the US Airways 7% Convertible Notes following the Effective Time.
- (c) Prior to the Effective Time, the Board of Directors of each of American, on the one hand, and Merger Sub and US Airways, on the other hand, will

adopt resolutions approving each of the directors who are elected to the Board of Directors of Newco and the Surviving Corporation, respectively, at the Effective Time in accordance with Section 1.8 so that such directors will be "continuing directors" of Newco and the Surviving Corporation, respectively.

4.23 Rights of the Creditors' Committee. Subject to the Protective Order entered by the Bankruptcy Court on January 27, 2012 and amended on March 23, 2012 in connection with the Cases, and the terms of any applicable confidentiality agreement, from the date hereof to the Closing Date, American and US Airways shall (a) keep the UCC's Advisors reasonably apprised of the status of matters relating to completion of the transactions contemplated hereby, (b) furnish the UCC's Legal Advisor with all notices, correspondence and other communications provided to another party pursuant to Section 7.7 of this Agreement, and (c) promptly provide the UCC's Advisors with any information reasonably requested by the UCC's Advisors relating to completion of the transactions contemplated hereby. Without limiting the foregoing, American and US Airways shall give prompt notice to the UCC's Legal Advisor of any change, fact or condition of which, to its knowledge, is reasonably expected to result in any failure of any condition to effect the Merger. American and US Airways (as applicable) each agrees to negotiate in good faith with the UCC's Advisors with respect to any consent rights requested by the Creditors' Committee under the Plan.

ARTICLE V

Conditions

- 5.1 <u>Conditions to Each Party's Obligation to Effect the Merger</u>. The respective obligation of each party to effect the Merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver at or prior to the Effective Time of each of the following conditions:
 - (a) <u>US Airways Stockholder Approval</u>. The Stockholder Approval shall have been obtained.
 - Regulatory Approvals. (i) The waiting period applicable to the (b) consummation of the Merger under the HSR Act shall have expired or been earlier terminated, and any approval or authorization required to be obtained under the EU Merger Regulation in connection with the consummation of the Merger shall have been obtained, (ii) any approval or authorization required to be obtained from the FAA and DOT in connection with the consummation of the Merger shall have been obtained, (iii) any approval or authorization required to be obtained from any other Governmental Entity for the consummation of the Merger shall have been obtained, and (iv) any approval or authorization required under any other foreign antitrust, competition or similar Laws, in each case in connection with the consummation of the Merger and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, shall have been obtained, except for those, in the case of clauses (iii) and (iv), the failure of which to obtain would not, individually or in the aggregate, (x) reasonably be expected to result in an American Material Adverse Effect, a US Airways Material Adverse Effect or a Newco Material Adverse Effect or (y) provide a reasonable basis to conclude that American, US Airways or any of their respective directors or officers would be subject to the risk of criminal liability.

- (c) <u>No Orders or Restraints; Illegality</u>. No Governmental Entity of competent jurisdiction shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any Law (whether temporary, preliminary or permanent) that is in effect and restrains, enjoins, makes illegal or otherwise prohibits consummation of the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement (each, an "<u>Order</u>"), and no Governmental Entity of competent jurisdiction has proposed (and not withdrawn) an Order that (x) could have a Newco Material Adverse Effect or (y) would provide a reasonable basis to conclude that American, US Airways or any of their respective directors or officers would be subject to the risk of criminal liability.
- (d) <u>Listing</u>. The shares of Newco Common Stock to be issued in the Merger and under the Plan shall have been authorized for listing on the NYSE or NASDAQ upon official notice of issuance.
- (e) <u>Form S-4</u>. The Form S-4 shall have become effective under the Securities Act, and no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Form S-4 shall have been issued and no proceedings for that purpose shall have been initiated or be threatened by the SEC.
- 5.2 <u>Conditions to Obligation of American and Merger Sub</u>. The obligation of American and Merger Sub to effect the Merger is also subject to the satisfaction or waiver by American at or prior to the Effective Time of the following conditions:
 - (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations and warranties of US Airways set forth in this Agreement (without giving effect to any materiality or US Airways Material Adverse Effect qualifications contained therein) shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date (except to the extent any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty shall be true and correct as of such earlier date), except (i) where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (other than with respect to the representations and warranties contained in Section 3.2(b)(i)) would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a US Airways Material Adverse Effect and (ii) where the failure of the representations and warranties contained in Section 3.2(b)(i) to be true and correct is not material.
 - (b) <u>Performance of Obligations of US Airways</u>. US Airways shall have performed in all material respects all obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing Date.
 - (c) Officer's Certificate. American shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of US Airways by the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer of US Airways to the effect that the conditions set forth in Sections 5.2(a) and 5.2(b) have been satisfied.
 - (d) <u>Tax Opinion</u>. American shall have received the opinion of Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, counsel to American, in form and substance reasonably

satisfactory to American, dated the Closing Date, substantially to the effect that, on the basis of facts, representations and assumptions set forth or referred to in such opinion that are consistent with the state of facts existing at the Effective Time, the Merger in conjunction with the Plan will be treated for United States federal income tax purposes as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. In rendering the opinion described in this Section 5.2(d), Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP may require and rely upon representations contained in certificates of officers of US Airways and American (on behalf of itself and on behalf of Merger Sub) substantially in the forms attached hereto as Exhibits E and F.

- (e) <u>Plan and Confirmation Order</u>. (i) Any modifications, amendments or supplements to the Plan, the Plan Related Documents or the Confirmation Order that were not filed with the Bankruptcy Court by the Debtors shall be in form and substance reasonably acceptable to American, (ii) the Plan shall have been confirmed by the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to the Confirmation Order, (iii) the Confirmation Order shall be in full force and effect and shall not have been stayed, modified or vacated and (iv) the effective date of the Plan shall occur contemporaneously with the Closing Date.
- 5.3 <u>Conditions to Obligation of US Airways</u>. The obligation of US Airways to effect the Merger is also subject to the satisfaction or waiver by US Airways at or prior to the Effective Time of the following conditions:
 - (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations and warranties of American and Merger Sub set forth in this Agreement (without giving effect to any materiality or American Material Adverse Effect qualifications contained therein) shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date (except to the extent any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty shall be true and correct as of such earlier date), except (i) where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct (other than with respect to the representations and warranties in Section 3.1(b)(ii)) would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have an American Material Adverse Effect and (ii) for failures to be to true and correct with respect to the representations and warranties contained in Section 3.1(b)(ii) by less than 500,000 shares of Newco Common Stock in the aggregate (including shares of Newco Common Stock issuable upon exercise, conversion or exchange).
 - (b) <u>Performance of Obligations of American and Merger Sub</u>. Each of American and Merger Sub shall have performed in all material respects all obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing Date.
 - (c) <u>Officer's Certificate</u>. US Airways shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of American and Merger Sub by the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer of American to the effect that the conditions set forth in Sections 5.3(a), 5.3(b), 5.3(f) and 5.3(g) have been satisfied.

- (d) <u>Tax Opinion</u>. US Airways shall have received the opinion of Latham & Watkins LLP, counsel to US Airways, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to US Airways, dated the Closing Date, substantially to the effect that, on the basis of facts, representations and assumptions set forth or referred to in such opinion that are consistent with the state of facts existing at the Effective Time, the Merger in conjunction with the Plan will be treated for United States federal income tax purposes as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. In rendering the opinion described in this Section 5.3(d), Latham & Watkins LLP may require and rely upon representations contained in certificates of officers of US Airways and American (on behalf of itself and on behalf of Merger Sub) substantially in the forms attached hereto as Exhibits E and F.
- (e) <u>Plan and Confirmation Order</u>. (i) The Plan, the Plan Related Documents and the Confirmation Order shall be in form and substance reasonably acceptable to US Airways (such acceptance not to be unreasonably delayed, conditioned or withheld; it being agreed that it would not be reasonable for US Airways to object to any Plan, Plan Related Document or Confirmation Order that is consistent with the terms of this Agreement, including the requirements of a Conforming Plan), (ii) the Plan shall have been confirmed by the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to the Confirmation Order, (iii) the Confirmation Order shall be in full force and effect and shall not have been stayed, modified or vacated and (iv) the effective date of the Plan shall occur contemporaneously with the Closing Date.
- (f) <u>Conforming Plan</u>. The Plan shall include each of the following components (and any Plan that contains the following components, a "<u>Conforming</u> Plan"):
- (i) (A) a condition precedent to the occurrence of the effective date under the Plan shall be the occurrence of the Closing under this Agreement and (B) any material conditions in the Plan that are not also conditions to the obligations of American under this Agreement shall be reasonably acceptable to US Airways (provided that US Airways may not object to the inclusion in the Plan of a condition precedent to the occurrence of the effective date under the Plan that the aggregate estimated allowed prepetition general unsecured claims (excluding intercompany claims) against the Debtors shall not exceed \$8 billion);
- (ii) all allowed prepetition general unsecured claims against the Debtors (other than allowed "convenience claims" satisfied in cash as provided in clause (iii) below, and other than intercompany claims which shall be extinguished or reinstated), all equity interests in American, and all rights of labor groups of the Debtors to receive shares of Newco Common Stock in connection with the Plan, will be fully settled and satisfied only with Plan Shares;
- (iii) the aggregate amount of cash payable to satisfy allowed convenience claims shall not exceed \$25 million; and

(iv) all equity held by any Debtor in any other Debtor (other than American) shall not be cancelled and shall continue to be owned by or for the benefit of the respective Debtor, as reorganized.

(g) Other Conditions.

- (i) Immediately prior to the effectiveness of the Plan, secured indebtedness against the Debtors shall not exceed \$6.8 billion in aggregate principal amount; provided that such amount shall exclude (A) any secured indebtedness with respect to municipal bonds that are subject to the immediately succeeding clause (ii); and (B) any additional indebtedness incurred in accordance with Section 4.1 (including, for the avoidance of doubt, indebtedness set forth in Section 4.1(i) of the American Disclosure Letter); and (C) any secured indebtedness the issuance of which is approved by US Airways pursuant to Section 4.1 (but excluding, in the case of clauses (B) and (C), the principal amount of any secured indebtedness refinanced in accordance with Section 4.1, as set forth in Section 4.1(i) of the American Disclosure Letter or with the approval of US Airways, which refinanced principal amount shall be included in determining the aggregate principal amount of secured indebtedness set forth in the first clause of this subparagraph (i));
- (ii) Immediately prior to the effectiveness of the Plan, secured indebtedness against the Debtors with respect to municipal bonds (whether on-balance sheet or off-balance sheet) shall not exceed \$1.7 billion in aggregate principal amount; provided that such amount shall exclude any additional indebtedness with respect to municipal bonds incurred in accordance with Section 4.1 (including, for the avoidance of doubt, indebtedness set forth in Section 4.1(i) of the American Disclosure Letter, but excluding the principal amount of any secured indebtedness with respect to municipal bonds refinanced in accordance with Section 4.1, as set forth in Section 4.1(i) of the American Disclosure Letter or with the approval of US Airways, which refinanced principal amount shall be included in determining the aggregate principal amount of secured indebtedness with respect to municipal bonds set forth in the first clause of this subparagraph (ii)); and
- (iii) Immediately prior to the effectiveness of the Plan, unpaid (A) administrative expense claims against the Debtors (1) under section 503(b)(9) of the Bankruptcy Code, (2) for professional fees and expenses of retained professionals under the Bankruptcy Code, and (3) for cure amounts payable pursuant to section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, and (B) claims entitled to priority status under the Bankruptcy Code (other than priority claims related to pensions) shall not exceed \$400 million in aggregate principal amount.

ARTICLE VI

Termination

6.1 <u>Termination by Mutual Consent</u>. This Agreement may be terminated and the Merger may be abandoned at any time prior to the Effective Time, whether before or after

receipt of the Stockholder Approval or the entry of the Confirmation Order, by mutual written consent of American and US Airways by duly authorized action.

- Termination by Either American or US Airways. This Agreement may be 6.2 terminated and the Merger may be abandoned at any time prior to the Effective Time by duly authorized action of either American or US Airways if: (a) the Merger shall not have been consummated by October 14, 2013, whether such date is before or after receipt of the Stockholder Approval or the entry of the Confirmation Order, provided, that in the event that, (i) as of October 14, 2013, the condition set forth in Section 5.1(b) has not been satisfied (or waived), the termination date may be extended from time to time by American or US Airways one or more times to a date not beyond December 13, 2013; provided further that in the event that a party fails to certify compliance with any Second Request prior to the 60th day following the issuance of such Second Request, such termination date may be extended by the other party one or more times for an additional number of days beyond December 13, 2013 equal to the number of days that elapsed between such 60th day and the day on which the first party actually certifies compliance with such Second Request, or (ii) as of October 14, 2013, the condition set forth in either Section 5.2(e) or Section 5.3(e) has not been satisfied (or waived), the termination date may be extended from time to time by American or US Airways one or more times to a date not beyond December 13, 2013 (such date, including any such extensions thereof, the "Termination Date"); (b) the Stockholder Approval shall not have been obtained at the Stockholders Meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof at which the vote was taken; (c) twenty (20) days have elapsed after the Bankruptcy Court enters an order denying confirmation of the Plan; (d) the Merger Support Order shall not have been entered by the Bankruptcy Court on or prior to the date that is the ninetieth (90th) day following the date of this Agreement (provided that if this Agreement has become terminable pursuant to this Section 6.2(d) but has not been terminated, and the Bankruptcy Court enters the Merger Support Order, then this Agreement shall no longer be terminable pursuant to this Section 6.2(d)); or (e) any Order permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting consummation of the Merger shall become final and non-appealable, except for Orders the existence of which would not result in the failure of the condition set forth in Section 5.1(c); provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 6.2 shall not be available to any party that has breached its obligations under this Agreement in any manner that shall have been the principal contributing factor to the occurrence of the events giving rise to the right to terminate this Agreement.
- Merger may be abandoned at any time prior to the Effective Time, whether before or after receipt of the Stockholder Approval, by duly authorized action of US Airways if: (a) there has been a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement made by American or Merger Sub in this Agreement, or any such representation or warranty shall have become untrue or incorrect after the execution of this Agreement, such that Section 5.3(a) or 5.3(b), as the case may be, would not then be satisfied and such breach or failure to be true and correct is not cured (if curable) within forty-five (45) days of US Airways providing written notice of such breach or failure to American; (b) US Airways is authorized, by duly authorized action of its Board of Directors, to enter into a binding written agreement concerning a transaction that constitutes a US Airways Superior Proposal, subject to complying with the terms of this Agreement; (c) American shall have knowingly, willfully and materially and not inadvertently breached any of

its obligations under Section 4.3 of this Agreement; (d) an American Change in Recommendation shall have occurred; or (e) a Creditors' Committee Change in Recommendation shall have occurred. For purposes of this Agreement, a "Creditors' Committee Change in Recommendation" shall mean that the Creditors' Committee has: (i) failed to provide to American for inclusion in the approved Disclosure Statement the Creditors' Committee Recommendation; (ii) withdrawn or modified in a manner materially adverse to US Airways the Creditors' Committee Recommendation; (iii) recommended any American Acquisition Proposal; or (iv) taken, resolved to take, or permitted any of its Representatives to take, any action described in clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) of this sentence; provided that any action taken by the Creditors' Committee in order to comply with its disclosure obligations under applicable Law shall not be a Creditors' Committee Change in Recommendation if concurrently with such action the Creditors' Committee publicly reaffirms the Creditors' Committee Recommendation; provided further that a Creditors' Committee Change in Recommendation shall not be deemed to have occurred in any event if prior to the earlier of (i) ten (10) business days after such Creditors' Committee Change in Recommendation or (ii) two (2) business days prior to the end of the solicitation period for acceptances of the Plan, the American Board of Directors publicly reaffirms the American Directors' Recommendation.

- 6.4 Termination by American. This Agreement may be terminated and the Merger may be abandoned at any time prior to the Effective Time, whether before or after receipt of the Stockholder Approval, by duly authorized action of American if: (a) there has been a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement made by US Airways in this Agreement, or any such representation or warranty shall have become untrue or incorrect after the execution of this Agreement, such that Section 5.2(a) or 5.2(b), as the case may be, would not then be satisfied and such breach or failure to be true and correct is not cured (if curable) within forty-five (45) days of American providing written notice of such breach or failure to US Airways; (b) American is authorized, by duly authorized action of its Board of Directors or by order of the Bankruptcy Court, to enter into a binding written agreement concerning a transaction that constitutes an American Superior Proposal, subject to complying with the terms of this Agreement; (c) US Airways shall have knowingly, willfully and materially and not inadvertently breached any of its obligations under Section 4.4 of this Agreement; or (d) a US Airways Change in Recommendation shall have occurred; provided that prior to any such termination of this Agreement pursuant to this Article VI by American, American shall have consulted with the UCC's Advisors.
- 6.5 <u>Effect of Termination and Abandonment.</u> In the event of termination of this Agreement and the abandonment of the Merger pursuant to this Article VI, this Agreement (other than as set forth in Section 7.2) shall become void and of no effect with no liability on the part of any party hereto (or of any of its Subsidiaries or affiliates or any of their respective Representatives) under this Agreement or in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except for, if applicable, the obligations of US Airways under Section 6.6 and the obligations of American under Section 6.7.

6.6 US Airways Termination Fees.

(a) In the event this Agreement is terminated by US Airways or American pursuant to Section 6.2(b), if (A) prior to such termination of this Agreement

pursuant to Section 6.2(b), a bona fide US Airways Acquisition Proposal that satisfies the last proviso of Section 4.4(a)(ii) (a "Covered US Airways Proposal") shall have been made to US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries or its stockholders and shall have become publicly known or any Person shall have publicly announced an intention (whether or not conditional) to make a Covered US Airways Proposal with respect to US Airways or any of its Subsidiaries (and such Covered US Airways Proposal or publicly announced intention shall not have been withdrawn prior to the time of the Stockholders Meeting), and (B) following such termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 6.2(b), any Person (other than American) consummates, in one transaction or any series of related transactions within 18 months of such termination, or enters into an agreement with US Airways within 18 months of such termination for, a transaction that is a Covered US Airways Proposal, then US Airways shall promptly, but in no event later than two business days after the date such Covered US Airways Proposal is consummated or such Covered US Airways Proposal is entered into, pay to American a termination fee of \$55,000,000 (the "US Airways No Vote Transaction Fee"), payable by wire transfer of same day funds.

- (b) US Airways shall, promptly, but in no event later than two business days after the date of termination, pay to American a termination fee of \$55,000,000 (the "<u>US Airways Alternative Transaction Fee</u>"), payable by wire transfer of same day funds, in the event that:
- (i) this Agreement is terminated by American pursuant to Section 6.4(c) or (d); or
- (ii) this Agreement is terminated by US Airways in accordance with Section 6.3(b).
- (c) US Airways shall, promptly, but in no event later than two business days after the date of termination, pay to American a termination fee of \$195,000,000 (the "<u>US Airways Termination Fee</u>"), payable by wire transfer of same day funds, in the event that this Agreement is terminated by American pursuant to Section 6.4(a) with respect to any Knowing Material Breach of any representation or warranty made by US Airways or any Deliberate Material Breach of any covenant or agreement by US Airways.
- (d) US Airways and American acknowledge and agree that the agreements contained in this Section 6.6 are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and that, without these agreements, American and US Airways would not enter into this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, each of US Airways and American acknowledge and agree that (i) the US Airways No Vote Transaction Fee, the US Airways Alternative Transaction Fee or the US Airways Termination Fee, if paid, shall not constitute either a penalty or liquidated damages, (ii) prior to the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, American's right to specific performance under Section 7.15 or its right to terminate this Agreement and receive payment, if payable, of the US Airways No Vote Transaction Fee, the US Airways Alternative Transaction Fee or the US Airways

Termination Fee, as applicable, in accordance with this Section 6.6 shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of American and its Subsidiaries, the Debtors or their estates, or any of their respective affiliates or Representatives against US Airways and its Subsidiaries, and their respective affiliates and Representatives, under this Agreement or arising out of or related to this Agreement (or the termination hereof or thereof) or the Plan or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (or the abandonment thereof) or any matter related thereto or forming the basis therefor and (iii) from and after the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, American's right to receive payment, if payable, of the US Airways No Vote Transaction Fee, the US Airways Alternative Transaction Fee or the US Airways Termination Fee, as applicable, in accordance with this Section 6.6 shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of American and its Subsidiaries, the Debtors or their estates, or any of their respective affiliates or Representatives against US Airways and its Subsidiaries, and their respective affiliates and Representatives, under this Agreement or arising out of or related to this Agreement (or the termination hereof or thereof) or the Plan or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (or the abandonment thereof) or any matter related thereto or forming the basis therefor. Upon payment of the US Airways No Vote Transaction Fee, the US Airways Alternative Transaction Fee or the US Airways Termination Fee to American in accordance with this Agreement, (x) none of US Airways or its Subsidiaries, or their respective affiliates or Representatives shall have any liability or obligation relating to or arising out of this Agreement (or the termination hereof or thereof) or the Plan or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (or the abandonment thereof) or any matter related thereto or forming the basis therefor, in each case whether based on contract, tort or strict liability, by the enforcement of any assessment, by any legal or equitable proceeding, by virtue of any statute, regulation or applicable Laws or otherwise, and (v) none of American or its Subsidiaries, the Debtors or their estates, or any of their respective affiliates or Representatives shall be entitled to bring or maintain any claim, action or proceeding against US Airways or its Subsidiaries, or their respective affiliates or Representatives arising out of or in connection with any of the foregoing. For the avoidance of doubt, American's election to terminate this Agreement and receive payment, if payable, of the US Airways No Vote Transaction Fee, the US Airways Alternative Transaction Fee or the US Airways Termination Fee, as applicable, in accordance with this Section 6.6, shall be in lieu of its right to specific performance under Section 7.15.

(e) If US Airways fails to promptly pay any amount due pursuant to this Section 6.6, and, in order to obtain such payment, American commences a suit which results in a judgment against US Airways for the payment of any such amount due pursuant to this Section 6.6, US Airways shall pay to American the costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees) of American in connection with such suit, together with interest on such amount, and any such costs and expenses, at the prime rate of Citibank, N.A. in effect on the date such payment was required to be made. In no event shall American be entitled to receive more than one of (i) the US Airways No Vote Transaction Fee, (ii) the US Airways Alternative Transaction Fee or the US Airways Termination Fee, the US Airways Alternative Transaction Fee or the US Airways Termination Fee on more than one occasion.

of a representation and warranty shall be deemed to have occurred only if an officer of US Airways or American, as applicable (who is a knowledge party within the meaning of "US Airways' Knowledge" or "American's Knowledge", respectively), had actual knowledge of such material breach as of the date hereof (without any independent duty of investigation or verification other than an actual reading of the representations and warranties as they appear in this Agreement on subjects relevant to the areas as to which they have direct managerial oversight responsibility) and willfully failed to disclose such breach to the other party and (ii) a "Deliberate Material Breach" of any covenant shall be deemed to have occurred only if US Airways or American, as applicable, willfully took or failed to take action with actual knowledge of an officer of US Airways or American, respectively (who is a knowledge party within the meaning of "US Airways' Knowledge" or "American's Knowledge", respectively), that the action so taken or omitted to be taken constituted a material breach of such covenant.

6.7 <u>American Termination Fees</u>.

- In the event that this Agreement is terminated by either American or US Airways pursuant to Section 6.2(c), if (A) prior to such termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 6.2(c), a bona fide American Acquisition Proposal that satisfies the last proviso of Section 4.3(a)(ii) (a "Covered American Proposal") shall have been made to American or any of its Subsidiaries or its creditors and shall have become publicly known or any Person shall have publicly announced an intention (whether or not conditional) to make a Covered American Proposal with respect to American or any of its Subsidiaries (and such Covered American Proposal or publicly announced intention shall not have been withdrawn prior to the time of the solicitation of the votes on the Plan contemplated by Section 4.20), and (B) following such termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 6.2(c), any Person (other than US Airways) consummates, in one transaction or any series of related transactions within 18 months of such termination, or enters into an agreement with American within 18 months of such termination for, a transaction that is a Covered American Proposal, then American shall promptly, but in no event later than two business days after the date such Covered American Proposal is consummated or such Covered American Proposal is entered into, pay to US Airways a termination fee of \$135,000,000 (the "American No Vote Transaction Fee"), payable by wire transfer of same day funds.
- (b) American shall, promptly, but in no event later than two business days after the date of termination, pay to US Airways a termination fee of \$135,000,000 (the "American Alternative Transaction Fee"), payable by wire transfer of same day funds, in the event that:
- (i) this Agreement is terminated by US Airways pursuant to Section 6.3(c) or (d);
- (ii) this Agreement is terminated by American in accordance with Section 6.4(b); or

- (iii) this Agreement is terminated by US Airways pursuant to Section 6.3(e).
- (c) American shall, promptly, but in no event later than two business days after the date of termination, pay to US Airways a termination fee of \$195,000,000 (the "<u>American Termination Fee</u>"), payable by wire transfer of same day funds, in the event that this Agreement is terminated by US Airways pursuant to Section 6.3(a) with respect to any Knowing Material Breach of any representation or warranty made by American or any Deliberate Material Breach of any covenant or agreement by American.
- (d) American and US Airways acknowledge and agree that the agreements contained in this Section 6.7 are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and that, without these agreements, US Airways and American would not enter into this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, each of American and US Airways acknowledge and agree that (i) the American No Vote Transaction Fee, the American Alternative Transaction Fee or the American Termination Fee, if paid, shall not constitute either a penalty or liquidated damages, (ii) prior to the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, US Airways' right to specific performance under Section 7.15 or its right to terminate this Agreement and receive payment, if payable, of the American No Vote Transaction Fee, the American Alternative Transaction Fee or the American Termination Fee, as applicable, in accordance with this Section 6.7 shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of US Airways and its Subsidiaries, or any of their respective affiliates or Representatives against American and its Subsidiaries, the Debtors or their estates, and their respective affiliates and Representatives, under this Agreement or arising out of or related to this Agreement (or the termination hereof or thereof) or the Plan or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (or the abandonment thereof) or any matter related thereto or forming the basis therefor and (iii) from and after the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, US Airways' right to receive payment, if payable, of the American No Vote Transaction Fee, the American Alternative Transaction Fee or the American Termination Fee, as applicable, in accordance with this Section 6.7 shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of US Airways and its Subsidiaries, or any of their respective affiliates or Representatives against American and its Subsidiaries, the Debtors or their estates, and their respective affiliates and Representatives, under this Agreement or arising out of or related to this Agreement (or the termination hereof or thereof) or the Plan or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (or the abandonment thereof) or any matter related thereto or forming the basis therefor. Upon payment of the American No Vote Transaction Fee, the American Alternative Transaction Fee or the American Termination Fee to US Airways in accordance with this Agreement, (x) none of American or its Subsidiaries, the Debtors or their estates, or their respective affiliates or Representatives shall have any liability or obligation relating to or arising out of this Agreement (or the termination hereof or thereof) or the Plan or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (or the abandonment thereof) or any matter related thereto or forming the basis therefor, in each case whether based on contract, tort or strict liability, by the enforcement of any assessment, by any legal or equitable proceeding, by virtue of any statute, regulation or applicable Laws or otherwise, and (y) none of US Airways or its Subsidiaries, or any of their respective affiliates or

Representatives shall be entitled to bring or maintain any claim, action or proceeding against American or its Subsidiaries, the Debtors or their estates, or their respective affiliates or Representatives arising out of or in connection with any of the foregoing. For the avoidance of doubt, US Airways' election to terminate this Agreement and receive payment, if payable, of the American No Vote Transaction Fee, the American Alternative Transaction Fee or the American Termination Fee, as applicable, in accordance with this Section 6.7, shall be in lieu of its right to specific performance under Section 7.15.

- (e) If American fails to promptly pay any amount due pursuant to this Section 6.7, and, in order to obtain such payment, US Airways commences a suit which results in a judgment against American for the payment of any such amount due pursuant to this Section 6.7, American shall pay to US Airways the costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees) of US Airways in connection with such suit, together with interest on such amount, and any such costs and expenses, at the prime rate of Citibank, N.A. in effect on the date such payment was required to be made. In no event shall US Airways be entitled to receive more than one of (x) the American No Vote Transaction Fee, (y) the American Alternative Transaction Fee or (z) the American Termination Fee, and in no event shall US Airways be entitled to receive any of the American No Vote Transaction Fee, the American Alternative Transaction Fee or the American Termination Fee on more than one occasion.
- (f) American's obligations pursuant to this Section 6.7, including American's obligations to pay the American No Vote Transaction Fee, the American Alternative Transaction Fee and the American Termination Fee, as applicable, shall constitute an allowed administrative expense of American.

ARTICLE VII

Miscellaneous and General

- 7.1 <u>Effectiveness.</u> Prior to the entry of the Merger Support Order by the Bankruptcy Court, this Agreement shall not be binding or enforceable against American, US Airways or Merger Sub. Upon (i) execution and delivery by American, US Airways and Merger Sub of counterpart signature pages hereto, and (ii) entry of the Merger Support Order by the Bankruptcy Court, this Agreement shall become effective and binding on, and enforceable against, each of American, US Airways or Merger Sub retroactive to the date hereof as if this Agreement had been in full force and effect from the date hereof; <u>provided</u> that if this Agreement is validly terminated in accordance with Article VI at any time prior to the time of such effectiveness, this Agreement shall not become effective, binding or enforceable against any of American, US Airways or Merger Sub.
- 7.2 <u>Survival</u>. This Article VII and the agreements of American, US Airways and Merger Sub contained in Article II and Sections 4.10 (Employee Matters), 4.12 (Indemnification; Directors' and Officers' Insurance) and 4.17 (Reservation of Newco Common Stock) shall survive the consummation of the Merger. This Article VII and the agreements of American, US Airways and Merger Sub contained in Section 4.11 (Expenses), Section 6.5

(Effect of Termination and Abandonment), Section 6.6 (US Airways Termination Fees) and Section 6.7 (American Termination Fees) and the Non-Disclosure Agreements shall survive the termination of this Agreement. Except as set forth in this Section 7.2, (a) no representations, warranties, covenants or agreements in this Agreement shall survive the consummation of the Merger or the termination of this Agreement and (b) other than claims made with respect to any such surviving representation, warranty, covenant or agreement by an intended beneficiary thereof under Section 7.9, from and after the earlier of the Effective Time or the termination of this Agreement, no claim shall be brought or maintained by any party hereto, including the Debtors, their successors or their estates, or any other Person, including third-party beneficiaries, with respect to any breach hereof.

- American or Amendment. Subject to the provisions of the applicable Laws, at any time prior to the Effective Time, the parties hereto (with respect to American, after consultation with the UCC's Advisors) may modify or amend this Agreement, by written agreement executed and delivered by duly authorized officers of the respective parties; provided, however, that any material modification of this Agreement prior to the Effective Time shall be subject to the approval of the Bankruptcy Court; provided, further that (i) any material amendment or modification to Section 1.8 or Section 4.23 of this Agreement or (ii) any amendment or modification to any other provision of this Agreement that materially adversely affects the notice, consent, consultation or participation rights expressly granted to the Creditors' Committee or the UCC's Advisors under this Agreement, shall require the prior approval of the UCC's Legal Advisor.
- 7.4 <u>Waiver of Conditions</u>. The conditions to each of the parties' obligations to consummate the Merger are for the sole benefit of such party and (with respect to American, after consultation with the UCC's Advisors) may be waived by such party in whole or in part; <u>provided, however,</u> that the condition in Section 5.3(d) shall not be waivable after receipt of Stockholder Approval unless further stockholder approval is obtained with appropriate disclosure.
- 7.5 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each such counterpart being deemed to be an original instrument, and all such counterparts shall together constitute the same agreement.
 - 7.6 Governing Law and Venue; Waiver of Jury Trial.
 - (a) THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE DEEMED TO BE MADE IN AND IN ALL RESPECTS SHALL BE INTERPRETED, CONSTRUED AND GOVERNED BY AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAW OF THE STATE OF DELAWARE WITHOUT REGARD TO THE CONFLICTS OF LAW PRINCIPLES THEREOF. The parties hereby irrevocably submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Bankruptcy Court, or if such court will not hear any such suit, the courts of the State of New York and the federal courts of the United States of America located in the State of New York, to interpret and enforce the terms of this Agreement and the documents referred to in this Agreement and to decide any claims or disputes which may arise or result from, or be connected with, this Agreement, any breach or default hereunder, or the transactions contemplated hereby, and any and all proceedings

related to the foregoing shall be filed and maintained only in the Bankruptcy Court or such other court. The parties hereby irrevocably waive, and agree not to assert, as a defense in any action, suit or proceeding for the interpretation or enforcement hereof or of any such document, that it is not subject thereto or that such action, suit or proceeding may not be brought or is not maintainable in said courts or that the venue thereof may not be appropriate or that this Agreement or any such document may not be enforced in or by such courts, and the parties hereto irrevocably agree that all claims with respect to such action or proceeding shall be heard and determined in such courts. The parties hereby consent to and grant any such court jurisdiction over the person of such parties and consent to the jurisdiction of any such court over the subject matter of such dispute and agree that mailing of process or other papers in connection with any such action or proceeding in the manner provided in Section 7.7 or in such other manner as may be permitted by Law shall be valid and sufficient service thereof.

- EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY (b) CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES, AND THEREFORE EACH SUCH PARTY HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT SUCH PARTY MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY CERTIFIES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT (i) NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT, IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER, (ii) EACH PARTY UNDERSTANDS AND HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF THIS WAIVER, (iii) EACH PARTY MAKES THIS WAIVER VOLUNTARILY, AND (iv) EACH PARTY HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 7.6.
- 7.7 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice, request, instruction or other document to be given hereunder by any party to the others shall be in writing and delivered personally or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, by facsimile, by electronic mail or by overnight courier:

If to American or Merger Sub:

AMR Corporation 4333 Amon Carter Blvd., Mail Drop 5618HDQ Ft. Worth, Texas 76155

Attention: Gary Kennedy, Senior Vice President and General Counsel

Facsimile: 817- 967-2501 E-mail: gary.kennedy@aa.com

With a copy to (which shall not constitute notice):

11-15463-shl Doc 6800 Filed 02/22/13 Entered 02/22/13 17:03:08 Main Document Pg 185 of 336

Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP

767 Fifth Avenue

New York, New York 10153

Attention: Thomas A. Roberts, Stephen Karotkin

Facsimile: 212-310-8007

E-mail: thomas.roberts@weil.com, stephen.karotkin@weil.com

and

Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP 200 Crescent Court, Suite 300 Dallas, TX 75201-6950

Attention: Glenn D. West Facsimile: 214-746-7777 E-mail: gdwest@weil.com

With a copy to (which shall not constitute notice):

Financial advisor to American:

Rothschild Inc.

1251 Avenue of the Americas, 51st Floor,

New York, NY 10020

Attention: Christopher Lawrence

Facsimile: 212-403-3625

E-mail Christopher.lawrence@rothschild.com

If to the Creditors' Committee:

Counsel to the Creditors' Committee (the "<u>UCC's Legal Advisor</u>"), the UCC's Advisors or the UCC's Legal Advisor:

Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP

Four Times Square New York, NY 10036

Attention: Eric Cochran, Sean Doyle

Facsimile: 212-735-2000

Email: Eric.Cochran@skadden.com, Sean.Doyle@skadden.com

With a copy to (which shall not constitute notice):

Financial advisor to the Creditors' Committee:

Moelis & Company 399 Park Avenue, 5th floor New York, NY 10022

Attention: William Q. Derrough

Facsimile: 212-880-4260

Email: William.Derrough@moelis.com

If to US Airways:

US Airways Group, Inc. 111 West Rio Salado Parkway Tempe, Arizona 85281

Attention: Stephen L. Johnson, EVP—Corporate and Government Affairs

Facsimile: 480-693-5155

E-mail: stephen.johnson@usairways.com

With a copy to (which shall not constitute notice):

Millstein & Co., L.P. 1717 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W., Suite 333 Washington, D.C. 20006 Attention: Jim Millstein Facsimile: 202-974-6119

E-mail: jim@millsteinandco.com

and

Latham & Watkins LLP 140 Scott Drive Menlo Park, CA 94025 Attention: Peter F. Kerman Facsimile: 650-463-2600 E-mail: peter.kerman@lw.com

or to such other persons or addresses as may be designated in writing by the party to receive such notice as provided above. Any notice, request, instruction or other document given as provided above shall be deemed given to the receiving party upon actual receipt, if delivered personally; three business days after deposit in the mail, if sent by registered or certified mail; upon confirmation of successful transmission if sent by facsimile (provided that if given by facsimile such notice, request, instruction or other document shall be followed up within one business day by dispatch pursuant to one of the other methods described herein); upon confirmation of successful transmission if sent by electronic mail; or on the next business day after deposit with an overnight courier, if sent by an overnight courier.

7.8 Entire Agreement. This Agreement (including any exhibits hereto), the American Disclosure Letter, the US Airways Disclosure Letter, the Amended and Restated Non-Disclosure Agreement, dated as of the date of this Agreement, between US Airways and American, relating to the information to be provided by American to US Airways (the "<u>US Airways NDA</u>") and the Amended and Restated Non-Disclosure Agreement, dated as of the date of this Agreement, between US Airways and American, relating to the information to be provided by US Airways to American (the "<u>American NDA</u>" and together with the US Airways NDA, as they may be amended, amended and restated, modified or provisions thereof waived,

the "<u>Non-Disclosure Agreements</u>") constitute the entire agreement, and supersede all other prior agreements, understandings, representations and warranties both written and oral, among the parties, with respect to the subject matter hereof.

- 7.9 Third Party Beneficiaries. Except as provided in Section 4.12 (Indemnification; Directors' and Officers' Insurance), this Agreement is not intended to, and does not, confer upon any Person other than the parties hereto any rights or remedies whatsoever; provided, however, the Creditors' Committee is explicitly named as a third party beneficiary solely as to the provisions of this Agreement expressly granted to the Creditors' Committee or the UCC's Advisors hereunder, with the right to enforce such provisions subject to the terms hereof.
- 7.10 Obligations of American and of US Airways. Whenever this Agreement requires a Subsidiary of American to take any action, such requirement shall be deemed to include an undertaking on the part of American to cause such Subsidiary to take such action and, after the Effective Time, on the part of the Surviving Corporation to cause such Subsidiary to take such action. Whenever this Agreement requires a Subsidiary of US Airways to take any action, such requirement shall be deemed to include an undertaking on the part of US Airways to cause such Subsidiary to take such action.
- 7.11 <u>Definitions</u>. Each of the terms set forth in Annex A is defined in the Section of this Agreement set forth opposite such term.
- 7.12 Severability. The provisions of this Agreement shall be deemed severable and the invalidity or unenforceability of any provision shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the other provisions hereof. If any provision of this Agreement, or the application thereof to any Person or any circumstance, is invalid or unenforceable, (a) a suitable and equitable provision shall be substituted therefor in order to carry out, so far as may be valid and enforceable, the intent and purpose of such invalid or unenforceable provision and (b) the remainder of this Agreement and the application of such provision to other Persons or circumstances shall not be affected by such invalidity or unenforceability, nor shall such invalidity or unenforceability affect the validity or enforceability of such provision, or the application thereof, in any other jurisdiction.

7.13 Interpretation; Construction.

(a) The table of contents and headings herein are for convenience of reference only, do not constitute part of this Agreement and shall not be deemed to limit or otherwise affect any of the provisions hereof. Where a reference in this Agreement is made to a Section, Annex or Exhibit, such reference shall be to a Section of, or Annex or Exhibit to, this Agreement unless otherwise indicated. Whenever the words "include," "includes" or "including" are used in this Agreement, they shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation." The term "made available" and words of similar import means that the relevant documents, instruments or materials were either (A) posted and made available to the other party or its designated Representatives on the Intralinks due diligence data site, with respect to American, or on the RR Donnelley due diligence data site, with respect to US Airways, as applicable, maintained by either

company for the purpose of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, or (B) publicly available by virtue of the relevant party's filing of a publicly available final registration statement, prospectus, report, form, schedule or definitive proxy statement filed with the SEC pursuant to the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, in each case, prior to the date such documents, instruments or materials were represented by a party to have been made available to the other party.

- (b) The parties have participated jointly in negotiating and drafting this Agreement. In the event that an ambiguity or a question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement shall be construed as if drafted jointly by the parties, and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party by virtue of the authorship of any provision of this Agreement.
- (c) Each of American and US Airways has or may have set forth information in its respective disclosure letter in a section thereof that corresponds to the section of this Agreement to which it relates. A matter set forth in one section of a disclosure letter need not be set forth in any other section of the disclosure letter so long as its relevance to the latter section of the disclosure letter or section of the Agreement is readily apparent on the face of the information disclosed in the disclosure letter to the Person to which such disclosure is being made. The fact that any item of information is disclosed in a disclosure letter to this Agreement shall not be construed to mean that such information is required to be disclosed by this Agreement. Such information and the dollar thresholds set forth herein shall not be used as a basis for interpreting the terms "material," "American Material Adverse Effect," "US Airways Material Adverse Effect" or other similar terms in this Agreement.
- (d) The phrase "ordinary course of business" and words of similar import shall mean, when used with respect to American or its Subsidiaries, the ordinary course of business of American or its Subsidiaries as conducted prior to the commencement of the Cases (it being understood that the fact that the Debtors may seek Bankruptcy Court approval of any matter shall not, in and of itself, constitute a determination that such matter is not in the ordinary course of business for purposes of this Agreement).
- 7.14 <u>Assignment</u>. This Agreement shall not be assignable by operation of law or otherwise. Any purported assignment in violation of this Agreement will be void ab initio.
- 7.15 Specific Performance. American, US Airways and Merger Sub agree that irreparable damage for which monetary damages, even if available, would not be an adequate remedy, would occur in the event that the parties hereto fail to perform the provisions of this Agreement in accordance with their specified terms or to take such actions as are required of them hereunder to consummate the Closing in accordance with the terms of this Agreement or otherwise breach such provisions. American, US Airways and Merger Sub agree that the parties hereto shall be entitled to an injunction, specific performance and other equitable relief to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions hereof, including specific performance in connection with enforcing a party's obligation to consummate the Closing in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Each of American, US Airways and

Merger Sub agrees that it will not oppose the granting of an injunction, specific performance and other equitable relief consistent with this Section 7.15 on the basis that the other parties have an adequate remedy at law. A party seeking an injunction to prevent breaches of this Agreement or to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of this Agreement in accordance with this Section 7.15 shall not be required to provide any bond or other security in connection with any such order or injunction.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the duly authorized officers of the parties hereto as of the date first written above.

AMI	R CORPO	ORATION /
Ву:	: ·	1/20
	Name:	Thomas W. Horton
	Title:	Chairman, President and Chief
		Executive Officer
AMI	R MERG	ER SUB, INC.
Ву:	/	1/44/
	Name:	Thomas W. Horton
	Title:	President
US A	AIRWAY	S GROUP, INC.
Ву:	-	
	Name:	W. Douglas Parker
	Title:	Chairman and Chief Executive

Officer

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the duly authorized officers of the parties hereto as of the date first written above.

AMR CORPORATION

By:		
•	Name:	Thomas W. Horton
	Title:	Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
AMR	MERG	ER SUB, INC.
By:		
,	Name:	Thomas W. Horton
	Title:	President
US A	IRWAY	S GROUP, INC.
<		
$\mathbf{R}\mathbf{v}$	\	bu l'alcum

Name. W. Douglas Parker

Officer

Chairman and Chief Executive

Title:

ANNEX A

DEFINED TERMS

<u>1 erms</u>	Section
7% Indenture	4.22(a)
7.25% Base Indenture	
7.25% Indenture	` /
7.25% Supplemental Indenture	· /
ADs	
affiliate	
Agreement	` '
American	Preamble
American Acquisition Proposal	4.3(a)
American Aircraft	3.1(r)(i)
American Alternative Transaction Fee	6.7(b)
American Audit Date	3.1(e)(i)
American CBAs	
American Change in Recommendation	4.3(a)
American Common Stock	2.3
American Compensation and Benefit Plan	3.1(h)(i)
American DB Plan	3.1(h)(v)
American Directors' Recommendation	4.20(a)(iii)
American Disclosure Letter	3.1
American Foreign Plans	3.1(h)(viii)
American Lease	3.1(k)(ii)
American Leased Real Property	3.1(k)(ii)
American Material Adverse Effect	3.1(a)
American Material Contracts	
American Maximum Premium	4.12(c)
American NDA	
American No Vote Transaction Fee	6.7(a)
American Owned Real Property	3.1(k)(i)
American Real Property	3.1(k)(ii)
American Reports	
American Routes	4.1(q)
American Slots	3.1(s)
American Superior Proposal	4.3(a)(ii)
American Termination Fee	6.7(c)
American's Knowledge	3.1(e)(iv)
Automatic Transferred Employees	4.10(1)
Bankruptcy Code	Recitals
Bankruptcy Court	Recitals
Binding American Contract	3.1(d)(ii)
business day	1.2
Cases	Recitals

CERCLA	3.1(m)(iv)
Certificate	` / ` /
Certificate of Merger	()
Closing	
Closing Date.	
Code	
Computer Software	
Confirmation Order	
Conforming Plan	
Continuing Employee	
Contract	
Converted Cash-Settled US Airways RSU	. , . ,
Converted US Airways Equity Award	
Converted US Airways Option	
Converted US Airways Cash-Settled SAR	
Converted US Airways Stock-Settled SAR	() ()
Converted US Airways 7% Convertible Note	
Converted US Airways 7.25 Convertible Note	
Copyrights	
Covered American Proposal	
Covered US Airways Proposal	· /
Creditors' Committee	
Creditors' Committee Change in Recommendation	
Creditors' Committee Recommendation	
Debtor	
Debtors	
Deliberate Material Breach	
DGCL	
DHS	
Disclosure Statement	
Disclosure Statement Approval Date	
Disclosure Statement Approval Date Disclosure Statement Order	. , , ,
DOT	
Effective Time	
Encumbrance	
Environmental Laws	
Environmental Liability ERISA	
EU Merger Regulation	
Exchange Agent	
Exchange Agent	* *
Exchange Fund	* *
FAR	
FARs	
FCC	
Foreign Corrupt Practices Act	

Form S-4 Documents	Form S-4	4.7(a)
FSA Plans		()
GAAP 3.1(e)(ii) Governmental Entity 3.1(d)(i) Hazardous Substance 3.1(m)(iv) HSR Act 3.1(d)(i) IATA 3.1(s) Indemnified Parties 4.12(a) Independent Director 1.8(a) Intellectual Property 3.1(b)(ii) IRS 3.1(b)(ii) IRS 3.1(b)(ii) IT Assets 3.1(b)(ii) Knowing Material Breach 6.6(f) Laws 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Major American Airports 3.1(d)(ii) Major American Airports 3.1(d)(ii) Major Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(d)(ii) Merger Recitals 3.2(t) Merger Recitals 2.1(d)(ii) Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(ii) Newso Preserve Motion 1.1 Newco Omerger Motion 4.2(a)(ii)		` '
Governmental Entity 3.1(m)(i) Hazardous Substance 3.1(m)(iv) HSR Act 3.1(g)(i) IATA 3.1(s) Indemnified Parties 4.12(a) Independent Director 1.8(a) Intellectual Property 3.1(p) IRS 3.1(h)(ii) IT Assets 3.1(h)(ii) Knowing Material Breach 6.6(f) Laws 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Licen 3.1(d)(ii) Major US Airways Airports 3.1(d)(ii) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(ii) Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub. Preamble Merger Suport Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Suport Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Suport Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco Common Stock 2.2(a) Newco Ommon Certificates 2.2(a)		
Hazardous Substance 3.1 (m)(iv) HSR Act 3.1 (d)(i) ATA 3.1 (s) Indemnified Parties 4.12 (a) Independent Director 1.8 (a) Intellectual Property 3.1 (p) (ii) IRS 3.1 (h)(ii) IT Assets 3.1 (p) (ii) IT Assets 3.1 (p) (ii) IT Assets 3.1 (p) (ii) Laws 3.1 (ii) (i) Lienses 3.1 (ii) (i) Lien 3.1 (d) (ii) Major American Airports 3.1 (d) (ii) Major American Airports 3.1 (d) (ii) Major American Airports 3.1 (d) (ii) Major US Airways Airports 3.1 (a) Material Adverse Effect 3.1 (a) Maximum Shares 2.1 (d) (ii) Merger Consideration 2.1 (c) Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1 (a) Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1 (a) Merger Support Motion 4.20 (a) (ii) Merger Support Order 4.20 (a) (ii) NASDAQ 3.1 (d) (ii) Newco Day Laws 1.7 (a) Newco Pulsy Diluted Shares 2.1 (d) (ii) Newco Common Certificates 2.2 (a) Newco Common Stock 2.1 (c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1 (d) (ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10 (c) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3 (a) (ii) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3 (a) (ii) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.4 (a) (ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15 (c) NYSE 1.8 (b) (iii) Order 5.1 (c)		` ' ' '
HSR Act		() ()
IATA 3.1(s) Indemnified Parties 4.12(a) Independent Director 1.8(a) Intellectual Property 3.1(p) IRS 3.1(h)(ii) IT Assets 3.1(p)(i) Knowing Material Breach 6.6(f) Laws 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Lien 3.1(d)(ii) Major American Airports 3.1(d) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Newco 3.1(d)(i) Newco 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(a) Newco Common Certificates		\ /\ /
Indemnified Parties		(/ (/
Independent Director 1.8(a) Intellectual Property 3.1(p) IRS 3.1(h)(ii) IT Assets 3.1(p) Knowing Material Breach 6.6(f) Laws 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Lien 3.1(d)(ii) Major American Airports 3.1(d) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Common Stock 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(d) Newco Common Stock 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d) Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e)		()
Intellectual Property 3.1(p) IRS 3.1(h)(ii) IT Assets 3.1(p) Knowing Material Breach 6.6(f) Laws 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(ii) Major American Airports 3.1(t) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Stock 2.2(c) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)		
IRS 3.1(h)(ii) IT Assets 3.1(p) Knowing Material Breach 6.6(f) Laws 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Lien 3.1(d)(ii) Major American Airports 3.1(t) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Common Stock 2.1(d) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Co	•	
IT Assets	± •	· · ·
Knowing Material Breach 6.6(f) Laws 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Lien 3.1(d)(ii) Major American Airports 3.1(d)(ii) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) Newco 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii)		` / ` /
Laws 3.1(i)(i) Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Lien 3.1(d)(ii) Major American Airports 3.1(t) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Harter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) O		
Licenses 3.1(i)(i) Lien 3.1(d)(ii) Major American Airports 3.1(d)(ii) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notification Procedures Order 4.3(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c)	<u> </u>	` '
Lien 3.1(d)(ii) Major American Airports 3.1(t) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of Maerican Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(\ / \ /
Major American Airports 3.1(t) Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d) Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notification Procedures Order 4.13(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(iii) <		
Major US Airways Airports 3.2(t) Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d) Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.7(e) Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)		` / ` /
Material Adverse Effect 3.1(a) Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)	<u> </u>	* *
Maximum Shares 2.1(d)(i) Merger Recitals Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)		
Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub. Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(iii) Order 5.1(c)		
Merger Consideration 2.1(c) Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)		
Merger Sub Preamble Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)		
Merger Sub Common Stock 2.1(a) Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)		
Merger Support Motion 4.20(a)(i) Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)		
Merger Support Order 4.20(a)(i) NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(iii) Order 5.1(c)	S .	` '
NASDAQ 3.1(d)(i) Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(iii) Order 5.1(c)	• • •	
Newco 1.1 Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan 4.10(c) Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)	e te	
Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan4.10(c)Newco By-Laws1.7(a)Newco Charter1.6(a)Newco Common Certificates2.2(a)Newco Common Stock2.1(c)Newco Fully Diluted Shares2.1(d)Newco Material Adverse Effect4.7(e)Newco Preferred Stock2.1(d)(ii)Non-Disclosure Agreements7.8Non-Union Continuing Employees4.10(e)Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.15(c)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		() ()
Newco By-Laws 1.7(a) Newco Charter 1.6(a) Newco Common Certificates 2.2(a) Newco Common Stock 2.1(c) Newco Fully Diluted Shares 2.1(d) Newco Material Adverse Effect 4.7(e) Newco Preferred Stock 2.1(d)(ii) Non-Disclosure Agreements 7.8 Non-Union Continuing Employees 4.10(e) Notice of American Change in Recommendation 4.3(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)		
Newco Charter1.6(a)Newco Common Certificates2.2(a)Newco Common Stock2.1(c)Newco Fully Diluted Shares2.1(d)Newco Material Adverse Effect4.7(e)Newco Preferred Stock2.1(d)(ii)Non-Disclosure Agreements7.8Non-Union Continuing Employees4.10(e)Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.15(c)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		` '
Newco Common Certificates2.2(a)Newco Common Stock2.1(c)Newco Fully Diluted Shares2.1(d)Newco Material Adverse Effect4.7(e)Newco Preferred Stock2.1(d)(ii)Non-Disclosure Agreements7.8Non-Union Continuing Employees4.10(e)Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.15(c)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		` '
Newco Common Stock2.1(c)Newco Fully Diluted Shares2.1(d)Newco Material Adverse Effect4.7(e)Newco Preferred Stock2.1(d)(ii)Non-Disclosure Agreements7.8Non-Union Continuing Employees4.10(e)Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.15(c)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		` '
Newco Fully Diluted Shares2.1(d)Newco Material Adverse Effect4.7(e)Newco Preferred Stock2.1(d)(ii)Non-Disclosure Agreements7.8Non-Union Continuing Employees4.10(e)Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.15(c)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		` '
Newco Material Adverse Effect4.7(e)Newco Preferred Stock2.1(d)(ii)Non-Disclosure Agreements7.8Non-Union Continuing Employees4.10(e)Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.4(a)(ii)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		
Newco Preferred Stock2.1(d)(ii)Non-Disclosure Agreements7.8Non-Union Continuing Employees4.10(e)Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation4.4(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.15(c)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		
Non-Disclosure Agreements7.8Non-Union Continuing Employees4.10(e)Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation4.4(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.15(c)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		
Non-Union Continuing Employees4.10(e)Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation4.4(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.15(c)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		
Notice of American Change in Recommendation4.3(a)(ii)Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation4.4(a)(ii)Notification Procedures Order4.15(c)NYSE1.8(b)OPEB4.20(b)(ii)Order5.1(c)		
Notice of US Airways Change in Recommendation 4.4(a)(ii) Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)		` '
Notification Procedures Order 4.15(c) NYSE 1.8(b) OPEB 4.20(b)(ii) Order 5.1(c)		
NYSE		
OPEB		` '
Order	NYSE	1.8(b)
	OPEB	4.20(b)(ii)
Patents 3.1(p)	Order	5.1(c)
	Patents	3.1(p)

Person	2.1(d)(iii)
Plan	
Plan Related Documents	\ / \ /
Plan Shares	$2.1(d)(iv)$
Post-Closing 401(k) Plan	` ' ' '
Post-Closing FSA Plan	• ,
Preferred American D&O Tail Policy	4.12(c)
Preferred US Airways D&O Tail Policy	, ,
Prospectus / Proxy Statement	
Proxy Statement Documents	
RCRA	3.1(m)(iv)
reasonable best efforts	4.7(e)
Release	3.1(m)(v)
Removal, Remedial or Response Actions	3.1(m)(vi)
Representatives	4.3(a)
SEC	3.1(e)(i)
Second Request	4.7(b)
Securities Act	3.1(d)(i)
Share Determination Date	2.1(d)(v)
SOX Act	3.1(e)(i)
Standalone Plan	Recitals
Stockholder Approval	4.6
Stockholders Meeting	4.6
Subsidiary	3.1(a)
Surviving Corporation	1.1
Takeover Statute	3.1(l)
Tax	3.1(n)
Tax Return	3.1(n)
Taxes	3.1(n)
Termination Date	6.2
Terms and Conditions of Employment	4.10(l)
Trade Secrets	3.1(p)
Trademarks	3.1(p)
Transfer Taxes	4.14
Transition Committee	4.18
TSA	3.1(d)(i)
UCC's Advisors	4.3(a)(ii)(B)
UCC's Legal Advisor	7.7
UK Bribery Act	3.1(q)(i)
US Airways	
US Airways 401(k) Plan	· · · ·
US Airways 7% Convertible Notes	3.2(b)(i)
US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes	3.2(b)(i)
US Airways Acquisition Proposal	
US Airways Aircraft	3.2(r)(i)
US Airways Alternative Transaction Fee	6.6(b)

US Airways Audit Date	3.2(e)(i)
US Airways Cash-Settled RSUs	3.2(b)(i)
US Airways Cash-Settled SARs	3.2(b)(i)
US Airways CBAs	3.2(o)(i)
US Airways Change in Recommendation	4.4(a)
US Airways Common Stock	2.1(b)
US Airways Compensation and Benefit Plan	3.2(h)(i)
US Airways Directors' Recommendation	3.2(c)(ii)
US Airways Disclosure Letter	
US Airways Equity Awards	3.2(b)(i)
US Airways Equity Plans	
US Airways Foreign Plans	3.2(h)(viii)
US Airways FSA Plan	4.10(e)
US Airways Lease	3.2(k)(ii)
US Airways Leased Real Property	3.2(k)(ii)
US Airways Material Adverse Effect	3.2(a)
US Airways Material Contracts	3.2(j)(iii)
US Airways Maximum Premium.	4.12(d)
US Airways NDA	7.8
US Airways No Vote Transaction Fee.	6.6(a)
US Airways Options	3.2(b)(i)
US Airways Owned Real Property	3.2(k)(i)
US Airways Real Property	3.2(k)(ii)
US Airways Reports	
US Airways Routes	\ 1 /
US Airways RSUs	\ / \ /
US Airways SARs	
US Airways Slots	3.2(s)
US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs	
US Airways Stock-Settled SARs	
US Airways Superior Proposal	\ / \ /
US Airways Termination Fee	
US Airways' Knowledge	3.2(e)(iv)

AMENDED AND RESTATED

CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

OF

[AMR CORPORATION]¹

PURSUANT TO SECTIONS 242, 245 AND 303 OF THE

DELAWARE GENERAL CORPORATION LAW

[AMR Corporation] (the "<u>Corporation</u>"), a corporation organized and existing under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (as the same exists or may hereafter be amended, the "<u>DGCL</u>"), does hereby certify as follows:

The name of the Corporation is [AMR Corporation]. The Corporation was originally incorporated under the name AA Inc. The original certificate of incorporation of the Corporation was filed with the office of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on February 16, 1982. On March 10, 1982 the name of the Corporation was changed to AMR Corporation.

This Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation has been duly adopted in accordance with the provisions of Sections 242, 245 and 303 of the DGCL and restates, integrates, amends and supersedes the provisions of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation, as heretofore amended or supplemented.

The text of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation is hereby amended and restated to read in its entirety as follows:

ARTICLE I NAME

The name of the corporation is [AMR Corporation] (the "Corporation").

ARTICLE II REGISTERED OFFICE

The address of the registered office of the Corporation in the State of Delaware is 1209 Orange Street, in the City of Wilmington, County of New Castle, 19801.

¹ The name of the corporation will be changed to American Airlines Group Inc. in a subsequent amendment also to be implemented in connection with the closing of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and the Plan of Reorganization.

The name of its registered agent at that address is The Corporation Trust Company.

ARTICLE III CORPORATE PURPOSE

The purpose of the Corporation is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which a corporation may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (as the same exists or may hereafter be amended, the "<u>DGCL</u>").

ARTICLE IV AUTHORIZED CAPITAL STOCK

SECTION 1. Authorized Capital Stock.

- (a) The total number of shares of all classes of stock which the Corporation shall have authority to issue is 1,850,000,000 shares of capital stock, consisting of 1,750,000,000 shares of common stock having a par value of \$0.01 per share (the "Common Stock") and 100,000,000 shares of preferred stock having a par value of \$0.01 per share (the "Preferred Stock").
- (b) The number of authorized shares of the Common Stock or Preferred Stock may be increased or decreased (but not below the number of shares thereof then outstanding) by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority in voting power of the stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereon, irrespective of the provisions of Section 242(b)(2) of the DGCL (or any successor provision thereto), and no vote of the holders of any of the Common Stock or Preferred Stock voting separately as a class shall be required therefor.
- SECTION 2. <u>Common Stock</u>. The holders of shares of Common Stock shall have such rights as are set forth in the DGCL and, to the extent consistent therewith, such rights as are set forth below:
- (a) <u>Voting</u>. Except as otherwise expressly required by law or provided in this Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as it may be amended and/or restated from time to time (the "<u>Certificate of Incorporation</u>"), each holder of record of shares of Common Stock on the relevant record date shall be entitled to cast one vote in person or by proxy for each share of Common Stock standing in such holder's name on the stock transfer records of the Corporation with respect to any and all matters presented to the stockholders of the Corporation for their action or consideration at each meeting of stockholders of the Corporation. There shall be no cumulative voting. At any meeting held for the purpose of electing Directors, the presence in person or by proxy of the holders of a majority of the shares of Common Stock then outstanding and entitled to vote thereon shall constitute a quorum of the Common Stock for the purpose of electing Directors by holders of the Common Stock.
- (b) <u>Dividends</u>. Subject to any other provisions of this Certificate of Incorporation and the rights of holders of any series of Preferred Stock, holders of shares of Common Stock shall be entitled to receive such dividends and other distributions in cash, stock or property of the Corporation when, as and if declared thereon by the Board of Directors from

time to time in respect of the Common Stock out of assets or funds of the Corporation legally available therefor.

- (c) <u>Liquidation, Dissolution, etc.</u> In the event of any liquidation, dissolution or winding up (either voluntary or involuntary) of the Corporation, the holders of shares of Common Stock shall be entitled to receive the assets and funds of the Corporation available for distribution after payments to creditors in proportion to the number of shares held by them, after payment of any preferential and other amounts, if any, to which any holders of Preferred Stock may be entitled.
- (d) <u>Merger, etc.</u> In the event of a merger or consolidation of the Corporation with or into another entity (whether or not the Corporation is the surviving entity), the holders of each share of Common Stock shall be entitled to receive the same per share consideration on a per share basis.
- (e) <u>No Preemptive Rights</u>. No holder of shares of Common Stock shall be entitled to preemptive rights.

SECTION 3. Preferred Stock.

- (a) <u>Issuance of Preferred Stock</u>. The Board of Directors is expressly authorized at any time, and from time to time, to provide for the issuance of shares of Preferred Stock in one or more series, with such voting powers, full or limited, or without voting powers and with such designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights, and qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof, as shall be stated and expressed in the resolution or resolutions providing for the issue thereof adopted by the Board of Directors, including (but without limiting the generality thereof) the following:
 - (i) The designation of such series and the number of shares authorized thereunder:
 - (ii) The dividend rate of such series, the conditions and dates upon which such dividends shall be payable, the relation which such dividends shall bear to the dividends payable on any other class or classes of stock, and whether such dividend shall be cumulative or non-cumulative;
 - (iii) Whether the shares of such series shall be subject to redemption by the Corporation and, if made subject to such redemption, the times, prices and other terms and conditions of such redemption;
 - (iv) The terms and amount of any sinking fund provided for the purpose or redemption of the shares of such series;
 - (v) Whether or not the shares of such series shall be convertible into or exchangeable for shares of any other class or classes or of any other series of any class or classes of stock of the Corporation, and, if provision be made for conversion or exchange, the times, prices, rates, adjustments, and other terms and conditions of such conversion or exchange;

- (vi) The extent, if any, to which the holders of the shares of such series shall be entitled to vote with respect to the election of directors or otherwise;
- (vii) The restrictions, if any, on the issue or reissue of any additional Preferred Stock; and
- (viii) The rights of the holders of the shares of such series upon the dissolution of, or upon the distribution of assets of, the Corporation.
- (b) <u>No Preemptive Rights</u>. No holder of shares of Preferred Stock shall be entitled to preemptive rights.
- SECTION 4. Power to Sell and Purchase Shares. Subject to the requirements of applicable law, the Corporation shall have the power to issue and sell all or any part of any shares of any class or series of stock herein or hereafter authorized to such persons, and for such consideration, as the Board of Directors shall from time to time, in its discretion, determine, whether or not greater consideration could be received upon the issue or sale of the same number of shares of another class or series, and as otherwise permitted by law. Subject to the requirements of applicable law, the Corporation shall have the power to purchase any shares of any class or series of stock herein or hereafter authorized from such persons, and for such consideration, as the Board of Directors shall from time to time, in its discretion, determine, whether or not less consideration could be paid upon the purchase of the same number of shares of another class or series, and as otherwise permitted by law.
- SECTION 5. Non-Citizen Voting and Ownership Limitations. All (x) capital stock of, or other equity interests in, the Corporation, (y) securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of capital stock, voting securities or other equity interests in the Corporation, or (z) options, warrants or other rights to acquire the securities described in clauses (x) and (y), whether fixed or contingent, matured or unmatured, contractual, legal, equitable or otherwise (collectively, "Equity Securities") shall be subject to the following limitations:
- (a) Non-Citizen Voting and Ownership Limitations. In no event shall individuals or entities who fail to qualify as a "citizen of the United States," as the term is defined in Section 40102(a)(15) of Subtitle VII of Title 49 of the United States Code, as amended, in any similar legislation of the United States enacted in substitution or replacement therefor, and as interpreted by the Department of Transportation, its predecessors and successors, from time to time (a "Non-Citizen"), be entitled to own (beneficially or of record) or have voting control over more than (x) 24.9% of the aggregate votes of all outstanding Equity Securities of the Corporation (the "Voting Cap Amount") or (y) 49.9% of the total number of outstanding shares of Equity Securities of the Corporation ("the Absolute Cap Amount" and together with the Voting Cap Amount, the "Cap Amounts").
- (b) <u>Enforcement of Cap Amounts</u>. The restrictions imposed by the Cap Amounts shall be applied to each Non-Citizen in reverse chronological order based upon the date of registration (or attempted registration in the case of the Absolute Cap Amount) on the separate stock record maintained by the Corporation or any transfer agent for the registration of Equity Securities held by Non-Citizens (the "<u>Foreign Stock Record</u>") or the stock transfer records of the

Corporation. At no time shall the shares of Equity Securities held by Non-Citizens be voted, unless such shares are registered on the Foreign Stock Record. In the event that Non-Citizens shall own (beneficially or of record) or have voting control over any Equity Securities, the voting rights of such persons shall be subject to automatic suspension to the extent required to ensure that the Corporation is in compliance with applicable provisions of law and regulations relating to ownership or control of a United States air carrier. In the event that any transfer of Equity Securities to a Non-Citizen would result in Non-Citizens owning (beneficially or of record) more than the Absolute Cap Amount, such transfer shall be void and of no effect and shall not be recorded in the books and records of the Corporation. The Bylaws shall contain provisions to implement this Section 5, including, without limitation, provisions restricting or prohibiting the transfer of Equity Securities to Non-Citizens and provisions restricting or removing voting rights as to shares of Equity Securities owned or controlled by Non-Citizens. Any determination as to ownership, control or citizenship made by the Board of Directors shall be conclusive and binding as between the Corporation and any stockholder.

(c) <u>Legend for Equity Securities</u>. Each certificate or other representative document for Equity Securities (including each such certificate or representative document for Equity Securities issued upon any permitted transfer of Equity Securities) shall contain a legend in substantially the following form:

"THE [TYPE OF EQUITY SECURITIES] REPRESENTED BY THIS [CERTIFICATE/REPRESENTATIVE DOCUMENT] ARE SUBJECT TO VOTING RESTRICTIONS WITH RESPECT TO [SHARES/WARRANTS, ETC.] HELD BY PERSONS OR ENTITIES THAT FAIL TO QUALIFY AS "CITIZENS OF THE UNITED STATES" AS SUCH TERM IS DEFINED BY RELEVANT LEGISLATION. SUCH VOTING RESTRICTIONS ARE CONTAINED IN THE AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF AMR CORPORATION, AS THE SAME MAY BE AMENDED OR RESTATED FROM TIME TO TIME. A COMPLETE AND CORRECT COPY OF SUCH AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION SHALL BE FURNISHED FREE OF CHARGE TO THE HOLDER OF SUCH SHARES OF [TYPE OF EQUITY SECURITIES] UPON WRITTEN REQUEST TO THE SECRETARY OF AMR CORPORATION."

SECTION 6. <u>Restrictions on Transfer of Securities</u>. To insure the preservation of certain tax attributes for the benefit of the Corporation and its stockholders, certain restrictions on the transfer or other disposition of Corporation Securities are hereby established as more fully set forth in this Section 6.

(a)	Definitions.	For purposes	of this Sectio	n 6, the fo	ollowing t	erms shal	l have
the meanings indicate	d (and any ref	ferences to an	y portions of T	Treasury 1	Regulation	section :	1.382-
2T shall include any s	successor prov	visions):					

[&]quot;Agent" means an agent designated by the Board.

[&]quot;Board" means the Board of Directors of the Corporation.

"Corporation Securities" means (i) shares of Common Stock, (ii) shares of Preferred Stock (other than preferred stock described in Section 1504(a)(4) of the Tax Code or treated as so described pursuant to Treasury Regulation section 1.382–2(a)(3)(i)), (iii) warrants, rights, or options (including options within the meaning of Treasury Regulation section 1.382-2T(h)(4)(v)) to purchase stock of the Corporation, and (iv) any other interest that would be treated as "stock" of the Corporation pursuant to Treasury Regulation section 1.382-2T(f)(18).

"Effective Date" means [_______, 2013].²

"Excess Securities" means Corporation Securities that are the subject of the Prohibited Transfer.

"Percentage Stock Ownership" means the percentage stock ownership interest in the Corporation of any Person for purposes of Section 382 of the Tax Code as determined in accordance with Treasury Regulation sections 1.382-2T(g), (h), (j) and (k) and 1.382-4; provided, that (1) for purposes of applying Treasury Regulation section 1.382-2T(k)(2), the Corporation shall be treated as having "actual knowledge" of the beneficial ownership of all outstanding Corporation Securities that would be attributed to any individual or entity, and (2) for the sole purpose of determining the Percentage Stock Ownership of any entity (and not for the purpose of determining the Percentage Stock Ownership of any other Person), Corporation Securities held by such entity shall not be treated as no longer owned by such entity pursuant to Treasury Regulation section 1.382-2T(h)(2)(i)(A); provided, however, that in the case of a Person that owns convertible Preferred Stock, a Person's Percentage Stock Ownership shall be the higher of the percentage computed (i) based on the ownership of the Preferred Stock and (ii) based on the ownership of the maximum amount of Common Stock into which the Preferred Stock owned by such Person may convert at any time over the life of the Preferred Stock.

"Person" means any individual, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, firm, corporation, unincorporated association or organization, trust or other entity or any group of such "Persons" having a formal or informal understanding among themselves to make a "coordinated acquisition" of shares within the meaning of Treasury Regulation section 1.382-3(a)(1) or who are otherwise treated as an "entity" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation section 1.382-3(a)(1), and shall include any successor (by merger or otherwise) of any such entity or group.

"<u>Prohibited Distributions</u>" means any dividends or other distributions that were received by the Purported Transferee from the Corporation with respect to the Excess Securities.

"<u>Prohibited Transfer</u>" means any purported Transfer of Corporation Securities to the extent that such Transfer is prohibited and/or void under this Section 6.

-

² Date of Effective Time of Merger/filing date of Certificate of Incorporation to be inserted here.

"Restriction Release Date" means the earliest of:

- (i) the eighth anniversary of the Effective Date;
- (ii) the repeal, amendment or modification of section 382 of the Tax Code (and any comparable successor provision) in such a way as to render the restrictions imposed by section 382 of the Tax Code no longer applicable to the Corporation;
- (iii) the beginning of a taxable year of the Corporation (or any successor thereof) in which no Tax Benefits are available;
- (iv) the date selected by the Board if the Board determines that the limitation amount imposed by section 382 of the Tax Code as of such date in the event of an "ownership change" of the Corporation (as defined in section 382 of the Tax Code) would not be materially less than the net operating loss carryforwards or "net unrealized built-in loss" (within the meaning of section 382 of the Tax Code) of the Corporation; and
- (v) the date selected by the Board if the Board determines that it is in the best interests of the Corporation's shareholders for the restrictions set forth in Section 6(b) to be removed or released.

"Substantial Stockholder" means a Person with a Percentage Stock Ownership of 4.75% or more.

"<u>Tax Benefit</u>" means the net operating loss carryovers, capital loss carryovers, general business credit carryovers, alternative minimum tax credit carryovers and foreign tax credit carryovers, as well as any loss or deduction attributable to a "net unrealized built-in loss" within the meaning of section 382 of the Tax Code, of the Corporation or any direct or indirect subsidiary thereof.

"<u>Tax Code</u>" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

"Transfer" means the acquisition or disposition, directly or indirectly, of ownership of Corporation Securities by any means, including, without limitation, (i) the creation or grant of any pledge (or other security interest), right or option with respect to Corporation Securities, including an option within the meaning of Treasury Regulation section 1.382-4(d)(8), (ii) the exercise of any such pledge, right or option, (iii) any sale, assignment, conveyance or other disposition, or (iv) any other transaction treated under the applicable rules under Section 382 of the Code as a direct or indirect acquisition or disposition (including the acquisition of an ownership interest in a Substantial Holder), but shall not include the acquisition of any such rights unless, as a result, the acquiror would be considered an owner within the meaning of the federal income tax laws.

(b) Prohibited Transfers. Any attempted Transfer of Corporation Securities prior to the Restriction Release Date, or any attempted Transfer of Corporation Securities pursuant to an agreement entered into prior to the Restriction Release Date, shall be prohibited and void ab initio insofar as it purports to transfer ownership or rights in respect of such stock to the purported transferee of a Prohibited Transfer (a "Purported Transferee") (i) if the transferor is a Substantial Stockholder or such Transfer results in a decrease in the Percentage Stock Ownership of any Substantial Stockholder or (ii) to the extent that, as a result of such Transfer (or any series of Transfers of which such Transfer is a part), either (1) any Person (including any group of Persons) shall become a Substantial Stockholder other than by reason of Treasury Regulation section 1.382-2T(j)(3) or any successor to such regulation or (2) the Percentage Stock Ownership interest of any Substantial Stockholder shall be increased; provided, however, that this Section 6(b) shall not apply to, nor shall any other provision in this Certificate of Incorporation prohibit, restrict or limit in any way, the Transfer of Corporation Securities in accordance with the Agreement and Plan of Merger among AMR Corporation, US Airways Group, Inc. and AMR Merger Sub, Inc. dated as of February 13, 2013 and the distribution of Corporation Securities pursuant to the [Plan of Reorganization]³; provided, further, that the restrictions in Section 6(b)(i) shall no longer apply following the date that is three years and six months following the Effective Date. Nothing in this Section 6 shall preclude the settlement of any transaction with respect to the Corporation Securities entered into through the facilities of a national securities exchange; provided, however, that the Corporation Securities and parties involved in such transaction shall remain subject to the provisions of this Section 6 in respect of such transaction. Unless a transferor that is not a Substantial Stockholder at the time of the Transfer has actual knowledge that a Transfer by it is prohibited by this Section 6, (i) such transferor shall have no liability to the Corporation in respect of any losses or damages suffered by the Corporation as a result of such Transfer and the Corporation shall have no cause of action or rights against such transferor in respect of such losses or damages, and (ii) such transferor shall have no liability to the respective transferee in respect of any losses or damages suffered by such transferee by virtue of the operation of this Section 6.

(c) Exceptions; Authorized Transfers.

(i) The restrictions set forth in Section 6(b) shall not apply to an attempted Transfer (1) if the transferor or the transferee obtains the prior written approval of the Board or a duly authorized committee thereof in accordance with Section 6(c)(ii) below, or (2) if such Transfer is made as part of: (A) certain transactions approved by the Board of Directors, including, but not limited to, a merger or consolidation in which all holders of Common Stock receive, or are offered the same opportunity to receive, cash or other consideration for all such Common Stock, and upon the consummation of which the acquirer will own at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Common Stock, (B) a tender or exchange offer by the Corporation to purchase Corporation Securities, (C) a purchase program effected by the Corporation on the open market and not the result of a privately-negotiated transaction, or (D) any optional or required redemption by the Corporation of a Corporation Security pursuant to the terms of such security.

³ Plan title and brief description to be inserted here.

- (ii) The restrictions contained in this Section 6 are for the purposes of reducing the risk that any "ownership change" (as defined in the Tax Code) with respect to the Corporation may limit the Corporation's ability to utilize its Tax Benefits. In connection therewith, and to provide for effective policing of these provisions, any Person who desires to effect an otherwise Prohibited Transfer (a "Requesting Person") shall, prior to the date of such transaction for which the Requesting Person seeks authorization (the "Proposed Transaction"), request in writing (a "Request") that the Board review the Proposed Transaction and authorize or not authorize the Proposed Transaction in accordance with this Section 6(c). A Request shall be mailed or delivered to the Secretary of the Corporation at the Corporation's principal place of business. Such Request shall be deemed to have been received by the Corporation when actually received by the Corporation. A Request shall include: (1) the name, address and telephone number of the Requesting Person; (2) the number and Percentage Stock Ownership of Corporation Securities (by type) then beneficially owned by the Requesting Person; (3) a reasonably detailed description of the Proposed Transaction or Proposed Transactions for which the Requesting Person seeks authorization; and (4) a request that the Board authorize the Proposed Transaction pursuant to this Section 6(c). The Board shall, in good faith, endeavor to respond to each Request within twenty (20) business days of receiving such Request; provided, however, that the failure of the Board to respond during such twenty (20) day period shall not be deemed to be a consent to the Transfer. The Board may authorize a Proposed Transaction unless the Board determines in good faith that the Proposed Transaction, considered alone or with other transactions (including, without limitation, past transactions or contemplated transactions), would create a material risk that the Corporation's Tax Benefits may be jeopardized. Any determination by the Board not to authorize a Proposed Transaction shall cause such Proposed Transaction to be deemed a Prohibited Transfer. The Board may impose any conditions that it deems reasonable and appropriate in connection with authorizing any Proposed Transaction. In addition, the Board may require an affidavit or representations from such Requesting Person or opinions of counsel to be rendered by counsel selected by the Requesting Person (and reasonably acceptable to the Board), in each case, as to such matters as the Board may reasonably determine with respect to the preservation of the Tax Benefits. Any Requesting Person who makes a Request to the Board shall reimburse the Corporation, within 30 days of demand therefor, for all reasonable out-ofpocket costs and expenses incurred by the Corporation with respect to any Proposed Transaction, including, without limitation, the Corporation's reasonable costs and expenses incurred in determining whether to authorize the Proposed Transaction, which costs may include, but are not limited to, any expenses of counsel and/or tax advisors engaged by the Board to advise the Board or deliver an opinion thereto. The Board may require, as a condition to its consideration of the Request, that the Requesting Person execute an agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Corporation providing for the reimbursement of such costs and expenses. Any authorization of the Board hereunder may be given prospectively or retroactively.
- (iii) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board may determine that the restrictions set forth in Section 6(b) shall not apply to any particular transaction or

transactions, whether or not a request has been made to the Board, including a Request pursuant to this Section 6(c), subject to any conditions that it deems reasonable and appropriate in connection therewith. Any determination of the Board hereunder may be made prospectively or retroactively. Following 180 days after the Effective Date, the Board will undertake a review of whether any general exception to the disposition restrictions in Section 6(b)(i) is appropriate.

- (iv) The Board, to the fullest extent permitted by law, may exercise the authority granted by this Section 6 through duly authorized officers or agents of the Corporation. Nothing in this Section 6(c) shall be construed to limit or restrict the Board in the exercise of its fiduciary duties under applicable law.
- (d) <u>Legend; Notation</u>. The Board may require that any certificates representing shares of Corporation Securities issued prior to the Restriction Release Date shall contain a conspicuous legend in substantially the following form, evidencing the restrictions set forth in this Section 6:

"THE AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF THE CORPORATION, AS THE SAME MAY BE AMENDED AND RESTATED FROM TIME TO TIME (THE "CERTIFICATE INCORPORATION"), **CONTAINS CERTAIN** RESTRICTIONS PROHIBITING THE TRANSFER (AS DEFINED IN THE CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION) OF CORPORATION SECURITIES (AS DEFINED IN THE CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION), INCLUDING COMMON STOCK AND PREFERRED STOCK OF THE CORPORATION, WITHOUT THE PRIOR AUTHORIZATION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE CORPORATION IF SUCH TRANSFER MAY AFFECT THE PERCENTAGE OF STOCK OF THE CORPORATION (WITHIN THE MEANING OF SECTION 382 OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE OF 1986, AS AMENDED FROM TIME TO TIME (THE "CODE") AND THE TREASURY REGULATIONS PROMULGATED THEREUNDER) THAT IS TREATED AS OWNED BY A "SUBSTANTIAL STOCKHOLDER" AS DEFINED IN THE CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION. A COMPLETE AND CORRECT COPY OF THE CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION SHALL BE FURNISHED FREE OF CHARGE TO THE HOLDER OF RECORD OF THIS CERTIFICATE UPON WRITTEN REQUEST TO THE SECRETARY OF AMR CORPORATION."

The Corporation shall have the power to make appropriate notations upon its stock transfer records and to instruct any transfer agent, registrar, securities intermediary or depository with respect to the requirements of this Section 6 for any uncertificated Corporation Securities or Corporation Securities held in an indirect holding system, and the Corporation shall provide notice of the restrictions on transfer and ownership to holders of uncertificated shares in accordance with applicable law.

(e) Treatment of Excess Securities.

- (i) No officer, employee or agent of the Corporation shall record any Prohibited Transfer, and the Purported Transferee shall not be recognized as a stockholder of the Corporation for any purpose whatsoever in respect of the Excess Securities. Until the Excess Securities are acquired by another Person in a Transfer that is not a Prohibited Transfer, the Purported Transferee shall not be entitled with respect to such Excess Securities to any rights of stockholders of the Corporation, including, without limitation, the right to vote such Excess Securities and to receive dividends or distributions, whether liquidating or otherwise, in respect thereof, if any. Once the Excess Securities have been acquired in a Transfer that is not a Prohibited Transfer, the Corporation Securities shall cease to be Excess Securities. For this purpose, any transfer of Excess Securities not in accordance with the provisions of this Section 6(e) shall also be a Prohibited Transfer.
- If the Board determines that a Transfer of Corporation Securities (ii) constitutes a Prohibited Transfer pursuant to Section 6(b)(ii), then, upon written demand by the Corporation, the Purported Transferee shall transfer or cause to be transferred any certificate or other evidence of ownership of the Excess Securities within the Purported Transferee's possession or control, together with any Prohibited Distributions, to the Agent. The Agent shall thereupon sell to a buyer or buyers, which may include the Corporation, the Excess Securities transferred to it in one or more arm's-length transactions (over the New York Stock Exchange or other national securities exchange on which the Corporation Securities may be traded, if possible, or otherwise privately); provided, however, that the Agent shall effect such sale or sales in an orderly fashion and shall not be required to effect any such sale within any specific time frame if, in the Agent's discretion, such sale or sales would disrupt the market for the Corporation Securities or otherwise would adversely affect the value of the Corporation Securities. If the Purported Transferee has resold the Excess Securities before receiving the Corporation's demand to surrender Excess Securities to the Agent, the Purported Transferee shall be deemed to have sold the Excess Securities for the Agent, and shall be required to transfer to the Agent any Prohibited Distributions and proceeds of such sale, except to the extent that the Corporation grants written permission to the Purported Transferee to retain a portion of such sales proceeds not exceeding the amount that the Purported Transferee would have received from the Agent pursuant to Section 6(e)(iv) if the Agent rather than the Purported Transferee had resold the Excess Securities.
- (iii) If the Board determines that a Transfer of Corporation Securities constitutes a Prohibited Transfer pursuant to Section 6(b)(i), the purported transferor of such Prohibited Transfer (the "Purported Transferor") shall, upon written demand by the Corporation, deliver to the Agent the sales proceeds from the Prohibited Transfer (in the form received, *i.e.*, whether in cash or other property), and the Agent shall thereupon sell any non-cash consideration to a buyer or buyers in one or more arm's-length transactions (including over a national securities exchange, if possible). If the Purported Transferee is determinable (other than with respect to a transaction entered into through the facilities of a national securities exchange) and any Excess Securities have not been resold, the Agent (after deducting amounts necessary to cover its costs and expenses incurred in connection

with its duties hereunder) shall, to the extent possible, return the Excess Securities and Prohibited Distributions to the Purported Transferor, and shall reimburse the Purported Transferee from the sales proceeds received from the Purported Transferor (or the proceeds from the disposition of any non-cash consideration) for the cost of any Excess Securities. If the Purported Transferee is not determinable, or to the extent the Excess Securities have been resold and thus cannot be returned to the Purported Transferor, the Agent (after deducting amounts necessary to cover its costs and expenses incurred in connection with its duties hereunder) shall use the proceeds to acquire on behalf of the Purported Transferor, in one or more arm's-length transactions (including over a national securities exchange on which the Corporation Securities may be traded, if possible), an equal amount of Corporation Securities in replacement of the Excess Securities sold; provided, however, that, to the extent the amount of proceeds is not sufficient to fund the purchase price of such Corporation Securities and the Agent's costs and expenses, the Purported Transferor shall promptly fund such amounts upon demand by the Agent. Any remaining amounts held by the Agent shall be paid in accordance with Section 6(e)(iv)(C).

The Agent shall apply any proceeds or any other amounts received by it in accordance with Section 6(e)(ii) as follows: (A) first, such amounts shall be paid to the Agent to the extent necessary to cover its costs and expenses incurred in connection with its duties hereunder; (B) second, any remaining amounts shall be paid to the Purported Transferee, up to the amount paid by the Purported Transferee for the Excess Securities (or in the case of any Prohibited Transfer by gift, devise or inheritance or any other Prohibited Transfer without consideration, the fair market value, (1) calculated on the basis of the closing market price for the Corporation Securities on the day before the Prohibited Transfer, (2) if the Corporation Securities are not listed or admitted to trading on any stock exchange but are traded in the over-the-counter market, calculated based upon the difference between the highest bid and lowest asked prices, as such prices are reported by the relevant inter-dealer quotation service or any successor system on the day before the Prohibited Transfer or, if none, on the last preceding day for which such quotations exist, or (3) if the Corporation Securities are neither listed nor admitted to trading on any stock exchange nor traded in the over-the-counter market, then as determined in good faith by the Board), which amount (or fair market value) shall be determined at the discretion of the Board; and (C) third, any remaining amounts, subject to the limitations imposed by the following proviso, shall be paid to one or more organizations qualifying under section 501(c)(3) of the Tax Code (or any comparable successor provision) selected by the Board; provided, however, that if the Excess Securities (including any Excess Securities arising from a previous Prohibited Transfer not sold by the Agent in a prior sale or sales) represent a 4.75% or greater Percentage Stock Ownership in any class of Corporation Securities, then any such remaining amounts to the extent attributable to the disposition of the portion of such Excess Securities exceeding a 4.75% Percentage Stock Ownership interest in such class shall be paid to two or more organizations qualifying under section 501(c)(3) of the Tax Code selected by the Board, such that no organization qualifying under section 501(c)(3) of the Tax Code shall be deemed to possess a Percentage Stock Ownership in excess of 4.74%. The recourse of any Purported Transferee in respect of any Prohibited Transfer shall be

limited to the amount payable to the Purported Transferee pursuant to clause (B) of the preceding sentence. In no event shall the proceeds of any sale of Excess Securities pursuant to this Section 6(e) inure to the benefit of the Corporation.

- In the event of any Transfer that does not involve a transfer of securities of the Corporation within the meaning of Delaware law ("Securities," and individually, a "Security") but which would cause a Substantial Stockholder to violate a restriction on Transfers provided for in Section 6(b), the application of Sections 6(e)(ii), (iii) and (iv) shall be modified as described in this Section 6(e)(v). In such case, no such Substantial Stockholder shall be required to dispose of any interest that is not a Security, but such Substantial Stockholder and/or any Person whose ownership of Securities is attributed to such Substantial Stockholder shall (x) in the case of Section 6(e)(ii), be deemed to have disposed of and shall be required to dispose of sufficient Securities (which Securities shall be disposed of in the inverse order in which they were acquired) to cause such Substantial Stockholder, following such disposition, not to be in violation of this Section 6, and (y) in the case of Section 6(e)(iii), follow the process as reasonably determined by the Board to cause such Substantial Stockholder to remedy or mitigate its violation of Section 6(b)(i). Such disposition or process shall be deemed to occur simultaneously with the Transfer giving rise to the application of this provision, and in the case of clause (x) in the preceding sentence, such number of Securities that are deemed to be disposed of shall be considered Excess Securities and shall be disposed of through the Agent as provided in Sections 6(e)(ii) and 6(e)(iv), except that the maximum aggregate amount payable either to such Substantial Stockholder, or to such other Person that was the direct holder of such Excess Securities, in connection with such sale shall be the fair market value of such Excess Securities at the time of the purported Transfer. All expenses incurred by the Agent in disposing of such Excess Securities shall be paid out of any amounts due such Substantial Stockholder or such other Person. The purpose of this Section 6(e)(v) is to extend the restrictions in Sections 6(b), 6(e)(ii), and 6(e)(iii) to situations in which there is a Prohibited Transfer without a direct Transfer of Securities, and this Section 6(e)(v), along with the other provisions of this Section 6, shall be interpreted to produce the same results, with differences as the context requires, as a direct Transfer of Corporation Securities.
- (vi) If the Purported Transferee fails to surrender the Excess Securities or the proceeds of a sale thereof to the Agent within thirty (30) days from the date on which the Corporation makes a written demand pursuant to Section 6(e)(ii) or (iii), then the Corporation shall use its best efforts to enforce the provisions hereof, including the institution of legal proceedings to compel the surrender. Nothing in this Section 6(e)(vi) shall (A) be deemed to be inconsistent with any Transfer of the Excess Securities provided in this Section 6 to be void *ab initio*, or (B) preclude the Corporation in its discretion from immediately bringing legal proceedings without a prior demand. The Board may authorize such additional actions as it deems advisable to give effect to the provisions of this Section 6.
- (vii) The Corporation shall make the written demand described in Section 6(e)(ii) or (iii), as applicable, within 30 days of the date on which the Board

determines that the attempted Transfer would result in Excess Securities; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that, if the Corporation makes such demand at a later date, the provisions of Section 6 shall apply nonetheless. No failure by the Corporation to act within the time periods set forth in Section 6(e) shall constitute a waiver or loss of any right of the Corporation under this Section 6.

Person that is a beneficial, legal or record holder of Corporation Securities, and any proposed transferor or transferee and any Person controlling, controlled by or under common control with the proposed transferor or transferee, shall provide such information as the Corporation may reasonably request as may be necessary from time to time in order to determine compliance with this Section 6 or the status of the Corporation's Tax Benefits. In furtherance thereof, as a condition to the registration of the Transfer of any Corporation Securities, any Person who is a beneficial, legal or record holder of Corporation Securities, and any proposed Transferee and any Person controlling, controlled by or under common control with the proposed Transferee, shall provide an affidavit containing such information as the Corporation may reasonably request from time to time in order to determine compliance with this Section 6 or the status of the Tax Benefits of the Corporation.

(g) <u>Board Authority</u>.

- (i) The Board shall have the power to interpret or determine in its sole discretion all matters necessary for assessing compliance with this Section 6, including, without limitation, (i) the identification of Substantial Stockholders, (ii) whether a Transfer is a Prohibited Transfer, (iii) whether to exempt a Transfer, (iv) the Percentage Stock Ownership of any Substantial Stockholder, (v) whether an instrument constitutes a Corporation Security, (vi) the amount (or fair market value) due to a Purported Transferee pursuant to clause (B) of Section 6(e)(iv), and (vii) any other matters which the Board determines to be relevant; and the good faith determination of the Board on such matters shall be conclusive and binding for all the purposes of this Section 6.
- (ii) In addition, the Board may, to the extent permitted by law, from time to time establish, modify, amend or rescind bylaws, regulations and procedures of the Corporation not inconsistent with the provisions of this Section 6 for purposes of determining whether any Transfer of Corporation Securities would jeopardize the Corporation's ability to preserve and use the Tax Benefits and for the orderly application, administration and implementation of this Section 6.
- (iii) Nothing contained in this Section 6 shall limit the authority of the Board to take such other action to the extent permitted by law as it deems necessary or advisable to protect the Corporation and its stockholders in preserving the Tax Benefits. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, in the event of a change in law making one or more of the following actions necessary or desirable, the Board may, by adopting a written resolution, (A) modify the ownership interest percentage in the Corporation or the Persons covered by this Section 6, (B) modify the definitions of any terms set forth in this Section 6 or (C) modify the terms of this Section 6 as appropriate, in each case, in

order to prevent an ownership change for purposes of section 382 of the Tax Code as a result of any changes in applicable Treasury Regulations or otherwise; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the Board shall not cause there to be such modification unless it determines, by adopting a written resolution, that such action is reasonably necessary or advisable to preserve the Tax Benefits or that the continuation of these restrictions is no longer reasonably necessary for the preservation of the Tax Benefits. Stockholders of the Corporation shall be notified of such determination through a filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission or such other method of notice as the Secretary of the Corporation shall deem appropriate.

- In the case of an ambiguity in the application of any of the (iv) provisions of this Section 6, including any definition used herein, the Board shall have the power to determine the application of such provisions with respect to any situation based on its reasonable belief, understanding or knowledge of the circumstances. In the event this Section 6 requires an action by the Board but fails to provide specific guidance with respect to such action, the Board shall have the power to determine the action to be taken so long as such action is not contrary to the provisions of this Section 6. All such actions, calculations, interpretations and determinations that are done or made by the Board in good faith shall be conclusive and binding on the Corporation, the Agent, and all other parties for all other purposes of this Section 6. The Board may delegate all or any portion of its duties and powers under this Section 6 to a committee of the Board as it deems necessary or advisable and, to the fullest extent permitted by law, may exercise the authority granted by this Section 6 through duly authorized officers or agents of the Corporation. Nothing in this Section 6 shall be construed to limit or restrict the Board in the exercise of its fiduciary duties under applicable law.
- (h) Reliance. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Corporation and the members of the Board shall be fully protected in relying in good faith upon the information, opinions, reports or statements of the chief executive officer, the chief financial officer, the chief accounting officer, the Secretary or the corporate controller of the Corporation or of the Corporation's legal counsel, independent auditors, transfer agent, investment bankers or other employees and agents in making the determinations and findings contemplated by this Section 6, and the members of the Board shall not be responsible for any good faith errors made in connection therewith. For purposes of determining the existence and identity of, and the amount of any Corporation Securities owned by any stockholder, the Corporation is entitled to rely on the existence and absence of filings of Schedule 13D or 13G under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (or similar filings), as of any date, subject to its actual knowledge of the ownership of Corporation Securities.
- (i) <u>Benefits of this Section 6</u>. Nothing in this Section 6 shall be construed to give to any Person other than the Corporation or the Agent any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under this Section 6. This Section 6 shall be for the sole and exclusive benefit of the Corporation and the Agent.
- (j) <u>Severability</u>. The purpose of this Section 6 is to facilitate the Corporation's ability to maintain or preserve its Tax Benefits. If any provision of this Section 6

or the application of any such provision to any Person or under any circumstance shall be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect by a court of competent jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision of this Section 6.

(k) <u>Waiver</u>. With regard to any power, remedy or right provided herein or otherwise available to the Corporation or the Agent under this Section 6, (i) no waiver will be effective unless expressly contained in a writing signed by the waiving party, and (ii) no alteration, modification or impairment will be implied by reason of any previous waiver, extension of time, delay or omission in exercise, or other indulgence.

ARTICLE V BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The provisions of this <u>Article V</u> are inserted for the management of the business and the conduct of the affairs of the Corporation, and for further definition, limitation and regulation of the powers of the Corporation and of its Directors and stockholders.

- SECTION 1. <u>Authority</u>. The business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of the Board of Directors.
- SECTION 2. <u>Number of Directors</u>. The Board of Directors shall consist of not less than one nor more than 15 members, the exact number of which shall be fixed from time to time by resolution adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Board of Directors then in office.
- SECTION 3. <u>Term.</u> Each Director shall hold office until the next annual election and until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified, or until his or her earlier death, resignation or removal.
- SECTION 4. <u>Vacancies</u>. Any vacancy on the Board of Directors that results from an increase in the number of Directors may be filled by a majority of the Board of Directors then in office, provided that a quorum is present, and any other vacancy occurring on the Board of Directors may be filled by a majority of the Board of Directors then in office, even if less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining Director.
- SECTION 5. **Powers.** In addition to the powers and authority herein or by statute expressly conferred upon them, the Board of Directors is hereby empowered to exercise all such powers and do all such acts and things as may be exercised or done by the Corporation, subject, nevertheless, to the provisions of the DGCL, this Certificate of Incorporation, and the Bylaws; provided, however, the amendment or repeal of any provision of the Bylaws, or the adoption of any new bylaw, after the effectiveness of this Certificate of Incorporation shall not invalidate any prior act of the Board of Directors which would have been valid if such bylaws had not been adopted.
- SECTION 6. **Special Voting Rights.** The voting rights of the Directors described in Article XIV of the Bylaws shall apply for so long as such voting rights are to be provided pursuant to such bylaw.

ARTICLE VI LIMITATION OF DIRECTORS' LIABILITY

No Director shall be personally liable to the Corporation or any of its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a Director, except to the extent such exemption from liability or limitation thereof is not permitted under the DGCL. If the DGCL is amended hereafter to authorize the further elimination or limitation of the liability of Directors, then the liability of a Director of the Corporation shall be eliminated or limited to the fullest extent authorized by the DGCL, as so amended. Any repeal or modification of this Article VI shall not adversely affect any right or protection of a Director of the Corporation existing at the time of such repeal or modification with respect to acts or omissions occurring prior to such repeal or modification.

ARTICLE VII INDEMNIFICATION

SECTION 1. Right of Indemnification; Advancement of Expenses. The Corporation shall indemnify its Directors and officers to the fullest extent authorized or permitted by law, as now or hereafter in effect, and such right to indemnification shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a Director or officer of the Corporation and shall inure to the benefit of his or her heirs, executors and personal and legal representatives; provided, however, that, except for proceedings to enforce rights to indemnification, the Corporation shall not be obligated to indemnify any Director or officer (or his or her heirs, executors or personal or legal representatives) in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person unless such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized or consented to by the Board of Directors. The right to indemnification conferred by this Article VII shall include, subject to applicable law, the right to be paid by the Corporation for the expenses incurred in defending or otherwise participating in any proceeding in advance of its final disposition.

SECTION 2. **Employees, Agents and Former Directors and Officers.** Subject to applicable law, the Corporation may, to the extent authorized from time to time by the Board of Directors, provide rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses to employees and agents of the Corporation and former directors and officers of predecessor entities of the Corporation or any of its subsidiaries similar to those conferred in this <u>Article VII</u> to Directors and officers of the Corporation.

SECTION 3. <u>Nonexclusivity of Rights</u>. The rights to indemnification and to the advance of expenses conferred in this <u>Article VII</u> shall not be exclusive of any other right which any person may have or hereafter acquire under this Certificate of Incorporation, the Bylaws, any statute, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested Directors or otherwise.

SECTION 4. **Repeal or Modification.** Any repeal or modification of this <u>Article VII</u> shall not adversely affect any rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses of a Director or officer of the Corporation existing at the time of such repeal or modification with respect to any acts or omissions occurring prior to such repeal or modification.

ARTICLE VIII NO WRITTEN CONSENT; SPECIAL MEETINGS

Any action required or permitted to be taken by the stockholders of the Corporation must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation and may not be effected by written consent in lieu of a meeting. Unless otherwise required by law, special meetings of the stockholders, for any purpose or purposes, may only be called by either (i) the Chairman of the Board of Directors, (ii) the Chief Executive Officer or (iii) the Board of Directors. The ability of the stockholders to call a special meeting of stockholders is hereby specifically denied.

ARTICLE IX STOCKHOLDER MEETINGS

Meetings of stockholders may be held within or without the State of Delaware, as the Bylaws may provide. The books of the Corporation may be kept (subject to any provision contained in the DGCL) outside the State of Delaware at such place or places as may be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors or in the Bylaws.

ARTICLE X AMENDMENT OF BYLAWS

In furtherance and not in limitation of the powers conferred upon it by the laws of the State of Delaware, the Board of Directors shall have the power to adopt, amend, alter or repeal the Bylaws as provided for therein. The Bylaws also may be adopted, amended, altered or repealed by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 80% of the voting power of the outstanding shares entitled to vote for the election of Directors.

ARTICLE XI EXCLUSIVE FORUM

Unless the Corporation consents in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or, as further provided below, the United States District Court for the District of Delaware, shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be the sole and exclusive forum for (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought on behalf of the Corporation, (ii) any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any director, officer or employee of the Corporation to the Corporation or the Corporation's stockholders, (iii) any action asserting a claim against the Corporation arising pursuant to any provision of the DGCL or this Certificate of Incorporation or the Bylaws of the Corporation, or (iv) any action asserting a claim against the Corporation governed by the internal affairs doctrine, in each case subject to the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware having jurisdiction over the subject matter and personal jurisdiction over the indispensable parties named as defendants therein. Cases involving claims for which the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware lacks jurisdiction shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be brought in the United States District Court for the District of Delaware.

ARTICLE XII NON-VOTING SECURITIES

The Corporation shall not issue nonvoting equity securities to the extent prohibited by Section 1123(a)(6) of the United States Bankruptcy Code for so long as such section is in effect and applicable to the Corporation.

ARTICLE XIII AMENDMENT OF THE CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

The Corporation reserves the right to amend, alter, change or repeal any provision contained in this Certificate of Incorporation in the manner now or hereafter prescribed in this Certificate of Incorporation or the DGCL, and all rights herein conferred upon stockholders are granted subject to such reservation; provided, however, that, notwithstanding any other provision of this Certificate of Incorporation (but in addition to any other vote that may be required by applicable law or this Certificate of Incorporation), the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of the voting power of the outstanding shares entitled to vote for the election of Directors shall be required to amend, alter, change or repeal, or to adopt any provision as part of this Certificate of Incorporation inconsistent with the purpose and intent of Section 6 of Article IV, Article V, Article VIII and Article X of this Certificate of Incorporation or this Article XIII.

* * * * *

	WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused this Amended and Report Incorporation to be executed on its behalf on this [] day of [
		[AN	AR CORI	PORATIO	ON]		
		By:					
			Name: Title:				

11-15463-shl Doc 6800 Filed 02/22/13 Entered 02/22/13 17:03:08 Main Document Pg 216 of 336

EXHIBIT B

AMENDED AND RESTATED

CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

OF

[US AIRWAYS GROUP, INC.]¹

PURSUANT TO SECTION 251 OF THE

DELAWARE GENERAL CORPORATION LAW

[US Airways Group, Inc.] (the "<u>Corporation</u>"), a corporation organized and existing under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (as the same exists or may hereafter be amended, the "<u>DGCL</u>"), does hereby certify as follows:

- 1. The name of the Corporation is US Airways Group, Inc. The Corporation was originally incorporated under the name U S Air Group, Inc. The original certificate of incorporation of the Corporation was filed with the office of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on February 16, 1982.
- 2. This Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation has been duly adopted in accordance with the provisions of Section 251 of the DGCL and restates in its entirety the provisions of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation, as heretofore amended or supplemented.
- 3. The text of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation is hereby amended and restated to read in its entirety as follows:

ARTICLE I

The name of the corporation is [US Airways Group, Inc.] (the "Corporation").

ARTICLE II

The address of the Corporation's registered office in the State of Delaware is Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, City of Wilmington, County of New Castle, Delaware 19801. The name of its registered agent at such address is The Corporation Trust Company.

.

¹ NTD: Name subject to change.

ARTICLE III

The purpose of this Corporation is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which corporations may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, as from time to time amended.

ARTICLE IV

The aggregate number of shares that this Corporation shall have authority to issue is 1,000 shares of capital stock all of which shall be designated "Common Stock," each having a par value of \$0.01 per share.

ARTICLE V

No Director shall be personally liable to the Corporation or any of its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a Director, except to the extent such exemption from liability or limitation thereof is not permitted under the DGCL. If the DGCL is amended hereafter to authorize the further elimination or limitation of the liability of Directors, then the liability of a Director of the Corporation shall be eliminated or limited to the fullest extent authorized by the DGCL, as so amended. Any repeal or modification of this Article V shall not adversely affect any right or protection of a Director of the Corporation existing at the time of such repeal or modification with respect to acts or omissions occurring prior to such repeal or modification.

ARTICLE VI

- (a) Right of Indemnification. The Corporation shall indemnify its Directors and officers to the fullest extent authorized or permitted by law, as now or hereafter in effect, and such right to indemnification shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a Director or officer of the Corporation and shall inure to the benefit of his or her heirs, executors and personal and legal representatives; provided, however, that, except for proceedings to enforce rights to indemnification, the Corporation shall not be obligated to indemnify any Director or officer (or his or her heirs, executors or personal or legal representatives) in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person unless such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized or consented to by the Board of Directors of the Corporation (the "Board"). The right to indemnification conferred by this Article VI shall include, subject to applicable law, the right to be paid by the Corporation the expenses incurred in defending or otherwise participating in any proceeding in advance of its final disposition.
- (b) <u>Prepayment of Expenses</u>. Subject to applicable law, the Corporation may, to the extent authorized from time to time by the Board, provide rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses to employees and agents of the Corporation similar to those conferred in this Article VI to Directors and officers of the Corporation.
- (c) <u>Nonexclusivity of Rights</u>. The rights to indemnification and to the advance of expenses conferred in this Article VI shall not be exclusive of any other right which any person may have or hereafter acquire under this Certificate of Incorporation, the bylaws, any statute, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested Directors or otherwise.

(d) <u>Repeal or Modification</u>. Any repeal or modification of this Article VI shall not adversely affect any rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses of a Director or officer of the Corporation existing at the time of such repeal or modification with respect to any acts or omissions occurring prior to such repeal or modification.

ARTICLE VII

The Corporation reserves the right to amend, alter, change or repeal any provision contained in this Certificate of Incorporation, in the manner now or hereafter prescribed by statute, and all rights conferred upon the stockholders herein are granted subject to this reservation.

ARTICLE VIII

In furtherance and not in limitation of the powers conferred by law, subject to any limitations contained elsewhere in this Certificate of Incorporation, bylaws of the Corporation may be adopted, amended or repealed by a majority of the Board, but any bylaws adopted by the Board may be amended or repealed by the stockholders entitled to vote thereon. Election of Directors need not be by written ballot.

ARTICLE IX

The number of Directors of the Corporation shall be fixed from time to time as provided in the bylaws.

ARTICLE X

In addition to the powers and authority herein before or by statute expressly conferred upon them, the Board is hereby empowered to exercise all such powers and do all such acts and things as may be exercised or done by the Corporation, subject to the provisions of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, this Certificate of Incorporation and the bylaws of the Corporation.

ARTICLE XI

The Corporation hereby elects not to be governed by Section 203 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

	N WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has cause ate of Incorporation to be executed on its behalf on the						
		[US	SAIRWAY	S GROUP, IN	C.]		
		By: Nai					

Title:

11-15463-shl Doc 6800 Filed 02/22/13 Entered 02/22/13 17:03:08 Main Document Pg 220 of 336

EXHIBIT C

AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS [AMR CORPORATION]¹ (hereinafter called the "Corporation")

Adopted [],	2013
-----------	----	------

ARTICLE I Offices

The registered office of the Corporation shall be in the City of Wilmington, County of New Castle, Delaware. The Corporation may also have offices at such other places, both within and without the State of Delaware, as the Board of Directors may from time to time determine.

ARTICLE II Meetings of Stockholders

SECTION 1. Annual Meetings. The annual meeting of stockholders for the election of Directors shall be held on such date and at such time as shall be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors, at which meeting the stockholders shall elect a Board of Directors pursuant to Article III hereof and may transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting in accordance with Section 7 of this Article II.

SECTION 2. Special Meetings. Unless otherwise required by law or the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as the same may be amended, restated or supplemented from time to time (the "Certificate of Incorporation"), special meetings of stockholders, for any purpose or purposes, may only be called by either (i) the Chairman of the Board of Directors, (ii) the Chief Executive Officer or (iii) the Board of Directors. At a special meeting of stockholders, only such business shall be conducted as shall be specified in the notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto). The ability of the stockholders to call a special meeting of stockholders is hereby specifically denied.

SECTION 3. Location of Meetings. All meetings of the stockholders for any purpose may be held, within or without the State of Delaware, at such time and place as shall be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may, in its sole discretion, determine that a meeting of stockholders shall not be held at any place, but may instead be held solely by means of remote communication as authorized by Section 211(a)(2) of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL").

¹ The name of the corporation will be changed to American Airlines Group Inc. in a subsequent amendment also to be implemented in connection with the closing of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and the Plan of Reorganization.

SECTION 4. List of Stockholders. The Secretary shall cause to be prepared a complete list of stockholders entitled to vote at any meeting of the stockholders, arranged in alphabetical order and showing the address of each stockholder and number of shares registered in the name of each stockholder. The Corporation shall not be required to include electronic mail addresses or other electronic contact information on such list. Such list shall be open to the examination of any stockholder, for any purpose germane to the meeting for a period of at least ten days prior to the meeting, at the election of the Corporation, either: (i) on a reasonably accessible electronic network, provided that the information required to gain access to such list is provided with the notice of the meeting, or (ii) during ordinary business hours, at the Corporation's principal executive office. In the event that the Corporation determines to make the list available on an electronic network, the Corporation may take reasonable steps to ensure that such information is available only to stockholders of the Corporation. If the meeting is to be held at a place, then the list shall be produced and kept at the time and place of the meeting during the whole time thereof, and may be inspected by any stockholder who is present. If the meeting is to be held solely by means of remote communication, then the list shall also be open to the examination of any stockholder during the whole time of the meeting on a reasonably accessible electronic network, and the information required to access such list shall be provided with the notice of the meeting.

SECTION 5. Voting. Unless otherwise required by applicable law, the Certificate of Incorporation, these Bylaws, or the rules or regulations of any stock exchange applicable to the Corporation, any question brought before any meeting of the stockholders, other than the election of Directors, shall be decided by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the total number of votes of the Corporation's capital stock present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter, voting as a single class. Except as otherwise required by applicable law, by the Certificate of Incorporation, or by these Bylaws, each stockholder entitled to vote shall, at every meeting of the stockholders, be entitled to one vote in person or by proxy (as described below) for each share of voting stock held by him. Such right to vote shall be subject to the right of the Board of Directors to fix a record date for voting stockholders as hereinafter provided. The Board of Directors, in its discretion, or the Officer of the Corporation presiding at a meeting of the stockholders, in such Officer's discretion, may require that any votes cast at such meeting shall be cast by written ballot. Any action required or permitted to be taken by the stockholders of the Corporation must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation.

SECTION 6. <u>Proxies</u>. Each stockholder entitled to vote at a meeting of stockholders may authorize another person or persons to act for him or her by proxy, but no such proxy shall be voted or acted upon after three years from its date, unless the proxy provides for a longer period. A duly executed proxy shall be irrevocable if it states that it is irrevocable and if, and only as long as, it is coupled with an interest sufficient in law to support an irrevocable power. A proxy may be made irrevocable regardless of whether the interest with which it is coupled is an interest in the stock itself or an interest in the Corporation generally. Any proxy is suspended when the person executing the proxy is present at a meeting of stockholders and elects to vote, except that when such proxy is coupled with an interest and the fact of the interest appears on the face of the proxy, the agent named in the

proxy shall have all voting and other rights referred to in the proxy, notwithstanding the presence of the person executing the proxy. At each meeting of the stockholders, and before any voting commences, all proxies filed at or before the meeting shall be submitted to and examined by the Secretary or a person designated by the Secretary, and no shares may be represented or voted under a proxy that has been found to be invalid or irregular.

Without limiting the manner in which a stockholder may authorize another person or persons to act for such stockholder as proxy, the following shall constitute a valid means by which a stockholder may grant such authority:

- (a) A stockholder may execute a writing authorizing another person or persons to act for such stockholder as proxy. Execution may be accomplished by the stockholder or such stockholder's authorized officer, director, employee or agent signing such writing or causing such person's signature to be affixed to such writing by any reasonable means, including, but not limited to, by facsimile signature.
- (b) A stockholder may authorize another person or persons to act for such stockholder as proxy by transmitting or authorizing the transmission of a telegram, cablegram or other means of electronic transmission to the person who will be the holder of the proxy or to a proxy solicitation firm, proxy support service organization or like agent duly authorized by the person who will be the holder of the proxy to receive such transmission, provided that any such telegram, cablegram or other means of electronic transmission must either set forth or be submitted with information from which it can be determined that the telegram, cablegram or other electronic transmission was authorized by the stockholder. If it is determined that such telegrams, cablegrams or other electronic transmissions are valid, the inspectors or, if there are no inspectors, such other persons making that determination shall specify the information, on which they relied.

Any copy, facsimile telecommunication or other reliable reproduction of the writing or transmission authorizing another person or persons to act as proxy for a stockholder may be substituted or used in lieu of the original writing or transmission for any and all purposes for which the original writing or transmission could be used; provided, however, that such copy, facsimile telecommunication or other reproduction shall be a complete reproduction of the entire original writing or transmission.

SECTION 7. Nature of Business at Meetings of Stockholders.

(a) At an annual meeting of the stockholders, only such business shall be conducted as shall have been properly brought before the meeting. To be properly brought before an annual meeting, business must be (i) brought before the meeting by the Board of Directors and specified in a notice of meeting given by or at the direction of the Board of Directors or (ii) otherwise properly brought before the meeting by a stockholder present in person who (A) (1) was a beneficial owner of shares of the Corporation both at the time of giving the notice provided for in this <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7</u> and at the time of the meeting, (2) is entitled to vote at the meeting, and (3) has complied with this <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7</u> in all

applicable respects, or (B) properly made such proposal in accordance with Rule 14a-8 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations thereunder (as so amended and inclusive of such rules and regulations, the "Exchange Act"). The foregoing clause (ii) shall be the exclusive means for a stockholder to propose business to be brought before an annual meeting of the stockholders. Stockholders shall not be permitted to propose business to be brought before a special meeting of the stockholders, and the only matters that may be brought before a special meeting are the matters specified in the notice of meeting given by or at the direction of the person calling the meeting pursuant to Article II, Section 2. For purposes of this Article II, Section 7, "present in person" shall mean that the stockholder proposing that the business be brought before the annual meeting of the Corporation, or, if the proposing stockholder is not an individual, a qualified representative of such proposing stockholder, appear at such annual meeting. A "qualified representative" of such proposing stockholder shall be, if such proposing stockholder is (i) a general or limited partnership, any general partner or person who functions as a general partner of the general or limited partnership or who controls the general or limited partnership, (ii) a trust, any trustee of the trust, or (iii) a corporation, limited liability company or other entity, any officer or person who functions as an officer of the corporation, limited liability company or other entity or any officer, director, general partner or person who functions as an officer, director or general partner of any entity ultimately in control of the corporation, limited liability company or other entity. Stockholders seeking to nominate persons for election to the Board of Directors must comply with Article III, Sections 2 and 7, and this Article II, Section 7 shall not be applicable to nominations except as expressly provided in Article III, Sections 2 and 7.

- In addition to any other applicable requirements, for business to be properly (b) brought before an annual meeting by a stockholder, the stockholder must (i) provide Timely Notice (as defined below) thereof in writing and in proper form to the Secretary of the Corporation and (ii) provide any updates or supplements to such notice at the times and in the forms required by this Article II, Section 7. To be timely, a stockholder's notice must be delivered to, or mailed and received at, the principal executive offices of the Corporation not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the one-year anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting; provided, however, that if the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered, or mailed and received, not later than the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or, if later, the tenth day following the day on which public disclosure of the date of such annual meeting was first made (such notice within such time periods, "Timely Notice"). In no event shall any adjournment or postponement of an annual meeting or the announcement thereof commence a new time period for the giving of Timely Notice as described above.
- (c) To be in proper form for purposes of this <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7</u>, a stockholder's notice to the Secretary shall set forth:
 - (i) As to each Proposing Person (as defined below), (A) the name and address of such Proposing Person (including, if applicable, the name and address that appear on the Corporation's books and records); and (B) the class or series and number of shares of the Corporation that are, directly or indirectly, owned of record

or beneficially owned (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act) by such Proposing Persons, except that such Proposing Person shall in all events be deemed to beneficially own any shares of any class or series of the Corporation as to which such Proposing Person has a right to acquire beneficial ownership at any time in the future (the disclosures to be made pursuant to the foregoing clauses (A) and (B) are referred to as "Stockholder Information");

As to each Proposing Person, (A) the full notional amount of any (ii) securities that, directly or indirectly, underlie any "derivative security" (as such term is defined in Rule 16a-1(c) under the Exchange Act) that constitutes a "call equivalent position" (as such term is defined in Rule 16a-1(b) under the Exchange Act) ("Synthetic Equity Position") and that is, directly or indirectly, held or maintained by such Proposing Person with respect to any shares of any class or series of shares of the Corporation; provided that, for the purposes of the definition of "Synthetic Equity Position," the term "derivative security" shall also include any security or instrument that would not otherwise constitute a "derivative security" as a result of any feature that would make any conversion, exercise or similar right or privilege of such security or instrument becoming determinable only at some future date or upon the happening of a future occurrence, in which case the determination of the amount of securities into which such security or instrument would be convertible or exercisable shall be made assuming that such security or instrument is immediately convertible or exercisable at the time of such determination; and, provided, further, that any Proposing Person satisfying the requirements of Rule 13d-1(b)(1) under the Exchange Act (other than a Proposing Person that so satisfies Rule 13d-1(b)(1) under the Exchange Act solely by reason of Rule 13d-1(b)(1)(ii)(E)) shall not be deemed to hold or maintain the notional amount of any securities that underlie a Synthetic Equity Position held by such Proposing Person as a hedge with respect to a bona fide derivatives trade or position of such Proposing Person arising in the ordinary course of such Proposing Person's business as a derivatives dealer, (B) any rights to dividends on the shares of any class or series of shares of the Corporation owned beneficially by such Proposing Person that are separated or separable from the underlying shares of the Corporation, (C)(x) if such Proposing Person is (i) a general or limited partnership, syndicate or other group, the identity of each general partner and each person who functions as a general partner of the general or limited partnership, each member of the syndicate or group and each person controlling the general partner or member, a trust, any trustee of the trust, or (iii) a corporation, limited liability company or other entity, the identity of each officer and each person who functions as an officer of the corporation, limited liability company or other entity, each person controlling the corporation, limited liability company or other entity, and each officer, director, general partner and person who functions as an officer, director or general partner of any entity ultimately in control of the corporation, limited liability company or other entity (each such person or persons set forth in the preceding clauses (i), (ii) and (iii), a "Responsible Person"), any fiduciary duties owed by such Responsible Person to the equity holders or other beneficiaries of such Proposing Person and any material interests or relationships of such Responsible Person that are not shared generally by other record or beneficial

holders of the shares of any class or series of the Corporation and that reasonably could have influenced the decision of such Proposing Person to propose such business to be brought before the meeting, and (y) if such Proposing Person is a natural person, any material interests or relationships of such natural person that are not shared generally by other record or beneficial holders of the shares of any class or series of the Corporation and that reasonably could have influenced the decision of such Proposing Person to propose such business to be brought before the meeting, (D) any material shares or any Synthetic Equity Position in any principal competitor of the Corporation held by such Proposing Persons, (E) a summary of any material discussions regarding the business proposed to be brought before the meeting (1) between or among any of the Proposing Persons or (2) between or among any Proposing Person and any other record or beneficial holder of the shares of any class or series of the Corporation (including their names), (F) any material pending or threatened legal proceeding in which such Proposing Person is a party or material participant involving the Corporation or any of its Officers or Directors, or any affiliate of the Corporation, (G) any other material relationship between such Proposing Person, on the one hand, and the Corporation, any affiliate of the Corporation or any principal competitor of the Corporation, on the other hand, (H) any direct or indirect material interest in any material contract or agreement of such Proposing Person with the Corporation, any affiliate of the Corporation or any principal competitor of the Corporation (including, in any such case, any employment agreement, collective bargaining agreement or consulting agreement) and (I) any other information relating to such Proposing Person that would be required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filing required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies or consents by such Proposing Person in support of the business proposed to be brought before the meeting pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act (the disclosures to be made pursuant to the foregoing clauses (A) through (I) are referred to as "Disclosable Interests"); provided, however, that Disclosable Interests shall not include any such disclosures with respect to the ordinary course business activities of any broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee who is a Proposing Person solely as a result of being the stockholder directed to prepare and submit the notice required by these Bylaws on behalf of a beneficial owner; and

(iii) As to each item of business that the stockholder proposes to bring before the annual meeting, (A) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the annual meeting, the reasons for conducting such business at the annual meeting and any material interest in such business of each Proposing Person, (B) the text of the proposal or business (including the text of any resolutions proposed for consideration), (C) a reasonably detailed description of all agreements, arrangements and understandings (x) between or among any of the Proposing Persons or (y) between or among any Proposing Person and any other person or entity (including their names) in connection with the proposal of such business by such stockholder; and (D) any other information relating to such item of business that would be required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filing required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies in support of the business proposed to be brought before the meeting pursuant to Section 14(a) of

the Exchange Act; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the disclosures required by this paragraph (iii) shall not include any disclosures with respect to any broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee who is a Proposing Person solely as a result of being the stockholder directed to prepare and submit the notice required by these Bylaws on behalf of a beneficial owner.

For purposes of this Article II, Section 7, the term "Proposing Person" shall mean (i) the stockholder providing the notice of business proposed to be brought before an annual meeting, (ii) the beneficial owner or beneficial owners, if different, on whose behalf the notice of the business proposed to be brought before the annual meeting is made, (iii) any participant (as defined in paragraphs (a)(ii)-(vi) of Instruction 3 to Item 4 of Schedule 14A) with such stockholder in such solicitation or associate (each within the meaning of Rule 12b-2 under the Exchange Act for purposes of these Bylaws) of such stockholder or beneficial owner (or any of their respective associates or other participants in such solicitation) is Acting in Concert (as defined below).

A person shall be deemed to be "Acting in Concert" with another person for purposes of these Bylaws if such person knowingly acts (whether or not pursuant to an express agreement, arrangement or understanding) in concert or in parallel with, or towards a common goal with such other person, relating to changing or influencing the control of the Corporation or in connection with or as a participant in any transaction having that purpose or effect, where (A) each person is conscious of the other person's conduct and this awareness is an element in their decision-making processes and (B) at least one additional factor suggests that such persons intend to act in concert or in parallel, which such additional factors may include, without limitation, exchanging information (whether publicly or privately), attending meetings, conducting discussions, or making or soliciting invitations to act in concert or in parallel; provided, that a person shall not be deemed to be Acting in Concert with any other person solely as a result of the solicitation or receipt of (1) revocable proxies or consents from such other person in response to a solicitation made pursuant to, and in accordance with, Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act by way of a proxy or consent solicitation statement filed on Schedule 14A or (2) tenders of securities from such other person in a public tender or exchange offer made pursuant to, and in accordance with, Section 14(d) of the Exchange Act by means of a tender offer statement filed on Schedule TO. A person Acting in Concert with another person shall be deemed to be Acting in Concert with any third party who is also Acting in Concert with such other person.

(d) A Proposing Person shall update and supplement its notice to the Corporation of its intent to propose business at an annual meeting, if necessary, so that the information provided or required to be provided in such notice pursuant to this Article II, Section 7 shall be true and correct as of the record date for the meeting and as of the date that is ten business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, and such update and supplement shall be delivered to, or mailed and received by, the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not later than five business days after the record date for the meeting (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of the record date), and not later than eight business days prior to the

date for the meeting or, if practicable, any adjournment or postponement thereof (and, if not practicable, on the first practicable date prior to the date to which the meeting has been adjourned or postponed) (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of ten business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof).

- (e) Notwithstanding anything in these Bylaws to the contrary, no business shall be conducted at an annual meeting except in accordance with this <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7</u>. If the chairman of the meeting determines that the business was not properly brought before the meeting in accordance with this <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7</u>, he or she shall so declare to the meeting and any such business shall not be considered or transacted.
- (f) This <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7</u> is expressly intended to apply to any business proposed to be brought before an annual meeting of stockholders other than any proposal made pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act. In addition to the requirements of this <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7</u> with respect to any business proposed to be brought before an annual meeting, each Proposing Person shall comply with all applicable requirements of the Exchange Act with respect to any such business. Nothing in this <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7</u> shall be deemed to affect the rights of stockholders to request inclusion of proposals in the Corporation's proxy statement pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act.
- (g) For purposes of these Amended and Restated Bylaws, "<u>public disclosure</u>" shall mean disclosure in a press release reported by a national news service or in a document publicly filed by the Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Sections 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.

SECTION 8. *Notice to Stockholders*. Whenever stockholders are required or permitted to take any action at a meeting, a written notice of the meeting shall be given, which shall state the place, if any, date and hour of the meeting, the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting, the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, if such date is different from the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting, and, in the case of a special meeting, the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called. Unless otherwise required by law, written notice of any meeting shall be given not less than ten nor more than 60 days before the date of the meeting to each stockholder entitled to notice of and to vote at such meeting.

Section 9. *Quorum*. Unless otherwise required by applicable law or the Certificate of Incorporation, the holders of a majority in voting power of the Corporation's capital stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote at a meeting of stockholders, present in person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum at all meetings of the stockholders for the transaction of business. A quorum, once established, shall not be broken by the withdrawal of enough votes to leave less than a quorum. If, however, such quorum shall not be present or represented at any meeting of the stockholders, the chairman of the meeting or the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, present in person or represented by proxy, shall have the power to adjourn the meeting from time to time without further notice until a quorum shall be present or represented.

SECTION 10. <u>Adjournment</u>. The chairman of the meeting may adjourn any meeting of the stockholders from time to time to reconvene at the same or some other place. Notice need not be given of any adjourned meeting if the time and place, if any, thereof and the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such adjourned meeting are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken. At the adjourned meeting, the Corporation may transact any business which might have been transacted at the original meeting. If the adjournment is for more than 30 days, or if after the adjournment a new record date is fixed for the adjourned meeting, notice of the adjourned meeting in accordance with the requirements of <u>Section 8</u> of this <u>Article II</u> shall be given to each stockholder of record entitled to notice of and to vote at the meeting.

SECTION 11. *Record Date*. In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at any meeting of the stockholders or any adjournment thereof, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board of Directors, and which record date shall not be more than 60 nor less than ten days before the date of such meeting. If no record date is fixed by the Board of Directors, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of the stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which notice is given, or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the meeting is held. A determination of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of the stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting; provided, however, that the Board of Directors may fix a new record date for the adjourned meeting.

Section 12. <u>Stock Ledger</u>. The stock ledger of the Corporation shall be the only evidence as to who are the stockholders entitled to examine the stock ledger, the list required by <u>Section 4</u> of this <u>Article II</u> or the books of the Corporation, or to vote in person or by proxy at any meeting of the stockholders. For these purposes, the stock ledger shall include the Foreign Stock Record described in <u>Article XIII</u> of these Bylaws and all the provisions of <u>Article XIII</u> governing the maintenance and use of the Foreign Stock Record.

SECTION 13. <u>Conduct of Meetings</u>. The Board of Directors may adopt by resolution such rules and regulations for the conduct of any meeting of the stockholders as it shall deem appropriate. Except to the extent inconsistent with such rules and regulations as adopted by the Board of Directors, the chairman of any meeting of the stockholders shall have the right and authority to prescribe such rules, regulations and procedures and to do all such acts as, in the judgment of such chairman, are appropriate for the proper conduct of the meeting. Such rules, regulations or procedures, whether adopted by the Board of Directors or prescribed by the chairman of the meeting, may include, without limitation, the following: (a) the establishment of an agenda or order of business for the meeting; (b) the determination of when the polls shall open and close for any given matter to be voted on at the meeting; (c) rules and procedures for maintaining order at the meeting and the safety of those present; (d) limitations on attendance at or participation in the meeting to stockholders of record of the Corporation, their duly authorized and constituted proxies or such other persons as the chairman of the meeting shall determine; (e) restrictions on entry

to the meeting after the time fixed for the commencement thereof; and (f) limitations on the time allotted to questions or comments by participants.

SECTION 14. <u>Inspectors of Meeting</u>. In advance of any meeting of the stockholders, the Board of Directors, by resolution, the Chairman of the Board or the Chief Executive Officer shall appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting and make a written report thereof. One or more other persons may be designated as alternate inspectors to replace any inspector who fails to act. If no inspector or alternate is able to act at a meeting of the stockholders, the chairman of the meeting shall appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting. Unless otherwise required by applicable law, inspectors may be Officers, employees or agents of the Corporation. Each inspector, before entering upon the discharge of the duties of inspector, shall take and sign an oath faithfully to execute the duties of inspector with strict impartiality and according to the best of such inspector's ability. The inspector shall have the duties prescribed by law and shall take charge of the polls and, when the vote is completed, shall make a certificate of the result of the vote taken and of such other facts as may be required by applicable law.

ARTICLE III Directors

SECTION 1. *Number of Directors*. The Board of Directors shall consist of not less than one nor more than 15 members, the exact number of which shall be fixed from time to time by resolution adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Board of Directors then in office, except as otherwise set forth in the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws. Directors need not be stockholders.

SECTION 2. Nomination of Directors.

Nominations of any person for election to the Board of Directors at an annual meeting or at a special meeting (but only if the election of Directors is a matter specified in the notice of meeting given by or at the direction of the person calling such special meeting) may be made at such meeting only (i) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors, including by any committee or persons authorized to do so by the Board of Directors or these Bylaws, or (ii) by a stockholder present in person (A) who was a beneficial owner of shares of the Corporation both at the time of giving the notice provided for in this Article III, Section 2 and at the time of the meeting, (B) is entitled to vote at the meeting, and (C) has complied with this Article III, Sections 2 and 7 as to such notice and nomination. For purposes of this Article III, Section 2, "present in person" shall mean that the stockholder proposing that the business be brought before the meeting of the Corporation, or, if the proposing stockholder is not an individual, a qualified representative of such stockholder, appear at such meeting. A "qualified representative" of such proposing stockholder shall be, if such proposing stockholder is (i) a general or limited partnership, any general partner or person who functions as a general partner of the general or limited partnership or who controls the general or limited partnership, (ii) a trust, any trustee of the trust or (iii) a corporation, limited liability company or other entity, any officer or person who functions as an officer of the corporation, limited liability company or other entity or any officer, director, general partner or person who functions as an

officer, director or general partner of any entity ultimately in control of the corporation, limited liability company or other entity. The foregoing clause (ii) shall be the exclusive means for a stockholder to make any nomination of a person or persons for election to the Board of Directors at an annual meeting or special meeting.

- (b) (i) (A) In addition to any other applicable requirements, for a stockholder to make any nomination of a person or persons for election to the Board of Directors at an annual meeting, the stockholder must (1) provide notice thereof in writing and in proper form to the Secretary of the Corporation delivered to, or mailed and received at, the principal executive offices of the Corporation not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the one-year anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting; provided, however, that if the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered, or mailed and received, not later than the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or, if later, the tenth day following the day on which public disclosure of the date of such annual meeting was first made, (2) provide the information, agreements and questionnaires with respect to such stockholder and its candidate for nomination as required to be set forth by this Article III, Sections 2 and 7 and (3) provide any updates or supplements to such notice at the times and in the forms required by this Article III, Section 2.
- (ii) Without qualification, if the election of Directors is a matter specified in the notice of meeting given by or at the direction of the person calling a special meeting, then for a stockholder to make any nomination of a person or persons for election to the Board of Directors at such special meeting, the stockholder must (i) provide timely notice thereof in writing and in proper form to the Secretary of the Corporation at the principal executive offices of the Corporation, (ii) provide the information with respect to such stockholder and its candidate for nomination as required by this <u>Article III</u>, <u>Sections 2</u> and <u>7</u> and (iii) provide any updates or supplements to such notice at the times and in the forms required by this <u>Article III</u>, <u>Section 2</u>. To be timely, a stockholder's notice for nominations to be made at a special meeting must be delivered to, or mailed and received at, the principal executive offices of the Corporation not earlier than the 120th day prior to such special meeting and not later than the 90th day prior to such special meeting or, if later, the tenth day following the day on which public disclosure (as defined in <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7</u>) of the date of such special meeting was first made.
- (iii) In no event shall any adjournment or postponement of an annual meeting or special meeting or the announcement thereof commence a new time period for the giving of a stockholder's notice as described above.
- (c) To be in proper form for purposes of this <u>Article III</u>, <u>Section 2</u>, a stockholder's notice to the Secretary shall set forth:
 - (i) As to each Nominating Person (as defined below), the Stockholder Information (as defined in <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7(c)(i)</u>, except that for purposes of this <u>Article III</u>, <u>Section 2</u> the term "<u>Nominating Person</u>" shall be substituted for the term "<u>Proposing Person</u>" in all places it appears in <u>Article II</u>, <u>Section 7(c)(i)</u>;

- (ii) As to each Nominating Person, any Disclosable Interests (as defined in Article II, Section 7(c)(ii), except that for purposes of this Article III, Section 2 the term "Nominating Person" shall be substituted for the term "Proposing Person" in all places it appears in Article II, Section 7(c)(ii) and the disclosure with respect to the business to be brought before the meeting in Article II, Section 7(c)(ii) shall be made with respect to the election of Directors at the meeting);
- As to each candidate whom a Nominating Person proposes to (iii) nominate for election as a Director, (A) all information with respect to such candidate for nomination that would be required to be set forth in a stockholder's notice pursuant to this Article III, Sections 2 and 7 if such candidate for nomination were a Nominating Person, (B) all information relating to such candidate for nomination that is required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filings required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies for election of directors in a contested election pursuant to Section 14(a) under the Exchange Act (including such candidate's written consent to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serving as a Director if elected), (C) a description of any direct or indirect material interest in any material contract or agreement between or among any Nominating Person, on the one hand, and each candidate for nomination or his or her respective associates or any other participants in such solicitation, on the other hand, including, without limitation, all information that would be required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404 under Regulation S-K if such Nominating Person were the "registrant" for purposes of such rule and the candidate for nomination were a director or executive officer of such registrant (the disclosures to be made pursuant to the foregoing clauses (A) through (C) are referred to as "Nominee Information"), and (D) a completed and signed questionnaire, representation and agreement as provided in Article III, Section 7(a).

For purposes of this <u>Article III</u>, <u>Section 2</u>, the term "<u>Nominating Person</u>" shall mean (i) the stockholder providing the notice of the nomination proposed to be made at the meeting, (ii) the beneficial owner or beneficial owners, if different, on whose behalf the notice of the nomination proposed to be made at the meeting is made, (iii) any associate of such stockholder or beneficial owner or any other participant in such solicitation, and (iv) any other person with whom such stockholder or such beneficial owner (or any of their respective associates or other participants in such solicitation) is Acting in Concert.

(d) A stockholder providing notice of any nomination proposed to be made at a meeting shall further update and supplement such notice, if necessary, so that the information provided or required to be provided in such notice pursuant to this <u>Article III</u>, <u>Section 2</u> shall be true and correct as of the record date for the meeting and as of the date that is ten business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, and such update and supplement shall be delivered to, or mailed and received by, the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not later than five business days after the record date for the meeting (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of the record date), and not later than eight business days prior to the date for the meeting or, if practicable, any adjournment or postponement thereof (and, if

not practicable, on the first practicable date prior to the date to which the meeting has been adjourned or postponed) (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of ten business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof).

(e) In addition to the requirements of this <u>Article III</u>, <u>Section 2</u> with respect to any nomination proposed to be made at a meeting, each Nominating Person shall comply with all applicable requirements of the Exchange Act with respect to any such nominations.

SECTION 3. Term; Vacancies; Election. Each Director shall hold office until the next annual election and until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified, or until his or her earlier death, resignation or removal. The Directors shall be elected at the annual meeting of the stockholders in the manner specified by these Bylaws. Any vacancy on the Board of Directors that results from an increase in the number of Directors may be filled by a majority of the Board of Directors then in office, provided that a quorum is present, and any other vacancy occurring on the Board of Directors may be filled by a majority of the Board of Directors then in office, even if less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining Director. Each Director to be elected by the stockholders of the Corporation shall be elected by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast with respect to such Director by the shares represented and entitled to vote therefor at a meeting of the stockholders for the election of Directors at which a quorum is present (an "Election Meeting"); provided, however, that if the Board of Directors determines that the number of nominees exceeds the number of Directors to be elected at such meeting (a "Contested Election"), and the Board of Directors has not rescinded such determination by the record date of the Election Meeting as initially announced, each of the Directors to be elected at the Election Meeting shall be elected by the affirmative vote of a plurality of the votes cast by the shares represented and entitled to vote at such meeting with respect to the election of such Director. For purposes of this Article III, Section 3, a "majority of votes cast" means that the number of votes cast "for" a candidate for Director exceeds the number of votes cast "against" that Director (with "abstentions" and "broker non-votes" not counted as votes cast as either "for" or "against" such Director's election). In an election other than a Contested Election, stockholders will be given the choice to cast votes "for" or "against" the election of Directors or to "abstain" from such vote and shall not have the ability to cast any other vote with respect to such election of Directors. In a Contested Election, stockholders will be given the choice to cast "for" or "withhold" votes for the election of Directors and shall not have the ability to cast any other vote with respect to such election of Directors. In the event an Election Meeting involves the election of Directors by separate votes by class or classes or series, the determination as to whether an election constitutes a Contested Election shall be made on a class by class or series by series basis, as applicable.

SECTION 4. <u>Powers of Directors</u>. The business, property and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of its Board of Directors, which may exercise all such powers of the Corporation and do all such lawful acts and things as are not by statute or by the Certificate of Incorporation or by these Bylaws directed or required to be exercised or done by the stockholders.

SECTION 5. <u>Compensation</u>. The Board of Directors shall have the authority to fix the compensation of Directors.

SECTION 6. <u>Resignations of Directors</u>. Any Director of the Corporation may resign at any time, by giving notice in writing or by electronic transmission to the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the Secretary of the Corporation. Such resignation shall take effect when delivered unless the resignation specifies a later effective date determined upon the happening of an event or events. Unless otherwise specified in such notice, the acceptance of such resignation shall not be necessary to make it effective.

SECTION 7. <u>Additional Requirements For Valid Nomination of Candidates to Serve</u> as Director and, If Elected, to Be Seated as Directors.

- (a) To be eligible to be a candidate for election as a Director of the Corporation at an annual or special meeting, a candidate must be nominated in the manner prescribed in Article III, Section 2 and the candidate for nomination, whether nominated by the Board of Directors or by a stockholder of record:
- must have previously delivered (in accordance with the time period (i) prescribed for delivery in a notice to such candidate given by or on behalf of the Board of Directors), to the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation, (i) a completed written questionnaire (in a form provided by the Corporation) with respect to the background, qualifications, stock ownership and independence of such proposed nominee and (ii) a written representation and agreement (in form provided by the Corporation) that such candidate for nomination (A) is not a party to any agreement, arrangement or understanding with, and has not given and will not give any commitment or assurance to, any person or entity as to how such proposed nominee, if elected as a Director of the Corporation, will act or vote on any issue or question and (B) if elected as a Director of the Corporation, will comply with all applicable corporate governance, conflict of interest, confidentiality, stock ownership and trading and other policies and guidelines of the Corporation applicable to Directors and in effect during such person's term in office as a Director (and, if requested by any candidate for nomination, the Secretary of the Corporation shall provide to such candidate for nomination all such policies and guidelines then in effect);
- (ii) must not serve on the boards of more than five other public companies, and any candidate who is a chief executive officer of a public company must not serve on more than two other public company boards, unless in each case the Board of Directors of the Company has determined in advance that such simultaneous service will not impair the ability of such candidate to effectively serve on the Board of Directors; and
 - (iii) must be under age 75.
- (b) The Board of Directors may also require any proposed candidate for nomination as a Director to furnish such other information as may reasonably be requested by the Board of Directors in writing prior to the meeting of stockholders at which such candidate's nomination is to be acted upon in order for the Board of Directors to determine

the eligibility of such candidate for nomination to be an independent Director of the Corporation in accordance with the Corporation's Corporate Governance Guidelines.

- (c) No candidate shall be eligible for nomination as a Director of the Corporation by a stockholder of record unless such candidate for nomination and the Nominating Person seeking to place such candidate's name in nomination has complied with Article III, Sections 2 and 7, as applicable. No candidate for nomination nominated by the Board of Directors shall be eligible for nomination as a Director of the Corporation unless such candidate for nomination has provided all information with respect to such candidate for nomination that would be required to be set forth in a stockholder's notice pursuant to Article III, Sections 2 and 7 as if such candidate for nomination were a Nominating Person. The chairman of the meeting shall, if the facts warrant, determine that a nomination was not properly made in accordance with Article III, Section 2 and this Section 7, and if he or she should so determine, he or she shall so declare such determination to the meeting, the defective nomination shall be disregarded and any ballots cast for the candidate in question (but in the case of any form of ballot listing other qualified nominees, only the ballots case for the nominee in question) shall be void and of no force or effect.
- (d) Notwithstanding anything in these Bylaws to the contrary, no candidate for nomination shall be eligible to be seated as a Director of the Corporation unless nominated and elected in accordance with this Article III, Section 7, as determined by a majority of the Board of Directors then in office.

ARTICLE IV Meetings of Directors

SECTION 1. <u>Annual Meeting</u>. After each annual election of Directors, the newly elected Board of Directors may meet for the purpose of organization, the election of Officers, and the transaction of other business, at such place and time as shall be fixed by the newly elected Board of Directors at the annual meeting, and, if a majority of the newly elected Board of Directors be present at such place and time, no prior notice of such meeting shall be required to be given to the newly elected Board of Directors. The place and time of such meeting may also be fixed by written consent of the newly elected Board of Directors.

SECTION 2. <u>Regular Meetings</u>. Meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held on such dates and at such times and places as may be determined by the Board of Directors from time to time. No notice need be given of any regular meeting.

SECTION 3. <u>Special Meetings</u>. Special meetings of the Directors may be called individually by the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or by the Chairman upon the written request of two or more Directors. Notice thereof stating the place, date and hour of the special meeting shall be given to each Director either by mail or overnight courier not less than 48 hours before the hour provided for the start of such meeting, by telephone or electronic means not less than 24 hours before the hour provided for the start

of such meeting, or on such shorter notice as the person or persons calling such meeting may deem necessary or appropriate in the circumstances.

SECTION 4. <u>Location</u>. Meetings of the Directors, both regular and special, may be held within or without the State of Delaware at such place as is indicated in the notice thereof.

SECTION 5. <u>Quorum</u>. Except as otherwise required by applicable law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, at all meetings of the Board of Directors, (i) a majority of the entire Board of Directors shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business and (ii) the act of a majority of the Directors present at any meeting at which there is a quorum shall be the act of the Board of Directors. If a quorum shall not be present at any meeting of the Board of Directors, the Directors present thereat may adjourn the meeting from time to time, without notice other than announcement at the meeting of the time and place of the adjourned meeting, until a quorum shall be present.

SECTION 6. <u>Organization</u>. At each meeting of the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board, or, in his or her absence, the Lead Independent Director, shall act as chairman. The Secretary of the Corporation shall act as secretary at each meeting of the Board of Directors. In case the Secretary shall be absent from any meeting of the Board of Directors, the chairman of the meeting may appoint any person to act as secretary of the meeting.

SECTION 7. <u>Actions of the Board by Written Consent</u>. Unless otherwise provided in the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the Board of Directors or of any Committee thereof may be taken without a meeting, if all the members of the Board of Directors or Committee, as the case may be, consent thereto in writing or by electronic transmission, and the writing or writings or electronic transmission or electronic transmissions are filed with the minutes of proceedings of the Board of Directors or Committee. Such filing shall be in paper form if the minutes are maintained in paper form and shall be in electronic form if the minutes are maintained in electronic form.

SECTION 8. <u>Meetings by Means of Conference Telephone</u>. Unless otherwise provided in the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, members of the Board of Directors, or any Committee thereof, may participate in a meeting of the Board of Directors or such Committee by means of a conference telephone or other communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other, and participation in a meeting pursuant to this <u>Section 8</u> shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

ARTICLE V Committees

SECTION 1. <u>Creation</u>. The Board of Directors may, by resolution or resolutions passed by a majority of the Board of Directors then in office, designate one or more committees each to consist of one or more Directors of the Corporation; provided,

however, that no executive or other committee of general delegation may be designated by the Board of Directors unless the Chairman and the Chief Executive Officer are each a member thereof. The Board of Directors may designate one or more Directors as alternate members of any Committee, who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of any such Committee. In the absence or disqualification of a member of a Committee, and in the absence of a designation by the Board of Directors of an alternate member to replace the absent or disqualified member, the member or members thereof present at any meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not such member or members constitute a quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the Board of Directors to act at the meeting in the place of any absent or disqualified member. Each Committee, to the extent permitted by applicable law and provided in the resolution establishing the Committee shall have and may exercise such powers, duties and authority in the management of the business and affairs of the Corporation as shall be delegated to it by the Board of Directors except that no such Committee shall have power to (i) approve or adopt, or recommend to the stockholders, any action or matter (other than the election or removal of Directors) expressly required by law to be submitted to stockholders for approval, or (ii) adopt, amend or repeal any Bylaw of the Corporation.

SECTION 2. <u>Committee Procedure</u>. Each such Committee established by the Board of Directors shall meet at stated times or on notice to all members by any member of such Committee. Each such Committee shall establish its own rules of procedure. Each such Committee shall keep regular minutes of its proceedings and report the same to the Board of Directors.

ARTICLE VI Indemnification

SECTION 1. Power to Indemnify in Actions, Suits or Proceedings other than Those by or in the Right of the Corporation. Subject to Section 3 of this Article VI, the Corporation shall indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the Corporation), by reason of the fact that such person is or was a Director or Officer of the Corporation, or is or was a Director or Officer of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a Director, Officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe such person's conduct was unlawful. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that such person's conduct was unlawful.

SECTION 2. Power to Indemnify in Actions, Suits or Proceedings by or in the Right of the Corporation. Subject to Section 3 of this Article VI, the Corporation shall indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the Corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that such person is or was a Director or Officer of the Corporation, or is or was a Director or Officer of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a Director, Officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation; except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the Corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

SECTION 3. <u>Authorization of Indemnification</u>. Any indemnification under this Article VI (unless ordered by a court) shall be made by the Corporation only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination that indemnification of the present or former Director or Officer is proper in the circumstances because such person has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section 1 or Section 2 of this Article VI, as the case may be. Such determination shall be made, with respect to a person who is a Director or Officer at the time of such determination, (i) by a majority vote of the Directors who are not parties to such action, suit or proceeding, even though less than a quorum, or (ii) by a Committee of such Directors designated by a majority vote of such Directors, even though less than a quorum, or (iii) if there are no such Directors, or if such Directors so direct, by independent legal counsel in a written opinion, or (iv) by the stockholders. Such determination shall be made, with respect to former Directors and Officers, by any person or persons having the authority to act on the matter on behalf of the Corporation. To the extent, however, that a present or former Director or Officer of the Corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding described above, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith, without the necessity of authorization in the specific case.

SECTION 4. <u>Good Faith Defined</u>. For purposes of any determination under <u>Section 3</u> of this <u>Article VI</u>, a person shall be deemed to have acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, or, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, to have had no reasonable cause to believe such person's conduct was unlawful, if such person's action is based on the records or books of account of the Corporation or another enterprise, or on information supplied to such person by the Officers of the Corporation or officers of another enterprise in the course of their duties, or on the advice of legal counsel for the Corporation or another enterprise or on information or records given or reports made to the

Corporation or another enterprise by an independent certified public accountant or by an appraiser or other expert selected with reasonable care by the Corporation or another enterprise. The provisions of this <u>Section 4</u> shall not be deemed to be exclusive or to limit in any way the circumstances in which a person may be deemed to have met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section 1 or Section 2 of this Article VI, as the case may be.

SECTION 5. Indemnification by a Court. Notwithstanding any contrary determination in the specific case under Section 3 of this Article VI, and notwithstanding the absence of any determination thereunder, any Director or Officer may apply to the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or any other court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Delaware for indemnification to the extent otherwise permissible under Section 1 or Section 2 of this Article VI. The basis of such indemnification by a court shall be a determination by such court that indemnification of the Director or Officer is proper in the circumstances because such person has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section 1 or Section 2 of this Article VI, as the case may be. Neither a contrary determination in the specific case under Section 3 of this Article VI nor the absence of any determination thereunder shall be a defense to such application or create a presumption that the Director or Officer seeking indemnification has not met any applicable standard of conduct. Notice of any application for indemnification pursuant to this Section 5 shall be given to the Corporation promptly upon the filing of such application. If successful, in whole or in part, the Director or Officer seeking indemnification shall also be entitled to be paid the expense of prosecuting such application.

SECTION 6. *Expenses Payable in Advance*. Subject to applicable law, expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by a current or former Director or Officer of the Corporation, or a current or former Director or Officer serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding shall be paid by the Corporation in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such person to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that such person is not entitled to be indemnified by the Corporation as authorized in this <u>Article VI</u>. Subject to applicable law, such expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by other employees and agents may be so paid upon such terms and conditions, if any, as the Corporation deems appropriate.

SECTION 7. *Nonexclusivity of Indemnification and Advancement of Expenses*. The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this Article VI shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under the Certificate of Incorporation, these Bylaws, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested Directors or otherwise, both as to action in such person's official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office, it being the policy of the Corporation that indemnification of the persons specified in Section 1 and Section 2 of this Article VI shall be made to the fullest extent permitted by law. The provisions of this Article VI shall not be deemed to preclude the indemnification of any person who is not specified in Section 1 or Section 2 of this Article VI but whom the Corporation has the power or obligation to

indemnify under the provisions of the DGCL, or otherwise, including pursuant to <u>Section</u> 12 of this Article VI.

SECTION 8. <u>Insurance</u>. The Corporation shall purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a Director or Officer of the Corporation, or is or was a Director or Officer of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not the Corporation would have the power or the obligation to indemnify such person against such liability under the provisions of this Article VI.

SECTION 9. Certain Definitions. For purposes of this Article VI, references to "the Corporation" shall include, in addition to the resulting corporation, any constituent corporation (including any constituent of a constituent) absorbed in a consolidation or merger which, if its separate existence had continued, would have had power and authority to indemnify its directors or officers, so that any person who is or was a director or officer of such constituent corporation, or is or was a director or officer of such constituent corporation serving at the request of such constituent corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, shall stand in the same position under the provisions of this Article VI with respect to the resulting or surviving corporation as such person would have with respect to such constituent corporation if its separate existence had continued. The term "another enterprise" as used in this Article VI shall mean any other corporation or any partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise of which such person is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent. For purposes of this Article VI, references to "fines" shall include any excise taxes assessed on a person with respect to an employee benefit plan; and references to "serving at the request of the Corporation" shall include any service as a Director, Officer, employee or agent of the Corporation which imposes duties on, or involves services by, such Director or Officer with respect to an employee benefit plan, its participants or beneficiaries; and a person who acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in the interest of the participants and beneficiaries of an employee benefit plan shall be deemed to have acted in a manner "not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation" as referred to in this Article VI.

SECTION 10. <u>Survival of Indemnification and Advancement of Expenses</u>. The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this <u>Article VI</u> shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a Director or Officer of the Corporation and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person.

SECTION 11. <u>Limitation on Indemnification</u>. Notwithstanding anything contained in this <u>Article VI</u> to the contrary, except for proceedings to enforce rights to indemnification (which shall be governed by <u>Section 5</u> of this <u>Article VI</u>), the Corporation shall not be obligated to indemnify any current or former Director or Officer (or his or her heirs, executors or personal or legal representatives) or advance expenses in connection

with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person unless such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized or consented to by the Board of Directors of the Corporation.

SECTION 12. <u>Indemnification of Employees and Agents</u>. The Corporation may, to the extent authorized from time to time by the Board of Directors, provide rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses to employees and agents of the Corporation similar to those conferred in this <u>Article VI</u> to Directors and Officers of the Corporation.

SECTION 13. Amendment or Repeal. The provisions of this Article VI shall constitute a contract between the Corporation, on the one hand, and, on the other hand, each individual who serves or has served as a Director or Officer of the Corporation (whether before or after the adoption of these Bylaws), in consideration of such person's performance of such services, and pursuant to this Article VI the Corporation intends to be legally bound to each such current or former Director or Officer of the Corporation. With respect to current and former Directors and Officers of the Corporation, the rights conferred under this Article VI are present contractual rights and such rights are fully vested, and shall be deemed to have vested fully, immediately upon adoption of these Bylaws. With respect to any Directors or Officers of the Corporation who commence service following adoption of these Bylaws, the rights conferred under this provision shall be present contractual rights and such rights shall fully vest, and be deemed to have vested fully, immediately upon such Director or Officer commencing service as a Director or Officer of the Corporation. Any repeal or modification of the foregoing provisions of this Article VI shall not adversely affect any right or protection (i) hereunder of any person in respect of any act or omission occurring prior to the time of such repeal or modification or (ii) under any agreement providing for indemnification or advancement of expenses to an Officer or Director of the Corporation in effect prior to the time of such repeal or modification.

ARTICLE VII Officers

SECTION 1. <u>General</u>. The Officers of the Corporation shall be chosen by the Board of Directors and shall be a Chairman of the Board, a Lead Independent Director, a Chief Executive Officer, a President, one or more Vice Presidents, a Secretary, a Treasurer and such other Officers as may from time to time be chosen by the Board of Directors. The Chief Executive Officer shall be empowered to appoint and remove from office, at his or her discretion, Assistant Vice Presidents and Assistant Secretaries. Any number of offices may be held by the same person, unless prohibited by applicable law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws. The Officers of the Corporation need not be stockholders of the Corporation nor, except in the case of the Chairman of the Board and the Lead Independent Director, need such Officers be Directors of the Corporation.

SECTION 2. <u>Election; Term; Vacancies</u>. The Board of Directors, at its first meeting held after each annual meeting of stockholders, shall elect the Officers of the Corporation who shall hold their offices for such terms and shall exercise such powers and perform such duties as shall be determined from time to time by the Board of Directors; and each Officer

of the Corporation shall hold office until such Officer's successor is elected and qualified, or until such Officer's earlier death, resignation or removal. Any Officer chosen or appointed by the Board of Directors may be removed either with or without cause at any time by the affirmative vote of a majority of the entire Board of Directors. If the office of any Officer other than an assistant Officer becomes vacant for any reason, the vacancy shall be filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the entire Board of Directors.

SECTION 3. <u>Chairman of the Board</u>. A Chairman of the Board shall be chosen from among the Directors. The Chairman of the Board shall preside at all meetings of the stockholders and the Board of Directors at which he or she shall be present. The Chairman of the Board shall also perform such other duties and may exercise such other powers as may from time to time be assigned to such Director by these Bylaws or by the Board of Directors.

SECTION 4. <u>Lead Independent Directors</u>. One of the Independent Directors shall be designated by the Board of Directors to serve as Lead Independent Director until replaced by the Board of Directors. The Lead Independent Director will, with the Chairman of the Board of Directors, establish the agenda for regular Board meetings and serve as chairman of Board of Directors meetings in the absence of the Chairman of the Board of Directors; establish the agenda for meetings of the Independent Directors; coordinate the activities of the other Independent Directors; and perform such other duties as may be established or delegated by the Board of Directors. An "Independent Director" means a person who satisfies the requirements for independence under Rule 303A of the New York Stock Exchange as then in effect.

SECTION 5. <u>Vice Chairman</u>. The Board of Directors may designate one or more Vice Chairmen who shall, subject to the control of the Board of Directors, perform such duties as may be prescribed by the Board of Directors.

SECTION 6. *Chief Executive Officer*. The Chief Executive Officer shall, subject to the control of the Board of Directors, have responsibility for the general and active management of the business of the Corporation and shall have the general powers and duties of management usually vested in the Chief Executive Officer of a corporation. The Chief Executive Officer shall see that all orders and resolutions of the Board of Directors are carried into effect and shall implement the general directives, plans and policies formulated by the Board of Directors. The Chief Executive Officer may employ and discharge employees and agents of the Corporation, except such as shall be appointed by the Board of Directors, and he or she may delegate these powers. In the absence or disability of the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer shall preside at all meetings of the stockholders. Except where by law the signature of the President is required, the Chief Executive Officer shall exercise all the powers and discharge all the duties of the President. The Chief Executive Officer shall also perform such other duties and may exercise such other powers as may from time to time be assigned to such Officer by these Bylaws or by the Board of Directors.

SECTION 7. <u>President</u>. The President shall have such responsibilities and authority as determined by these Bylaws or by the Board of Directors of the Corporation.

SECTION 8. <u>Chief Financial Officer</u>. The Chief Financial Officer shall, subject to the control of the Board of Directors, have responsibility for the financial management of the Corporation. The Chief Financial Officer shall have such powers and perform such duties as from time to time may be assigned to him or her by the Board of the Directors or by the Chief Executive Officer. The Chief Financial Officer shall keep and maintain, or cause to be kept and maintained, adequate and correct books and records of the Corporation, using appropriate accounting principles; have supervision over and be responsible for the financial affairs of the Corporation; cause to be kept at the principal executive office of the Corporation and preserved for review as required by law or regulation all financial records of the Corporation; be responsible for the establishment of adequate internal control over the transactions and books of account of the Corporation; and be responsible for rendering to the proper Officers and the Board of Directors upon request, and to the stockholders and other parties as required by law or regulation, financial statements of the Corporation.

SECTION 9. <u>Vice President</u>. The Vice President or Vice Presidents, in the order designated by the Board of Directors, shall be vested with all the powers and required to perform all the duties of the President in his or her absence or disability and shall perform such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board of Directors.

SECTION 10. Secretary. The Secretary shall perform all the duties commonly incident to his or her office, and keep accurate minutes of all meetings of the stockholders, the Board of Directors and the Committees of the Board of Directors, recording all the proceedings of such meetings in a book or books to be kept for that purpose. He or she shall give, or cause to be given, proper notice of meetings of stockholders and the Board of Directors. If the Secretary shall be unable or shall refuse to cause to be given notice of all meetings of the stockholders and meetings of the Board of Directors, then either the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer may choose another Officer to cause such notice to be given. The Secretary shall have custody of the seal of the Corporation and the Secretary shall have authority to affix the same to any instrument requiring it and when so affixed, it may be attested by the signature of the Secretary. The Board of Directors may give general authority to any other Officer to affix the seal of the Corporation and to attest to the affixing by such Officer's signature. The Secretary shall see that all books, reports, statements, certificates and other documents and records required by law to be kept or filed are properly kept or filed, as the case may be, and shall perform such other duties as the Board of Directors shall designate.

Section 11. <u>Treasurer</u>. The Treasurer may be the Chief Financial Officer of the Corporation. The Treasurer shall have custody of the funds and securities of the Corporation and shall keep full and accurate accounts of receipts and disbursements in books belonging to the Corporation and shall deposit all monies and other valuable effects in the name and to the credit of the Corporation in such depositories as may be designated by the Board of Directors. He or she shall disburse the funds of the Corporation as may be ordered by the Board of Directors, Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer, taking proper vouchers for such disbursements, and shall render to the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer and the Board of Directors, at its regular meetings, or whenever the Board of Directors may require it, an account of all his or her transactions as

Treasurer and of the financial condition of the Corporation. Until such time as a controller may be elected by the Board of Directors, the Treasurer shall also maintain adequate records of all assets, liabilities and transactions of the Corporation and shall see that adequate audits thereof are currently and regularly made. The Treasurer shall cause to be prepared, compiled and filed such reports, statements, statistics and other data as may be required by law or prescribed by the Chief Executive Officer or the Chief Financial Officer. If required by the Board of Directors, the Treasurer shall give the Corporation a bond in such sum and with such surety or sureties as shall be satisfactory to the Board of Directors for the faithful performance of the duties of the office of the Treasurer and for the restoration to the Corporation, in case of the Treasurer's death, resignation, retirement or removal from office, of all books, papers, vouchers, money and other property of whatever kind in the Treasurer's possession or under the Treasurer's control belonging to the Corporation. The Treasurer shall also perform such other duties and may exercise such other powers as may from time to time be assigned to such Officer by these Bylaws or by the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer or the Chief Financial Officer.

Section 12. <u>Other Officers</u>. Such other Officers as the Board of Directors may choose shall perform such duties and have such powers as from time to time may be assigned to them by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may delegate to any other Officer of the Corporation the power to choose such other Officers and to prescribe their respective duties and powers.

SECTION 13. <u>Voting Securities Owned by the Corporation</u>. Powers of attorney, proxies, waivers of notice of meeting, consents and other instruments relating to securities owned by the Corporation may be executed in the name of and on behalf of the Corporation by the Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer, President, Chief Financial Officer, any Vice President or any other Officer authorized to do so by the Board of Directors and any such Officer may, in the name of and on behalf of the Corporation, take all such action as any such Officer may deem advisable to vote in person or by proxy at any meeting of security holders of any corporation in which the Corporation may own securities and at any such meeting shall possess and may exercise any and all rights and power incident to the ownership of such securities and which, as the owner thereof, the Corporation might have exercised and possessed if present. The Board of Directors may, by resolution, from time to time confer like powers upon any other person or persons.

ARTICLE VIII Stock

SECTION 1. <u>Certificates</u>. The Board of Directors of the Corporation may provide by resolution or resolutions that some or all of any or all classes or series of its capital stock shall be uncertificated shares. Any such resolution shall not apply to shares represented by a certificate until such certificate is surrendered to the Corporation. To the extent certificates are issued, every holder of certificated shares of stock in the Corporation shall be entitled to have a stock certificate signed by, or in the name of, the Corporation (i) by the Chairman of the Board, the President or a Vice President and (ii) by the Treasurer or an Assistant Treasurer, or the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of the Corporation, certifying the number of shares owned by such stockholder in the Corporation. Any or all

of the signatures on a stock certificate may be a facsimile, either engraved or printed. The Board of Directors may from time to time appoint and maintain one or more transfer agents and registrars of transfers, which may be the same agency or agencies, and may require all certificates to bear the signatures of one (1) of such transfer agents and one (1) of such registrars of transfers, or as the Board of Directors may otherwise direct. The stock certificates of the Corporation, if any, shall bear the seal of the Corporation or shall bear a facsimile of such seal engraved or printed.

In case any Officer, transfer agent or registrar who has signed, or whose facsimile signature or signatures have been used on, any certificate or certificates of stock, shall have ceased to be an Officer, transfer agent or registrar, whether because of death, resignation or otherwise, before such certificate or certificates is issued and delivered by the Corporation, such certificate or certificates may nevertheless be issued and delivered by the Corporation with the same effect as if such person were such Officer, transfer agent or registrar at the date of issue.

SECTION 2. <u>Lost Certificates</u>. If a certificate of stock is lost, stolen or destroyed, the Board of Directors may, at its discretion, direct a new certificate or uncertificated shares to be issued by the Corporation in its stead upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the person claiming the certificate of stock to be lost, stolen or destroyed and the giving of a satisfactory bond of indemnity, in an amount sufficient to indemnify the Corporation against any claim that may be made against the Corporation on account of the alleged loss, theft or destruction of such certificate or the issuance of such new certificate or uncertificated shares. A certificate or uncertificated shares may be issued without requiring bond when, in the judgment of the Board of Directors, it is proper to do so.

SECTION 3. <u>Transfers</u>. Stock of the Corporation shall be transferable in the manner prescribed by applicable law and in these Bylaws. Transfers of stock shall be made on the books of the Corporation only by the person named in the stock records of the Corporation or by such person's attorney lawfully constituted in writing and upon the surrender of any certificate therefor, properly endorsed for transfer (or by delivery of duly executed instructions with respect to uncertificated shares) and payment of all necessary transfer taxes; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that such surrender and endorsement or payment of taxes shall not be required in any case in which the Officers of the Corporation shall determine to waive such requirement. Every certificate exchanged, returned or surrendered to the Corporation shall be marked "Cancelled," with the date of cancellation, by the Secretary of the Corporation or the transfer agent thereof. No transfer of stock shall be valid as against the Corporation for any purpose until it shall have been entered in the stock records of the Corporation by an entry showing from and to whom transferred.

SECTION 4. <u>Dividend Record Date</u>. In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights or the stockholders entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of stock, or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted, and which record date shall be not more than 60 days prior to such action. If no record date is fixed, the record date for

determining stockholders for any such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board of Directors adopts the resolution relating thereto.

SECTION 5. <u>Stockholders of Record</u>. The Corporation shall be entitled to recognize the exclusive right of a person registered on its books as the owner of shares to receive dividends, and to vote as such owner, and to hold liable for calls and assessments a person registered on its books as the owner of shares, and shall not be bound to recognize any equitable or other claim to or interest in such share or shares on the part of any other person, whether or not it shall have express or other notice thereof, except as otherwise required by law.

ARTICLE IX Notices

SECTION 1. Notices. Whenever written notice is required by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, to be given to any stockholder, such notice may be given by mail, addressed to such stockholder, at such person's address as it appears on the records of the Corporation, with postage thereon prepaid, and such notice shall be deemed to be given at the time when the same shall be deposited in the United States mail. Without limiting the manner by which notice otherwise may be given effectively to stockholders, any notice to stockholders given by the Corporation under applicable law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws shall be effective if given by a form of electronic transmission if consented to by the stockholder to whom the notice is given. Any such consent shall be revocable by the stockholder by written notice to the Corporation. Any such consent shall be deemed to be revoked if (i) the Corporation is unable to deliver by electronic transmission two consecutive notices by the Corporation in accordance with such consent, and (ii) such inability becomes known to the Secretary of the Corporation or to the transfer agent, or other person responsible for the giving of notice; provided, however, that the inadvertent failure to treat such inability as a revocation shall not invalidate any meeting or other action. Notice given by electronic transmission, as described above, shall be deemed given: (i) if by facsimile telecommunication, when directed to a number at which the stockholder has consented to receive notice; (ii) if by electronic mail, when directed to an electronic mail address at which the stockholder has consented to receive notice; (iii) if by a posting on an electronic network, together with separate notice to the stockholder of such specific posting, upon the later of (a) such posting and (b) the giving of such separate notice; and (iv) if by any other form of electronic transmission, when directed to the stockholder. Notice to Directors or Committee members may be given personally, by mail as described above, or by telegram, telex, cable or by means of electronic transmission.

SECTION 2. <u>Waivers of Notice</u>. Whenever any notice is required by applicable law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, to be given to any Director, member of a Committee or stockholder, a waiver thereof in writing, signed by the person or persons entitled to notice, or a waiver by electronic transmission by the person or persons entitled to notice, whether before or after the time stated therein, shall be deemed equivalent thereto. Attendance of a person at a meeting, present in person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting, except where the person attends the

meeting for the express purpose of objecting at the beginning of the meeting to the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened. Neither the business to be transacted at, nor the purpose of, any annual or special meeting of stockholders or any regular or special meeting of the Directors or members of a Committee of Directors need be specified in any written waiver of notice unless so required by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws.

ARTICLE X General Provisions

SECTION 1. *Fiscal Year*. The fiscal year of the Corporation shall begin the first day of January and end on the 31st day of December of each year.

SECTION 2. <u>Dividends</u>. Dividends upon the capital stock of the Corporation, subject to the requirements of the DGCL and the provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation, if any, may be declared by the Board of Directors at any regular or special meeting of the Board of Directors (or any action by written consent in lieu thereof in accordance with <u>Section 7</u> of <u>Article IV</u> hereof) and may be paid in cash, in property or in shares of the Corporation's capital stock. Before payment of any dividend, the Directors may set apart out of any of the funds of the Corporation available for dividends such sum or sums as the Board of Directors from time to time, in its absolute discretion, deems proper as a reserve or reserves to meet contingencies, or for purchasing any of the shares of capital stock, warrants, rights, options, bonds, debentures, notes, scrip or other securities or evidences of indebtedness of the Corporation, or for equalizing dividends, or for repairing or maintaining any property of the Corporation, or for any proper purpose, and the Board of Directors may modify or abolish any such reserve or reserves.

SECTION 3. <u>Disbursements</u>. All checks, drafts, demands or orders for the payment of money and notes of the Corporation shall be signed by the Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer or by such other Officer, Officers, person or persons as the Board of Directors may from time to time designate.

SECTION 4. <u>Corporate Seal</u>. The corporate seal shall be in such form as determined from time to time by resolution of the Board of Directors. The seal may be used by causing it or a facsimile thereof to be impressed or affixed or reproduced or otherwise.

ARTICLE XI Amendment to Bylaws

Subject to the provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation, these Bylaws may be altered, amended or repealed, in whole or in part, or new Bylaws may be adopted by the stockholders or by the Board of Directors; provided, however, that notice of such alteration, amendment, repeal or adoption of new Bylaws be contained in the notice of such meeting of the stockholders or the Board of Directors, as the case may be. All such amendments must be approved by a majority of the Board of Directors then in office or by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 80% of the voting power of the outstanding shares of capital stock entitled to vote for the election of Directors.

ARTICLE XII Certificate of Incorporation to Govern

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, in the event any provision contained herein is inconsistent with or conflicts with a provision of the Certificate of Incorporation, such provision herein shall be superseded by the inconsistent provision in the Certificate of Incorporation, to the extent necessary to give effect to such provision in the Certificate of Incorporation.

ARTICLE XIII Limitations of Ownership by Non-Citizens

SECTION 1. <u>Equity Securities</u>. All (a) capital stock of, or other equity interests in, the Corporation, (b) securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of capital stock, voting securities or other equity interests in the Corporation, or (c) options, warrants or other rights to acquire the securities described in clauses (a) and (b), whether fixed or contingent, matured or unmatured, contractual, legal, equitable or otherwise (collectively, "Equity Securities") shall be subject to limitations set forth in this Article XIII.

SECTION 2. Non-Citizen Voting and Ownership Limitations. It is the policy of the Corporation that, consistent with the requirements of Subtitle VII of Title 49 of the United States Code, as amended, or as the same may be from time to time amended (the "Aviation Act"), that any person or entity who is not a "citizen of the United States" (as defined in Section 40102(a)(15) of the Aviation Act and administrative interpretations issued by the Department of Transportation, its predecessors and successors, from time to time), including any agent, trustee or representative of such person or entity (a "Non-Citizen"), shall not own (beneficially or of record) and/or control more than (a) 24.9% of the aggregate votes of all outstanding Equity Securities of the Corporation (the "Voting Cap Amount") or (b) 49.9% of the number of outstanding shares of Equity Securities of the Corporation (the "Absolute Cap Amount" and, together with the Voting Cap Amount, the "Cap Amounts"). If Non-Citizens nonetheless at any time own and/or control more than the Voting Cap Amount, the voting rights of the Equity Securities in excess of the Voting Cap Amount shall be automatically suspended in accordance with Section 3 below. Further, if at any time a transfer of Equity Securities to a Non-Citizen would result in Non-Citizens owning more than the Absolute Cap Amount, such transfer shall be void and of no effect, in accordance with Section 3 below.

SECTION 3. <u>Foreign Stock Record</u>. The Corporation or any transfer agent shall maintain a separate stock record, designated the "<u>Foreign Stock Record</u>," for the registration of Equity Securities held by Non-Citizens. It is the duty of each stockholder who is a Non-Citizen to register his, her or its Equity Securities on the Foreign Stock Record. The beneficial ownership of Equity Securities by Non-Citizens shall be determined in conformity with regulations prescribed by the Board of Directors. The Foreign Stock Record shall include (i) the name and nationality of each Non-Citizen and (ii) the date of registration of such Equity Securities in the Foreign Stock Record. In no event shall Equity Securities registered on the Foreign Stock Record representing more than the Voting Cap Amount be voted. In the event that Non-Citizens shall own

(beneficially or of record) or have voting control over any Equity Securities, the voting rights of such persons shall be subject to automatic suspension to the extent required to ensure that the Corporation is in compliance with applicable provisions of law and regulations relating to ownership or control of a United States air carrier. Voting rights of Equity Securities owned (beneficially or of record) by Non-Citizens shall be suspended in reverse chronological order based upon the date of registration in the Foreign Stock Record. In the event that any transfer of Equity Securities to a Non-Citizen would result in Non-Citizens owning (beneficially or of record) more than the Absolute Cap Amount, such transfer shall be void and of no effect and shall not be recorded in the Foreign Stock Record or the stock records of the Corporation. In the event that the Corporation shall determine that the Equity Securities registered on the Foreign Stock Record or the stock records of the Corporation exceed the Absolute Cap Amount, sufficient shares shall be removed from the Foreign Stock Record and the stock records of the Corporation so that the number of shares entered therein does not exceed the Absolute Cap Amount. Shares of Equity Securities shall be removed from the Foreign Stock Record and the stock records of the Corporation in reverse chronological order based on the date of registration in the Foreign Stock Record and the stock records of the Corporation.

Secretary of the Corporation, that the Corporation register ownership of shares held by such Non-Citizen on the Foreign Stock Record and the Corporation shall comply with such request, subject to the limitations set forth in Section 3. The order in which such shares shall be registered on the Foreign Stock Record shall be chronological, based on the date the Corporation received a written request to so register such shares; provided, that any Non-Citizen who purchases or otherwise acquires shares that are registered on the Foreign Stock Record, may register such shares in its own name within 30 days of such acquisition, in which event such Person will assume the position of the seller of such shares in the chronological order of shares registered on the Foreign Stock Record.

SECTION 5. <u>Certification of Shares</u>. (a) The Corporation may by notice in writing (which may be included in the form of proxy or ballot distributed to stockholders in connection with the annual meeting or any special meeting of the stockholders of the Corporation, or otherwise) require a person that is a holder of record of shares or that the Corporation knows to have, or has reasonable cause to believe has beneficial ownership of shares to certify in such manner as the Corporation shall deem appropriate (including by way of execution of any form of proxy or ballot of such person) that, to the knowledge of such person:

- (1) all shares as to which such person has record ownership or beneficial ownership are owned and controlled only by citizens of the United States; or
- (2) the number of shares of record or beneficially owned by such person that are owned and/or controlled by Non-Citizens is as set forth in such certificate.
- (b) With respect to any shares identified in response to clause (a)(2) above, the Corporation may require such person to provide such further information as the

Corporation may reasonably require in order to implement the provisions of this Article XIII.

(c) For purposes of applying the provisions of this <u>Article XIII</u> with respect to any shares, in the event of the failure of any person to provide the certificate or other information to which the Corporation is entitled pursuant to this <u>Section 5</u>, the Corporation shall presume that the shares in question are owned and/or controlled by Non-Citizens.

ARTICLE XIV Certain Governance Matters

Section 1. Chairman.

- Mr. Thomas W. Horton shall serve as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Corporation until the earlier of (i) the date that is the first anniversary of the Closing Date, (ii) the day prior to the date of the first annual meeting of stockholders of the Corporation following the Closing Date (which shall in no event occur prior to May 1, 2014), and (iii) the election of a new Chairman by the affirmative vote of at least 75% of the members of the Board of Directors (rounded up to the next full Director), which shall include at least one Director who was designated as a Director by the Corporation pursuant to Section 1.8 of the Merger Agreement (whichever is earlier, the "Chairman Succession Date"). As Chairman, Mr. Horton shall (i) preside at all meetings of the stockholders and the Board of Directors at which he shall be present, and (ii) in consultation with the Lead Independent Director and Chief Executive Officer, schedule and establish agendas for meetings of the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may assign Mr. Horton additional duties by the affirmative vote of at least 75% of the members of the Board of Directors (rounded up to the next full Director), which shall include at least one Director who was designated as a Director by US Airways Group, Inc. pursuant to Section 1.8 of the Merger Agreement. Upon the Chairman Succession Date, Mr. Horton shall cease to be Chairman and shall cease to be a member of the Board of Directors.
- (b) From and after the Chairman Succession Date, Mr. W. Douglas Parker shall serve as Chairman of the Board of Directors until the election of a new Chairman by the affirmative vote of the Board of Directors, which, prior to the date that is the 18 month anniversary of the Closing Date, will require the affirmative vote of at least 75% of the members of the Board of Directors (rounded up to the next full Director), which shall include at least one Director who was designated as a Director by US Airways Group, Inc. pursuant to Section 1.8 of the Merger Agreement. As Chairman, Mr. Parker shall have the duties and powers set forth in Section 3 of Article VII of these Bylaws.
- Section 2. <u>Lead Independent Director</u>. As of the Closing Date the Lead Independent Director of the Board of Directors shall be the Director designated as Lead Independent Director in the manner provided in the Merger Agreement, and that Director shall serve as the Lead Independent Director until the election of a new Lead Independent Director by the affirmative vote of the Board of Directors, which, prior to the second annual meeting following the Closing Date, will require the affirmative vote of at least 75% of the members of the Board of Directors (rounded up to the next full Director).

Section 3. <u>Chief Executive Officer</u>. Mr. W. Douglas Parker shall be the Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation from the Closing Date until the election of a new Chief Executive Officer by the affirmative vote of the Board of Directors, which, prior to the date that is the 18 month anniversary of the Closing Date, will require the affirmative vote of at least 75% of the members of the Board of Directors (rounded up to the next full Director), which shall include at least one Director who was designated as a Director by US Airways Group, Inc. pursuant to Section 1.8 of the Merger Agreement.

Section 4. <u>Board of Directors</u>. As of the Closing Date, the number of Directors comprising the full Board of Directors shall be 12 Directors, consisting of the individuals designated as Directors in the manner provided in the Merger Agreement. Effective as of the Chairman Succession Date, Mr. Horton shall no longer be a member of the Board of Directors of the Corporation and the number of Directors comprising the full Board of Directors shall be reduced to 11 Directors. Until the second annual meeting following the Closing Date, the Board of Directors may not change the number of Directors comprising the full Board of Directors as set forth in this Article XIV Section 4 except by the affirmative vote of at least 75% of the members of the Board of Directors (rounded up to the next full Director), which shall include at least one Director who was designated as a Director by the Corporation pursuant to Section 1.8 of the Merger Agreement and at least one Director who was designated as a Director by US Airways Group, Inc. pursuant to Section 1.8 of the Merger Agreement.

Section 5. <u>Definitions</u>. For purposes of this <u>Article XIV</u>, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Closing Date" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in the Merger Agreement.

"Merger Agreement" shall mean that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of February 13, 2013, by and among AMR Corporation, US Airways Group, Inc. and AMR Merger Sub, Inc.

Section 6. Amendment of Article XIV; Sunset. Until the date that is the later of (i) 18 months after the Closing Date and (ii) the date of the second annual meeting following the Closing Date, the provisions of this Article XIV, including this Section 6, may be altered, amended or repealed, in whole or in part, and any Bylaw or Charter provision inconsistent with the provisions of this Article XIV may be adopted, only by (i) the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75% of the voting power of the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote for the election of Directors, or (ii) the affirmative vote of at least 75% of the members of the Board of Directors (rounded up to the next full Director), (x) which in the case of alterations, amendments or repeals of Section 1(a), Section 4 and this Section 6 shall include at least one Director who was designated as a Director by the Corporation pursuant to Section 1.8 of the Merger Agreement; and (y) which in the case of alterations, amendments or repeals of Section 1, Section 3, Section 4 and this Section 6 shall include at least one Director who was designated as a Director by US Airways Group, Inc. pursuant to Section 1.8 of the Merger Agreement. In the event of any inconsistency between any provision of this Article XIV and any other provision of these Bylaws, the provisions of this Article XIV shall control.

This <u>Article XIV</u> shall cease to have any effect following the date that is the later of (i) 18 months after the Closing Date and (ii) the date of the second annual meeting following the Closing Date.

* * * * * * * * *

AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS

OF

[US AIRWAYS GROUP, INC.]¹

(a Delaware corporation)

ARTICLE I

Stockholders

SECTION 1. Annual Meetings. The annual meeting of stockholders of [US Airways Group, Inc.], a Delaware corporation (the "Corporation"), for the election of Directors and for the transaction of such other business as may properly come before the meeting shall be held each year at such date and time, within or without the State of Delaware, as the Board of Directors of the Corporation (the "Board") shall determine.

SECTION 2. Special Meetings. Special meetings of stockholders for the transaction of such business as may properly come before the meeting may be called by order of the Board or by stockholders holding together at least a majority of all the shares of the Corporation entitled to vote at the meeting, and shall be held at such date and time, within or without the State of Delaware, as may be specified by such order. Whenever the Directors shall fail to fix such place, the meeting shall be held at the principal executive office of the Corporation.

SECTION 3. Notice of Meetings. Written notice of all meetings of the stockholders, stating the place, if any, date and hour of the meeting, the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxy holders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting, and the place within the city or other municipality or community at which the list of stockholders may be examined, shall be mailed or delivered to each stockholder not less than 10 days nor more than 60 days prior to the meeting. Notice of any special meeting shall state in general terms the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is to be held.

SECTION 4. Stockholder Lists. The officer who has charge of the stock ledger of the Corporation shall prepare and make, at least 10 days before every meeting of stockholders, a complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, arranged in alphabetical order, and showing the address of each stockholder and the number of shares registered in the name of each stockholder. Such list shall be open to the examination of any stockholder, for any purpose germane to the meeting, either at a place within the city where the meeting is to be held, which place shall be specified in the

¹ NTD: Name subject to change.

notice of the meeting, or, if not so specified, at the place where the meeting is to be held. The list shall also be produced and kept at the time and place of the meeting during the whole time thereof and may be inspected by any stockholder who is present.

The stock ledger shall be the only evidence as to who are the stockholders entitled to examine the stock ledger, the list required by this section or the books of the Corporation, or to vote in person or by proxy at any meeting of stockholders.

SECTION 5. Quorum. Except as otherwise provided by law or the Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation (the "Certificate of Incorporation"), a quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of stockholders shall consist of the holders of record of a majority of the issued and outstanding shares of the capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote at the meeting, present in person or by proxy. If there be no such quorum, the holders of a majority of such shares so present or represented may adjourn the meeting from time to time, without further notice, until a quorum shall have been obtained. When a quorum is once present it is not broken by the subsequent withdrawal of any stockholder.

SECTION 6. <u>Organization</u>. Meetings of stockholders shall be presided over by the Chairman, if any, or if none or in the Chairman's absence, the Vice-Chairman, if any, or if none or in the Vice-Chairman's absence, the President, if any, or, if none of the foregoing is present, by a chairman to be chosen by the stockholders entitled to vote who are present in person or by proxy at the meeting. The Secretary, or in the Secretary's absence, an Assistant Secretary, shall act as secretary of every meeting, but if neither the Secretary nor an Assistant Secretary is present, the presiding officer of the meeting shall appoint any person present to act as secretary of the meeting.

SECTION 7. <u>Voting</u>; <u>Proxies</u>; <u>Required Vote</u>. (a) At each meeting of stockholders, every stockholder shall be entitled to vote in person or by proxy appointed by instrument in writing, subscribed by such stockholder or by such stockholder's duly authorized attorney-in-fact (but no such proxy shall be voted or acted upon after three years from its date, unless the proxy provides for a longer period), and, unless the Certificate of Incorporation provides otherwise, shall have one vote for each share of stock entitled to vote registered in the name of such stockholder on the books of the Corporation on the applicable record date fixed pursuant to the bylaws of the Corporation (these "<u>Bylaws</u>"). Unless otherwise required by law or the Certificate of Incorporation, the election of Directors shall be by a plurality of the votes of the shares present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the election of Directors. Except as otherwise required by law or the Certificate of Incorporation, any other action shall be authorized by the vote of the majority of the shares present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter.

(b) Any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of stockholders may, except as otherwise required by law or the Certificate of Incorporation, be taken without a meeting, without prior notice and without a vote, if a consent in writing, setting forth the action so taken, shall be signed by the holders of record of the

issued and outstanding capital stock of the Corporation having not less than the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted, and the writing or writings are filed with the permanent records of the Corporation. Prompt notice of the taking of corporate action without a meeting by less than unanimous written consent shall be given to those stockholders who have not consented in writing.

(c) Where a separate vote by a class or classes, present in person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum entitled to vote on that matter, the affirmative vote of the majority of shares of such class or classes present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting shall be the act of such class, unless otherwise provided in the Certificate of Incorporation.

SECTION 8. Inspectors. The Board, in advance of any meeting of stockholders, may, and shall if required by law, appoint one or more inspectors of election, who may be employees of the Corporation, to act at the meeting or any adjournment thereof and make a written report thereof. If an inspector or inspectors are not so appointed, the person presiding at the meeting may, but need not, appoint one or more inspectors. In case any person who may be appointed as an inspector fails to appear or act, the vacancy may be filled by appointment made by the Directors in advance of the meeting or at the meeting by the person presiding thereat. Each inspector, if any, before entering upon the discharge of his or her duties, shall take and sign an oath faithfully to execute the duties of inspector at such meeting with strict impartiality and according to the best of his ability. The inspectors, if any, shall determine the number of shares of stock outstanding and the voting power of each, the shares of stock represented at the meeting, the existence of a quorum, and the validity and effect of proxies, and shall receive votes, ballots or consents, hear and determine all challenges and questions arising in connection with the right to vote, count and tabulate all votes, ballots or consents, determine the result, and do such acts as are proper to conduct the election or vote with fairness to all stockholders.

ARTICLE II

Board of Directors

SECTION 1. <u>General Powers</u>. The business, property and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by, or under the direction of, the Board.

SECTION 2. Qualification; Number; Term; Remuneration. (a) Each Director shall be at least 18 years of age. A Director need not be a stockholder, a citizen of the United States, or a resident of the State of Delaware. The number of Directors constituting the entire Board shall be one, or such larger number as may be fixed from time to time by action of the stockholders or Board, one of whom may be selected by the Board to be its Chairman. The use of the phrase "entire Board" herein refers to the total number of Directors which the Corporation would have if there were no vacancies.

- (b) Directors who are elected at an annual meeting of stockholders, and Directors who are elected in the interim to fill vacancies and newly created directorships, shall hold office until the next annual meeting of stockholders and until their successors are elected and qualified or until their earlier death, resignation or removal.
- (c) Directors may be paid their expenses, if any, of attendance at each meeting of the Board and may be paid a fixed sum for attendance at each meeting of the Board or a stated salary as Director. No such payment shall preclude any Director from serving the Corporation in any other capacity and receiving compensation therefor. Members of special or standing committees may be allowed like compensation for attending committee meetings.
- SECTION 3. Quorum and Manner of Voting. Except as otherwise provided by law, a majority of the entire Board shall constitute a quorum. A majority of the Directors present, whether or not a quorum is present, may adjourn a meeting from time to time to another time and place without notice. The vote of the majority of the Directors present at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the act of the Board.
- SECTION 4. <u>Places of Meetings</u>. Meetings of the Board may be held at any place within or without the State of Delaware, as may from time to time be fixed by resolution of the Board, or as may be specified in the notice of meeting.
- SECTION 5. <u>Annual Meeting</u>. Following the annual meeting of stockholders, the newly elected Board shall meet for the purpose of the election of officers and the transaction of such other business as may properly come before the meeting. Such meeting may be held without notice immediately after the annual meeting of stockholders at the same place at which such stockholders' meeting is held.
- SECTION 6. <u>Regular Meetings</u>. Regular meetings of the Board shall be held at such times and places as the Board shall from time to time by resolution determine. Notice need not be given of regular meetings of the Board held at times and places fixed by resolution of the Board.
- SECTION 7. <u>Special Meetings</u>. Special meetings of the Board shall be held whenever called by the Chairman of the Board, the President or by a majority of the Directors then in office.
- SECTION 8. <u>Notice of Meetings</u>. A notice of the place, date and time and the purpose or purposes of each meeting of the Board shall be given to each Director by mailing the same at least two days before the special meeting, or by telephoning or emailing the same or by delivering the same personally not later than the day before the day of the meeting.
- SECTION 9. <u>Organization</u>. At all meetings of the Board, the Chairman, if any, or if none or in the Chairman's absence or inability to act, the President who is a

member of the Board, or in the President's absence or inability to act, a chairman chosen by the Directors, shall preside. The Secretary shall act as secretary at all meetings of the Board when present, and, in the Secretary's absence, the presiding officer may appoint any person to act as secretary.

SECTION 10. <u>Resignation</u>. Any Director may resign at any time upon written notice to the Corporation and such resignation shall take effect upon receipt thereof by the President or Secretary, unless otherwise specified in the resignation. Any or all of the Directors may be removed, with or without cause, by the holders of a majority of the shares of stock outstanding and entitled to vote for the election of Directors.

SECTION 11. <u>Vacancies</u>. Unless otherwise provided in these Bylaws, vacancies on the Board, whether caused by resignation, death, disqualification, removal, an increase in the authorized number of Directors or otherwise, may be filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining Directors, although less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining Director, or at a special meeting of the stockholders, by the holders of shares entitled to vote for the election of Directors.

SECTION 12. <u>Action by Written Consent</u>. Any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the Board may be taken without a meeting if all the Directors consent thereto in writing, and the writing or writings are filed with the minutes of proceedings of the Board.

ARTICLE III

Committees

SECTION 1. <u>Appointment</u>. From time to time the Board by a resolution adopted by a majority of the entire Board may appoint any committee or committees for any purpose or purposes, to the extent lawful, which shall have powers as shall be determined and specified by the Board in the resolution of appointment.

SECTION 2. Procedures, Quorum and Manner of Acting. Each committee shall fix its own rules of procedure, and shall meet where and as provided by such rules or by resolution of the Board. Except as otherwise provided by law, the presence of a majority of the then appointed members of a committee shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business by that committee, and in every case where a quorum is present the affirmative vote of a majority of the members of the committee present shall be the act of the committee. Each committee shall keep minutes of its proceedings and actions taken by a committee shall be reported to the Board.

SECTION 3. <u>Action by Written Consent</u>. Any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of any committee of the Board may be taken without a meeting if all the members of the committee consent thereto in writing, and the writing or writings are filed with the minutes of proceedings of the committee.

SECTION 4. <u>Term; Termination</u>. In the event any person shall cease to be a Director of the Corporation, such person shall simultaneously therewith cease to be a member of any committee appointed by the Board.

ARTICLE IV

Officers

SECTION 1. <u>Election and Qualifications</u>. The Board shall elect the officers of the Corporation, which shall include a President and a Secretary, and may include, by election or appointment, one or more Vice-Presidents (any one or more of whom may be given an additional designation of rank or function), a Treasurer and such Assistant Secretaries, such Assistant Treasurers and such other officers as the Board may from time to time deem proper. Each officer shall have such powers and duties as may be prescribed by these Bylaws and as may be assigned by the Board or the President. Any two or more offices may be held by the same person.

SECTION 2. <u>Term of Office and Remuneration</u>. Each officer of the Corporation shall hold office until such officer's respective successor is elected and qualified or until such officer's earlier death, resignation or removal, but any officer may be removed from office, either with or without cause, at any time by the Board. Any vacancy in any office arising from any cause may be filled for the unexpired portion of the term by the Board. The remuneration of all officers of the Corporation may be fixed by the Board or in such manner as the Board shall provide.

SECTION 3. <u>Resignation; Removal</u>. Any officer may resign at any time upon written notice to the Corporation and such resignation shall take effect upon receipt thereof by the President or Secretary, unless otherwise specified in the resignation. Any officer shall be subject to removal, with or without cause, at any time by vote of a majority of the entire Board.

SECTION 4. <u>Chairman of the Board</u>. The Chairman of the Board, if there be one, shall preside at all meetings of the Board and shall have such other powers and duties as may from time to time be assigned by the Board.

SECTION 5. <u>President</u>. The President shall have such duties as customarily pertain to that office. The President shall have general management and supervision of the property, business and affairs of the Corporation and over its other officers; may appoint and remove assistant officers and other agents and employees, other than officers referred to in Section 1 of this Article IV; and may execute and deliver in the name of the Corporation powers of attorney, contracts, bonds and other obligations and instruments.

SECTION 6. <u>Vice-President</u>. A Vice-President, if any, may execute and deliver in the name of the Corporation contracts and other obligations and instruments

pertaining to the regular course of the duties of said office, and shall have such other authority as from time to time may be assigned by the Board or the President.

SECTION 7. <u>Treasurer</u>. The Treasurer, if any, shall in general have all duties incident to the position of Treasurer and such other duties as may be assigned by the Board or the President.

SECTION 8. <u>Secretary</u>. The Secretary shall in general have all the duties incident to the office of Secretary and such other duties as may be assigned by the Board or the President.

SECTION 9. <u>Assistant Officers</u>. Any assistant officer shall have such powers and duties of the officer such assistant officer assists as such officer or the Board shall from time to time prescribe.

ARTICLE V

Books and Records

SECTION 1. <u>Location</u>. The books and records of the Corporation may be kept at such place or places within or outside the State of Delaware as the Board or the respective officers in charge thereof may from time to time determine. The record books containing the names and addresses of all stockholders, the number and class of shares of stock held by each and the dates when they respectively became the owners of record thereof shall be kept by the Secretary as prescribed in the Bylaws and by such officer or agent as shall be designated by the Board.

SECTION 2. <u>Addresses of Stockholders</u>. Notices of meetings and all other corporate notices may be delivered personally or mailed to each stockholder at the stockholder's address as it appears on the records of the Corporation.

SECTION 3. Fixing Date for Determination of Stockholders of Record. (a) In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at any meeting of stockholders or any adjournment thereof, the Board may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board and which record date shall not be more than 60 days nor less than 10 days before the date of such meeting. If no record date is fixed by the Board, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which notice is given, or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the meeting is held. A determination of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting; provided, however, that the Board may fix a new record date for the adjourned meeting.

- (b) In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting, the Board may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board and which date shall not be more than 10 days after the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board. If no record date has been fixed by the Board, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting, when no prior action by the Board is required, shall be the first date on which a signed written consent setting forth the action taken or proposed to be taken is delivered to the Corporation by delivery to its registered office in the State of Delaware, its principal place of business, or an officer or agent of the Corporation having custody of the book in which proceedings of meetings of stockholders are recorded. Delivery made to the Corporation's registered office shall be by hand or by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested. If no record date has been fixed by the Board and prior action by the Board is required by applicable law, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board adopts the resolution taking such prior action.
- (c) In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights or the stockholders entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of stock, or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the Board may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board and which record date shall be not more than 60 days prior to such action. If no record date is fixed, the record date for determining stockholders for any such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board adopts the resolution relating thereto.

ARTICLE VI

Certificates Representing Stock

SECTION 1. Certificates; Signatures. The shares of the Corporation shall be represented by certificates, provided that the Board may provide by resolution or resolutions that some or all of any or all classes or series of its stock shall be uncertificated shares. Any such resolution shall not apply to shares represented by a certificate until such certificate is surrendered to the Corporation. Notwithstanding the adoption of such a resolution by the Board, every holder of stock represented by certificates and upon request every holder of uncertificated shares shall be entitled to have a certificate, signed by or in the name of the Corporation by the Chairman or Vice-Chairman of the Board, or the President or Vice-President, and by the Treasurer or an Assistant Treasurer, or the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of the Corporation, representing the number of shares registered in certificate form. Any and all signatures on any such certificate may be facsimiles. In case any officer, transfer agent or registrar who has signed or whose facsimile signature has been placed upon a certificate shall have ceased to be such officer, transfer agent or registrar before such certificate is issued, it

may be issued by the Corporation with the same effect as if he were such officer, transfer agent or registrar at the date of issue. The name of the holder of record of the shares represented thereby, with the number of such shares and the date of issue, shall be entered on the books of the Corporation.

SECTION 2. <u>Transfers of Stock</u>. Upon compliance with provisions restricting the transfer or registration of transfer of shares of stock, if any, shares of capital stock shall be transferable on the books of the Corporation only by the holder of record thereof in person, or by duly authorized attorney, upon surrender and cancellation of certificates for a like number of shares, properly endorsed, and the payment of all taxes due thereon.

SECTION 3. <u>Fractional Shares</u>. The Corporation may, but shall not be required to, issue certificates for fractions of a share where necessary to effect authorized transactions, or the Corporation may pay in cash the fair value of fractions of a share as of the time when those entitled to receive such fractions are determined, or it may issue scrip in registered or bearer form over the manual or facsimile signature of an officer of the Corporation or of its agent, exchangeable as therein provided for full shares, but such scrip shall not entitle the holder to any rights of a stockholder except as therein provided.

SECTION 4. <u>Rules and Regulations</u>. The Board shall have power and authority to make all such rules and regulations as it may deem expedient concerning the issue, transfer and registration of certificates representing shares of the Corporation.

SECTION 5. <u>Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates</u>. The Corporation may issue a new certificate of stock in place of any certificate, theretofore issued by it, alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed, and the Board may require the owner of any lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, or his legal representative, to give the Corporation a bond sufficient to indemnify the Corporation against any claim that may be made against it on account of the alleged loss, theft or destruction of any such certificate or the issuance of any such new certificate.

ARTICLE VII

Dividends

Subject always to the provisions of law and the Certificate of Incorporation, the Board shall have full power to determine whether any, and, if any, what part of any, funds legally available for the payment of dividends shall be declared as dividends and paid to stockholders; the division of the whole or any part of such funds of the Corporation shall rest wholly within the lawful discretion of the Board, and it shall not be required at any time, against such discretion, to divide or pay any part of such funds among or to the stockholders as dividends or otherwise; and before payment of any dividend, there may be set aside out of any funds of the Corporation available for dividends such sum or sums as the Board from time to time, in its absolute discretion, thinks proper as a reserve or reserves to meet contingencies, or for equalizing dividends,

or for repairing or maintaining any property of the Corporation, or for such other purpose as the Board shall think conducive to the interest of the Corporation, and the Board may modify or abolish any such reserve in the manner in which it was created.

ARTICLE VIII

Ratification

Any transaction, questioned in any lawsuit on the ground of lack of authority, defective or irregular execution, adverse interest of Director, officer or stockholder, non-disclosure, miscomputation, or the application of improper principles or practices of accounting, may be ratified before or after judgment, by the Board or by the stockholders, and if so ratified shall have the same force and effect as if the questioned transaction had been originally duly authorized. Such ratification shall be binding upon the Corporation and its stockholders and shall constitute a bar to any claim or execution of any judgment in respect of such questioned transaction.

ARTICLE IX

Corporate Seal

The corporate seal shall have inscribed thereon the name of the Corporation and the year of its incorporation, and shall be in such form and contain such other words and/or figures as the Board shall determine. The corporate seal may be used by printing, engraving, lithographing, stamping or otherwise making, placing or affixing, or causing to be printed, engraved, lithographed, stamped or otherwise made, placed or affixed, upon any paper or document, by any process whatsoever, an impression, facsimile or other reproduction of said corporate seal.

ARTICLE X

Fiscal Year

The fiscal year of the Corporation shall be fixed, and shall be subject to change, by the Board. Unless otherwise fixed by the Board, the fiscal year of the Corporation shall be the calendar year.

ARTICLE XI

Waiver of Notice

Whenever notice is required to be given by these Bylaws or by the Certificate of Incorporation or by law, a written waiver thereof, signed by the person or persons entitled to said notice, whether before or after the time stated therein, shall be deemed equivalent to notice.

ARTICLE XII

Bank Accounts, Drafts, Contracts, Etc.

SECTION 1. <u>Bank Accounts and Drafts</u>. In addition to such bank accounts as may be authorized by the Board, the President or any person designated by the President, whether or not an employee of the Corporation, may authorize such bank accounts to be opened or maintained in the name and on behalf of the Corporation as he may deem necessary or appropriate, payments from such bank accounts to be made upon and according to the check of the Corporation in accordance with the written instructions of the President, or other person so designated by the President.

SECTION 2. <u>Contracts</u>. The Board may authorize any person or persons, in the name and on behalf of the Corporation, to enter into or execute and deliver any and all deeds, bonds, mortgages, contracts and other obligations or instruments, and such authority may be general or confined to specific instances.

SECTION 3. Proxies; Powers of Attorney; Other Instruments. The Chairman, the President or any other person designated by either of them shall have the power and authority to execute and deliver proxies, powers of attorney and other instruments on behalf of the Corporation in connection with the rights and powers incident to the ownership of stock by the Corporation. The Chairman, the President or any other person authorized by proxy or power of attorney executed and delivered by either of them on behalf of the Corporation may attend and vote at any meeting of stockholders (or other equivalent body) of any company in which the Corporation may hold stock or other equity, and may exercise on behalf of the Corporation any and all of the rights and powers incident to the ownership of such stock at any such meeting, or otherwise as specified in the proxy or power of attorney so authorizing any such person. The Board, from time to time, may confer like powers upon any other person.

SECTION 4. <u>Financial Reports</u>. The Board may appoint the President or other fiscal officer or any other officer to cause to be prepared and furnished to stockholders entitled thereto any special financial notice and/or financial statement, as the case may be, which may be required by any provision of law.

ARTICLE XIII

Indemnification

SECTION 1. Power to Indemnify in Actions, Suits or Proceedings other than Those by or in the Right of the Corporation. Subject to Section 3 of this Article XIII, the Corporation shall indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the Corporation), by reason of the fact that such person is or was a Director or officer of the Corporation, or is or was a Director or officer of the Corporation serving at

the request of the Corporation as a Director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe such person's conduct was unlawful. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that such person's conduct was unlawful.

SECTION 2. Power to Indemnify in Actions, Suits or Proceedings by or in the Right of the Corporation. Subject to Section 3 of this Article XIII, the Corporation shall indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the Corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that such person is or was a Director or officer of the Corporation, or is or was a Director or officer of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a Director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation; except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the Corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

SECTION 3. <u>Authorization of Indemnification</u>. Any indemnification under this Article XII (unless ordered by a court) shall be made by the Corporation only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination that indemnification of the present or former Director or officer is proper in the circumstances because such person has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section I or Section 2 of this Article XIII, as the case may be. Such determination shall be made, with respect to a person who is a Director or officer at the time of such determination, (i) by a majority vote of the Directors who are not parties to such action, suit or proceeding, even though less than a quorum, or (ii) by a committee of such Directors designated by a majority vote of such Directors, even though less than a quorum, or (iii) if there are no such Directors, or if such Directors so direct, by independent legal counsel in a written opinion, or (iv) by the stockholders. Such determination shall be made, with respect to former Directors and

officers, by any person or persons having the authority to act on the matter on behalf of the Corporation. To the extent, however, that a present or former Director or officer of the Corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding described above, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith, without the necessity of authorization in the specific case.

Good Faith Defined. For purposes of any determination SECTION 4. under Section 3 of this Article XIII, a person shall be deemed to have acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, or, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, to have had no reasonable cause to believe such person's conduct was unlawful, if such person's action is based on the records or books of account of the Corporation or another enterprise, or on information supplied to such person by the officers of the Corporation or officers of another enterprise in the course of their duties, or on the advice of legal counsel for the Corporation or another enterprise or on information or records given or reports made to the Corporation or another enterprise by an independent certified public accountant or by an appraiser or other expert selected with reasonable care by the Corporation or another enterprise. The provisions of this Section 4 shall not be deemed to be exclusive or to limit in any way the circumstances in which a person may be deemed to have met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section 1 or Section 2 of this Article XIII, as the case may be.

SECTION 5. Indemnification by a Court. Notwithstanding any contrary determination in the specific case under Section 3 of this Article XIII, and notwithstanding the absence of any determination thereunder, any Director or officer may apply to the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or any other court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Delaware for indemnification to the extent otherwise permissible under Section I or Section 2 of this Article XIII. The basis of such indemnification by a court shall be a determination by such court that indemnification of the Director or officer is proper in the circumstances because such person has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section 1 or Section 2 of this Article XIII, as the case may be. Neither a contrary determination in the specific case under Section 3 of this Article XIII nor the absence of any determination thereunder shall be a defense to such application or create a presumption that the Director or officer seeking indemnification has not met any applicable standard of conduct. Notice of any application for indemnification pursuant to this Section 5 shall be given to the Corporation promptly upon the filing of such application. If successful, in whole or in part, the Director or officer seeking indemnification shall also be entitled to be paid the expense of prosecuting such application.

SECTION 6. <u>Expenses Payable in Advance</u>. Subject to applicable law, expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by a Director or officer in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding shall be paid by the Corporation in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding upon

receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such Director or officer to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that such person is not entitled to be indemnified by the Corporation as authorized in this Article VIII. Subject to applicable law, such expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by other employees and agents may be so paid upon such terms and conditions, if any, as the Corporation deems appropriate.

SECTION 7. Nonexclusivity of Indemnification and Advancement of Expenses. The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this Article XIII shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under the Certificate of Incorporation, these Bylaws, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested Directors or otherwise, both as to action in such person's official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office, it being the policy of the Corporation that indemnification of the persons specified in Section 1 and Section 2 of this Article XIII shall be made to the fullest extent permitted by law. The provisions of this Article XIII shall not be deemed to preclude the indemnification of any person who is not specified in Section 1 or Section 2 of this Article XIII but whom the Corporation has the power or obligation to indemnify under the provisions of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, or otherwise.

SECTION 8. <u>Insurance</u>. The Corporation shall purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a Director or officer of the Corporation, or is or was a Director or officer of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a Director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not the Corporation would have the power or the obligation to indemnify such person against such liability under the provisions of this Article XIII.

SECTION 9. Certain Definitions. For purposes of this Article XIII, references to "the Corporation" shall include, in addition to the resulting corporation, any constituent corporation (including any constituent of a constituent) absorbed in a consolidation or merger which, if its separate existence had continued, would have had power and authority to indemnify its Directors or officers, so that any person who is or was a Director or officer of such constituent corporation, or is or was a Director or officer of such constituent corporation serving at the request of such constituent corporation as a Director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, shall stand in the same position under the provisions of this Article XIII with respect to the resulting or surviving corporation as such person would have with respect to such constituent corporation if its separate existence had continued. The term "another enterprise" as used in this Article XIII shall mean any other corporation or any partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise of which such person is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a Director, officer, employee or agent. For purposes of this Article XIII, references to "fines" shall include any excise taxes assessed on a person with respect to an employee benefit plan; and references to "serving at the request of the Corporation" shall include any service as a Director, officer, employee or agent of the Corporation which imposes duties on, or involves services by, such Director or officer with respect to an employee benefit plan, its participants or beneficiaries; and a person who acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in the interest of the participants and beneficiaries of an employee benefit plan shall be deemed to have acted in a manner "not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation" as referred to in this Article XIII.

SECTION 10. <u>Survival of Indemnification and Advancement of Expenses</u>. The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this Article XIII shall, unless otherwise provided when authorized or ratified, continue as to a person who has ceased to be a Director or officer and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person.

SECTION 11. <u>Limitation on Indemnification</u>. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Article XIII to the contrary, except for proceedings to enforce rights to indemnification (which shall be governed by Section 5 of this Article XIII), the Corporation shall not be obligated to indemnify any Director or officer (or his or her heirs, executors or personal or legal representatives) or advance expenses in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person unless such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized or consented to by the Board of the Corporation.

SECTION 12. <u>Indemnification of Employees and Agents</u>. The Corporation may, to the extent authorized from time to time by the Board, provide rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses to employees and agents of the Corporation similar to those conferred in this Article XIII to Directors and officers of the Corporation.

ARTICLE XIV

Amendments

The Board shall have power to adopt, amend or repeal these Bylaws. Bylaws adopted by the Board may be repealed or changed, and new bylaws made, by the stockholders, and the stockholders may prescribe that any bylaw made by them shall not be altered, amended or repealed by the Board.

* * * * *

[The Remainder of This Page Is Intentionally Left Blank.]

US Airways Group, Inc.

Certificate of Representations

We refer to the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of February 13, 2013 (the "Merger Agreement"), among AMR Corporation ("American"), a Delaware corporation, US Airways Group, Inc. ("US Airways"), a Delaware corporation, and AMR Merger Sub, Inc. ("Merger Sub"), a Delaware corporation and a direct, wholly owned subsidiary of American, which provides for the merger (the "Merger") of Merger Sub with and into US Airways, with US Airways continuing as the surviving entity (the "Surviving Corporation"), and the distribution of the merger consideration to stockholders of US Airways (the "Transaction").

Each of Latham & Watkins LLP, counsel to US Airways, and Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, counsel to American and Merger Sub, is rendering an opinion regarding certain United States federal income tax consequences of the Transaction pursuant to Sections 4.15(b), 5.2(d) and 5.3(d) of the Merger Agreement. Capitalized terms used herein that are not otherwise defined shall have the meaning given to them in the Merger Agreement.

In connection with such opinion, the undersigned officer of US Airways hereby certifies and represents that the following are true, correct and complete as of the Effective Time and thereafter where relevant:

- 1. US Airways has entered into the Merger Agreement and will effect the Transaction for bona fide non-tax business reasons, in particular to combine the business operations of American and US Airways. The terms of the Merger Agreement and all other agreements entered into in connection therewith are the result of arm's-length negotiations.
- 2. Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub will merge with and into US Airways, US Airways will acquire all of the assets and liabilities of Merger Sub and the separate legal existence of Merger Sub will cease. The Merger is being effectuated pursuant to the laws of Delaware and will qualify as a statutory merger under applicable Delaware corporate law.
- 3. US Airways has no plan or intention to issue additional shares of its stock after the Merger that would result in American losing "control" (within the meaning of Section 368(c) of the Code¹ ("Control")) of US Airways.
- 4. In the Merger, all shares of US Airways stock will be exchanged solely for Newco Common Stock.

¹ All "Section" references herein are to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "<u>Code</u>"), and all "Treasury Regulation Section" references are to the U.S. Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder.

- 5. The fair market value of the consideration to be received in the Merger by each of US Airways' stockholders will be approximately equal to the fair market value of US Airways stock surrendered in exchange therefor.
- 6. None of US Airways, any person related to US Airways (within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-1(e)(4)) or any person acting as an intermediary for US Airways or such related person has redeemed, purchased or otherwise acquired any US Airways stock, and US Airways has not made any distributions with respect to its stock, in each case prior to and in connection with the Merger or otherwise as part of a plan of which the Merger is a part.
- 7. At the time of the Merger, US Airways will not have outstanding any warrants, options, convertible securities, restricted stock or any other type of right pursuant to which any person could acquire stock in the Surviving Corporation that, if exercised or converted, would affect American's acquisition or retention of Control of the Surviving Corporation.
- 8. To the knowledge of US Airways, there is no plan or intention on the part of any of US Airways' stockholders to sell, exchange or otherwise dispose of Newco Common Stock to be received in the Transaction directly or indirectly to American or any person related to American within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-1(e)(4) or (e)(5), including any person acting as agent or intermediary for any of them.
- 9. On the date of the Merger, the fair market value of the assets of US Airways will exceed the sum of its liabilities, plus the amount of liabilities, if any, to which the assets are subject.
- 10. In connection with the Merger, US Airways has not sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of any of its assets (or that of its subsidiaries) as would prevent American or a corporation included in American's qualified group within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-1(d)(4)(ii) from continuing the historic business of US Airways or using a significant portion of US Airways' historic business assets in a business (within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-1(d)).
- 11. None of the compensation to be received by any stockholder-employee or stockholder-independent contractor of US Airways pursuant to a compensation arrangement entered into by US Airways prior to the Merger will be separate consideration for, or allocable to, any of his or her shares of US Airways stock; none of the Newco Common Stock to be received by any stockholder-employee or stockholder-independent contractor of US Airways in the Merger will be separate consideration for, or allocable to, any employment agreement, consulting agreement or other similar agreement entered into by US Airways prior to the Merger; and the compensation to be paid to any such stockholder-employee or stockholder-independent contractor pursuant to a compensation arrangement entered into by US Airways prior to the Merger will be for services actually

- rendered and will be commensurate with amounts paid to third parties bargaining at arm's length for similar services.
- 12. Except as provided in section 4.11 of the Merger Agreement, each of American and Merger Sub, on the one hand, and US Airways, on the other hand, will pay its own expenses incurred in connection with the Transaction and will not pay any of the expenses of any of US Airways' stockholders.
- 13. There is no intercorporate indebtedness existing between American and US Airways, or between US Airways and Merger Sub, that was or will be issued, acquired or settled at a discount, other than \$1,000,000 face amount of American's 6.25% convertible notes (maturity October 15, 2014) held by US Airways, which will be treated in accordance with the Plan in the same manner as similar third-party indebtedness.
- 14. US Airways is not an investment company as defined in Section 368(a)(2)(F)(iii) and (iv) of the Code.
- 15. US Airways is not under the jurisdiction of a court in a Title 11 or similar case within the meaning of Section 368(a)(3)(A) of the Code.
- 16. At least 90 percent of the fair market value of the net assets and at least 70 percent of the fair market value of the gross assets held by US Airways immediately prior to the Merger will be held by US Airways at the Effective Time. For purposes of this representation, the following assets will be treated as held by US Airways immediately prior to the Merger: (i) assets disposed of by US Airways prior to the Merger and in contemplation thereof (including, without limitation, any asset disposed of by US Airways, other than in the ordinary course of business, pursuant to a plan or intention existing during the period ending on the date of the Merger and beginning with the commencement of negotiations (whether formal or informal) with American regarding the Merger); (ii) assets used by US Airways to pay reorganization expenses or other liabilities incurred in connection with the Merger; and (iii) assets used to make distributions, redemptions or other payments in respect of US Airways' stock (including payments treated as such for tax purposes) that are made prior to the Merger and in contemplation of the Merger (other than regular, normal dividends).
- 17. US Airways has not taken or failed to take any action which action or failure to act would cause the Transaction to fail to qualify as a reorganization under Section 368 of the Code.
- 18. For the purposes of all statements made in this certificate, any reference to US Airways or to American includes a reference to any successor or predecessor of such corporation, except that US Airways is not treated as a predecessor of American.
- 19. The information relating to the Merger and all related transactions set forth in the Merger Agreement, the Form S-4 and the Prospectus / Proxy Statement, insofar as

- such information relates to US Airways or the plans or intentions of US Airways, is true, correct and complete in all material respects.
- 20. The Merger Agreement (including all amendments, exhibits and attachments thereto) represents the full and complete agreement between and among American, US Airways and Merger Sub regarding the Merger, and there are no other written or oral agreements regarding the Merger. The Merger will be consummated pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement as approved by the Bankruptcy Court, and none of the material terms and conditions thereof has been or will be waived or modified.

The undersigned is authorized to make all of the representations set forth herein, and acknowledges understanding of all such representations. The undersigned is not aware of any other facts or circumstances that may cause any of the above representations to be false, in part or in whole. The undersigned hereby undertakes to inform Latham & Watkins LLP, Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP and American immediately should any of the statements or representations set forth in this letter become untrue, incorrect or incomplete in any respect at or prior to the Effective Time of the Merger.

The undersigned recognizes and agrees that the opinions to be issued will be subject to certain limitations and qualifications, including that they may not be relied upon if any such statements or representations are not accurate and complete in all respects at all relevant times. The undersigned also recognizes that the opinions will not address any tax consequences of the Transaction or any action taken in connection therewith except as expressly set forth in such opinions.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, US Airways has executed this Certificate on this [].

US Airways Group, Inc.	
By:	
Name:	
Title:	

AMR Corporation

Certificate of Representations

We refer to the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of February ____, 2013 (the "Merger Agreement"), among AMR Corporation ("American"), a Delaware corporation, US Airways Group, Inc. ("US Airways"), a Delaware corporation, and AMR Merger Sub, Inc. ("Merger Sub"), a Delaware corporation and a direct, wholly owned subsidiary of American, which provides for the merger (the "Merger") of Merger Sub with and into US Airways, with US Airways continuing as the surviving entity (the "Surviving Corporation"), and the distribution of the merger consideration to stockholders of US Airways (the "Transaction").

Each of Latham & Watkins LLP, counsel to US Airways, and Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, counsel to American and Merger Sub, is rendering an opinion regarding certain United States federal income tax consequences of the Transaction pursuant to Sections 4.15(b), 5.2(d) and 5.3(d) of the Merger Agreement. Capitalized terms used herein that are not otherwise defined shall have the meaning given to them in the Merger Agreement.

In connection with such opinion, the undersigned officer of American and Merger Sub hereby certifies and represents that the following are true, correct and complete as of the Effective Time and thereafter where relevant:

- 1. American has entered into the Merger Agreement and will effect the Transaction for bona fide non-tax business reasons, in particular to combine the business operations of American and US Airways. The terms of the Merger Agreement and all other agreements entered into in connection therewith are the result of arm's-length negotiations.
- 2. Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub will merge with and into US Airways, US Airways will acquire all of the assets and liabilities of Merger Sub and the separate legal existence of Merger Sub will cease. The Merger is being effectuated pursuant to the laws of Delaware and will qualify as a statutory merger under applicable Delaware corporate law.
- 3. Merger Sub is a newly formed, wholly owned subsidiary of American. Merger Sub has owned no material assets, has no liabilities nor any assets subject to any liabilities and has not conducted any business activities other than entering into the Merger Agreement.
- 4. In the Merger, all shares of US Airways stock will be exchanged solely for Newco Common Stock. As a result, in the Merger, shares of US Airways stock representing "control" within the meaning of Section 368(c) of the Code¹ ("Control") of US Airways will be exchanged solely for Newco Common Stock.

¹ All "Section" references herein are to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), and all "Treasury Regulation Section" references are to the U.S. Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder.

- 5. The fair market value of the consideration to be received in the Merger by each of US Airways' stockholders will be approximately equal to the fair market value of US Airways stock surrendered in exchange therefor.
- 6. Each share of Newco Common Stock issued in exchange for US Airways stock in the Merger entitles the holder of such stock to vote for the election and removal of directors of Newco.
- 7. Immediately prior to the Merger, American will be in Control of Merger Sub. American has no plan or intention to cause the Surviving Corporation, after the Merger, to issue additional shares of capital stock (or warrants, options, convertible securities, restricted stock, or any other type of right pursuant to which any person could acquire stock of the Surviving Corporation), or to take any other action that would result in American losing Control of the Surviving Corporation.
- 8. At the time of the Merger, Merger Sub will not have outstanding any warrants, options, convertible securities, restricted stock or any other type of right pursuant to which any person could acquire stock in Merger Sub that, if exercised or converted, would affect American's acquisition or retention of Control of the Surviving Corporation.
- 9. Except pursuant to the Merger Agreement, neither American nor any person related to American within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-1(e)(4) or (e)(5), including any person acting as agent or intermediary for any of them, has purchased, exchanged, redeemed or otherwise acquired (directly or through any transaction, agreement, or arrangement with any other person) any US Airways stock in connection with the Merger or otherwise as part of a plan of which the Merger is a part.
- 10. Neither American nor any person related to American within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-1(e)(4) or (e)(5), including any person acting as agent or intermediary for any of them, has any plan or intention to purchase, exchange, redeem or otherwise acquire (directly or through any transaction, agreement, or arrangement with any other person) any Newco Common Stock issued to US Airways' stockholders in the Merger, other than pursuant to an openmarket purchase permitted by Revenue Ruling 99-58.
- 11. After the Transaction, American has no plan or intention to make any dividends or distributions with respect to Newco Common Stock issued in connection with the Merger, other than dividends or distributions made to all holders of Newco Common Stock.
- 12. The fair market value of the assets of American will exceed the sum of the liabilities of American immediately after the Merger.
- 13. Merger Sub will have no liabilities assumed by US Airways and will not transfer to US Airways any assets subject to liabilities in the Merger.

- 14. American has no plan or intention: (i) to liquidate the Surviving Corporation; (ii) to merge the Surviving Corporation with and into another corporation (including American or an affiliate of American); (iii) to sell or otherwise dispose of the stock of the Surviving Corporation, except for transfers of stock permitted under Section 368(a)(2)(C) of the Code or Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-2(k); or (iv) to sell or otherwise dispose of any of the assets of US Airways acquired in the Merger outside the ordinary course of business, except for transfers permitted under Section 368(a)(2)(C) of the Code or Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-2(k).
- 15. Following the Merger, the historic business of US Airways will be continued by, or a significant portion of US Airways' historic business assets will be used in a business of, American or a corporation or partnership within American's qualified group, all determined within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-1(d)(4).
- 16. None of the compensation to be received by any stockholder-employee or stockholder-independent contractor of US Airways pursuant to a compensation arrangement entered into after the Merger (or by American prior to the Merger) will be separate consideration for, or allocable to, any of his or her shares of US Airways stock; none of the Newco Common Stock to be received by any stockholder-employee or stockholder-independent contractor of US Airways in the Merger will be separate consideration for, or allocable to, any employment agreement, consulting agreement or other similar agreement entered into after the Merger (or by American prior to the Merger); and the compensation to be paid to any such stockholder-employee or stockholder-independent contractor pursuant to a compensation arrangement entered into after the Merger (or by American prior to the Merger) will be for services actually rendered and will be commensurate with amounts paid to third parties bargaining at arm's length for similar services.
- 17. Except as provided in section 4.11 of the Merger Agreement, each of American and Merger Sub, on the one hand, and US Airways, on the other hand, will pay its own expenses incurred in connection with the Transaction and will not pay any of the expenses of the stockholders of US Airways.
- 18. Neither American nor Merger Sub has agreed to assume, or will assume in connection with the Merger, any liability, whether fixed or contingent, of any stockholder of US Airways.
- 19. There is no intercorporate indebtedness existing between American and US Airways, or between US Airways and Merger Sub, that was or will be issued, acquired or settled at a discount, other than \$1,000,000 face amount of American's 6.25% convertible notes (maturity October 15, 2014) held by US Airways, which will be treated in accordance with the Plan in the same manner as similar third-party indebtedness.

- 20. Neither American nor Merger Sub is an investment company as defined in Section 368(a)(2)(F)(iii) and (iv) of the Code.
- 21. Assuming the correctness of representation 16 in the certificate of representations delivered by US Airways on the date hereof, at least 90 percent of the fair market value of the net assets and at least 70 percent of the fair market value of the gross assets held by US Airways immediately prior to the Merger will be held by the Surviving Corporation immediately after the Merger, and at least 90 percent of the fair market value of the net assets and at least 70 percent of the fair market value of the gross assets held by Merger Sub immediately prior to the Merger will be held by the Surviving Corporation immediately after the Merger.
- 22. Neither American nor Merger Sub has taken or failed to take any action which action or failure to act would cause the Transaction to fail to qualify as a reorganization under Section 368 of the Code.
- 23. American will not take, and will cause the Surviving Corporation not to take, any position on any federal, state or local income or franchise tax return, or take any other tax reporting position, that is inconsistent with the treatment of the Transaction as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, unless otherwise required by a "determination" (as defined in Section 1313(a)(1) of the Code) or by applicable state or local income or franchise tax laws.
- 24. Following the Transaction, American will comply, and will cause the Surviving Corporation to comply, with the record-keeping and information filing requirements of Treasury Regulation Section 1.368-3.
- 25. For the purposes of all statements made in this certificate, any reference to US Airways or to American includes a reference to any successor or predecessor of such corporation, except that US Airways is not treated as a predecessor of American.
- 26. The information relating to the Merger and all related transactions set forth in the Merger Agreement, the Plan, the Form S-4, the Prospectus / Proxy Statement and the Disclosure Statement, insofar as such information relates to American or Merger Sub or the plans or intentions of American or Merger Sub, is true, correct and complete in all material respects.
- 27. The Merger Agreement (including all amendments, exhibits and attachments thereto) represents the full and complete agreement between and among American, US Airways and Merger Sub regarding the Merger, and there are no other written or oral agreements regarding the Merger. The Merger will be consummated pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement as approved by the Bankruptcy Court, and none of the material terms and conditions thereof has been or will be waived or modified.

The undersigned is authorized to make all of the representations set forth herein, and acknowledges understanding of all such representations. The undersigned is not aware of any

other facts or circumstances that may cause any of the above representations to be false, in part or in whole. The undersigned hereby undertakes to inform Latham & Watkins LLP, Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP and US Airways immediately should any of the statements or representations set forth in this letter become untrue, incorrect or incomplete in any respect at or prior to the Effective Time of the Merger.

The undersigned recognizes and agrees that the opinions to be issued will be subject to certain limitations and qualifications, including that they may not be relied upon if any such statements or representations are not accurate and complete in all respects at all relevant times. The undersigned also recognizes that the opinions will not address any tax consequences of the Transaction or any action taken in connection therewith except as expressly set forth in such opinions.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, American and Merger Sub have executed this Certificate on this [].

AMR Corporation

i ii ii i corporation
D
By:
Name:
Title:
AMR Merger Sub, Inc.
By:
Name:
Title:

American Airlines[®]

February 13, 2013

Thomas W. Horton AMR Corporation 4333 Amon Carter Boulevard Fort Worth, Texas 76155-2664

Dear Tom,

We are pleased to provide you with this letter agreement (this "Agreement") regarding your service to American, effective upon the Closing (each as defined in the Agreement and Plan of Merger among AMR Corporation, AMR Merger Sub, Inc. and US Airways Group, Inc. dated as of February 13, 2013 (the "Merger Agreement")). Capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Merger Agreement. If the Closing does not occur, this Agreement shall be null and void *ab initio* and of no force and effect.

Upon the Closing, your employment with American shall terminate. Subject to (1) your execution of a release in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A eight days before Closing and the expiration pursuant to its terms of its seven day revocation period, and (2) your re-execution of a release in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A at the Closing and the subsequent expiration pursuant to its terms of its seven day revocation period: (a) you shall be paid at the Closing severance compensation of \$19,875,000, which shall be paid 50 percent in cash and 50 percent in American's common stock, based on the fair market value of such stock on the date on which the Closing occurs; and (b) at the Closing, (i) American shall recognize all service credited to you under the Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan for Officers of American Airlines, Inc. (the "SERP") prior to the Closing (for the avoidance of doubt, including any accelerated service crediting provided under your Employment Agreement with AMR Corporation, American Airlines, Inc., dated as of March 29, 2006 and amended as of July 15, 2008) and (ii) you shall be fully vested in your accrued benefits under the SERP.

Effective as of the Closing, you shall be appointed chairman ("Chairman") of the board of directors of American (the "Board"). You shall serve as Chairman from the Closing through the earlier of (i) the first anniversary of the Closing and (ii) the day immediately preceding the first annual meeting of the shareholders of American following the Closing (which shall in no event occur prior to May 1, 2014) (the "Term"). You shall be deemed to have resigned from your position as Chairman and as a member of the Board effective as of the last day of the Term and agree to execute any documents necessary to effectuate the foregoing.

During the Term, you shall have the following duties commensurate with your position:

- chairing meetings and setting agendas and scheduling Board meetings in consultation with American's Chief Executive Officer and the lead independent director of the Board;
- presiding at all meetings of the stockholders and the Board at which you shall be present;
- serving as American's representative on the governing board of oneworld, and while you are serving as Chairman of the Board, American shall use commercially reasonable efforts to support your remaining the chairman of the governing board of oneworld;
- serving as American's representative to the International Air Transport Association; and
- such other duties and powers as may from time to time be assigned to you by the Bylaws of American or by the Board.

During the Term, you shall be entitled to receive the same cash and equity compensation established for service on the Board as a non-employee director pursuant to American's policies as in effect from time to time.

In addition, effective as of the Closing, you shall be entitled to lifetime flight and other travel benefits (including spousal and survivor benefits) at a level and on terms and conditions, in each case, that are no less favorable than those to which you were entitled under American's policies in effect prior to the Closing.

For two years following the Closing, you shall be provided with off-site office and administrative support commensurate with your position at a location to be selected by you, subject to the approval of American, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld.

Prior to the end of the Term, you may not be removed from your position as Chairman or from any other positions to which you may be appointed hereunder except by vote of 75% of the members of the Board that includes at least one of the then-serving directors who were serving as members of the board of directors of AMR Corporation as of immediately prior to the Closing.

Legal fees incurred by you in connection with this Agreement shall be reimbursed by American.

American may withhold from any amounts payable to you under this Agreement such United States federal, state or local or foreign taxes as will be required to be withheld pursuant to any applicable law or regulation, provided that you may elect to satisfy the withholding obligation with respect to the shares of American stock granted to you under the second paragraph of this Agreement by having shares of American stock with a fair market value equal to the minimum statutory total tax imposed on you with respect to the grant withheld from the shares provided to you at Closing. It is intended that payments and benefits made or provided under this Agreement shall not result in penalty taxes or accelerated taxation pursuant to Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code ("Section 409A"). In no event may you, directly or indirectly, designate the calendar year of any payment under this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, all reimbursements and in-kind benefits provided under this Agreement that are subject to Section 409A shall be made in accordance with the requirements of Section 409A, including, where applicable, the requirement that (i) any reimbursement is for expenses incurred

during your lifetime (or during a shorter period of time specified in this Agreement); (ii) the amount of expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits provided, during a calendar year may not affect the expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits to be provided, in any other calendar year; (iii) the reimbursement of an eligible expense will be made no later than the last day of the calendar year following the year in which the expense is incurred; and (iv) the right to reimbursement or in-kind benefits is not subject to liquidation or exchange for another benefit.

This Agreement may be terminated or amended only in a writing signed by American and you. This Agreement may be executed in separate counterparts, each of which is deemed to be an original and all of which taken together constitute one and the same. This Agreement will be governed by Delaware law, without reference to principles of conflict of laws.

AMR CORPORATION
By:
Isabella D. Goren Senior Vice President & Chief Financial Officer
Voluntarily Agreed to and Accepted this 13th day of February 2013
Thomas W. Horton

Sincerely,

Exhibit A

GENERAL RELEASE

- 1. In consideration of the payments and benefits to which you are entitled under the letter agreement by and between you and American dated as of February 13, 2013 (the "Agreement"), you, for yourself, your heirs, administrators, representatives, executors, successors and assigns (collectively "Releasors") do hereby irrevocably and unconditionally release, acquit and forever discharge American and its subsidiaries, affiliates and divisions, including without limitation AMR Corporation, American Airlines, Inc., and US Airways, Inc. (the "Affiliated Entities") and their respective predecessors and successors and their respective, current and former, trustees, officers, directors, partners, shareholders, agents, employees, consultants, independent contractors and representatives, including without limitation all persons acting by, through, under or in concert with any of them, including without limitation the Creditors' Committee and its representatives (collectively, "Releasees"), and each of them from any and all charges, complaints, claims, liabilities, obligations, promises, agreements, controversies, damages, remedies, actions, causes of action, suits, rights, demands, costs, losses, debts and expenses (including without limitation attorneys' fees and costs) of any nature whatsoever, known or unknown, whether in law or equity and whether arising under federal, state or local law and in particular including any claim for discrimination based upon race, color, ethnicity, sex, age (including without limitation the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967), national origin, religion, disability, or any other unlawful criterion or circumstance, which you or the Releasors had, now have, or may have in the future (either directly, indirectly, derivatively or in any other representative capacity) by reason of any matter, fact or cause whatsoever against each or any of the Releasees from the beginning of the world until the date hereof (the "Execution Date").
- 2. You acknowledge that: (i) this entire agreement is written in a manner calculated to be understood by you; (ii) you have been advised to consult with an attorney before executing this agreement; (iii) you were given a period of twenty-one days within which to consider this agreement; and (iv) to the extent you execute this agreement before the expiration of the twenty one-day period, you do so knowingly and voluntarily and only after consulting your attorney. You shall have the right to cancel and revoke this agreement during a period of seven days following the Execution Date, and this agreement shall not become effective, and no money shall be paid under the Agreement pursuant to its terms, until the day after the expiration of such seven-day period. The seven-day period of revocation shall commence upon the Execution Date. In order to revoke this agreement, you shall deliver to American [attention: INSERT CONTACT DETAILS], prior to the expiration of said seven-day period, a written notice of revocation. Upon such revocation, this agreement and the Agreement shall be null and void and of no further force or effect.
- 3. Notwithstanding anything else herein to the contrary, this agreement shall not affect: the obligations of American set forth in the Agreement or other obligations that, in each case, by their terms, are to be performed after the date hereof (including without limitation obligations to you under any pension plan or other benefit or deferred compensation plan, all of which shall remain in effect in accordance with their terms); obligations to indemnify you

respecting acts or omissions in connection with your service as a director, officer or employee of the Affiliated Entities (including under Section 4.12 of the Merger Agreement); obligations with respect to insurance coverage under any of the Affiliated Entities' (or any of their respective successors) directors' and officers' liability insurance policies (including under Section 4.12 of the Merger Agreement; or any right you may have to obtain contribution in the event of the entry of judgment against you as a result of any act or failure to act for which both you and any of the Affiliated Entities are jointly responsible.

Voluntarily Agreed to a	and Accepted this
day of	20
Thomas W Horton	

AMERICAN DISCLOSURE LETTER

ALL MATTERS OTHER THAN SCHEDULE 4.1(0) OF THE AMERICAN DISCLOSURE LETTER HAVE BEEN OMITTED FROM THIS FILING BECAUSE THEY CONTAIN CONFIDENTIAL AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

Section 4.1(o)

- 1. Letter Agreement, dated February 13, 2013, among Thomas W. Horton, American Airlines, Inc. and AMR Corporation.
- 2. Ordinary Course Changes. AMR Corporation ("AMR"), together with American Airlines, Inc. and its Subsidiaries ("AA") and AMR Eagle Holding Corporation and its Subsidiaries ("Eagle", and collectively with American and AA, "American"), will, subsequent to the date of this Agreement (and whether or not the Effective Time occurs), adopt and put into effect the following changes in compensation and employee benefits in the ordinary course of business for the applicable employees (other than the AA CEO) (collectively referred to as the "Ordinary Course Changes"):
 - a. <u>Salaries and Wages</u>. Base salaries or wages (as in effect immediately prior to such increase) will be increased as to each of the following groups of non-union employees of AA and Eagle as follows:
 - AA Agents, Reservation and Planners ("ARP"), AA Support Staff (other than ARP) and Eagle Support Staff effective October 2013, customary annual pay progression will resume in an amount not to exceed fifty (50) cents per hour.
 - Eagle Agents effective during the First Quarter 2013, merit-based pay increases will be made generally averaging one and one-half percent (1.5%) of then current base pay rates.
 - Management levels 9 through 11– in the second quarter of 2013, base pay will increase by three percent (3%) of then current base pay rates for all AA management levels 9 through 11 (*i.e.*, officers), subject to approval by the Compensation Committee of AA (the "Compensation Committee").
 - Front line management pay at AA and Eagle will be reviewed and increased as appropriate based on the new rates of pay for the front line employees under such managers' supervision to avoid such front line managers earning less than the employees under their supervision.
 - In the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice, other changes may be made on a case-by-case basis in connection with any promotion, failure to promote, relocation, or change in duties or responsibilities.
 - b. <u>AA and Eagle non-U.S. employees</u>. Changes may be made in their compensation and benefits in the ordinary and usual course of business as it was conducted prior to the commencement of the case.
- 3. Employee Protection Arrangements. AMR, AA and Eagle will, promptly after the Merger Support Order is entered by the Bankruptcy Court, adopt and put into effect the following compensation and employee benefits for the applicable employees (other than the AA CEO) to preserve and protect their operating businesses in contemplation of and subject to the occurrence of the Effective Time (collectively referred to as the "Employee Protection Arrangements"):

- a. <u>Short Term Incentive Plans</u>. Annual and other short term incentive plans will be adopted and put into effect as to each of the following groups of non-union employees of AA and Eagle as follows:
 - At an employer's sole discretion, with respect to employees levels 5 and below, either (i) profit sharing will be put into effect in respect of 2013 for such employees, ARP and Support Staff or (ii) one or more of such groups of employees will receive, in lieu of the opportunity to participate in profit sharing, increases in base pay or similar compensation.
 - Effective for 2013, a short term incentive plan ("STI") will be put into effect for AA and Eagle managers at levels 6 and above. Eighty percent (80%) of the STI will be based on 2013 pre-tax profit margin (excluding restructuring expenses, change in control transaction expenses and other extraordinary items). The target performance objective will be a two percent (2%) pre-tax profit margin with the minimum performance threshold being a positive pre-tax margin and the maximum performance objective being a four percent (4%) pre-tax margin. The remaining twenty percent (20%) will be based on operational performance metrics to be determined by American. The target performance objective is subject to approval of the Compensation Committee.
 - STI amounts as a percentage of annual salary at target and at maximum thresholds are as follows:

Level	Target	Maximum
EVP + SVP	100%	200%
VP	65%	130%
MD (7 & 8)	40%	80%
Level 6	18%	36%

Between the minimum, target and maximum objectives, awards will be earned and payable on a straight-line interpolated basis.

b. 2013 Equity LTIP Award. A long term incentive program ("LTIP") award will be made to approximately 60% of level 6 managers and 100% of level 7 and above managers in amounts equal to the dollar amounts to be awarded to similarly situated US Airways managers; provided, however, that such awards will be effective upon the Closing. The LTIP awards will be granted under the Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan in the form of stock-settled restricted stock units ("RSUs"), except such LTIP awards may be in the form of cash awards (i) to the extent RSUs (whether stock-settled or cash-settled) would have a material adverse effect on Newco's or its Subsidiaries' ability to carry forward net operating losses (as determined by AMR prior to the Effective Time) and the Creditors' Committee provides its prior consent (not to be unreasonably withheld) or (ii) to the extent that US Airways and the Creditors' Committee have otherwise consented to cash awards. To the extent an award is made in cash, for the purposes of calculating "Maximum Plan Shares" in the Agreement, it shall be deemed to represent the number of shares of Newco Common Stock represented by the equity award that would have been

issued in lieu of such cash. Vesting will be in accordance with the vesting schedule applicable to similarly situated US Airways managers, with the first vesting date in April 2014. A pro rata amount shall vest upon any termination of employment other than a termination of employment by the applicable employer for cause or resignation by the employee without good reason.

c. Alignment Awards. A long term incentive program award will be made to approximately 60% of level 6 managers and 100% of level 7 and above managers, effective as of the Closing Date, in an amount equal to a multiple of the pre-petition target award value applicable to their position, as follows: 1.5x the pre-petition EVP award for EVPs, SVPs and the Chief Restructuring Officer, and 2x for other eligible managers. One-third of such award shall vest on each of the Closing Date, 12 months after the Closing Date and 24 months after the Closing Date. Such awards shall (i) fully vest on a termination of employment for which the employee becomes entitled to severance under the arrangements set forth in subsection (d) below or (ii) vest pro-rata upon a termination as a result of retirement, death or disability. Alignment Awards will be granted under the Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan in the form of RSUs; provided, however, (i) to the extent RSUs (whether stock-settled or cash-settled) would have a material adverse effect on Newco's or its Subsidiaries' ability to carry forward net operating losses (as determined by AMR prior to the Effective Time), such Alignment Awards may be made in the form of cash awards with the prior consent (not to be unreasonably withheld) of the Creditors' Committee and (ii) Alignment Awards may be in the form of cash awards with the prior approval of US Airways and the Creditors' Committee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, AMR and US Airways shall separately determine through good faith discussions the proper treatment of the Alignment Awards for purposes of the definition of "Maximum Plan Shares" in the Agreement so that any Alignment Awards do not unfairly dilute the amount of Maximum Plan Shares taking into account the cash-settled equity awards previously granted by US Airways.

d. Severance Arrangements.

- Level 7 and above managers. AA and Eagle will enter into a severance agreement with each manager at level 7 and above, effective as of the Closing Date and in substantially the form attached hereto as Annex A, which severance agreements will be substantially consistent with the terms, conditions and benefits of the severance agreements covering similarly situated employees of US Airways, except as follows:
 - (i) notional target cash LTIP award amounts, consistent with the target cash LTIP amounts (as a percentage of annual base salary) for similarly situated US Airways managers, shall be utilized for purposes of calculating the amount of severance pay under the severance agreements; and
 - (ii) on a termination of employment by the applicable employer without cause or resignation by the employee for good reason, all of a manager's unvested (A)

Alignment Awards shall fully vest and (B) 2013 Equity LTIP awards shall vest pro-rata.

• Severance Plans for Level 6 and below: AA and Eagle's current severance plans for its non-union employees at level 6 and below shall continue, but will be amended effective as of the Closing Date to provide for a minimum severance benefit of 6 months' pay for management employees and a minimum severance benefit of 3 months' pay for support staff employees.

e. Retention Program.

- Key Employee Retention Program. A key employee retention program ("KERP"), in which select groups of level 3, 4 and 6 managers, all of level 5 managers and a select group of up to fifteen level 7 and 8 managers, shall be eligible to participate. Payments under the KERP to any participant shall not exceed 50% of such participant's annual base salary, except with respect to a maximum of 10 participants, for whom the KERP payment shall not exceed 100% of such participant's annual base salary. No more than one-third of such KERP payment shall vest on each of the Closing Date and 6 months after the Closing Date, with the remainder of the KERP payment vesting 12 months after the Closing Date. The aggregate payments under the KERP shall not exceed \$30 million. All KERP payments that remain unpaid shall fully vest and be payable in full in cash upon any termination of employment for which the employee becomes entitled to severance under subsection (d) above.
- Level 5/6 LTIP Program. Awards outstanding under the 2009-2011 LTIP, 2010-2012 LTIP and 2011-2013 LTIP for level 5 and 6 AA and Eagle managers shall be assumed by Newco. Payments will be paid in cash to eligible plan participants (a) under the 2009-2011 LTIP and 2010-2012 LTIP at Closing, and (b) under the 2011-2013 LTIP in April 2014. Aggregate payments under the 2009-2011 LTIP, the 2010-2012 LTIP and the 2011-2013 LTIP shall not exceed \$29,000,000.

Annex A – See attached.

11-15463-shl Doc 6800 Filed 02/22/13 Entered 02/22/13 17:03:08 Main Document Pg 287 of 336

ANNEX A

EXECUTIVE SEVERANCE BENEFITS AGREEMENT

FOR

EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENTS

AND

SENIOR VICE PRESIDENTS¹

This EXECUTIV	VE SEVERANCE BENEFITS AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is entered into
as of the day of _	, 2013, and shall be effective as of the closing date of
and subject to the c	onsummation of the Transaction (as defined below), by and among
	("Executive"), American Airlines, Inc., a Delaware corporation
(including any succe	ssor, "American"), and AMR Corporation, a Delaware corporation
("AMR").	

WHEREAS, AMR, US Airways Group, Inc. ("US Airways") and AMR Merger Sub, Inc. ("Merger Sub") have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated , 2013 (as amended, modified, supplemented or superseded, "Merger Agreement") pursuant to which US Airways will merge into and with American and AMR will be the parent of the surviving entity (the "Transaction"), and the parent of American (including any successor, "Parent" and together with American, the "Company") is expected to be or become a party to this Agreement;

WHEREAS, Executive is currently employed by the Company, and the Company wishes to provide additional inducement for Executive to remain in the ongoing employ of the Company in the event of the occurrence of the Transaction.

ARTICLE 1

DEFINED TERMS

For purposes of the Agreement, the following terms are defined as follows:

- **1.1** "Base Salary" means the greater of Executive's (i) annual base salary immediately preceding the Effective Date and (ii) annual base salary as in effect during the last regularly scheduled payroll period immediately preceding the effective date of Executive's termination (x) by the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability, or (y) by Executive for Good Reason.
- **1.2** "Bankruptcy Code" means chapter 11 of title 11 of the United States Code, 11 U.S.C. Sections 101 *et seq*.
 - **1.3** "Board" means the Board of Directors of Parent.

¹ Note: Includes all Executive Vice Presidents and Senior Vice Presidents of American, the Chief Restructuring Officer of American and the President of American Eagle.

- **1.4** "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
- 1.5 "Disability" means a physical or mental condition of Executive that, in the good faith judgment of the Parent or American, based upon certification by a licensed physician reasonably acceptable to Executive and the Company, (i) prevents Executive from being able to perform the material services required by his or her position with the Company and (ii) has continued for a period of 180 days during a 365 day period.
 - **1.6** "Effective Date" means the closing date of the Transaction.
- 1.7 "409A Change in Control" means a "change in the ownership" of the Company, a "change in effective control" of the Company, or a "change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets" of the Company that satisfies the requirements of Section 409A(a)(2)(A)(v) and the regulations with regard thereto.
- 1.8 "Good Reason" means any of the following acts or failures to act, but in each case only if it occurs during the period Executive is employed by a member of the Company and only if it is not consented to by Executive: (i) a material adverse alteration by the Company in Executive's compensation, position, function, duties or responsibilities; (ii) the relocation of Executive outside the metropolitan area in which Executive is based; or (iii) the failure of the Company to perform any material obligation owed to Executive; [or (iv) a requirement to report to a person other than the Chief Executive Officer;] provided, however, that such alteration, relocation, or failure [or change in reporting requirement] shall cease to be Good Reason ninety (90) days after the initial occurrence of such alteration, relocation or failure unless prior to such date Executive has given written notice of termination to the Company on account of such alteration, relocation or failure within such ninety (90)-day period and the Company has not remedied such alteration, relocation or failure within thirty days (30) days of its receipt of such notice (the "Cure Period").

1.9 "Misconduct" means one or more of the following:

- (a) the willful and continued failure by Executive to perform his or her duties (other than any such failure resulting from Executive's incapacity due to physical or mental illness) after written notice of such failure has been given to Executive by any member of the Company and Executive has had a reasonable period (but not more than fifteen (15) days) after receipt of such notice to correct such failure;
- (b) the unlawful or willful commission by Executive of any act that is dishonest and demonstrably injurious to Parent or any direct or indirect subsidiary of Parent (monetarily or otherwise) in any material respect;

² Note: This clause shall be included only for an Executive reporting directly to the CEO.

³ Note: This clause shall be included only for an Executive reporting directly to the CEO.

- (c) the conviction of, or plea of guilty or *nolo contendere* to, a felony offense by Executive;
- (d) habitual drug or alcohol abuse that impairs Executive's ability to perform the essential duties of his position or the use of illegal drugs on the Parent's premises;
- (e) embezzlement, fraud or any other illegal act against the Company or Parent or any illegal act committed in connection with Executive's performance of his duties;
- (f) any material breach by Executive of any material Company policy (other than inadvertent actions taken in good faith), including without limitation the Parent's code of conduct and those policies regarding ethics, unlawful harassment, workplace safety, or workplace discrimination;
- (g) a material breach by Executive of this Agreement or any other agreements between the Parent and Executive, but only if such breach shall continue unremedied for more than fifteen (15) days after written notice thereof is given to Executive by the Company.
- 1.10 "Proprietary Information" Proprietary Information means information that meets the definition of "trade secret" under the laws of the State of New York, as well as any scientific or technical information, design, process, procedure, formula or improvement that is secret and of value, information that the Company (or an affiliated company) takes reasonable efforts to protect from disclosure and from which the Company (or an affiliated company) derives actual or potential economic value due to its confidential nature, including, but not limited to, technical or nontechnical data, formulas, compilations, programs, devices, methods, techniques, drawings, processes, financial data, lists of actual or potential customers, price lists, business plans, customer and vendor records, training and operations materials and memoranda, personnel records, financial information relating to the business of the Company (or an affiliated company), accounts, customers, vendors, employees and affairs of the Company (or an affiliated company), and any information marked "confidential" by the Company (or an affiliated company).

ARTICLE 2

BENEFITS

- **2.1 Benefits Upon Certain Terminations**. If, (i) within twenty-four (24) months following the Effective Date, Executive (x) is terminated by the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability or (y) terminates employment with the Company for Good Reason or (ii) subject to Section 2.4 hereof, the Effective Date occurs and Executive has been terminated by the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability prior to the Effective Date and Executive can reasonably demonstrate that the termination was at the request of a third party who was taking steps reasonably calculated to effect the Transaction (or such termination otherwise occurs in contemplation of the consummation of the Transaction), then Executive shall receive, in accordance with Section 4.1 below, the following benefits:
- (a) **Payment of Accrued Obligations**. Executive shall receive in the event of any termination (i) all accrued but unpaid Base Salary through Executive's employment

termination date, (ii) all unused vacation time accrued by Executive as of such termination date, (iii) any unpaid or unreimbursed expenses, (iv) any benefits provided under the Company's employee benefit plans upon a termination of employment, in accordance with the terms contained therein, and (v) unless Executive is terminated by the Company for Misconduct, any unpaid bonus under the Company's annual cash incentive program in respect to any completed fiscal year which has ended prior to the date of such termination, which amount shall be paid at such time annual bonuses are paid to other executives of the Company, but in no event later than March 15 of the calendar year following the year to which the bonus relates.

- (b) **Base Salary**. Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to two times Executive's Base Salary.
- (c) **Annual Bonus**. Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to the greater of either (i) (x) 200% of Executive's target bonus under the Company's annual cash incentive program, if then in effect, for the year of such termination, and (y) if such program is not then in effect and its suspension or termination constituted a Good Reason basis for Executive's termination of employment, 200% of Executive's target bonus under such program immediately prior to its suspension or termination or (ii) Executive's actual bonus for the immediately preceding year.
- (d) **Long Term Incentive Plan**. Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to 200% of the target award that would be payable to a similarly situated US Airways manager under the US Airways Group, Inc. Performance-Based Award Program or any similar long-term incentive compensation program (the "LTIP") as in effect on Executive's employment termination date; provided, that if the LTIP is not in effect on Executive's employment termination date and its suspension or termination would have constituted a Good Reason basis for Executive's termination of employment (assuming for purposes of this Section 2.1(d) that Executive was a participant in the LTIP immediately prior to its suspension or termination), Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to 200% of the target award most recently established for such similarly situated US Airways manager under the LTIP.
- (e) **Continued Health Coverage Payment**. Provided Executive is eligible to elect COBRA continuation coverage under the Company's group health plan upon his termination, the Company shall pay to Executive a lump sum cash amount equivalent to the cost of COBRA continuation coverage premiums for Executive and his covered dependents for twenty-four (24) months following the effective date of such termination, regardless of whether Executive and/or his covered dependents actually elect COBRA continuation coverage.
- (f) Vesting and Extended Exercisability of Stock Awards. All of Executive's outstanding stock appreciation rights, options and other equity awards (i) which are Alignment Awards (as defined in the Merger Agreement) shall be fully vested and (ii) which are not Alignment Awards shall vest on a pro rata basis based on the number of days Executive served from the applicable vesting commencement date through the termination date, as compared to the total number of days in the vesting schedule applicable to the award; provided that any applicable performance vesting targets have been achieved as of the termination date, in each case, as of the effective date of such termination. Executive shall be entitled to exercise his

or her outstanding stock appreciation rights, stock options, and other similar stock awards granted pursuant to the [Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan]⁴ or any successor plan, including for the avoidance of doubt Alignment Awards, to the extent such awards are vested, until the earlier of (i) the expiration or other termination (other than related to Executive's termination of employment) of the term of such awards as provided in the agreement under which such awards were granted, and (ii) eighteen (18) months after Executive's termination of employment.

- 2.2 Flight Privileges. Upon any termination of employment after the Effective Date or a termination of employment as described in clause (ii) of Section 2.1 prior to the Effective Date, subject to Section 4.2 of this Agreement, Executive shall receive the right to top priority, first class, positive space travel privileges for business and pleasure for Executive and his eligible family members, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Company's travel policy for officers as amended from time to time. Travel privileges will be provided by American or its successor and will continue for Executive's lifetime. Executive's right to travel privileges shall be subject to all applicable taxes pursuant to the Parent's then existing tax policies, and Parent and American will not provide any tax gross-up payments to Executive for taxes payable on such travels. The amount of travel privileges used by Executive in one year will not affect the amount of travel privileges Executive is entitled to use in any other year. The right to travel privileges provided in this Agreement is not subject to liquidation, cashout, or exchange for any other taxable or nontaxable benefit.
- **2.3 Mitigation**. Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, Executive shall not be required to mitigate damages or the amount of any payment provided under this Agreement by seeking other employment or otherwise, nor shall the amount of any payment provided for under this Agreement be reduced by any compensation earned by Executive as a result of employment by another employer received by Executive or by any retirement benefits received by Executive after the date of Executive's termination (i) by any member of the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability, or (ii) by Executive for Good Reason.
- **2.4** Termination of Employment in Contemplation of the Effective Date. If payments and benefits are being made to Executive pursuant to Section 2.1(ii), then the following terms and conditions shall apply:
- (a) Payments and benefits due upon the consummation of the Transaction shall be offset by any amount(s) received prior thereto or due thereafter as a result of Executive's termination of employment prior to the Effective Date.
- (b) In lieu of the benefits provided under Section 2.1(f), Executive shall receive an amount equal to the intrinsic value of any stock award forfeited at the time of Executive's termination of employment (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any Alignment Award and such other award(s) that would have been granted at the Effective Date) that would have vested upon the consummation of the Transaction had Executive remained employed through and including the Effective Date (based on the value as of the Effective Date of any stock award) other than exercisable grants and, as to exercisable grants, the difference between

⁴ NTD: Insert name of plan once finalized.

such stock award's exercise price and the value of the stock underlying such award on the Effective Date; provided that such amounts shall be payable upon the Effective Date if the Transaction is a 409A Change in Control and, if the Transaction is not a 409A Change in Control, such amounts shall be paid, subject to Section 4.1, in the calendar year following the calendar year in which the termination occurs at the later of the Effective Date or January 15.

ARTICLE 3

LIMITATIONS AND CONDITIONS ON BENEFITS

- **3.1** Release Prior to Payment of Benefits. In order to be eligible to receive benefits under this Agreement (other than the amounts due under (i), (ii) and (iii) of Section 2.1(a)), Executive must execute a general waiver and release in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A, Exhibit B or Exhibit C, as appropriate, within forty-five (45) days of such termination. The Company, in its sole discretion, shall determine the form of the required release, which may be incorporated into a termination agreement or other agreement with Executive, and may modify the form of the required release to comply with applicable federal or state law.
- **Parachute Payments.** If the Company determines that any amounts payable under this Agreement, either alone or together with other compensation, would be subject to the excise tax imposed on "excess parachute payments" under Section 4999 of the Code, the Company shall compute the amount that would be payable to Executive if the total amounts that are payable to Executive by the Company and are considered "parachute payments" for purposes of Code Section 280G ("Parachute Payments") were limited to the maximum amount that may be paid to Executive under Code Sections 280G and 4999 without imposition of the excise tax (this amount is referred to as the "Capped Amount"). The Company will also compute the amount that would be payable under the Agreement without regard to the Code Sections 280G and 4999 limit (this amount is referred to as the "Uncapped Amount"). Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, if the Uncapped Amount is less than 110% of the Capped Amount, then the total benefits and other amounts that are considered Parachute Payments and are payable to Executive under this Agreement will be reduced to the Capped Amount. If the Capped Amount is to be paid, payments shall be reduced in the following order: (i) any cash severance based on a multiple of Base Salary or Annual Bonus, (ii) any other cash amounts payable to Executive, (iii) any benefits valued as Parachute Payments, (iv) acceleration of vesting on any stock awards for which the exercise price exceeds the then fair market value and (v) acceleration of vesting of any equity not covered by section (iv) above, unless Executive elects another method of reduction of written notice to the Company prior to the Effective Date.

The accounting firm engaged by the Company for general audit purposes as of the day prior to the Effective Date, or a nationally recognized accounting firm of the Company's choosing, shall perform the foregoing calculations. The Company shall bear all expenses with respect to the determinations by such accounting firm required to be made hereunder.

The accounting firm engaged to make the determinations hereunder shall provide its calculations, together with detailed supporting documentation, to the Company and Executive within fifteen (15) calendar days after the date on which Executive's right to the Payments is

triggered (if requested at that time by the Company or Executive) or such other time as requested by the Company or Executive. If the accounting firm determines that no Excise Tax is payable with respect to the Payments, it shall furnish the Company and Executive with an opinion reasonably acceptable to Executive that no Excise Tax will be imposed with respect to such Payments. Any good faith determinations of the accounting firm made hereunder shall be final, binding and conclusive upon the Company and Executive.

- 3.3 Certain Reductions and Offsets. The Company, in its sole discretion, shall have the authority to reduce Executive's severance benefits, other than Executive's right to the travel privileges under Section 2.2, in whole or in part, by any other severance benefits, pay in lieu of notice, or other similar benefits payable to Executive by the Company that become payable in connection with Executive's termination of employment pursuant to (i) any applicable legal requirement, including, without limitation, the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act (the "WARN Act"), (ii) a written employment or severance agreement with the Company, or (iii) any Company policy or practice providing for Executive to remain on the payroll for a limited period of time after being given notice of the termination of Executive's employment. The benefits provided under this Agreement are intended to satisfy, in whole or in part, any and all statutory obligations that may arise out of Executive's termination of employment, and the Company shall so construe and enforce the terms of this Agreement. The Company's decision to apply such reductions to the severance benefits of one Executive and the amount of such reductions shall in no way obligate the Company to apply the same reductions in the same amounts to the severance benefits of any other Executive, even if similarly situated. In the Company's sole discretion, such reductions may be applied on a retroactive basis, with severance benefits previously paid being recharacterized as payments pursuant to the Company's statutory obligation.
- **3.4 Restrictive Covenants**. In order to be eligible to receive benefits under this Agreement, Executive must comply with the requirements set forth in this Section 3.4. In the event Executive fails to satisfy these requirements, the Company shall have no obligation to pay or to continue the benefits provided under this Agreement.
- (a) **Return of Documents and Property**. Promptly upon the date on which Executive's employment with the Company terminates, Executive shall return to the Company all of the Company's property (or the property of an affiliated company) of any kind, including but not limited to, business plans, financial records, computer hardware, computer software, documents, data, books, memoranda, notes, sketches, audio-visual materials, correspondence, lists, pricing information, customer and/or vendor lists or information, and all other tangible property. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Executive shall be permitted to retain Executive's personal address book.
- (b) **Non-Solicitation of Employees**. Executive agrees that for one (1) year after his employment with the Company terminates, Executive will not, directly or indirectly, solicit or attempt to recruit or hire, or hire or retain, any employee of the Company (or an affiliated company) who were employed by the Company (or an affiliated company) at any time during the last year of Executive's employment with the Company to provide services for any other person or entity.

- (c) **No Disparagement**. Executive agrees that for five (5) years after his employment with the Company terminates, Executive will not make any untrue or disparaging statement or criticism, written or oral, nor take any action which is adverse to the interests of the Company (or an affiliated company) or that would cause the Company (or an affiliated company) or its current and former officers, directors, or employees embarrassment or humiliation or otherwise cause or contribute to such persons being held in disrepute by the public or the Company's customers or employees. From and after the date on which Executive's employment with the Company terminates, Executive shall refrain from discussing the terms and conditions of the termination of his employment with any employee or customer of the Company (or an affiliated company) or with any reporter, media contacts or any form of public media, unless such communication is previously approved by the General Counsel of the Company.
- (d) **Nondisclosure of Trade Secrets and Proprietary Information.** Except to the extent reasonably necessary for Executive to perform his duties for the Company, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, furnish or disclose to any person, or use in any way, any trade secrets of the Company (or an affiliated company), for so long as such trade secrets remain "trade secrets" under applicable state law. Except to the extent reasonably necessary for Executive to perform his duties for the Company, Executive shall not, during his employment with the Company or following the date on which Executive's employment with the Company terminates, directly or indirectly, furnish or disclose to any person, or use in any way, for personal benefit or the benefit of others, any Proprietary Information of the Company (or an affiliated company).
- **3.5 Termination on Account of Death**. In no event shall a termination on account of Executive's death entitle Executive or any of his or her heirs or beneficiaries to any benefits under this Agreement.
- **3.6 Forfeiture; Repayment**. If Executive materially breaches Sections 3.4(a)-(d), then Executive shall (i) forfeit any and all rights to any future payments or benefits to be made or provided under this Agreement and (ii) reimburse the Company for all payments made and the value of all benefits received by Executive and Executive's dependents (if any) up to and through the date of such breach, with interest at the prime rate published by the Wall Street Journal on the date the Company sends written demand for reimbursement, compounded annually, from the date such payments or benefits were made until the date of repayment.
- **3.7 Termination of Certain Other Benefits**. All other benefits (such as qualified retirement plan participation) shall terminate as of Executive's termination date.
- **3.8 Non-Duplication of Benefits**. Executive is not eligible to receive benefits under this Agreement more than one time.
- **3.9 Remedies.** Executive recognizes that any breach of this Section 3 shall cause irreparable injury to the Company or its affiliates, inadequately compensable in monetary damages. Accordingly, in addition to any other legal or equitable remedies that may be available to the Company, Executive agrees that the Company or its affiliates shall be able to seek and obtain injunctive relief in the form of a temporary restraining order, preliminary injunction, or permanent injunction against Executive to enforce this Agreement. Any recovery of damages by

the Company and its affiliates shall be in addition to and not in lieu of the injunctive and other relief and remedies to which the Company and its affiliates are entitled under Sections 3.6, 3.7, 3.9 or otherwise.

ARTICLE 4

TIME OF PAYMENT AND FORM OF BENEFIT

- 4.1 Code Section 409A and Time of Payments. (a) It is intended that the provisions of this Agreement comply with Code Section 409A, and all provisions of this Agreement shall be construed in a manner consistent with the requirements for avoiding taxes or penalties under Code Section 409A. If any provision of this Agreement (or of any award of compensation, including equity compensation or benefits) would cause Executive to incur any additional tax or interest under Code Section 409A, the Company shall, after consulting with Executive, reform such provision to comply with Code Section 409A, provided that the Company agrees to maintain, to the maximum extent practicable, the original intent and economic benefit to Executive of the applicable provision without violating the provisions of Code Section 409A. The Company shall timely amend any separation payment plan or program in which Executive participates to bring it in compliance with Code Section 409A.
- A termination of employment shall not be deemed to have occurred for (b) purposes of any provision of this Agreement providing for the payment of any amounts or benefits considered "nonqualified deferred compensation" under Code Section 409A upon or following a termination of employment unless such termination is also a "separation from service" (within the meaning of Code Section 409A) and, for purposes of any such provision of this Agreement, references to a "termination" or "termination of employment" shall mean separation from service. If Executive is deemed on the date of termination of his or her employment to be a "specified employee," within the meaning of that term under Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B) and using the identification methodology selected by the Company from time to time (or if none, the default methodology), then with regard to any payment or the providing of any benefit made pursuant to this Agreement considered "nonqualified deferred compensation" under Code Section 409A, including without limitation the severance payments under Sections 2.1(b)-(e), and any other payment or the provision of any other benefit, in each case, that is required to be delayed in compliance with Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B), such payment or benefit shall not be made or provided prior to the earlier of (i) the expiration of the six-month period measured from the date of Executive's separation from service or (ii) the date of Executive's death. On the first day of the seventh month following the date of Executive's separation from service or, if earlier, on the date of Executive's death, all payments delayed pursuant to this Section 4.1(b) (whether they would have otherwise been payable in a single sum or in installments in the absence of such delay) shall be paid or reimbursed to Executive in a lump sum, with interest. The rate of interest shall be the short term federal rate applicable under Section 7872(f)(2)(A) of the Code for the month in which Executive's termination date occurs. Any remaining payments and benefits due under this Agreement shall be paid or provided in accordance with the normal payment dates specified for them herein.

- In the event Executive is deemed on the date of termination of his or her employment not to be a "specified employee," within the meaning of that term under Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B) and using the identification methodology selected by the Company from time to time (or if none, the default methodology), then the severance payments under Sections 2.1(b)-(e) will be made as soon as is practicable following the date Executive's employment with the Company terminates (the "Payment Date"), but in no event later than 60 days following the Payment Date. As noted in Section 3.1, Executive must execute a general waiver and release (the "Release") to receive benefits under this Agreement (other than the amounts due under (i), (ii) and (iii) of Section 2.1(a)). In the event that the Payment Date occurs within the number of days before the end of the taxable year specified in the Release during which Executive may consider the Release before signing it or may revoke the Release after signing it, then, notwithstanding if Executive signs and does not revoke the Release before the end of such taxable year, the amounts payable to Executive under Sections 2.1(b)-(e) will be paid on the later to occur of (i) the first day of the first taxable year following the year in which the Payment Date occurs or (ii) the date on which Executive has signed the Release and any revocation period with respect to the Release has expired, but in any event no later than the 60th day after the Payment Date.
- (d) With regard to any provision herein that provides for reimbursement of expenses or in-kind benefits, except as permitted by Section 409A, (i) the right to reimbursement or in-kind benefits is not subject to liquidation or exchange for another benefit, (ii) the amount of expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits, provided during any taxable year shall not affect the expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits to be provided, in any other taxable year, provided that the foregoing clause (ii) shall not be violated with regard to expenses reimbursed under any arrangement covered by Section 105(b) of the Code solely because such expenses are subject to a limit related to the period the arrangement is in effect.
- **4.2** Travel Privileges to Specified Employees. If Executive is a specified employee (within the meaning of Section 409A(a)(2)(B) of the Internal Revenue Code and the regulations thereunder) on the date his employment with the Company terminates, Executive will not be entitled to the travel privileges described in Section 2.2 of the Agreement until six (6) months following his termination of employment with the Company.
- **4.3 Tax Withholding**. All payments under this Agreement shall be subject to applicable withholding for federal, state, and local taxes.

ARTICLE 5

GENERAL PROVISIONS

5.1 Employment Status. Nothing in this Agreement or another prior arrangement alters the at-will nature of Executive's employment. Either the Company or Executive can terminate the employment relationship at any time, with or without cause and with or without advance notice. This at-will employment relationship can only be modified in a writing signed by Executive and a duly authorized Company representative.

- **5.2 Notices**. Any notices provided hereunder must be in writing, and such notices or any other written communication shall be deemed effective upon the earlier of personal delivery (including personal delivery by facsimile) or the third (3rd) day after mailing by first class mail, to the Company at its primary office location and to Executive at Executive's address as listed in the Company's payroll records. Any payments made by the Company to Executive under the terms of this Agreement shall be delivered to Executive either in person or at the address as listed in the Company's payroll records.
- **5.3 Severability**. Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement will be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability will not affect any other provision or any other jurisdiction, but this Agreement will be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provisions had never been contained herein.
- **5.4 Waiver**. If any party should waive any breach of any provisions of this Agreement, the party shall not thereby be deemed to have waived any preceding or succeeding breach of the same or any other provision of this Agreement.
- **5.5 Complete Agreement.** This Agreement, including Exhibit A, Exhibit B and Exhibit C, constitutes the entire agreement between Executive and the Company and is the complete, final, and exclusive embodiment of their agreement with regard to this subject matter, and it supersedes any other agreements or promises made to Executive by the Company, whether oral, written or implied, regarding payments and benefits to Executive in the event of employment termination. The Agreement is entered into without reliance on any promise or representation other than those expressly contained herein.
- 5.6 Term. Unless terminated pursuant to Section 5.7, this Agreement shall remain in effect for a two-year period ending on the second anniversary date of the Effective Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section 5.6 may not be amended, modified or terminated without Executive's prior written consent (unless required by applicable law) (i) during the 180 days prior to the Effective Date or (ii) at any time following the Effective Date and any such amendment or modification shall be null and void.
- **5.7 Amendment or Termination**. This Agreement may be changed or terminated only upon the mutual written consent of the Company and Executive.
- **5.8 Counterparts.** This Agreement may be executed in separate counterparts, any one of which need not contain signatures of more than one party, but all of which taken together will constitute one and the same Agreement.
- **5.9 Headings**. The headings of the Articles and Sections hereof are inserted for convenience only and shall not be deemed to constitute a part hereof nor to affect the meaning thereof.
- **5.10** Successors and Assigns. This Agreement is intended to bind and inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by Executive and the Company, and any surviving entity resulting

from a Change in Control and upon any other person who is a successor by merger, acquisition, consolidation or otherwise to the business formerly carried on by the Company, and their respective successors, assigns, heirs, executors and administrators, without regard to whether or not such person expressly assumes any rights or duties hereunder; *provided*, *however*, that Executive may not assign any duties hereunder and may not assign any rights hereunder without the written consent of the Company, which consent shall not be withheld unreasonably.

- **5.11 Choice of Law**. All questions concerning the construction, validity and interpretation of this Agreement will be governed by the law of the State of New York, without regard to such state's conflict of laws rules.
- **5.12 Non-Publication**. Executive agrees not to disclose the terms of this Agreement except to the extent that disclosure is mandated by applicable law or legal process or disclosure is made to Executive's advisors and agents (e.g., attorneys, accountants), immediate family members or to inform any future employer of the terms of this Agreement.
- **5.13 Construction of Agreement**. In the event of a conflict between the text of the Agreement and any summary, description or other information regarding the Agreement, the text of the Agreement shall control.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement on the Effective Date written above.

AMR CORI	PORATION	AMERICAN AIRLINE	S, INC.
By:		By:	
Name:		Name:	
Title:		Title:	
[EXECUTIVI	E]		
[Name]			
Exhibit A:	Release (Individual Termination	– Age 40 or Older)	
Exhibit B:	Release (Individual and Group T	ermination – Under Age 40)	

Release (Group Termination – Age 40 or Older)

Exhibit C:

EXHIBIT A

RELEASE (INDIVIDUAL TERMINATION – AGE 40 OR OLDER)

In consideration of the benefits I will receive under the Executive Severance Benefits Agreement (the "Agreement") dated ______, 20___, to which I would not otherwise be entitled, I hereby agree as follows:

Except as otherwise set forth in this Release, I hereby release, acquit and forever discharge the Company, its parents, subsidiaries and affiliates, and their officers, directors, agents, servants, employees, shareholders, successors, assigns and affiliates, of and from any and all claims, liabilities, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, attorneys' fees, damages, indemnities and obligations of every kind and nature, in law, equity, or otherwise, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected, disclosed and undisclosed (other than any claim for indemnification I may have as a result of any third party action against me based on my employment with the Company), arising out of or in any way related to agreements, events, acts or conduct at any time prior to and including the date I execute this Release, including, but not limited to: all such claims and demands directly or indirectly arising out of or in any way connected with my employment with the Company or the termination of that employment, including but not limited to, claims of intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress, any and all tort claims for personal injury, claims or demands related to salary, bonuses, commissions, stock, stock options, or any other equity or ownership interests in the Company, vacation pay, fringe benefits, expense reimbursements, severance pay, or any other form of equity or compensation; claims pursuant to any federal, state or local law or cause of action including, but not limited to, the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; the federal Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended ("ADEA"); the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended; the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the Arizona Civil Rights Act, as amended; tort law; contract law; wrongful discharge; discrimination; fraud; defamation; emotional distress; and breach of the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.

I acknowledge that I am knowingly and voluntarily waiving and releasing any rights I may have under ADEA and that the consideration given under the Agreement for the waiver and release in the preceding paragraph hereof is in addition to anything of value to which I was already entitled. I further acknowledge that I have been advised by this writing, as required by the ADEA, that: (A) my waiver and release do not apply to any rights or claims that may arise on or after the date I execute this Release; (B) I have the right to consult with an attorney prior to executing this Release; (C) I have twenty-one (21) days to consider this Release (although I may choose to voluntarily execute this Release earlier); (D) I have seven (7) days following my execution of this Release to revoke the Release; and (E) this Release shall not be effective until the date upon which the revocation period has expired, which shall be the eighth (8th) day after I execute this Release.

[EXEC	UTIVE]		
Date:			
A-1			

EXHIBIT B

$\begin{tabular}{ll} RELEASE \\ (INDIVIDUAL AND GROUP TERMINATION — UNDER AGE 40) \\ \end{tabular}$

In consideration of the benefits I will receive under the Executive Severance Benefits Agreement (the "Agreement") dated ______. 20___, to which I would not otherwise be entitled, I hereby agree as follows:

Except as otherwise set forth in this Release, I hereby release, acquit and forever discharge the Company, its parents, subsidiaries and affiliates, and their officers, directors, agents, servants, employees, shareholders, successors, assigns and affiliates, of and from any and all claims, liabilities, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, attorneys' fees, damages, indemnities and obligations of every kind and nature, in law, equity, or otherwise, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected, disclosed and undisclosed (other than any claim for indemnification I may have as a result of any third party action against me based on my employment with the Company), arising out of or in any way related to agreements, events, acts or conduct at any time prior to and including the date I execute this Release, including, but not limited to: all such claims and demands directly or indirectly arising out of or in any way connected with my employment with the Company or the termination of that employment, including but not limited to, claims of intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress, any and all tort claims for personal injury, claims or demands related to salary, bonuses, commissions, stock, stock options, or any other equity or ownership interests in the Company, vacation pay, fringe benefits, expense reimbursements, severance pay, or any other form of equity or compensation; claims pursuant to any federal, state or local law or cause of action including, but not limited to, the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended; the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the Arizona Civil Rights Act, as amended; tort law; contract law; wrongful discharge; discrimination; fraud; defamation; emotional distress; and breach of the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.

[EXECU	JTIVE]		
Date:			

EXHIBIT C

RELEASE (GROUP TERMINATION — AGE 40 OR OLDER)

In consideration of the benefits I will receive under the Executive Severance Benefits Agreement (the "Agreement") dated _______, 20___, to which I would not otherwise be entitled, I hereby agree as follows:

Except as otherwise set forth in this Release, I hereby release, acquit and forever discharge the Company, its parents, subsidiaries and affiliates, and their officers, directors, agents, servants, employees, shareholders, successors, assigns and affiliates, of and from any and all claims, liabilities, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, attorneys' fees, damages, indemnities and obligations of every kind and nature, in law, equity, or otherwise, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected, disclosed and undisclosed (other than any claim for indemnification I may have as a result of any third party action against me based on my employment with the Company), arising out of or in any way related to agreements, events, acts or conduct at any time prior to and including the date I execute this Release, including, but not limited to: all such claims and demands directly or indirectly arising out of or in any way connected with my employment with the Company or the termination of that employment, including but not limited to, claims of intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress, any and all tort claims for personal injury, claims or demands related to salary, bonuses, commissions, stock, stock options, or any other equity or ownership interests in the Company, vacation pay, fringe benefits, expense reimbursements, severance pay, or any other form of equity or compensation; claims pursuant to any federal, state or local law or cause of action including, but not limited to, the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; the federal Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended ("ADEA"); the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended; the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the Arizona Civil Rights Act, as amended; tort law; contract law; wrongful discharge; discrimination; fraud; defamation; emotional distress; and breach of the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.

I acknowledge that I am knowingly and voluntarily waiving and releasing any rights I may have under the ADEA and that the consideration given under the Agreement for the waiver and release in the preceding paragraph hereof is in addition to anything of value to which I was already entitled. I further acknowledge that I have been advised by this writing, as required by the ADEA, that: (A) my waiver and release do not apply to any rights or claims that may arise on or after the date I execute this Release; (B) I have the right to consult with an attorney prior to executing this Release; (C) I have forty-five (45) days to consider this Release (although I may choose to voluntarily execute this Release earlier); (D) I have seven (7) days following my execution of this Release to revoke the Release; (E) this Release shall not be effective until the date upon which the revocation period has expired, which shall be the eighth day (8th) after I execute this Release; and (F) I have received with this Release an attachment that contains certain demographic information required by ADEA.

[EXECU	TIVE]		
Date:			

EXECUTIVE SEVERANCE BENEFITS AGREEMENT

FOR

MANAGING DIRECTORS

This Executive Sever	RANCE BENEFITS AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is entered into
as of the day of	, 2013, and shall be effective as of the closing date of
and subject to the consumma	ation of the Transaction (as defined below), by and among
("Exc	ecutive"), American Airlines, Inc., a Delaware corporation
(including any successor, "A ("AMR").	american"), and AMR Corporation, a Delaware corporation

WHEREAS, AMR, US Airways Group, Inc. ("US Airways") and AMR Merger Sub, Inc. ("Merger Sub") have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated , 2013 (as amended, modified, supplemented or superseded, "Merger Agreement") pursuant to which US Airways will merge into and with American and AMR will be the parent of the surviving entity (the "Transaction"), and the parent of American (including any successor, "Parent" and together with American, the "Company") is expected to be or become a party to this Agreement;

WHEREAS, Executive is currently employed by the Company, and the Company wishes to provide additional inducement for Executive to remain in the ongoing employ of the Company in the event of the occurrence of the Transaction.

ARTICLE I

DEFINED TERMS

For purposes of the Agreement, the following terms are defined as follows:

- **1.1** "Base Salary" means the greater of Executive's (i) annual base salary immediately preceding the Effective Date and (ii) annual base salary as in effect during the last regularly scheduled payroll period immediately preceding the effective date of Executive's termination (x) by the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability, or (y) by Executive for Good Reason.
- **1.2** "Bankruptcy Code" means chapter 11 of title 11 of the United States Code, 11 U.S.C. Sections 101 *et seq*.
 - **1.3** "Board" means the Board of Directors of Parent.
- **1.4** "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
- 1.5 "Disability" means a physical or mental condition of Executive that, in the good faith judgment of the Parent or American, based upon certification by a licensed physician reasonably acceptable to Executive and the Company, (i) prevents Executive from being able to

perform the material services required by his or her position with the Company and (ii) has continued for a period of 180 days during a 365 day period.

- **1.6** "Effective Date" means the closing date of the Transaction.
- **1.7** "**409A Change in Control**" means a "change in the ownership" of the Company, a "change in effective control" of the Company, or a "change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets" of the Company that satisfies the requirements of Section 409A(a)(2)(A)(v) and the regulations with regard thereto.
- 1.8 "Good Reason" means any of the following acts or failures to act, but in each case only if it occurs during the period Executive is employed by a member of the Company and only if it is not consented to by Executive: (i) a material adverse alteration by the Company in Executive's compensation, position, function, duties or responsibilities; (ii) the relocation of Executive outside the metropolitan area in which Executive is based; or (iii) the failure of the Company to perform any material obligation owed to Executive; provided, however, that such alteration, relocation or failure shall cease to be Good Reason ninety (90) days after the initial occurrence of such alteration, relocation or failure unless prior to such date Executive has given written notice of termination to the Company on account of such alteration, relocation or failure within such ninety (90)-day period and the Company has not remedied such alteration, relocation or failure within thirty days (30) days of its receipt of such notice (the "Cure Period").

1.9 "Misconduct" means one or more of the following:

- (a) the willful and continued failure by Executive to perform his or her duties (other than any such failure resulting from Executive's incapacity due to physical or mental illness) after written notice of such failure has been given to Executive by any member of the Company and Executive has had a reasonable period (but not more than fifteen (15) days) after receipt of such notice to correct such failure;
- **(b)** the unlawful or willful commission by Executive of any act that is dishonest and demonstrably injurious to Parent or any direct or indirect subsidiary of Parent (monetarily or otherwise) in any material respect;
- (c) the conviction of, or plea of guilty or *nolo contendere* to, a felony offense by Executive;
- (d) habitual drug or alcohol abuse that impairs Executive's ability to perform the essential duties of his position or the use of illegal drugs on the Parent's premises;
- (e) embezzlement, fraud or any other illegal act against the Company or Parent or any illegal act committed in connection with Executive's performance of his duties;
- **(f)** any material breach by Executive of any material Company policy (other than inadvertent actions taken in good faith), including without limitation the Parent's code of conduct and those policies regarding ethics, unlawful harassment, workplace safety, or workplace discrimination;

- (g) a material breach by Executive of this Agreement or any other agreements between the Parent and Executive, but only if such breach shall continue unremedied for more than fifteen (15) days after written notice thereof is given to Executive by the Company.
- 1.10 "Proprietary Information" Proprietary Information means information that meets the definition of "trade secret" under the laws of the State of New York, as well as any scientific or technical information, design, process, procedure, formula or improvement that is secret and of value, information that the Company (or an affiliated company) takes reasonable efforts to protect from disclosure and from which the Company (or an affiliated company) derives actual or potential economic value due to its confidential nature, including, but not limited to, technical or nontechnical data, formulas, compilations, programs, devices, methods, techniques, drawings, processes, financial data, lists of actual or potential customers, price lists, business plans, customer and vendor records, training and operations materials and memoranda, personnel records, financial information relating to the business of the Company (or an affiliated company), accounts, customers, vendors, employees and affairs of the Company (or an affiliated company), and any information marked "confidential" by the Company (or an affiliated company).

ARTICLE II

BENEFITS

- **2.1 Benefits Upon Certain Terminations**. If, (i) within twenty-four (24) months following the Effective Date, Executive (x) is terminated by the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability or (y) terminates employment with the Company for Good Reason or (ii) subject to Section 2.3 hereof, the Effective Date occurs and Executive has been terminated by the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability prior to the Effective Date and Executive can reasonably demonstrate that the termination was at the request of a third party who was taking steps reasonably calculated to effect the Transaction (or such termination otherwise occurs in contemplation of the consummation of the Transaction), then Executive shall receive, in accordance with Section 4.1 below, the following benefits:
- (a) Payment of Accrued Obligations. Executive shall receive in the event of any termination (i) all accrued but unpaid Base Salary through Executive's employment termination date, (ii) all unused vacation time accrued by Executive as of such termination date, (iii) any unpaid or unreimbursed expenses, (iv) any benefits provided under the Company's employee benefit plans upon a termination of employment, in accordance with the terms contained therein, and (v) unless Executive is terminated by the Company for Misconduct, any unpaid bonus under the Company's annual cash incentive program in respect to any completed fiscal year which has ended prior to the date of such termination, which amount shall be paid at such time annual bonuses are paid to other executives of the Company, but in no event later than March 15 of the calendar year following the year to which the bonus relates.
- **(b) Base Salary**. Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to Executive's Base Salary.

- (c) Annual Bonus. Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to the greater of either (i) (x) 100% of Executive's target bonus under the Company's annual cash incentive program, if then in effect, for the year of such termination, and (y) if such program is not then in effect and its suspension or termination constituted a Good Reason basis for Executive's termination of employment, 100% of Executive's target bonus under such program immediately prior to its suspension or termination or (ii) Executive's actual bonus for the immediately preceding year.
- (d) Continued Health Coverage Payment. Provided Executive is eligible to elect COBRA continuation coverage under the Company's group health plan upon his termination, the Company shall pay to Executive a lump sum cash amount equivalent to the cost of COBRA continuation coverage premiums for Executive and his covered dependents for twelve (12) months following the effective date of such termination, regardless of whether Executive and/or his covered dependents actually elect COBRA continuation coverage.
- Vesting and Extended Exercisability of Stock Awards. (e) All of Executive's outstanding stock appreciation rights, options and other equity awards (i) which are Alignment Awards (as defined in the Merger Agreement) shall be fully vested and (ii) which are not Alignment Awards shall vest on a pro rata basis based on the number of days Executive served from the applicable vesting commencement date through the termination date, as compared to the total number of days in the vesting schedule applicable to the award; provided that any applicable performance vesting targets have been achieved as of the termination date, in each case, as of the effective date of such termination. Executive shall be entitled to exercise his or her outstanding stock appreciation rights, stock options, and other similar stock awards granted pursuant to the [Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan]¹ or any successor plan, including for the avoidance of doubt Alignment Awards, to the extent such awards are vested, until the earlier of (i) the expiration or other termination (other than related to Executive's termination of employment) of the term of such awards as provided in the agreement under which such awards were granted, and (ii) eighteen (18) months after Executive's termination of employment.
- shall receive the right to top priority, first class, positive space travel privileges for business and pleasure for Executive and his eligible family members, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Company's travel policy as amended from time to time. Travel privileges will be provided by American or its successor and will continue following Executive's termination of employment with the Company in accordance with the terms and conditions of the policy. Executive's right to travel privileges shall be subject to all applicable taxes pursuant to the Parent's then existing tax policies, and Parent and American will not provide any tax gross-up payments to Executive for taxes payable on such travels. The amount of travel privileges used by Executive in one year will not affect the amount of travel privileges Executive is entitled to use in any other year. The right to travel privileges provided in this Agreement is not subject to liquidation, cashout, or exchange for any other taxable or nontaxable benefit.

¹ NTD: Insert name of plan once finalized.

- **2.2 Mitigation**. Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, Executive shall not be required to mitigate damages or the amount of any payment provided under this Agreement by seeking other employment or otherwise, nor shall the amount of any payment provided for under this Agreement be reduced by any compensation earned by Executive as a result of employment by another employer received by Executive or by any retirement benefits received by Executive after the date of Executive's termination (i) by any member of the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability, or (ii) by Executive for Good Reason.
- **2.3** Termination of Employment in Contemplation of the Effective Date. If payments and benefits are being made to Executive pursuant to Section 2.1(ii), then the following terms and conditions shall apply:
- (a) Payments and benefits due upon the consummation of the Transaction shall be offset by any amount(s) received prior thereto or due thereafter as a result of Executive's termination of employment prior to the Effective Date.
- (b) In lieu of the benefits provided under Section 2.1(e), Executive shall receive an amount equal to the intrinsic value of any stock award forfeited at the time of Executive's termination of employment (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any Alignment Award and such other award(s) that would have been granted at the Effective Date) that would have vested upon the consummation of the Transaction had Executive remained employed through and including the Effective Date (based on the value as of the Effective Date of any stock award) other than exercisable grants and, as to exercisable grants, the difference between such stock award's exercise price and the value of the stock underlying such award on the Effective Date; provided that such amounts shall be payable upon the Effective Date if the Transaction is a 409A Change in Control and, if the Transaction is not a 409A Change in Control, such amounts shall be paid, subject to Section 4.1, in the calendar year following the calendar year in which the termination occurs at the later of the Effective Date or January 15

ARTICLE III

LIMITATIONS AND CONDITIONS ON BENEFITS

- 3.1 Release Prior to Payment of Benefits. In order to be eligible to receive benefits under this Agreement (other than the amounts due under (i), (ii) and (iii) of Section 2.1(a)), Executive must execute a general waiver and release in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A, Exhibit B or Exhibit C, as appropriate, within forty-five (45) days of such termination. The Company, in its sole discretion, shall determine the form of the required release, which may be incorporated into a termination agreement or other agreement with Executive, and may modify the form of the required release to comply with applicable federal or state law.
- 3.2 Certain Reductions and Offsets. The Company, in its sole discretion, shall have the authority to reduce Executive's severance benefits, other than Executive's right to the travel privileges under Section 2.1(f), in whole or in part, by any other severance benefits, pay in lieu of notice, or other similar benefits payable to Executive by the Company that become payable in connection with Executive's termination of employment pursuant to (i) any applicable legal

requirement, including, without limitation, the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act (the "WARN Act"), (ii) a written employment or severance agreement with the Company, or (iii) any Company policy or practice providing for Executive to remain on the payroll for a limited period of time after being given notice of the termination of Executive's employment. The benefits provided under this Agreement are intended to satisfy, in whole or in part, any and all statutory obligations that may arise out of Executive's termination of employment, and the Company shall so construe and enforce the terms of this Agreement. The Company's decision to apply such reductions to the severance benefits of one Executive and the amount of such reductions shall in no way obligate the Company to apply the same reductions in the same amounts to the severance benefits of any other Executive, even if similarly situated. In the Company's sole discretion, such reductions may be applied on a retroactive basis, with severance benefits previously paid being recharacterized as payments pursuant to the Company's statutory obligation.

- **3.3 Restrictive Covenants**. In order to be eligible to receive benefits under this Agreement, Executive must comply with the requirements set forth in this Section 3.3. In the event Executive fails to satisfy these requirements, the Company shall have no obligation to pay or to continue the benefits provided under this Agreement.
- (a) Return of Documents and Property. Promptly upon the date on which Executive's employment with the Company terminates, Executive shall return to the Company all of the Company's property (or the property of an affiliated company) of any kind, including but not limited to, business plans, financial records, computer hardware, computer software, documents, data, books, memoranda, notes, sketches, audio-visual materials, correspondence, lists, pricing information, customer and/or vendor lists or information, and all other tangible property. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Executive shall be permitted to retain Executive's personal address book.
- **(b) Non-Solicitation of Employees**. Executive agrees that for one (1) year after his employment with the Company terminates, Executive will not, directly or indirectly, solicit or attempt to recruit or hire, or hire or retain, any employee of the Company (or an affiliated company) who were employed by the Company (or an affiliated company) at any time during the last year of Executive's employment with the Company to provide services for any other person or entity.
- (c) No Disparagement. Executive agrees that for five (5) years after his employment with the Company terminates, Executive will not make any untrue or disparaging statement or criticism, written or oral, nor take any action which is adverse to the interests of the Company (or an affiliated company) or that would cause the Company (or an affiliated company) or its current and former officers, directors, or employees embarrassment or humiliation or otherwise cause or contribute to such persons being held in disrepute by the public or the Company's customers or employees. From and after the date on which Executive's employment with the Company terminates, Executive shall refrain from discussing the terms and conditions of the termination of his employment with any employee or customer of the Company (or an affiliated company) or with any reporter, media contacts or any form of public media, unless such communication is previously approved by the General Counsel of the Company.

- (d) Nondisclosure of Trade Secrets and Proprietary Information. Except to the extent reasonably necessary for Executive to perform his duties for the Company, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, furnish or disclose to any person, or use in any way, any trade secrets of the Company (or an affiliated company), for so long as such trade secrets remain "trade secrets" under applicable state law. Except to the extent reasonably necessary for Executive to perform his duties for the Company, Executive shall not, during his employment with the Company or following the date on which Executive's employment with the Company terminates, directly or indirectly, furnish or disclose to any person, or use in any way, for personal benefit or the benefit of others, any Proprietary Information of the Company (or an affiliated company).
- **3.4 Termination on Account of Death**. In no event shall a termination on account of Executive's death entitle Executive or any of his or her heirs or beneficiaries to any benefits under this Agreement.
- 3.5 Forfeiture; Repayment. If Executive materially breaches Sections 3.3(a)-(d), then Executive shall (i) forfeit any and all rights to any future payments or benefits to be made or provided under this Agreement and (ii) reimburse the Company for all payments made and the value of all benefits received by Executive and Executive's dependents (if any) up to and through the date of such breach, with interest at the prime rate published by the Wall Street Journal on the date the Company sends written demand for reimbursement, compounded annually, from the date such payments or benefits were made until the date of repayment.
- **3.6** Termination of Certain Other Benefits. All other benefits (such as qualified retirement plan participation) shall terminate as of Executive's termination date.
- **3.7 Non-Duplication of Benefits**. Executive is not eligible to receive benefits under this Agreement more than one time.
- **3.8 Remedies**. Executive recognizes that any breach of this Section 3 shall cause irreparable injury to the Company or its affiliates, inadequately compensable in monetary damages. Accordingly, in addition to any other legal or equitable remedies that may be available to the Company, Executive agrees that the Company or its affiliates shall be able to seek and obtain injunctive relief in the form of a temporary restraining order, preliminary injunction, or permanent injunction against Executive to enforce this Agreement. Any recovery of damages by the Company and its affiliates shall be in addition to and not in lieu of the injunctive and other relief and remedies to which the Company and its affiliates are entitled under Sections 3.5, 3.6, 3.8 or otherwise.

ARTICLE IV

TIME OF PAYMENT AND FORM OF BENEFIT

4.1 Code Section 409A and Time of Payments. (a) It is intended that the provisions of this Agreement comply with Code Section 409A, and all provisions of this Agreement shall be construed in a manner consistent with the requirements for avoiding taxes or penalties under Code Section 409A. If any provision of this Agreement (or of any award of

compensation, including equity compensation or benefits) would cause Executive to incur any additional tax or interest under Code Section 409A, the Company shall, after consulting with Executive, reform such provision to comply with Code Section 409A, provided that the Company agrees to maintain, to the maximum extent practicable, the original intent and economic benefit to Executive of the applicable provision without violating the provisions of Code Section 409A. The Company shall timely amend any separation payment plan or program in which Executive participates to bring it in compliance with Code Section 409A.

- A termination of employment shall not be deemed to have occurred for purposes of any provision of this Agreement providing for the payment of any amounts or benefits considered "nonqualified deferred compensation" under Code Section 409A upon or following a termination of employment unless such termination is also a "separation from service" (within the meaning of Code Section 409A) and, for purposes of any such provision of this Agreement, references to a "termination" or "termination of employment" shall mean separation from service. If Executive is deemed on the date of termination of his or her employment to be a "specified employee," within the meaning of that term under Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B) and using the identification methodology selected by the Company from time to time (or if none, the default methodology), then with regard to any payment or the providing of any benefit made pursuant to this Agreement considered "nonqualified deferred compensation" under Code Section 409A, including without limitation the severance payments under Sections 2.1(b)-(d), and any other payment or the provision of any other benefit, in each case, that is required to be delayed in compliance with Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B), such payment or benefit shall not be made or provided prior to the earlier of (i) the expiration of the six-month period measured from the date of Executive's separation from service or (ii) the date of Executive's death. On the first day of the seventh month following the date of Executive's separation from service or, if earlier, on the date of Executive's death, all payments delayed pursuant to this Section 4.1(b) (whether they would have otherwise been payable in a single sum or in installments in the absence of such delay) shall be paid or reimbursed to Executive in a lump sum, with interest. The rate of interest shall be the short term federal rate applicable under Section 7872(f)(2)(A) of the Code for the month in which Executive's termination date occurs. Any remaining payments and benefits due under this Agreement shall be paid or provided in accordance with the normal payment dates specified for them herein.
- employment not to be a "specified employee," within the meaning of that term under Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B) and using the identification methodology selected by the Company from time to time (or if none, the default methodology), then the severance payments under Sections 2.1(b)-(d) will be made as soon as is practicable following the date Executive's employment with the Company terminates (the "Payment Date"), but in no event later than 60 days following the Payment Date. As noted in Section 3.1, Executive must execute a general waiver and release (the "Release") to receive benefits under this Agreement (other than the amounts due under (i), (ii) and (iii) of Section 2.1(a)). In the event that the Payment Date occurs within the number of days before the end of the taxable year specified in the Release during which Executive may consider the Release before signing it or may revoke the Release after signing it, then, notwithstanding if Executive signs and does not revoke the Release before the end of such taxable year, the amounts payable to Executive under Sections 2.1(b)-(d) will be paid on the later to occur of (i) the first day of the first taxable year following the year in which the Payment Date

occurs or (ii) the date on which Executive has signed the Release and any revocation period with respect to the Release has expired, but in any event no later than the 60th day after the Payment Date.

- (d) With regard to any provision herein that provides for reimbursement of expenses or in-kind benefits, except as permitted by Section 409A, (i) the right to reimbursement or in-kind benefits is not subject to liquidation or exchange for another benefit, (ii) the amount of expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits, provided during any taxable year shall not affect the expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits to be provided, in any other taxable year, provided that the foregoing clause (ii) shall not be violated with regard to expenses reimbursed under any arrangement covered by Section 105(b) of the Code solely because such expenses are subject to a limit related to the period the arrangement is in effect.
- **4.2** Travel Privileges to Specified Employees. If Executive is a specified employee (within the meaning of Section 409A(a)(2)(B) of the Internal Revenue Code and the regulations thereunder) on the date his employment with the Company terminates, Executive will not be entitled to the travel privileges described in Section 2.1(f) of the Agreement until six (6) months following his termination of employment with the Company.
- **4.3 Tax Withholding**. All payments under this Agreement shall be subject to applicable withholding for federal, state, and local taxes.

ARTICLE V

GENERAL PROVISIONS

- **5.1 Employment Status**. Nothing in this Agreement or another prior arrangement alters the at-will nature of Executive's employment. Either the Company or Executive can terminate the employment relationship at any time, with or without cause and with or without advance notice. This at-will employment relationship can only be modified in a writing signed by Executive and a duly authorized Company representative.
- **5.2 Notices**. Any notices provided hereunder must be in writing, and such notices or any other written communication shall be deemed effective upon the earlier of personal delivery (including personal delivery by facsimile) or the third (3rd) day after mailing by first class mail, to the Company at its primary office location and to Executive at Executive's address as listed in the Company's payroll records. Any payments made by the Company to Executive under the terms of this Agreement shall be delivered to Executive either in person or at the address as listed in the Company's payroll records.
- **5.3 Severability**. Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement will be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability will not affect any other provision or any other jurisdiction, but this Agreement will be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provisions had never been contained herein.

- **5.4 Waiver**. If any party should waive any breach of any provisions of this Agreement, the party shall not thereby be deemed to have waived any preceding or succeeding breach of the same or any other provision of this Agreement.
- **5.5 Complete Agreement.** This Agreement, including Exhibit A, Exhibit B and Exhibit C, constitutes the entire agreement between Executive and the Company and is the complete, final, and exclusive embodiment of their agreement with regard to this subject matter, and it supersedes any other agreements or promises made to Executive by the Company, whether oral, written or implied, regarding payments and benefits to Executive in the event of employment termination. The Agreement is entered into without reliance on any promise or representation other than those expressly contained herein.
- 5.6 Term. Unless terminated pursuant to Section 5.7, this Agreement shall remain in effect for a two-year period ending on the second anniversary date of the Effective Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section 5.6 may not be amended, modified or terminated without Executive's prior written consent (unless required by applicable law) (i) during the 180 days prior to the Effective Date or (ii) at any time following the Effective Date and any such amendment or modification shall be null and void.
- **5.7 Amendment or Termination**. This Agreement may be changed or terminated only upon the mutual written consent of the Company and Executive.
- **5.8** Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in separate counterparts, any one of which need not contain signatures of more than one party, but all of which taken together will constitute one and the same Agreement.
- **5.9 Headings**. The headings of the Articles and Sections hereof are inserted for convenience only and shall not be deemed to constitute a part hereof nor to affect the meaning thereof.
- **5.10** Successors and Assigns. This Agreement is intended to bind and inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by Executive and the Company, and any surviving entity resulting from a Change in Control and upon any other person who is a successor by merger, acquisition, consolidation or otherwise to the business formerly carried on by the Company, and their respective successors, assigns, heirs, executors and administrators, without regard to whether or not such person expressly assumes any rights or duties hereunder; provided, however, that Executive may not assign any duties hereunder and may not assign any rights hereunder without the written consent of the Company, which consent shall not be withheld unreasonably.
- **5.11 Choice of Law**. All questions concerning the construction, validity and interpretation of this Agreement will be governed by the law of the State of New York, without regard to such state's conflict of laws rules.
- **5.12 Non-Publication**. Executive agrees not to disclose the terms of this Agreement except to the extent that disclosure is mandated by applicable law or legal process or disclosure is made to Executive's advisors and agents (e.g., attorneys, accountants), immediate family members or to inform any future employer of the terms of this Agreement.

11-15463-shl Doc 6800 Filed 02/22/13 Entered 02/22/13 17:03:08 Main Document Pg 314 of 336

5.13 Construction of Agreement. In the event of a conflict between the text of the Agreement and any summary, description or other information regarding the Agreement, the text of the Agreement shall control.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement on the Effective Date written above.

AMR CORPORATION, INC.	AMERICAN AIRLINES, INC.
By:	By:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
[EXECUTIVE]	
[Name]	
Exhibit A: Release (Individual Termination Exhibit B: Release (Individual and Group Termination Termin	,

Exhibit C: Release (Group Termination – Age 40 or Older)

EXHIBIT A

RELEASE (INDIVIDUAL TERMINATION – AGE 40 OR OLDER)

In consideration of the benefits I will receive under the Executive Severance Benefits Agreement (the "Agreement") dated _______, 20___, to which I would not otherwise be entitled, I hereby agree as follows:

Except as otherwise set forth in this Release, I hereby release, acquit and forever discharge the Company, its parents, subsidiaries and affiliates, and their officers, directors, agents, servants, employees, shareholders, successors, assigns and affiliates, of and from any and all claims, liabilities, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, attorneys' fees, damages, indemnities and obligations of every kind and nature, in law, equity, or otherwise, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected, disclosed and undisclosed (other than any claim for indemnification I may have as a result of any third party action against me based on my employment with the Company), arising out of or in any way related to agreements, events, acts or conduct at any time prior to and including the date I execute this Release, including, but not limited to: all such claims and demands directly or indirectly arising out of or in any way connected with my employment with the Company or the termination of that employment, including but not limited to, claims of intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress, any and all tort claims for personal injury, claims or demands related to salary, bonuses, commissions, stock, stock options, or any other equity or ownership interests in the Company, vacation pay, fringe benefits, expense reimbursements, severance pay, or any other form of equity or compensation; claims pursuant to any federal, state or local law or cause of action including, but not limited to, the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; the federal Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended ("ADEA"); the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended; the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the Arizona Civil Rights Act, as amended; tort law; contract law; wrongful discharge; discrimination; fraud; defamation; emotional distress; and breach of the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.

I acknowledge that I am knowingly and voluntarily waiving and releasing any rights I may have under ADEA and that the consideration given under the Agreement for the waiver and release in the preceding paragraph hereof is in addition to anything of value to which I was already entitled. I further acknowledge that I have been advised by this writing, as required by the ADEA, that: (A) my waiver and release do not apply to any rights or claims that may arise on or after the date I execute this Release; (B) I have the right to consult with an attorney prior to executing this Release; (C) I have twenty-one (21) days to consider this Release (although I may choose to voluntarily execute this Release earlier); (D) I have seven (7) days following my execution of this Release to revoke the Release; and (E) this Release shall not be effective until the date upon which the revocation period has expired, which shall be the eighth (8th) day after I execute this Release.

11-15463-shl Doc 6800 Filed 02/22/13 Entered 02/22/13 17:03:08 Main Document Pg 316 of 336

LEXECUT	IVEJ		
Date:			

EXHIBIT B

RELEASE (INDIVIDUAL AND GROUP TERMINATION – UNDER AGE 40)

In consideration of the benefits I will receive under the Executive Severance Benefits Agreement (the "Agreement") dated _______, 20___, to which I would not otherwise be entitled, I hereby agree as follows:

Except as otherwise set forth in this Release, I hereby release, acquit and forever discharge the Company, its parents, subsidiaries and affiliates, and their officers, directors, agents, servants, employees, shareholders, successors, assigns and affiliates, of and from any and all claims, liabilities, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, attorneys' fees, damages, indemnities and obligations of every kind and nature, in law, equity, or otherwise, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected, disclosed and undisclosed (other than any claim for indemnification I may have as a result of any third party action against me based on my employment with the Company), arising out of or in any way related to agreements, events, acts or conduct at any time prior to and including the date I execute this Release, including, but not limited to: all such claims and demands directly or indirectly arising out of or in any way connected with my employment with the Company or the termination of that employment, including but not limited to, claims of intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress, any and all tort claims for personal injury, claims or demands related to salary, bonuses, commissions, stock, stock options, or any other equity or ownership interests in the Company, vacation pay, fringe benefits, expense reimbursements, severance pay, or any other form of equity or compensation; claims pursuant to any federal, state or local law or cause of action including, but not limited to, the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended; the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the Arizona Civil Rights Act, as amended; tort law; contract law; wrongful discharge; discrimination; fraud; defamation; emotional distress; and breach of the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.

[EXECUTIVE]		

EXHIBIT C

RELEASE (GROUP TERMINATION –AGE 40 OR OLDER)

In consideration of the benefits I will receive under the Executive Severance Benefits Agreement (the "Agreement") dated _______, 20___, to which I would not otherwise be entitled, I hereby agree as follows:

Except as otherwise set forth in this Release, I hereby release, acquit and forever discharge the Company, its parents, subsidiaries and affiliates, and their officers, directors, agents, servants, employees, shareholders, successors, assigns and affiliates, of and from any and all claims, liabilities, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, attorneys' fees, damages, indemnities and obligations of every kind and nature, in law, equity, or otherwise, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected, disclosed and undisclosed (other than any claim for indemnification I may have as a result of any third party action against me based on my employment with the Company), arising out of or in any way related to agreements, events, acts or conduct at any time prior to and including the date I execute this Release, including, but not limited to: all such claims and demands directly or indirectly arising out of or in any way connected with my employment with the Company or the termination of that employment, including but not limited to, claims of intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress, any and all tort claims for personal injury, claims or demands related to salary, bonuses, commissions, stock, stock options, or any other equity or ownership interests in the Company, vacation pay, fringe benefits, expense reimbursements, severance pay, or any other form of equity or compensation; claims pursuant to any federal, state or local law or cause of action including, but not limited to, the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; the federal Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended ("ADEA"); the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended; the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the Arizona Civil Rights Act, as amended; tort law; contract law; wrongful discharge; discrimination; fraud; defamation; emotional distress; and breach of the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.

I acknowledge that I am knowingly and voluntarily waiving and releasing any rights I may have under the ADEA and that the consideration given under the Agreement for the waiver and release in the preceding paragraph hereof is in addition to anything of value to which I was already entitled. I further acknowledge that I have been advised by this writing, as required by the ADEA, that: (A) my waiver and release do not apply to any rights or claims that may arise on or after the date I execute this Release; (B) I have the right to consult with an attorney prior to executing this Release; (C) I have forty-five (45) days to consider this Release (although I may choose to voluntarily execute this Release earlier); (D) I have seven (7) days following my execution of this Release to revoke the Release; (E) this Release shall not be effective until the date upon which the revocation period has expired, which shall be the eighth day (8th) after I execute this Release; and (F) I have received with this Release an attachment that contains certain demographic information required by ADEA.

[Executive]

LAECUI	1,12]		
Date:			

EXECUTIVE SEVERANCE BENEFITS AGREEMENT

FOR

VICE PRESIDENTS

This Executi	VE SEVERANCE BENEFITS AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is entered into
as of the day of	, 2013, and shall be effective as of the closing date of
and subject to the	consummation of the Transaction (as defined below), by and among
	("Executive"), American Airlines, Inc., a Delaware corporation
(including any succ ("AMR").	essor, "American"), and AMR Corporation, a Delaware corporation

WHEREAS, AMR, US Airways Group, Inc. ("US Airways") and AMR Merger Sub, Inc. ("Merger Sub") have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated______, 2013 (as amended, modified, supplemented or superseded, "Merger Agreement") pursuant to which US Airways will merge into and with American and AMR will be the parent of the surviving entity (the "Transaction"), and the parent of American (including any successor, "Parent" and together with American, the "Company") is expected to be or become a party to this Agreement;

WHEREAS, Executive is currently employed by the Company, and the Company wishes to provide additional inducement for Executive to remain in the ongoing employ of the Company in the event of the occurrence of the Transaction.

ARTICLE 1

DEFINED TERMS

For purposes of the Agreement, the following terms are defined as follows:

- 1.1 "Base Salary" means the greater of Executive's (i) annual base salary immediately preceding the Effective Date and (ii) annual base salary as in effect during the last regularly scheduled payroll period immediately preceding the effective date of Executive's termination (x) by the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability, or (y) by Executive for Good Reason.
- **1.2** "Bankruptcy Code" means chapter 11 of title 11 of the United States Code, 11 U.S.C. Sections 101 *et seq*.
 - **1.3** "Board" means the Board of Directors of Parent.
- **1.4** "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
- 1.5 "Disability" means a physical or mental condition of Executive that, in the good faith judgment of the Parent or American, based upon certification by a licensed physician reasonably acceptable to Executive and the Company, (i) prevents Executive from being able to

perform the material services required by his or her position with the Company and (ii) has continued for a period of 180 days during a 365 day period.

- **1.6** "Effective Date" means the closing date of the Transaction.
- **1.7** "**409A Change in Control**" means a "change in the ownership" of the Company, a "change in effective control" of the Company, or a "change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets" of the Company that satisfies the requirements of Section 409A(a)(2)(A)(v) and the regulations with regard thereto.
- 1.8 "Good Reason" means any of the following acts or failures to act, but in each case only if it occurs during the period Executive is employed by a member of the Company and only if it is not consented to by Executive: (i) a material adverse alteration by the Company in Executive's compensation, position, function, duties or responsibilities; (ii) the relocation of Executive outside the metropolitan area in which Executive is based; or (iii) the failure of the Company to perform any material obligation owed to Executive; provided, however, that such alteration, relocation or failure shall cease to be Good Reason ninety (90) days after the initial occurrence of such alteration, relocation or failure unless prior to such date Executive has given written notice of termination to the Company on account of such alteration, relocation or failure within such ninety (90)-day period and the Company has not remedied such alteration, relocation or failure within thirty days (30) days of its receipt of such notice (the "Cure Period").

1.9 "Misconduct" means one or more of the following:

- (a) the willful and continued failure by Executive to perform his or her duties (other than any such failure resulting from Executive's incapacity due to physical or mental illness) after written notice of such failure has been given to Executive by any member of the Company and Executive has had a reasonable period (but not more than fifteen (15) days) after receipt of such notice to correct such failure;
- (b) the unlawful or willful commission by Executive of any act that is dishonest and demonstrably injurious to Parent or any direct or indirect subsidiary of Parent (monetarily or otherwise) in any material respect;
- (c) the conviction of, or plea of guilty or *nolo contendere* to, a felony offense by Executive;
- (d) habitual drug or alcohol abuse that impairs Executive's ability to perform the essential duties of his position or the use of illegal drugs on the Parent's premises;
- (e) embezzlement, fraud or any other illegal act against the Company or Parent or any illegal act committed in connection with Executive's performance of his duties;
- (f) any material breach by Executive of any material Company policy (other than inadvertent actions taken in good faith), including without limitation the Parent's code of conduct and those policies regarding ethics, unlawful harassment, workplace safety, or workplace discrimination;

- (g) a material breach by Executive of this Agreement or any other agreements between the Parent and Executive, but only if such breach shall continue unremedied for more than fifteen (15) days after written notice thereof is given to Executive by the Company.
- 1.10 "Proprietary Information" Proprietary Information means information that meets the definition of "trade secret" under the laws of the State of New York, as well as any scientific or technical information, design, process, procedure, formula or improvement that is secret and of value, information that the Company (or an affiliated company) takes reasonable efforts to protect from disclosure and from which the Company (or an affiliated company) derives actual or potential economic value due to its confidential nature, including, but not limited to, technical or nontechnical data, formulas, compilations, programs, devices, methods, techniques, drawings, processes, financial data, lists of actual or potential customers, price lists, business plans, customer and vendor records, training and operations materials and memoranda, personnel records, financial information relating to the business of the Company (or an affiliated company), accounts, customers, vendors, employees and affairs of the Company (or an affiliated company), and any information marked "confidential" by the Company (or an affiliated company).

ARTICLE 2

BENEFITS

- **2.1 Benefits Upon Certain Terminations.** If, (i) within twenty-four (24) months following the Effective Date, Executive (x) is terminated by the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability or (y) terminates employment with the Company for Good Reason or (ii) subject to Section 2.4 hereof, the Effective Date occurs and Executive has been terminated by the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability prior to the Effective Date and Executive can reasonably demonstrate that the termination was at the request of a third party who was taking steps reasonably calculated to effect the Transaction (or such termination otherwise occurs in contemplation of the consummation of the Transaction), then Executive shall receive, in accordance with Section 4.1 below, the following benefits:
- (a) **Payment of Accrued Obligations.** Executive shall receive in the event of any termination (i) all accrued but unpaid Base Salary through Executive's employment termination date, (ii) all unused vacation time accrued by Executive as of such termination date, (iii) any unpaid or unreimbursed expenses, (iv) any benefits provided under the Company's employee benefit plans upon a termination of employment, in accordance with the terms contained therein, and (v) unless Executive is terminated by the Company for Misconduct, any unpaid bonus under the Company's annual cash incentive program in respect to any completed fiscal year which has ended prior to the date of such termination, which amount shall be paid at such time annual bonuses are paid to other executives of the Company, but in no event later than March 15 of the calendar year following the year to which the bonus relates.
- (b) **Base Salary.** Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to two times Executive's Base Salary.

- (c) **Annual Bonus.** Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to the greater of either (i) (x) 100% of Executive's target bonus under the Company's annual cash incentive program, if then in effect, for the year of such termination, and (y) if such program is not then in effect and its suspension or termination constituted a Good Reason basis for Executive's termination of employment, 100% of Executive's target bonus under such program immediately prior to its suspension or termination or (ii) Executive's actual bonus for the immediately preceding year.
- (d) **Long Term Incentive Plan.** Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to 100% of the target award that would be payable to a similarly situated US Airways manager under the US Airways Group, Inc. Performance-Based Award Program or any similar long-term incentive compensation program (the "LTIP") as in effect on Executive's employment termination date; provided, that if the LTIP is not in effect on Executive's employment termination date and its suspension or termination would have constituted a Good Reason basis for Executive's termination of employment (assuming for purposes of this Section 2.1(d) that Executive was a participant in the LTIP immediately prior to its suspension or termination), Executive shall receive a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to 100% of the target award most recently established for such similarly situated US Airways manager under the LTIP.
- (e) **Continued Health Coverage Payment.** Provided Executive is eligible to elect COBRA continuation coverage under the Company's group health plan upon his termination, the Company shall pay to Executive a lump sum cash amount equivalent to the cost of COBRA continuation coverage premiums for Executive and his covered dependents for twenty-four (24) months following the effective date of such termination, regardless of whether Executive and/or his covered dependents actually elect COBRA continuation coverage.
- Executive's outstanding stock appreciation rights, options and other equity awards (i) which are Alignment Awards (as defined in the Merger Agreement) shall be fully vested and (ii) which are not Alignment Awards shall vest on a pro rata basis based on the number of days Executive served from the applicable vesting commencement date through the termination date, as compared to the total number of days in the vesting schedule applicable to the award; provided that any applicable performance vesting targets have been achieved as of the termination date, in each case, as of the effective date of such termination. Executive shall be entitled to exercise his or her outstanding stock appreciation rights, stock options, and other similar stock awards granted pursuant to the [Newco 2013 Incentive Award Plan]¹ or any successor plan, including for the avoidance of doubt Alignment Awards, to the extent such awards are vested, until the earlier of (i) the expiration or other termination (other than related to Executive's termination of employment) of the term of such awards as provided in the agreement under which such awards were granted, and (ii) eighteen (18) months after Executive's termination of employment.

¹ NTD: Insert name of plan once finalized.

- 2.2 Flight Privileges. Upon any termination of employment after the Effective Date or a termination of employment as described in clause (ii) of Section 2.1 prior to the Effective Date, subject to Section 4.2 of this Agreement, Executive shall receive the right to top priority, first class, positive space travel privileges for business and pleasure for Executive and his eligible family members, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Company's travel policy for officers as amended from time to time. Travel privileges will be provided by American or its successor and will continue for Executive's lifetime. Executive's right to travel privileges shall be subject to all applicable taxes pursuant to the Parent's then existing tax policies, and Parent and American will not provide any tax gross-up payments to Executive for taxes payable on such travels. The amount of travel privileges used by Executive in one year will not affect the amount of travel privileges Executive is entitled to use in any other year. The right to travel privileges provided in this Agreement is not subject to liquidation, cashout, or exchange for any other taxable or nontaxable benefit.
- **2.3 Mitigation.** Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, Executive shall not be required to mitigate damages or the amount of any payment provided under this Agreement by seeking other employment or otherwise, nor shall the amount of any payment provided for under this Agreement be reduced by any compensation earned by Executive as a result of employment by another employer received by Executive or by any retirement benefits received by Executive after the date of Executive's termination (i) by any member of the Company for any reason other than Misconduct or Disability, or (ii) by Executive for Good Reason.
- **2.4** Termination of Employment in Contemplation of the Effective Date. If payments and benefits are being made to Executive pursuant to Section 2.1(ii), then the following terms and conditions shall apply:
- (a) Payments and benefits due upon the consummation of the Transaction shall be offset by any amount(s) received prior thereto or due thereafter as a result of Executive's termination of employment prior to the Effective Date.
- (b) In lieu of the benefits provided under Section 2.1(f), Executive shall receive an amount equal to the intrinsic value of any stock award forfeited at the time of Executive's termination of employment (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any Alignment Award and such other award(s) that would have been granted at the Effective Date) that would have vested upon the consummation of the Transaction had Executive remained employed through and including the Effective Date (based on the value as of the Effective Date of any stock award) other than exercisable grants and, as to exercisable grants, the difference between such stock award's exercise price and the value of the stock underlying such award on the Effective Date; provided that such amounts shall be payable upon the Effective Date if the Transaction is a 409A Change in Control and, if the Transaction is not a 409A Change in Control, such amounts shall be paid, subject to Section 4.1, in the calendar year following the calendar year in which the termination occurs at the later of the Effective Date or January 15.

ARTICLE 3

LIMITATIONS AND CONDITIONS ON BENEFITS

- 3.1 Release Prior to Payment of Benefits. In order to be eligible to receive benefits under this Agreement (other than the amounts due under (i), (ii) and (iii) of Section 2.1(a)), Executive must execute a general waiver and release in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A, Exhibit B or Exhibit C, as appropriate, within forty-five (45) days of such termination. The Company, in its sole discretion, shall determine the form of the required release, which may be incorporated into a termination agreement or other agreement with Executive, and may modify the form of the required release to comply with applicable federal or state law.
- 3.2 **Parachute Payments.** If the Company determines that any amounts payable under this Agreement, either alone or together with other compensation, would be subject to the excise tax imposed on "excess parachute payments" under Section 4999 of the Code, the Company shall compute the amount that would be payable to Executive if the total amounts that are payable to Executive by the Company and are considered "parachute payments" for purposes of Code Section 280G ("Parachute Payments") were limited to the maximum amount that may be paid to Executive under Code Sections 280G and 4999 without imposition of the excise tax (this amount is referred to as the "Capped Amount"). The Company will also compute the amount that would be payable under the Agreement without regard to the Code Sections 280G and 4999 limit (this amount is referred to as the "Uncapped Amount"). Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, if the Uncapped Amount is less than 110% of the Capped Amount, then the total benefits and other amounts that are considered Parachute Payments and are payable to Executive under this Agreement will be reduced to the Capped Amount. If the Capped Amount is to be paid, payments shall be reduced in the following order: (i) any cash severance based on a multiple of Base Salary or Annual Bonus, (ii) any other cash amounts payable to Executive, (iii) any benefits valued as Parachute Payments, (iv) acceleration of vesting on any stock awards for which the exercise price exceeds the then fair market value and (v) acceleration of vesting of any equity not covered by section (iv) above, unless Executive elects another method of reduction of written notice to the Company prior to the Effective Date.

The accounting firm engaged by the Company for general audit purposes as of the day prior to the Effective Date, or a nationally recognized accounting firm of the Company's choosing, shall perform the foregoing calculations. The Company shall bear all expenses with respect to the determinations by such accounting firm required to be made hereunder.

The accounting firm engaged to make the determinations hereunder shall provide its calculations, together with detailed supporting documentation, to the Company and Executive within fifteen (15) calendar days after the date on which Executive's right to the Payments is triggered (if requested at that time by the Company or Executive) or such other time as requested by the Company or Executive. If the accounting firm determines that no Excise Tax is payable with respect to the Payments, it shall furnish the Company and Executive with an opinion reasonably acceptable to Executive that no Excise Tax will be imposed with

respect to such Payments. Any good faith determinations of the accounting firm made hereunder shall be final, binding and conclusive upon the Company and Executive.

- Certain Reductions and Offsets. The Company, in its sole discretion, shall 3.3 have the authority to reduce Executive's severance benefits, other than Executive's right to the travel privileges under Section 2.2, in whole or in part, by any other severance benefits, pay in lieu of notice, or other similar benefits payable to Executive by the Company that become payable in connection with Executive's termination of employment pursuant to (i) any applicable legal requirement, including, without limitation, the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act (the "WARN Act"), (ii) a written employment or severance agreement with the Company, or (iii) any Company policy or practice providing for Executive to remain on the payroll for a limited period of time after being given notice of the termination of Executive's employment. The benefits provided under this Agreement are intended to satisfy, in whole or in part, any and all statutory obligations that may arise out of Executive's termination of employment, and the Company shall so construe and enforce the terms of this Agreement. The Company's decision to apply such reductions to the severance benefits of one Executive and the amount of such reductions shall in no way obligate the Company to apply the same reductions in the same amounts to the severance benefits of any other Executive, even if similarly situated. In the Company's sole discretion, such reductions may be applied on a retroactive basis, with severance benefits previously paid being recharacterized as payments pursuant to the Company's statutory obligation.
- **3.4 Restrictive Covenants.** In order to be eligible to receive benefits under this Agreement, Executive must comply with the requirements set forth in this Section 3.4. In the event Executive fails to satisfy these requirements, the Company shall have no obligation to pay or to continue the benefits provided under this Agreement.
- (a) **Return of Documents and Property.** Promptly upon the date on which Executive's employment with the Company terminates, Executive shall return to the Company all of the Company's property (or the property of an affiliated company) of any kind, including but not limited to, business plans, financial records, computer hardware, computer software, documents, data, books, memoranda, notes, sketches, audio-visual materials, correspondence, lists, pricing information, customer and/or vendor lists or information, and all other tangible property. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Executive shall be permitted to retain Executive's personal address book.
- (b) **Non-Solicitation of Employees.** Executive agrees that for one (1) year after his employment with the Company terminates, Executive will not, directly or indirectly, solicit or attempt to recruit or hire, or hire or retain, any employee of the Company (or an affiliated company) who were employed by the Company (or an affiliated company) at any time during the last year of Executive's employment with the Company to provide services for any other person or entity.
- (c) **No Disparagement.** Executive agrees that for five (5) years after his employment with the Company terminates, Executive will not make any untrue or disparaging statement or criticism, written or oral, nor take any action which is adverse to the interests of the Company (or an affiliated company) or that would cause the Company (or an affiliated company)

or its current and former officers, directors, or employees embarrassment or humiliation or otherwise cause or contribute to such persons being held in disrepute by the public or the Company's customers or employees. From and after the date on which Executive's employment with the Company terminates, Executive shall refrain from discussing the terms and conditions of the termination of his employment with any employee or customer of the Company (or an affiliated company) or with any reporter, media contacts or any form of public media, unless such communication is previously approved by the General Counsel of the Company.

- Except to the extent reasonably necessary for Executive to perform his duties for the Company, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, furnish or disclose to any person, or use in any way, any trade secrets of the Company (or an affiliated company), for so long as such trade secrets remain "trade secrets" under applicable state law. Except to the extent reasonably necessary for Executive to perform his duties for the Company, Executive shall not, during his employment with the Company or following the date on which Executive's employment with the Company terminates, directly or indirectly, furnish or disclose to any person, or use in any way, for personal benefit or the benefit of others, any Proprietary Information of the Company (or an affiliated company).
- 3.5 Termination on Account of Death. In no event shall a termination on account of Executive's death entitle Executive or any of his or her heirs or beneficiaries to any benefits under this Agreement.
- **3.6 Forfeiture; Repayment**. If Executive materially breaches Sections 3.4(a)-(d), then Executive shall (i) forfeit any and all rights to any future payments or benefits to be made or provided under this Agreement and (ii) reimburse the Company for all payments made and the value of all benefits received by Executive and Executive's dependents (if any) up to and through the date of such breach, with interest at the prime rate published by the Wall Street Journal on the date the Company sends written demand for reimbursement, compounded annually, from the date such payments or benefits were made until the date of repayment.
- **3.7 Termination of Certain Other Benefits.** All other benefits (such as qualified retirement plan participation) shall terminate as of Executive's termination date.
- **3.8 Non-Duplication of Benefits.** Executive is not eligible to receive benefits under this Agreement more than one time.
- **3.9 Remedies**. Executive recognizes that any breach of this Section 3 shall cause irreparable injury to the Company or its affiliates, inadequately compensable in monetary damages. Accordingly, in addition to any other legal or equitable remedies that may be available to the Company, Executive agrees that the Company or its affiliates shall be able to seek and obtain injunctive relief in the form of a temporary restraining order, preliminary injunction, or permanent injunction against Executive to enforce this Agreement. Any recovery of damages by the Company and its affiliates shall be in addition to and not in lieu of the injunctive and other

relief and remedies to which the Company and its affiliates are entitled under Sections 3.6, 3.7, 3.9 or otherwise.

ARTICLE 4

TIME OF PAYMENT AND FORM OF BENEFIT

- 4.1 Code Section 409A and Time of Payments. (a) It is intended that the provisions of this Agreement comply with Code Section 409A, and all provisions of this Agreement shall be construed in a manner consistent with the requirements for avoiding taxes or penalties under Code Section 409A. If any provision of this Agreement (or of any award of compensation, including equity compensation or benefits) would cause Executive to incur any additional tax or interest under Code Section 409A, the Company shall, after consulting with Executive, reform such provision to comply with Code Section 409A, provided that the Company agrees to maintain, to the maximum extent practicable, the original intent and economic benefit to Executive of the applicable provision without violating the provisions of Code Section 409A. The Company shall timely amend any separation payment plan or program in which Executive participates to bring it in compliance with Code Section 409A.
- A termination of employment shall not be deemed to have occurred for purposes of any provision of this Agreement providing for the payment of any amounts or benefits considered "nonqualified deferred compensation" under Code Section 409A upon or following a termination of employment unless such termination is also a "separation from service" (within the meaning of Code Section 409A) and, for purposes of any such provision of this Agreement, references to a "termination" or "termination of employment" shall mean separation from service. If Executive is deemed on the date of termination of his or her employment to be a "specified employee," within the meaning of that term under Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B) and using the identification methodology selected by the Company from time to time (or if none, the default methodology), then with regard to any payment or the providing of any benefit made pursuant to this Agreement considered "nonqualified deferred compensation" under Code Section 409A, including without limitation the severance payments under Sections 2.1(b)-(e), and any other payment or the provision of any other benefit, in each case, that is required to be delayed in compliance with Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B), such payment or benefit shall not be made or provided prior to the earlier of (i) the expiration of the six-month period measured from the date of Executive's separation from service or (ii) the date of Executive's death. On the first day of the seventh month following the date of Executive's separation from service or, if earlier, on the date of Executive's death, all payments delayed pursuant to this Section 4.1(b) (whether they would have otherwise been payable in a single sum or in installments in the absence of such delay) shall be paid or reimbursed to Executive in a lump sum, with interest. The rate of interest shall be the short term federal rate applicable under Section 7872(f)(2)(A) of the Code for the month in which Executive's termination date occurs. Any remaining payments and benefits due under this Agreement shall be paid or provided in accordance with the normal payment dates specified for them herein.
- (c) In the event Executive is deemed on the date of termination of his or her employment not to be a "specified employee," within the meaning of that term under Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B) and using the identification methodology selected by the Company from

time to time (or if none, the default methodology), then the severance payments under Sections 2.1(b)-(e) will be made as soon as is practicable following the date Executive's employment with the Company terminates (the "Payment Date"), but in no event later than 60 days following the Payment Date. As noted in Section 3.1, Executive must execute a general waiver and release (the "Release") to receive benefits under this Agreement (other than the amounts due under (i), (ii) and (iii) of Section 2.1(a)). In the event that the Payment Date occurs within the number of days before the end of the taxable year specified in the Release during which Executive may consider the Release before signing it or may revoke the Release after signing it, then, notwithstanding if Executive signs and does not revoke the Release before the end of such taxable year, the amounts payable to Executive under Sections 2.1(b)-(e) will be paid on the later to occur of (i) the first day of the first taxable year following the year in which the Payment Date occurs or (ii) the date on which Executive has signed the Release and any revocation period with respect to the Release has expired, but in any event no later than the 60th day after the Payment Date.

- (d) With regard to any provision herein that provides for reimbursement of expenses or in-kind benefits, except as permitted by Section 409A, (i) the right to reimbursement or in-kind benefits is not subject to liquidation or exchange for another benefit, (ii) the amount of expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits, provided during any taxable year shall not affect the expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits to be provided, in any other taxable year, provided that the foregoing clause (ii) shall not be violated with regard to expenses reimbursed under any arrangement covered by Section 105(b) of the Code solely because such expenses are subject to a limit related to the period the arrangement is in effect.
- **4.2 Travel Privileges to Specified Employees.** If Executive is a specified employee (within the meaning of Section 409A(a)(2)(B) of the Internal Revenue Code and the regulations thereunder) on the date his employment with the Company terminates, Executive will not be entitled to the travel privileges described in Section 2.2 of the Agreement until six (6) months following his termination of employment with the Company.
- **4.3 Tax Withholding.** All payments under this Agreement shall be subject to applicable withholding for federal, state, and local taxes.

ARTICLE 5

GENERAL PROVISIONS

- **5.1 Employment Status.** Nothing in this Agreement or another prior arrangement alters the at-will nature of Executive's employment. Either the Company or Executive can terminate the employment relationship at any time, with or without cause and with or without advance notice. This at-will employment relationship can only be modified in a writing signed by Executive and a duly authorized Company representative.
- **5.2 Notices.** Any notices provided hereunder must be in writing, and such notices or any other written communication shall be deemed effective upon the earlier of personal delivery (including personal delivery by facsimile) or the third (3rd) day after mailing by first class mail, to the Company at its primary office location and to Executive at Executive's address as

listed in the Company's payroll records. Any payments made by the Company to Executive under the terms of this Agreement shall be delivered to Executive either in person or at the address as listed in the Company's payroll records.

- **5.3 Severability.** Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement will be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability will not affect any other provision or any other jurisdiction, but this Agreement will be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provisions had never been contained herein.
- **5.4 Waiver.** If any party should waive any breach of any provisions of this Agreement, the party shall not thereby be deemed to have waived any preceding or succeeding breach of the same or any other provision of this Agreement.
- **5.5 Complete Agreement.** This Agreement, including Exhibit A, Exhibit B and Exhibit C, constitutes the entire agreement between Executive and the Company and is the complete, final, and exclusive embodiment of their agreement with regard to this subject matter, and it supersedes any other agreements or promises made to Executive by the Company, whether oral, written or implied, regarding payments and benefits to Executive in the event of employment termination. The Agreement is entered into without reliance on any promise or representation other than those expressly contained herein.
- **5.6 Term.** Unless terminated pursuant to Section 5.7, this Agreement shall remain in effect for a two-year period ending on the second anniversary date of the Effective Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section 5.6 may not be amended, modified or terminated without Executive's prior written consent (unless required by applicable law) (i) during the 180 days prior to the Effective Date or (ii) at any time following the Effective Date and any such amendment or modification shall be null and void.
- **5.7 Amendment or Termination.** This Agreement may be changed or terminated only upon the mutual written consent of the Company and Executive.
- **5.8 Counterparts.** This Agreement may be executed in separate counterparts, any one of which need not contain signatures of more than one party, but all of which taken together will constitute one and the same Agreement.
- **5.9 Headings.** The headings of the Articles and Sections hereof are inserted for convenience only and shall not be deemed to constitute a part hereof nor to affect the meaning thereof.
- **5.10 Successors and Assigns.** This Agreement is intended to bind and inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by Executive and the Company, and any surviving entity resulting from a Change in Control and upon any other person who is a successor by merger, acquisition, consolidation or otherwise to the business formerly carried on by the Company, and their respective successors, assigns, heirs, executors and administrators, without regard to whether or not such person expressly assumes any rights or duties hereunder; *provided, however*, that

11-15463-shl Doc 6800 Filed 02/22/13 Entered 02/22/13 17:03:08 Main Document Pg 331 of 336

Executive may not assign any duties hereunder and may not assign any rights hereunder without the written consent of the Company, which consent shall not be withheld unreasonably.

- Choice of Law. All questions concerning the construction, validity and interpretation of this Agreement will be governed by the law of the State of New York, without regard to such state's conflict of laws rules.
- **Non-Publication.** Executive agrees not to disclose the terms of this Agreement except to the extent that disclosure is mandated by applicable law or legal process or disclosure is made to Executive's advisors and agents (e.g., attorneys, accountants), immediate family members or to inform any future employer of the terms of this Agreement.
- 5.13 Construction of Agreement. In the event of a conflict between the text of the Agreement and any summary, description or other information regarding the Agreement, the text of the Agreement shall control.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement on the Effective Date written above.

AMR CORI	PORATION	AMERICAN AIRLINES, INC.
By:		By:
Name:		Name:
Title:		Title:
[EXECUTIVI	E]	
[Name]		
Exhibit A:	Release (Individual Termination – A	Age 40 or Older)
Exhibit B:	Release (Individual and Group Terr	,
Exhibit C:	Release (Group Termination – Age	y

EXHIBIT A

RELEASE (INDIVIDUAL TERMINATION – AGE 40 OR OLDER)

In consideration of the benefits I will receive under the Executive Severance Benefits Agreement (the "Agreement") dated ______, 20___, to which I would not otherwise be entitled, I hereby agree as follows:

Except as otherwise set forth in this Release, I hereby release, acquit and forever discharge the Company, its parents, subsidiaries and affiliates, and their officers, directors, agents, servants, employees, shareholders, successors, assigns and affiliates, of and from any and all claims, liabilities, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, attorneys' fees, damages, indemnities and obligations of every kind and nature, in law, equity, or otherwise, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected, disclosed and undisclosed (other than any claim for indemnification I may have as a result of any third party action against me based on my employment with the Company), arising out of or in any way related to agreements, events, acts or conduct at any time prior to and including the date I execute this Release, including, but not limited to: all such claims and demands directly or indirectly arising out of or in any way connected with my employment with the Company or the termination of that employment, including but not limited to, claims of intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress, any and all tort claims for personal injury, claims or demands related to salary, bonuses, commissions, stock, stock options, or any other equity or ownership interests in the Company, vacation pay, fringe benefits, expense reimbursements, severance pay, or any other form of equity or compensation; claims pursuant to any federal, state or local law or cause of action including, but not limited to, the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; the federal Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended ("ADEA"); the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended; the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the Arizona Civil Rights Act, as amended; tort law; contract law; wrongful discharge; discrimination; fraud; defamation; emotional distress; and breach of the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.

I acknowledge that I am knowingly and voluntarily waiving and releasing any rights I may have under ADEA and that the consideration given under the Agreement for the waiver and release in the preceding paragraph hereof is in addition to anything of value to which I was already entitled. I further acknowledge that I have been advised by this writing, as required by the ADEA, that: (A) my waiver and release do not apply to any rights or claims that may arise on or after the date I execute this Release; (B) I have the right to consult with an attorney prior to executing this Release; (C) I have twenty-one (21) days to consider this Release (although I may choose to voluntarily execute this Release earlier); (D) I have seven (7) days following my execution of this Release to revoke the Release; and (E) this Release shall not be effective until the date upon which the revocation period has expired, which shall be the eighth (8th) day after I execute this Release.

[EXECUTIVE]	
Date:	

EXHIBIT B

RELEASE (INDIVIDUAL AND GROUP TERMINATION – UNDER AGE 40)

In consideration of the benefits I will receive under the Executive Severance Benefits Agreement (the "Agreement") dated ______, 20___, to which I would not otherwise be entitled, I hereby agree as follows:

Except as otherwise set forth in this Release, I hereby release, acquit and forever discharge the Company, its parents, subsidiaries and affiliates, and their officers, directors, agents, servants, employees, shareholders, successors, assigns and affiliates, of and from any and all claims, liabilities, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, attorneys' fees, damages, indemnities and obligations of every kind and nature, in law, equity, or otherwise, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected, disclosed and undisclosed (other than any claim for indemnification I may have as a result of any third party action against me based on my employment with the Company), arising out of or in any way related to agreements, events, acts or conduct at any time prior to and including the date I execute this Release, including, but not limited to: all such claims and demands directly or indirectly arising out of or in any way connected with my employment with the Company or the termination of that employment, including but not limited to, claims of intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress, any and all tort claims for personal injury, claims or demands related to salary, bonuses, commissions, stock, stock options, or any other equity or ownership interests in the Company, vacation pay, fringe benefits, expense reimbursements, severance pay, or any other form of equity or compensation; claims pursuant to any federal, state or local law or cause of action including, but not limited to, the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended; the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the Arizona Civil Rights Act, as amended; tort law; contract law; wrongful discharge; discrimination; fraud; defamation; emotional distress; and breach of the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.

EXHIBIT C

RELEASE (GROUP TERMINATION – AGE 40 OR OLDER)

In consideration of the benefits I will receive under the Executive Severance Benefits Agreement (the "Agreement") dated ______, 20___, to which I would not otherwise be entitled, I hereby agree as follows:

Except as otherwise set forth in this Release, I hereby release, acquit and forever discharge the Company, its parents, subsidiaries and affiliates, and their officers, directors, agents, servants, employees, shareholders, successors, assigns and affiliates, of and from any and all claims, liabilities, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, attorneys' fees, damages, indemnities and obligations of every kind and nature, in law, equity, or otherwise, known and unknown, suspected and unsuspected, disclosed and undisclosed (other than any claim for indemnification I may have as a result of any third party action against me based on my employment with the Company), arising out of or in any way related to agreements, events, acts or conduct at any time prior to and including the date I execute this Release, including, but not limited to: all such claims and demands directly or indirectly arising out of or in any way connected with my employment with the Company or the termination of that employment, including but not limited to, claims of intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress, any and all tort claims for personal injury, claims or demands related to salary, bonuses, commissions, stock, stock options, or any other equity or ownership interests in the Company, vacation pay, fringe benefits, expense reimbursements, severance pay, or any other form of equity or compensation; claims pursuant to any federal, state or local law or cause of action including, but not limited to, the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; the federal Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended ("ADEA"); the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended; the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the Arizona Civil Rights Act, as amended; tort law; contract law; wrongful discharge; discrimination; fraud; defamation; emotional distress; and breach of the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.

11-15463-shl Doc 6800 Filed 02/22/13 Entered 02/22/13 17:03:08 Main Document Pg 335 of 336

I acknowledge that I am knowingly and voluntarily waiving and releasing any rights I may have under the ADEA and that the consideration given under the Agreement for the waiver and release in the preceding paragraph hereof is in addition to anything of value to which I was already entitled. I further acknowledge that I have been advised by this writing, as required by the ADEA, that: (A) my waiver and release do not apply to any rights or claims that may arise on or after the date I execute this Release; (B) I have the right to consult with an attorney prior to executing this Release; (C) I have forty-five (45) days to consider this Release (although I may choose to voluntarily execute this Release earlier); (D) I have seven (7) days following my execution of this Release to revoke the Release; (E) this Release shall not be effective until the date upon which the revocation period has expired, which shall be the eighth day (8th) after I execute this Release; and (F) I have received with this Release an attachment that contains certain demographic information required by ADEA.

LEXECUI	112]		
-			
Date:			

[EXECUTIVE]

US AIRWAYS DISCLOSURE LETTER

THE US AIRWAYS DISCLOSURE LETTER HAS BEEN OMITTED FROM THIS FILING BECAUSE IT CONTAINS CONFIDENTIAL AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION